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INITIATIVES IN DRUG INTERDICTION 

(Part 2) 

THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 6, 1986 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
GOVERNMENT INFORMATION, JUSTICE, 

AND AGRICULTURE SUBCOMMITTEE 
OF THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS, 

Washington, DC. 
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:05 a.m., in room 

2154, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Glenn English (chair­
man of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Glenn English, John M. Spratt, Jr., 
Thomas N. Kindness, and John R. Miller. 

Also present: Representatives Tom Lewis, E. Clay Shaw, Jr., and 
Senators Lawton Chiles and Dennis DeConcini. 

Staff present: William G. Lawrence, counsel; Theodore J. Mehl, 
professional staff member; Euphon Metzger, clerk; and John J. 
Parisi, minority professional staff, Committee on Government Op­
erations. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAInMAN ENGLISH 

Mr. ENGLISH. The hearing will come to order. First of all, I would 
like to ask unanimous consent that pursuant to the rules of the 
House the hearing be covered by cameras and radio. If there is no 
objection, so ordered. 

In 1981, this subcommittee began a comprehensive review of this 
Nation's antinarcotic law enforcement program. We have been for­
tunate to have been joined in that effort by many concerned Mem­
bers of both the House and Senate, both Republicans and Demo­
crats. In the 5 years that have now passed, and over the course of 
32 hearings that we have convened, our objectives have remained 
constant: To determine the status, the shortfalls, and the needs of 
what is commonly known as the war on drugs, and try to assist 
wherever we could. 

In the first half of this decade we were staggered by what we 
found, and by what we did not find. We documented the enormous 
extent of illegal drug trafficking which threatens our Nation, but 
also discovered that agencies charged with the responsibility to pro­
tect us from that threat were overwhelmed, undermanned, uncoor­
dinated, and poorly equipped. 

We found that perhaps as much as 5 tons of cocaine per month is 
smuggled into the United States in thousands of private aircraft, 
but that along almost all of the southern border our Customs Serv-

<1l 
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ice has no radars to detect them, and that Customs is manned and 
funded so poorly that they can really only operate a few hours a 
day, 5 days a week. In 1984, Customs had only two properly 
equipped interceptor aircraft for the entire Nation. 

We learned that our Coast Guard was attempting to patrol the 
seas in a fleet of cutters that averaged 40 years of a~e, which was a 
maintenance nightmare. 

We documented that Customs and the Coast Guard were desper­
ate for tactical intelligence on which to base their limited enforce­
ment efforts, but there was no intelligence flowing to them from 
other agencies whose job it was to provide it. Drugs were pouring 
in, but seizures were rare. 

We found that, even though the Congress had amended the law 
to allow the Department of Defense to render greater assistance to 
the war on drugs, there was a profound institutional resistance in 
the Pentagon to getting involved. 

We listened hopefully to the swelling waves of warlike rhetoric 
which accompanied the anticipated Federal initiatives, and we 
geared up for combat to come. Many House and Senate committees 
began to take action to authorize and appropriate funds for air­
craft, boats, radars, and people, so that this war could truly begin. 

Battle pennants were raised by the administration. The Presi­
dent announced that Vice President Bush would command the 
South Florida Task Force, and then it was the National Narcotics 
Border Interdiction System [NNBIS]. 

The President vetoed a bill creating a drug czar, a sort of a field 
marshal, but accepted the creation of a headquarters staff element 
called the Drug Enforcement Policy Board, whiGh was to assure a 
coherent national enforcement policy. 

But as the second half of the war on drugs decade begins, we see 
that the administration's posturing has been hollow. This has been 
a war of words. 

Let us review the drug enforcement rhetoric of the past few 
years. In 1981, President Reagan declared war in Florida. In a bliz­
zard of public statements he created the South Florida Task Force. 
Recognizing the total lack of strong, centralized leadership, he ap­
pointed Vice President Bush to handle it. In 1983, that task force 
was converted into a nationwide drug interdiction system, still 
headed by the Vice President. 

NNBIS, however, has turned out to be a paper tiger. It never has 
had a written mission statement; never has had a budget. The Gen­
eral Accounting Office studied it for a year and reported that it ac­
complished next to nothing. 

For awhile its staff was headed by Adm. Dan Murphy, the Vice 
President's Chief of Staff, but for the past year it has been headed 
by a person with no law enforcement or military experience what­
soever. Its day-to-day management is directed by a Coast Guard 
captain. Its mission, whatever it was, has recently been narrowed 
by the Attorney General, and we now find that the Vice President 
is no longer even a member of the policymaking group. 

So much for the high level commitment to leadership and coordi­
~ nation. 

If a war is to be fought, we need troops in the field. What has the 
administration done to beef up our woefully undermanned interdic-
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tion manpower? Nothing. In fact, instead of leaving bad enough 
alone, the President's budget requests for the past 4 years have or­
dered crippling personnel cuts, sometimes by the thousands, from 
the Customs Service and the Coast Guard. 

We in the Congress have not allowed the full cuts to be made, 
but the fact is there are fewer people in the Customs Service today 
than there were 5 years ago, not more. 

So far, no leadership, no coordination, no troops. 
Let us look at the equipment. In the Congress, we have attempt­

ed to react to the pitiful lack of radars, aircraft, and boats by au­
thorizing and funding new assets. Almost without exception, those 
programs have been opposed by the administration, even though 
they have not come forth with better suggestions. 

They have opposed land and sea radar aerostats, P-3 radar 
planes-and the radars, communications intercept, long-range 
optics, command centers, and data links that were to go into those 
systems-bust helicopters, and pursuit planes. Even though the 
President signed legislation to require a new Air Force wing to 
help find drug smugglers, the Pentagon is now telling us that they 
are simply thinking it over, and that they may choose not to 
comply with the law. 

We intend to get the drug fighters the equipment they need, but 
it obviously will be over the continuing objections of the White 
House. 

Speaking of the White House, what is the budget picture for the 
war on drugs? Surely, a war needs to be funded, if it is really real. 
Well, for fiscal year 1986 the Congress funded the Customs air 
interdiction program at $75 million. Gramm-Rudman legislation 
would have reduced that by 4.2 percent, or to around $71.8 million. 
And what did the White House do? They slashed it still further to 
$52.5 million. Why? We cannot even stop drugs 8 hours a day, 5 
days a week at that level. 

Aside from the hot rhetoric of the past 5 years what has the ad­
ministration added to drug interdiction? No leadership, when it is 
desperately needed. No coordination, when it is obviously absent. 
Less manpower, when we are being overwhelmed at current levels. 
No equipment, when the smugglers are laughing at us from their 
Lear jets. No funding, when every study documents the critical 
need for increased capabilities. 

And it continues. Just last month, President Reagan made a 
public statement linking drug trafficking to terrorism. The Presi­
dent stated, and I quote, HThese twin evils are the most insidious 
and dangerous threats to this hemisphere today." 

Did he mean what he said? Is this how he responds? 
I believe that the President meant every word. That he honestly, 

sincerely meant exactly what he said. I am unable to accept that 
he has so consistently spoken out on drug trafficking, and that the 
First Lady has devoted so much of her energy to the war on drug 
abuse, without them both believing deeply that this Nation is in 
desperate trouble. 

But the OMB bureaucrats who work for him, and the Treasury 
and Defense Department officials, do not seem to believe him. Year 
after year they pull the rug out from under drug interdiction in 
spite of the President's call to arms. Now it is to the point that 
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they feel free to ignore the law. Even when the President personal­
ly signs off on drug interdiction initiatives, these bureaucrats feel 
free to stall, and to decide whether they are going to obey the law 
of the land. 

I simply want to say that I am going to do my best to make sure 
that this is not allowed. 

And with that I would like to recognize Mr. Kindness. 
Mr. KINDNESS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I apologize for having 

been a little tardy getting here this morning. I t:hjnk it is clear that 
the Nation has a major problerr. in securing our border in both di­
rections, from the export of critical technology to the import of ille­
gal aliens and contraband, particularly narcotics. 

Over the past 4 years, this subcommittee has gone beyond the 
usual role of the Government Operations Committee, that being 
oversight, to take an active part in the search for the means to 
assist in securing our borders from illicit trafficking. 

I have supported those efforts, and I think we have tried to be a 
positive force. At times it has been frustrating. Representatives of 
some of the agencies that have been involved have not seemed as 
anxious as we have felt they ought to find the means to deal with 
the problem. The subcommittee is not infallible, of course, but I 
agree that the naysayers have an obligation to present alternative 
means of achieving a reduction in drug trafficking. 

While I have supported the subcommittee's efforts in this field, I 
did not think we should hand over a blank check. In reviewing the 
President's budget submission, I recall something I said at these 
hearings 2 years ago about how that budget looked like one that 
came from the local school board which, when faced with a short­
age of funds, announced there would be no football and no music 
programs in the coming year. We all know how far that gets. 

So, I hope that we will go about our task today in a reasonable 
manner, building a solid record on the needs and the resources of 
the several agencies, particularly the Customs Service, so as to per­
suade our colleagues that this is more deserving of funding than 
other items in the budget in these days of finding ways to bring the 
deficit under control. I still believe that reason will prevail over 
rhetoric. 

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate your initiative and drive, if you will, 
in keeping these hearings right on top of the matter, and I compli­
ment you on it. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Mr. Kindness. I would also 
like to state my appreciation for the support that you have given 
this effort and the dedication that you have put forth. 

As I pointed out earlier in my statement, this has been truly a 
bipartisan effort that has involved many committees in both the 
House and the Senate. I think it is probably one of the finer exam­
ples of a true bipartisan attack upon a problem that we have had 
here in the Congress. And as I said, I think that you have certainly 
done a great job in supporting that effort and I appreciate it. 

Our first witness today is one of our colleagues, and one of those 
who is well known for his support of the war on drugs and the 
fi.ght to try to reduce this threat to our Nation. He is the Honora­
ble Andy Ireland, Congressman from Florida. Andy, we are delight-
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ed to have you here and appreciate any worns that you might 
bestow on us this morning. 

STATEMENT OF HON. ANDREW IRELAND, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA 

Mr. IRELAND. 'l'hank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I do appreci­
ate this opportunity to testify regarding the narcotics interdiction 
program. I certainly commend the statements that both of you gen­
tleman have made, and commend the subcommittee for the con­
tinuing interest and effort to develop a much-needed, effective, na­
tionwide program to counter the illicit narcotics trafficking activity 
in the United States. 

I also recognize the strides to which you referred that have been 
made regarding the utilization of the Department of Defense 
assets, now authorized under the exception to the Posse Comitatus 
Act. However, today I would like to address my comments to the 
budget cutbacks that now threaten to gut, in my opinion, the Cus­
toms Service's Air Interdiction Program. 

As a Representative from the State of Florida, the reduction in 
fiscal year 1986 funding for Customs from $75 million to approxi­
mately $52 million is of particular concern to me. Significant re­
sources, both monetary and in terms of equipment, have been com­
mitted to our State's southeastern coast. At the same time, Flor­
ida's west coast, part of which I am privileged to represent, lacks 
any significant air interdiction or marine interdiction capability. 

And, as if to underline the vulnerability of our west coast I have 
an article here that might be of interest from yesterday's Braden­
ton Herald. Almost inadvertently we apprehended an airplane with 
500 pounds of cocaine worth $40 million. We were apparently lucky 
that we were able to apprehend the plane. It started in one airport 
and landed in another airport. 

However, obviously because of the lack of the overall coverage, 
the cocaine was left, but we did not catch the guy that brought it 
in. So if we can stumble on $40 million, it is obvious that quite a 
bi t else is coming in. 

The implications of the 1986 budget cutback for the west coast 
are as follows: The overall decrease in Customs personnel of 1,450 
persons will be partly absorbed by the narcotics prugram, both the 
air interdiction and the marine program; and major improvements 
that had been proposed for the marine program, which has re­
mained virtually unchanged for the last 12 years are eliminated. 
What will remain after that is an inadequate amount of personnel 
to man an insufficient amount of equipment. 

The west coast's radar detection capability, that is virtually non­
existent today, and had been .slated for updating, will be totally 
eliminated. An increased intelligence collection capability, urgently 
needed so that we can better determine how to use our limited re­
sources, will have to be delayed. Certainly a significant factor in 
missing the guy that brought in the $40 million. 

But, obviously, Mr. Chairman, Florida is only one point of entry 
for illicit drugs entering our country from South America and the 
Caribbean. Our entire southern border is a major transshipment 
route. In addition, as interdiction efforts to control the flow of 
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drugs into the United States accelerate in Florida and the southern 
border area, our eastern coastline experiences a greater influx of 
traffic from the south. We are facing, literally, a problem of nation­
wide concern, one which transgresses any regional boundaries. 

For the first time, we have begun to take positive, aggressive 
action against the drug smuggler. Now is certainly not the time to 
be reducing our national focus and Federal resources. The war 
against the production, trafficking, and demand for narcotic drugs 
is one that we cannot afford to lose. 

On a nationwide basis, the fiscal year 1986 cuts to the Customs 
Service budget would, first of all, deter Customs' ability to operate 
the P-3A planes that you described, eliminating any mobile detec­
tion capability. And in addition, these cuts would eliminate Cus­
toms' ability to provide an adequate command and control system 
for air operations. 

I would like to submit for your hearing record two letters. One to 
President Reagan and one to Vice President Bush that I have sent, 
in detail protesting the cuts in the Customs Service budget. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Without objection, so ordered. 
[The letters follow:] 
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It has come to my attention that the U.S. Customs 
Service's narcotics air interdiction program is in serious 
jeopardy due to proposed budget cuts. Given the gravity of 
the narcotics trafficking situation in the United States and 
the emphasis placed un curtailing this insidious threat by 
your Administration, I suggest that narcotics interdiction 
should continue to be treated as onb of our nation's top 
priorities. 

In August, 1985, along with several Members of the 
House Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control, I 
visited a numb~r of Latin American nations which are either 
sources of illicit substances or trafficking centers. I was 
thoroughly appalled at the magnitude and depth of a problem 
which seems to reach into all walks of Latin American life. 
In 1985 a bumper crop of cocaine was produced. Most of it 
is on its way to the united States and much of it will enter 
this country by air. 

In addition, there is a cl~ar, strong link now drawn 
between narcotics trafficking and terrorist activities -­
activities which threaten to undermine the very foundations 
of legitimate governments. I know that your recent trip to 
Mexico served to underscore this phenomenon ~nd led to the 
agreement between you and Mexican President Miguel de la 
Madrid to hold a high level conference of law enforcement 
officials and attorneys general from the Western Hemisphere 
in an effort to curb drug trafficking. 

I remind you of these events only to further emphasize 
that now s not the time for the United states to curtail 
its narco~ics interdiction activities. 
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You and I have both embraced the principles of the 
"Gramm-Rudman" proposal to balance the federal budget by 
1991. But, I believe that what Gramm-Rudman dictates is 
that we define and set our national priorities. Clearly 
narcotics trafficking is a problem of nationwide 
significance requiring a national solution. Florida is 
seriously impacted by th~ crime and corruption associated 
with drug trafficking, but the entire nation is suffering 
from an epidemic of narcotics addiction. 

Interdiction is one of our principal weapons against 
the narcotics trafficker. I believe, for the health and 

::l!-::::1,~' ", ""'" ., .'~::~' " 
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The Honorable George Bush 
Vice President of The 
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Washington, DC 20501 

Dear Mr. Vice president: 
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Your office has been charged with coordinating the 
federal narcotics interdiction efforts. As such, I am sure 
you are familiar with recent directives to severely curtail 
the funding of the U.s. Customs Service's air interdiction 
program, reductions which I believe should be reconsidered 
given the seriousness of the narcotics trafficking problems 
in the United States today. 

The Customs Service is in danger of losing its ability 
to provide operations and maintenance support for its P-3A 
aircraft thereby eliminating its airborne detection 
capability; of losing its ability to provide an adequate 
command and control system for air operations; and of losing 
its ability to develop adequate interdiction intelligence. 

In hugust, 1985, along with other members of the House 
Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control, I visited 
several Latin American nations. I Was thoroughly appalled 
at the magnitude and depth of the narcotics production and 
trafficking problems which seem to affect all walks of Latin 
American life. In 1985 a bumper crop of cocaine was 
produced. Most of it is on its way to the United States and 
much of it will enter this country by air. 

As head of the South Florida Task Force I know you are 
familiar with the impact that narcotics trafficking has had 
on the citizens of Florida. The crime and corruption 
associated with trafficking are devastating enough problems 
for our citizens and local law enforcement officials, but we 
must also look at the nationwide trend toward increa2ing 
cocaine and other SUbstance abuse and addiction. I suggest 
that this is not the time to cutback. Narcotics 
interdiction should be tteated as one of our nation's top 
priorities. 
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As you know, I am a strong sup~orter of the 
"Gramm-Rudman" proposal to balance the budget by 1991. But, 
I believe that what Gramm-Rudman dictates is that we define 
and set our national priorities. Clearly narcotics 
trafficking is a problem of nationwide significance 
requiring a national solution. 

Interdiction is one of oUr principal weapons against 
the narcotics trafficker. I believe, fer the health and 
well-being of the nation, we should continue our efforts in 
this regard. 

Warmest regards. 

API:lm 
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Mr. IRELAND. I reiterated in both of these letters that I do not 
believe that my request for additional funds to support the drug 
interdiction program conflicts with the priority setting principles of' 
the Gramm-Rudman legislation. I believe it is in the Gramm­
Rudman legislation that we are dictated to define and set our na­
tional priorities. Clearly, narcotics trafficking is a problem of na­
tionwide significance requiring a nationwide solution, and interdic­
tion is one of the primary weapons against the narcotics trafficker. 

Florida is seriously impacted by the crime and corruption associ­
ated with drug trafficking. But the entire Nation is suffering from 
an epidemic of narcotics addiction. There are few of us in this 
country whose lives, families, and friends have not been touched di­
rectly or indirectly by drug abuse. 

I recognize that this subcommittee deals primarily with the 
interdiction of illicit narcotics from sources in Central and South 
America and the Caribbean. Recently, I was able to travel to Latin 
America with Congressman Rangel and the House Select Commit­
tee on Narcotics Abuse and Control. Our findings, as you well 
know, were conclusive. 

The production and consumption of cocaine are out of control. A 
bumper crop of cocaine is currently headed to the United States. 

In addition, the drug trade not only represents a serious internal 
health hazard to the population of those nations, but it threatens 
the very governments themselves. 

Links clearly exist between the narcotics traffickers and the ter­
rorist organizations that profit from the drug trade. Fragile Latin 
American democracies are in danger of succumbing to the corrup­
tive influence of the drug smuggler. 

Illegal activities are financed and operated by well organized 
international criminals. They generate such vast volumes of capital 
that economies are disrupted, legal institutions are menaced, and 
governments are overburdened. 

Upon my return from Latin America I met with the law enforce­
ment personnel in central Florida who, as you can imagine, are 
deeply concerned about the lack of resources and coordination at 
all levels related to narcotics trafficking. The reduction in funding 
that we are discussing today will further exacerbate the lack of 
support local law enforcement receives from the Federal Govern­
ment. 

The production problem seems as though it is almost insur­
mountable. Looking over hundreds of thousands of acres in some 
very remote areas of Latin America, one begins to wonder how best 
to tackle the situation. I don't believe that the United States has 
ever been more vulnerable to a flood of narcotics than it is from 
that region today. Florida and the Southeastern United States will 
certainly bear the brunt of any increase in narcotics trafficking, 
and we had better be prepared for it. 

I would like to be of assistance, Mr. Chairman, to this committee 
as it continues to develop a definitive and aggressive response to 
drug trafficking in the United States. Now is not the time to be re­
ducing our interdiction efforts. 

Thank you. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Ireland follows:] 
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STATEMENT OF THE HONORABT E ANDY IRELAND 

BEFORE THE 

GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS COMMITTEE 

SUBCOMMITTEE ON GOVERNMEN~ INFORMATION, JUSTICE 

AND AGRICULTURE 

February 6, 1986 

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee, I appreciate 

the opportunity to testify here today regarding the U.S. 

narcotics interdiction program. At the outset, I would like 

to commend this Subcommittee for its continuing interest and 

effort to develop an effective, nationwide program to 

counter illicit narcotics trafficking activities in the 

United States. I recognize the strides that have been made 

regarding the utilization. ot Department of Defense assets, 

now authorized under an exception to the Posse Comitatus 

Act. However, today I would like to address my comments to 

the budget cutbacks which now threaten to gut the air 

interdiction program. 

As a reprsentative from the State of Florida the 

reduction in FY'86 funding for customs from $75 million to 

approximately $52 million is of immediate concern to me. 

Significant resources, both monetary and in terms of 

equipment, have been committed to the State's south eastern 

coast. At the same time, Florida's West Coast, part of which 

I represent, lacks any significant air or marine 

interdiction resources. 
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The implications of the FY 86 cutbacks for the ~lest 

Coast are, I believe, as follows: 

The decrease in Customs personnel of 1450 persons 

will be partly absorbed by the narcotics prog~am, 

both air interdiction and marine. 

Major improvements have been proposed for the marine 

program which has remained virtually unchanged for 

the last 12 years. What remains is an inadequate 

amount of personnel to man an insufficient amount of 

equipment. 

The West Coast's radar detection capability, 

virtually non-existent today, had been slated for 

updating, a program which will be eliminated. 

An increased intelligence collection capability, 

urgently needed so that we can better determine how 

to use our limited resources, will have to be 

delayed. 

But, obviously, Mr. Chairman, Florida is only one point 

of entry fer illicit narcotics entering the country from 

South America ~nd the Caribbean. Our entire southern border 

is a major transshipment r.oute. In addition, as 

interdiction efforts to contr.ol the flow of drugs into the 

U.S. accelerate in Florida and the southern border area, our 

eastern coastline experiences a greater influx of traffic 

from the south. We are facing a problem of nationwide 
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concern, one which transgresses regional boundaries. For 

the first time, we have begun to take positive, aggressive 

action against the drug smuggler. Now is not the time to be 

reducing our national focus and federal resources. The war 

against the production, trafficking and demand for narcotic 

drugs is one we cannot afford to lose. 

On a nationwide basis, the FY '86 cuts to the Customs 

Service budget would: 

deter Customs ability to operate its P3As. thereby 

eliminating any mobile detection capability; and 

eliminate Customs ability to provide an adequate 

command and control system for air operations. 

Mr. Chairman, I would like to submit for your hearing 

record, two'letters, one to President Reagan and one to Vice 

President Bush, protesting the cuts in the Customs Service 

Budget. I reiterated to both the President and 

Vice-President that many of us in the House and Senate fully 

embraced the principles of the Gramm-Rudman-Hollings 

proposal to balance the federal budget by 1991. Given the 

timetable for implementation of the budget cuts, OMS has 

made a series of reductions in various programs including 

the Customs program. 



15 

- 4 -

But, I believe that what Gramm-Rudman dictates is that 

we define and set our national priorities. Clearly narcotics 

trafficking is a problem of nationwide significance 

requiring a national solution and interdiction is one of our 

primary weapons against the narcotics trafficker. Florida 

is seriously impacted by the crime and corruption associated 

with drug trafficking, but the entire nation is suffering 

from an epidemic of narcotics addiction. There are few of 

us whose lives, families and perhaps friends have not been 

touched directly or indirectly by the scourge of drug abuse. 

I recognize that this Subcommittee deals primarily with 

the interdiction of illicit 'narcotics from sources in 

Central and'South America and the Caribbean. Recently, I 

was able to travel to Latin America with Congressman Rangel 

and the House Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and 

Control. Our findings were conclusive. The production and 

consumption of cocaine are out of control -- A bumper crop 

of cocaine is currently headed for the United States. 

In addition, the drug trade not only represents a 

serious internal health hazard to the population of these 

nations, but it threatens the governments themselves. 

Links clearly exist between narcotics traffickers and 

terrorist organizations that profit from the drug trade. 

Fragile Latin American democracies are in danger of 

succumbing to the corruptive influences of drug smugglers. 
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Illegal activities are financed and operated by well 

organized international criminals. They generate such vast 

volumes of capital that economies are disrupted, legal 

institutions menaced, and governments overburdened. 

Upon my return I met with law enforcement personnel in 

Central Florida who, as you can imagine, are deeply 

concerned about the lack of resources and coordination at 

all levels related to the narcotics trafficking problem. 

The reduction in funding which we are discussing today will 

further exacerbate the lack of support local law enforcement 

discern is available from the federal government. 

The production problem does seem as though it is 

almost insurmountable. Looking over hundreds of acres in 

some very remote areas of Latin America, one does wonder how 

best to tackle the situation. I don't believe the United 

States has ever been more vulnerable to a flood of narcotics 

from the region. Florida and the southeastern United States 

will certainly bear the brunt of any increase in narcotics 

trafficking, and we had better be prepared to meet the 

challenge. 

Mr. Chairman, I would like to be of assistance to this 

Committee as it continues to develop a definitive and 

aggressive response to drug trafficking in the United 

States. As I stated earlier, now is not the time to be 

reducing our interdiction efforts. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Andy. And again, I want to 
commend you for your interest and for the fine support that you 
are lending in this fight. You have been in the forefront for some 
time, and your efforts are deeply appreciated. It was a fine state­
ment and I really do not have any questions. 

Mr. Kindness. 
Mr. KINDNESS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have no questions for 

Mr. Ireland. Andy, thank you for being in the forefront of this 
effort. I would like to add my compliments on your continuing in­
terest and concern and work. Thank you. 

Mr. IRELAND. Thank you. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you, Andy. 
Our next witness is the Honorable Richard Darman, who is the 

Deputy Secretary of the Treasury. This is the first time Mr. 
Darman has appeared before us, and he is accompanied by one of 
our regular visitors. I will let Mr. Darman introduce the gentleman 
who will join him at the table. 

STATEMENT OF RICHARD G. DARMAN, DEPUTY SECRJ!TARY OF 
THE TREASURY, DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY, ACCOMPA­
NIED BY WILLIAM VON RAAB, COMMISSIONER OF CUSTOMS, 
DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY 

Mr. DARMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I am accom­
panied, as you well know, by the distinguished Commissioner of 
Customs, William von Raab, who as you have suggested is substan­
tially better known to the committee than I am. And I am delight-
ed to have him here with me. . 1/ 

Mr. Chairman and Mr. Kindness, I thank you for inviting me to 
appear before your committee today. It is a pleasure to have an op­
portunity to do so. Notwithstanding the fact that I am aware, tha.t 
I find myself in what may be thought of as the Tim McNamar me­
morial chair. [Laughter.] 

Mr. Chairman, I would ask that this complete statement be in­
cluded in the record with your permission. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Without. objection, so ordered. 
Mr. DARMAN. Thank you. It is my understanding that the com­

mittee is primarily interested in discussing drug interdiction. My 
introductory remarks, therefore, address first, the Treasury De­
partment's role in drug interdiction through the Customs Service. 
Second, the allocation of resources to that role. And third, the rela­
tionship of resource allocation to the challenge of drug interdiction 
and to broader issues of drug policy and strategy. 

Mr. Chairman, I am not by any reasonable stretch of the imagi­
nation an expert in this field. I can, however, try to provide a de­
partmental perspective on the issues involved. And as you and I 
have both already noted, I am accompanied by the Commissioner of 
Customs, who can address detailed operational issues to the extent 
that they are of interest to you and the committee. 

After this brief introductory statement, we would both look for­
ward to answering your questions. 

The Customs' role with respect to air and marine interdiction 
may be summarized as follows: The Customs air program has as its 
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primary mission the detection, identification, interception, track­
ing, and apprehension of smuggler aircraft. 

The current program is based upon the following general con­
cepts: deterrence against air smuggling, achieved in conjunction 
with the provision of assistance to land and marine interdiction; in­
tegration of air interdiction and support functions; use of special­
ized aircraft to perform the roles of detection, interception, track­
ing and apprehension of low-flying smugglers; I.'Ind cooperation with 
the military to the extent permitted by posse comitatus laws. 

The air program has an operations division at Customs head­
quarters, and operations centers east and west in the field. Head­
quarters is responsible for management, administration, and oper­
ational guidance, with the operations centers responsible for readi­
ness and management of the resources under their command. 

Aviation units are deployed across the southern border, staffed to 
operate on the equivalent of a 5-day, 8-hour basis, with an author­
ized personnel strength of 385 persons. This authorized level in­
cludes 71 new positions allocated to the program in October 1985, 
and recruitment is in progress to fill the vacancies. 

Recent initiatives in the air program have included the follow­
ing: In September 1982 Customs acquired the use of the Air Force's 
tethered aerostat radar system at Cudjoe Key and Patrick Air 
Force Base in Florida. 

In fiscal year 1983 Customs received from the Department of De­
fense the first high-speed Black Hawk helicopter. Customs now has 
eight such helicopters. 

In fiscal year 1983 Customs received the first of four P-3A detec­
tion aircraft. All four will be operational for the first time this 
year. 

In fiscal year 1985 the Carib all aerostat was placed in operation 
on Grand Bahamas Island, providing coverage of smugglers. that 
overfly the Bahamas. 

In March 1986 the first Customs high endurance tracker will be 
delivered, with the remaining seven trackers scheduled for delivery 
by the end of fiscal year 1986. The CI-IET's, as they are called, will 
be used primarily for intercepting and tracking smuggler aircraft. 

Customs currently operates 80 aircraft, which are deployed as in­
dicated on the table and the end of section II of the prepared testi­
mony. 

The mission of the Customs marine vrogram is to investigate, 
interdict, and apprehend violators that smuggle narcotics and COIl­
traband by commercial vessels, fishing vessels, and pleasure cr$lft. 

The current marine program is based upon the following general 
concepts: integration of case investigations, threat analysis, intelli­
gence and direction interdiction; and coordination of air and 
marine planning, in cooperation with local, State, and other Feder­
al agencies. 

The marine program faces a number of operational difficulties, 
including smugglers using the following modes of operation to 
evade Customs: small pleasure craft and speed boats, which are 
easily available and difficult to detect; small vessels off the coast of 
the Bahamas and the east coast of Florida, which are increasingly 
used to receive airdrops; and professionally installed secret com-
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partments in all types of vessels, the use of which has/sigptficantly 
increased. . .. 

In the President's fiscal year 1987 budget, the administration is 
seeking $756 million and 13,231 full time equivalent positions for 
the Customs Service. Of this amount, ~71.6 million is for the air 
program and $33.9 million is for the marine program. 

The requested levels for the air and marine programs for fiscal 
year 1986 and 1987 will allow Customs to bring on line an!addition­
al P-3A detection aircraft in fiscal year 1986, for a total of four in 
fiscal year 1986 and fiscal year 1987. It will allow Customs to bring 
on line and operate eight new high endurance tracker aircraft for 
use in 1986 and 1987. 

It will allow Customs to continue the development and improve­
ment of Customs' command, control, communications, and intelli­
gence capabilities. It will allow Customs to modify two C-12 marine 
support aircraft in fiscal year 1986 for deployment in fiscal year 
1987. And to modify two in fiscal year 1987, for a totallof four 
C-12's that will be deployed in fiscal year 1987. ' 

And it will allow Customs to take delivery of 40 "Blue Thunder" 
type, high-speed boats for the marine program, with all ip oper­
ation in fiscal year 1987. 

Spending authority for the Customs air program has increased 
from $17.8 million in fiscal year 1982 to the proposed level of $71.6 
million for fiscal year 1987. 

The fiscal year 1987 request for the air program is four times the 
fiscal year 1982 appropriated level. The marine request is almost 
three times the fiscal year 1982 level. 

I should note, Mr. Chairman, that these charts, which will be 
printed in the record, state essentially the same thing. And because 
there are different numbers used by different people in reporting 
on this same set of activities, I should clarify that these charts and 
these numbers refer to budget authority. And they combine acqui­
sition, operation, and maintenance with the related S&E accounts, 
which I think is the accurate way to look at overall program ex­
penditures. 

On a full-time equivalent basis, staffing for the Customs air pro­
gram has grown from 153 FTE in fiscal year 1982 tq nearly 400 
FTE for fiscal year 1986 and fiscal year 1987. This increase repre­
sents a near tripling of air program personnel over the last 4 years. 

Similar growth has occurred i.n staffing for the Customs marine 
program. From 150 FTE in fiscal year 1983, the marine program 
has grown to 472 FTE this year, and will increase to more than 500 
next year. This increase in marine program staffing represents 
more than a 200-percent increase over the last 3 fiscal years. 

Air and marine program resources have increased at a greater 
rate than other Federal law enforcement programs between fiscal 
year 1981 and fiscal year 1986. The Department of Justice and 
Secret Service, for example, have increased by between 60 and 70 
percent for this period. The air and marine programs have in­
creased by over 150 percent. 

The increase in Customs budgetary resources for interdiction is 
reflected in a related increase in assets. The number of vessels de­
ployed in the marine program has more than doubled, from 94 in 
fiscal year 1981 to 218 in fiscal year 1987. The number of Customs 
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aircraft has also increased, from 68 in fiscal year 1981 to a project­
ed 80 in fiscal year 1987. And I would note that the quality mix for 
both vessels and aircraft has also improved. 

These air and marine assets have been deployed in rough propor­
tion to the estimated threat, as is indicated by the table and charts 
that appear on pages 10 and 11 of the prepared testimony. 

Not only have Customs' drug interdiction resources increased, so 
too has the Federal Government's overall investment in interdic­
tion, as is indicsted by the chart on page 12 of the prepared testi­
mony. 

What is less clear, unfortunately, is the appropriate relationship 
of this investment to the development and implementation of an 
optimal strategy for reducing drug abuse in America. 

It is obvious, of course, that the retail value of certain drug sei­
zures has increased. But it is significantly less obvious what rela­
tionship there is between this fact and ultimate U.S. drug use. Sei­
zures are definitively measurable, but drug use is not. 

However, drug use is subject to inherently fallible estimating. So 
interdiction rates, therefore, are highly arguable, and accordingly, 
meaningful measures of incremental returns on investment in 
interdiction are also arguable. This is the case whether one is com­
paring particular modes of interdiction or alternative levels of 
interdiction. 

The analytic problem is compounded as one broadens the scope 
of analysis. And broaden the scope one must. OMB has estimated 
that for fiscal year 1987 the President's budget requests $1.8 billion 
for drug law enforcement. Of this, roughly 43 percent is for border 
interdiction, compared with 24 percent for criminal investigations, 
12 percent for corrections, 8 percent for Federal prosecution, 8 per­
cent for international narcotics control, 3 percent for intelligence, 
and 2 percent for State and local assistance. 

While these estimates involve a degree of judgment in classifying 
and allocating expenditures, the proportions are at least roughly 
indicative of broad relationships. 

A very much smaller amount of money is invested in drug abuse 
prevention and related drug research. On the basis of what analy­
sis I have seen, one cannot be fully satisfied that either the current 
or proposed distribution is an optimal allocation of limited re­
sources. 

My personal view is that the data and methodology are not yet 
up to the task of determining what is an optimal allocation. And I 
would, therefore, place a high priority on more systematic analysis. 

I recognize that in the face of a problem as serious as the drug 
problem, the seriousness of which I would never wish to under­
state, there is an understandable temptation to suggest, spend 
what it takes to eliminate the problem. Unfortunately, we-that is, 
we collectively as a society-do not now have sufficient available 
resources to do so. Our fiscal deficit has become its own form of ad­
diction, and it, like other addictions, has the potential to threaten 
our society's health. 

Given severe fiscal constraints and considerable uncertainty as 
to the optimal resource allocation strategy for addressing the drug 
problem, we have decided essentially to stabilize the investment in 
Customs' drug interdiction, increasing the current deterrent capac-
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ity ovly marginally, while continuing to examine competing alter­
nativei:3 for incremental investment. 

'I'I;J.s is an approach that I know some will find frustrating. But 
while I fully sympathize with the sense of frustration-we all want 
to 50e the tragedy of drug abuse eliminated-I do believe that what 
"lie are recommending is, in the current context, a prudent ap­
proach. 

Again, I thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the commit­
tee, for the opportunity to present this perspective. The Commis­
sioner and I will be happy to try to answer your questions. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Darman follows:] 
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INTRODUCTORY STATEMENT BY 

THE HONORABLE RICHARD G. DARMAN 

THE DEPUTY SECRETARY OF THF. TP.EAS[JRY 

BEFORE THE HOUSE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS 

SUBCOMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT INFORMATION, JUSTICE AND AGRICULTURE 

FEBRUARY 6, 1986 

INTRODUCTION 

Thank you for inviting me to appear before your C~nittee today. 

It is a pleasure to have an opportunity to do so. 

It is my understanding that the Committee is primarily interested 

in discussing drug interdiction. Hy introductory remarks, therefore, 

address: 

(I) the Treasury Department's role in drug interdiction (through 

the customs Service), 

(II) the allocation of resources to the role, and 

(III) the relationship of the resource allocation to the challenge 

of drug interdiction and to broader issues of drug policy and 

strategy. 

Mr. Chairman, I am not by any reasonable stretch of imagination 

an expert in this field. I can, however, provide a Depart­

mental perspective on the issues involved, and I am accompanied 

by the Commissioner of Customs, who can address detailed 

operational issues to the extent that they are of interest 

to the Committee. 
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After this brief introductory statement, we would look 

forward to answering your questions. 

I. CUSTOMS ROL8 IN DRUG INT8RDICTION 

The Customs role with respect to air and marine interdiction 

may be summarized as followSl 

Air Program 

The Customs Air Program has as its primary mission the detection, 

identification, interception, tracking, and apprehension of 

smuggler aircraft. 

The current program is based upon the following general conceptsl 

o deterrence against air smuggling, achieved in conjunction 

with the provision of assistance to land and marine interdiction; 

o integration of air interdiction and support functions; 

o use of specialized aircraft to perform the roles of detection, 

interception, tracking and apprehension of low flying 

smugglers; and 

o cooperation with the military, to the extent permitted by 

posse comitatus laws. 

The Air Program has an operations division at customs head­

quarters and operations centers 8ast and West in the field. 

Headquarters is responsible for management, administration, and 

operational guidance, with the operations centers responsible 

for readiness and line management of the resources under their 

command. 
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Aviation units are deployed across the southern border, staffed 

to operate on the equivalent of a 5-day x 8-hour basis, with an 

authorized personnel strength of 385 posltions. This authorized 

level includes 71 new positions allocated to the program in 

October 1985. Recruitment is in progress to fill the vacancies. 

Recent initiatives in the Air Program have included the following: 

• In September 1982, Customs acquired the use of the Air Force's 

Tethered Aerostat Radar System (TARS), at Cudjoe Key and 

Patrick AFB in Florida. 

• In FY 1983, Customs received, from DOD, the first high-speed 

Black Hawk helicopter. Customs now has eight such helicopters. 

• In FY 1983, Customs received the first of four p3A detection 

aircraft. All four will be operational for the first time this 

year. 

• In FY 1985, the Carinall Aerostat was placed in operation on 

Grand Bahamas Island, providing coverage of sMugglers that 

overfly the Bahamas. 

• In March 1986, the first CHET (Customs nigh Endurance Tracker) 

uill be delivered, with the remaining seven trackers scheduled 

for delivery by the end of FY 1986. The CHETs will be used 

primarily for intercepting and tracking smuggler aircraft. 

• Customs currently operates 80 aircraft (deployed as indicated 

on the table at the end of Section II). 
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Marine Program 

The mission of the Customs Marine Program is to investigate, 

interdict, and apprehend violators that smuggle narcotics and 

contraband by commercial vessels, fishing vessels and pleasure 

craft. 

The current Marine Program is based upon the following 

general concepts: 

• integration of case investigations, threat analysis, 

intelligence and direct interdiction; and 

• coordination of Air and Marine planning, in cooperation with 

local, state, and other Federal agencies. 

The Marine Prog~am faces a number of operational difficulties, 

including smugglers using the following modes of operation to evade 

Customs: 

• small pleasure craft and speed boats -- which are easily 

available, and difficult to detect; small vessels off the 

coast of the Aahamas and the east coast of Florida -- which 

are increasingly used to receive airdrops; and professionally 

i~stalled secret compartments in all types of vessels -- the 

use of which has significantly increased. 

II. CUSTOMS INTERDICTION RESOURCES AND THE BUDGET 

Audget Reguest 

In the President's FY 1987 Budget, the Administration is 

seeking $756 million and 13,231 FTE for the Customs Service. 

Of this amount, S71.6 million is for the Air Progr~m and 

S33.9 million is for the Marine Program. 
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U.S. CUSDOMS SERVICE 
PV!X;ET AIJIllORITY AND PERSONNEL 

fY 1981 - IT 1987 

est. reCJ· 
~ 1982 ~ ~ ~ ~ 1987 

SUIX;E:l' AtrlliORITY 

All Other Customs 5458.4 S496.6 $536.6 $564.3 5617.4 $640.4 S650.6 
Air 27.3 17.8 26.2 64.8 67.2 68.9 71.6 
Marine 12.8 12.8 12.3 26.4 46.6 32.9 33.9 

Total $498.5 $527.2 S575.1 S655.5 5731.2 $742.2 $756.1 

PERSrnlIEL 

All Other Customs 14,145 13,699 13,482 13,496 13,005 13,139 12,330 
Air 153 153 165 250 314 385 385 
Marine 148 147 150 347 427 472 516 

Total 14,446 13,999 13,797 14,093 13,746 13,996* 13,231 - - - - --
* The 1986 personnel total above reflects Customs' reduced personnel level as 

a result of the Gramm-Rudman reduction. This number is in the Cor9ressional 
materials that will he submitted by the Department to the Appropriations 
Canmittees. Note, the President's Budget does not allocnl.e Granm-RudIoan 
reductions by object class so this number is not reflected in the President's 
Budget. 

"The requested levels for the Air and Marine programs for FY 1986 and 
FY 1987 will allow customs to: 

- bring on line an additional P3A detection aircraft in FY 1986 
tor a tOldl of four in FY 1986 and FY 1987: 

- bring on line and operate eight new high endurance tracker 
aircraft in FY 1986 for use in FY 1986 and FY 1987; 

- continue development and improvement of Customs Command, Control, 
Communications and Intelligence capability; 

- modify two C-12 marine support aircraft in FY 1986 for deployment 
in FY 1987, and modify two in FY 1987 -- for a total of four 
C-12's that will be deployed in FY 1987; 

take delivery of 40 "Blue Thunder" type high speed boats for the 
Marine prograM with all in operation in FY 1987. 
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Budget Trend 

Spending authority for the Customs Air Program has increased 

from S17.8 million in FY 1982 to the proposed level of $71.6 

million for FY 1987. 

The FY 1987 request for the Air Program is four times the FY 

1982 appropriated level. The Marine request is almost three 

times the FY 1982 level. 
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P'H'sonn~l Trenn 

On <I full-til'lE' equl\1al"r,~ (PT!':) basi ... staffing for thi> Customs Air 

PrograM has grown fro~ 153 PTe in P¥ 19RZ to nearly 400 FTE for FY 

1qB6 and F¥ 19R7. This increase represent~ a near tripling of Air 

PrograM personnel over the last four years (lQ82-86). Similar 

growth has occurred in staffing for the Customs Marine Program. 

From 15(1 PTE in F'i 1983, the lIari ne Progran has grown to 472 PTE 

thi~ year ann will increase to more than 500 PTE next year. This 

incr8ase 1n Marine Program staffing represents more than a 200% 

increase over the last three fiscal years (1983-1986). 
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Comparative Law Enforce~~nt Resource Trer.ds 

Air and Mari~~ Progra~ resources have increased at a greater rate 

than ..,ther Federal law .:-nforcement programs between FY 1981 and 

FY 1986. The Department of Ju~tice and Secret Service have increased 

by between 60-"0%. The Air and Marine Program have increased by 

over 150%. 
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Air and Marine Assets (aircraft and vessels) 

The increase in Customs budgetary resources for interdiction is 

reflected in a related increase in assets. The number of vessels 

deployed in the Marine program has more than doubled -- from 94 in 

FY 1981 to 218 in ~y 1987. The number of Customs aircraft has also 

increased -- from 68 in ~Y 1981 to a projected 80 in ~Y 1987. 

(Note. The quality mix for both vessels and aircraft has also 

improved. ) 
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These air and marine assets have been deployed in rough proportion 

to the estimated threat -- as indicated by the following table and 

Charts. 
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Customs Interdiction 
Aircraft Distribution by Region 

January 6, 19B6 
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Customs Interdiction 

Vessel Distribution by Region 

January 31, 1986 
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III. Resources in Relation to Strategy 

Not only have Customs drug interdiction resources increased, so 

too has the Federal Government's overall investment in inter-

diction -- as indicated by the following chart. 
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What is less clear, unfortunately, is the appropriate re1ation-

ship of this investment to the developMent and implementation of 

an optimal strategy for reducing drug abuse in America. 
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It is obvious, of course, that the retail value of certain drug 

seizures has increased. But it is significantly less obvious what 

relationship there is between this fact and ultimate U.S. drug 

use. Seizures are definitively measurable; but drug use is not. 

It is subject to inherently fallible estimating. Interdiction 

~, therefore, are highly arguable, and accordingly, mean-

ingful measures of incremental returns on investment in interdiction 

are also arguable. This is the case whether one ;s comparing 

particular modes of interdiction o~ alternative levels of interdiction. 

The analytic problem is compounded as one broadens the scope of 

anaiysis. And broaden the scope one must. OMB has estimated that 

for FY 1987, the President's Rudget requests $1.808 billion for 

drug law enforcement. of this, roughly 43% is for border interdiction 

compared with 24% for criminal investigations, 12% for corrections, 

B% for federal prosecution, B% for international narcotics control, 

3% for intelligence, and 2% for state and local assistance. (These 

estimates involve a degree of judgment in classifying and allocating 

expenditures -- but the proportio~s are at least roughly indicative 

of broad relationships.) A very much smaller amount of money is 

invested in drug abuse prevention, and in related d~ug research. 

On the basis of what analysis I have seen, one cannot be fully 

satisfied that either the current or proposed distribution is an 

optimal allocation of limited resources. 
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My personal view is that the data and methodology are not yet up 

to the task of determining what is an optimal allocation. And 

I would, therefore, place a high priority on more system~tic 

analysis. 

I recognize that in the face of a problem as serious as the 

drug problem -- th~ seriousness of which I would never wish to 

understate there is an understandable temptation to suggest: 

spend what it takes to eliminate the problem. Unfortunately, 

we (collectively -- as a society) do not now have sUfficient 

available resources to do so. Our fiscal deficit has become 

its own form of addiction, and it, like other addictions, has 

the potential to threaten our society's realth. 

Given severe fiscal c()nstraints and considerable uncertainty 

as to optimal resource allocation strategies for addressing 

the drug problem, we have decided essentially to stabilize the 

investment in Customs drug interdiction -- increasing the 

current deterrent capacity only marginally, while continuing 

to examine competing alternatives for incremental investment. 

This is an approach that I know some will find frustrating. But 

while I fully sympathize with the sense of frustration -- we all 

want to see the tragedy of drug abuse eliminated -- I do believe 

that what ~e are recommending is, in the current context, a 

prudent approach. 

Again, I thank you for the opportunity to present this perspective. 

* * * * * * 



36 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Mr. Darman. I notice we 
have been joined by Congressman Spratt and Senator DeConcini. I 
would like to recognize them to see if they have any comments 
they would care to make. 

Mr. Spratt, anything you would-­
Mr. SPRATT. I have no comments. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Senator DeConcini. 
Mr. DECONCINI. I have no comments except to say I appreciate 

being invited to listen to some of the testimony today. Thank you, 
sir. 

Mr. ENGLISH. We appreciate your coming over. 
Mr. Darman, I noted with interest that you say of the President's 

budget of $1.8 billion-that is almost $2 billion-that 43 percent is 
for border interdiction. According to our calculations, it is more 
like 6 percent being spent for drug interdiction. In fact, I think you 
can probably even make a case for less than that. 

I assume that in your figure you are adding in any money that is 
spent over in the Department of Defense. For example, if the De­
partment of Defense is flying an airplane along the border and 
somebody tells them, you guys keep a lookout and see if yeu see 
any suspicious looking aircraft and send that information down. I 
assume then that the cost of that flight is added up as a part of 
drug interdiction, the war on drugs. Is that right? 

Mr. DARMAN. Mr. Chairman, not only would that cost estimate 
be included, but so would a host of other costs to get to the larger 
number. I think the 6-percent number that you would be talking 
about would probably be the relationship of the air and marine 
interdiction program in Customs to the overall drug enforcement 
expenditure. 

But this includes--
Mr. ENGLISH. That is the facet on which the President has been 

the most visible. It seems like every few months we would see the 
President and the Vice President going down to south Florida, 
where they have these big stacks of marijuana, and tables loaded 
up with cocaine. and stacks of money that we have been successful 
in ;ntercepting. That is how that was apprehended; namely, most 
of it was air and marine-all of it was air and marine that they 
are dealing with down there. 

That is a very small percentage of the overall interdiction 
budget. You would agreE' that it comes nowhere near that 43 per­
cent that you are talking about; is that not correct? 

Mr. DARMAN. I would agree that the specific resources allocated 
to air and marine interdiction, in the sense in which you are iden­
tifying that activity, is a substantially smaller percentage. 

However, Mr. Chairman, I think in fairness to the President, one 
would have to say that he has-at least to my knowledge-not con­
fined his view of the war on drugs to the expenditure merely in 
these one or two subprogram areas. But rather, as is appropriate 
from his perspective, he has looked at the entire Government's ac­
tivity in this area. 

And, I think it would be fair to suggest, as perhaps you are, that 
this $1.8 billion estimate for the overall drug enforcement activity 
of the Government is an arguable number. And I tried to suggest 
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that in my testimony. But I think in terms of the order of magni­
tude, it is probably not that far off. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, I think that it is important, though. Because 
let me state right off, Mr. Darman, that is the reason that you are 
here. Obviously the Commissioner of Customs would have more in­
formation, as you pointed out in your testimony, about the details 
and day-to-day operations of the Customs Service and the function 
that they provide under the Treasury. But you are here for a policy 
position. 

You know, the question that I raised in my opening statement-I 
personally believe the President and the First Lady are committed 
to this. I do not believe that his hired help feels the same way. 

I think there are an awful lot of people within this administra­
tion who are thwarting the goals set out by the President. Now I do 
not know whether the President knows this or not. I would hope 
that it is the case that he does not. I hope we do not have a run­
away administration over there where you have got people just 
running loose, doing whatever they want to do, regardless of what 
the President thinks. 

But that is what we are going to try to determine here, to at 
least some extent. You know, we have got these commitments that 
have been made by the President, statements made by the Presi­
dent telling us in very strong terms where we are going. And then, 
you know, we do not-the facts contained in the budget do not 
seem to live up to that. 

Now, I think that in order to get at that, it is very important for 
us to look carefully. You know, whenever we start throwing out fig­
ures, it is very misleading. I know our friends in the press and the 
general public say: 43 percent spent on border interdiction-that 
sounds like an enormous amount of money. 

But as you just pointed out, when we have an airplane that is 
flying west, and all the guy is doing is looking out the window and 
saying, hey, if you see anything that looks suspicious why, you 
know, call it in. That is not exactly what we would call a dedicated 
mission that is specifically for this fUllction. 

Those airplanes are going to be flying anyway. Anytime they are 
out there-or if the Department of Defense has a ship that is cruis­
ing around out in the Caribbean. they say, keep an eye out. Now I 
do not think that that is fair to lead the Americfin people to be­
lieve that this is something that is a part of this overall effort that 
is being spent. 

They just happen to be out there, and conducting their normal 
duties and responsibilities. And as part of those normal duties and 
responsibilities, if they come across anythin5 that would be helpful 
to law enforcement, they pass it on. And that is all it amounts to. 

So let us kind of strip all that stuff out. And let us talk about 
real figures rather than, you know, a lot of window dressing. 

Mr. DARMAN. Mr. Chairman, excuse me, but I would like to pro­
ceed in exactly that spirit, if I could. 

Recognizing-and I am the first one to note this-that ebtimates 
are arguable. But just to--

Mr. ENGLISH. Could I--
Mr. DARMAN [continuing]. To understand the number that I was 

using. When, in terms of 43 percent-again, I emphasize this, and I 
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just want to mention, 43 percent happens to be for fiscal year 1987, 
$772 million. That is printed in the President's budget for border 
interdiction. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, but--
Mr. DARMAN. No, if I could just add this one point. The Defense 

component of that, sir, is estimated at $15.8 million. Of the $772 
million, Defense has put in at only $15.8 million. So even if you 
were to knock out all of the Defense money, it would only make it 
42 percent. 

However, I still say the estimate is highly arguable, because I 
think it inflates the Customs portion within the estimate. Because, 
for example, they include what we think is an excessive estimate of 
the activity of border inspectors in this estimate. 

But discounting for that, you would bring that 43 or 42 percent 
number down to some number in the high 30's. It is still a relative­
ly substantial port jon of the overall investment, which is all I 
meant to suggest by my testimony. I certainly would not want to 
defend to the end these exact estimates, but just the direction that 
they suggest. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, let us narrow it down so that we are talking 
about something that there is no disagreement about. We are talk­
ing about as far as dedicated to deal with the smuggling of drugs 
into this country by air. We are talking about the air program. 

We are talking about the effort to smuggle drugs into this coun­
try by water, by boat. We are talking about the marine program. 
Those are the two facets that we are talking about. 

And 'as I said, as you pointed out very aptly, that is much, much 
smaller than any 43 percent of the overall budget. And that way 
we strip all these people who have other jobs and if they happen to 
run across drugs, then they are supposed b take some kind of 
action. 

So, you know, these are the two elements that matter most. 
These are the real areas of focus. And of course, these are the ones 
that have received all the publicity as far as what the President 
has been focusing on. These are the areas-and as the Commission­
er of Customs has testified before us many times, that is where the 
bulk-I am talking about the huge amounts of drugs that are 
coming in this country. This is the means in which they come into 
the country. And if we are really going to do something about stop­
ping those drugs, we must catch them in bulk. If we are talking 
about getting significant amounts, that is where we really are 
going to come down to. 

One other very quick point before I really get into the details of 
questions. You put in a number of these little graphs in your testi­
mony which I found to be interesting. 

But the percentages-I noticed with interest that you refer to 
percentages here. And if you start out with two airplanes and you 
increase it to four airplanes, then you have increased it 100 per­
cent. And it looks rather dramatic whenever you can make 100 
percent increases or 240 percent increases over various periods of 
time. 

And I do not think that anyone would disagree that the Customs 
Service, whether you are talking about air or marine programs, in 
the early 1980's was virtually impotent. You mentioned, I think 
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there were 65 aircraft, something like that, when we first started 
looking at this problem that the Customs Service had back in 1981 
or 1982. But only a couple of those were properly equipped and 
could meet the range requirements, the sensor requirements, and 
speed requirements. The rest were virtually junk. 

And I do not think we ought to talk about 80 airplanes today, 
because a lot of those are still junk. Many of them do not really do 
anything. They do fly. Nobody uses them. They are sitting out 
there-they are hangar queens, for a good part. And they really do 
not perform a function as far as the overall war on drugs. 

So, you know, let us try to strip a little of that stuff out. Let us 
talk about numbers of useful items, numbers of useful aircraft. 
That gtves a little truer picture, so that, again, the American 
people will not be fooled into thinking that we have had some huge 
increase in the overall effort when they see a percentage increase 
like that. 

Mr. DARMAN. Mr. Chairman, I think your point is a fair point, 
but I would just note that we did present it both ways. The num­
bers are included, and the growth rates are included. So I think 
both sets of information are there for the public to see. But if you 
would like to have additional information included, I would be 
happy to present it any way you would like. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Yes, but the point that we are trying to make here 
though-I notice you are comparing, for instance on page 8, you 
have the Justice Department. Well, the Justice Department, when 
we have looked and reviewed past budgets, has gotten along pretty 
well. Justice Department through the years, has not really been 
hurt that much. I have not heard anybody poor-mouthing about 
how tough things were over in the Justice Department through the 
1970's, or through the 1960's, or through the 1980's. So the Justice 
Department, you know, has been kind of fat and happy, quite 
frankly. 

Let's look at this particular program, look over at the Treasury 
Department, your agency, and particularly the Customs ail' pro­
gram and marin€: program. My goodness, there has not been a re­
quest from an administration for the Customs marine program, I 
do not think, since 1974 or 1975. It has been 10 years, something 
like that. 

The Congress has provided some help. We have added a little b{t. 
But, there has not been any administration, Republican or Demo­
cratic administration, that added anything to this program. 

So, you know, when we start looking at these, what we are talk­
ing about here is an agency that has just been barely alive. And we 
are trying to get this thing up to the point that at least, you know, 
it has some facsimile of being a law enforcement agency with the 
resources to do some kind of job out there. 

To come in and say, oh, my goodness, look at how little percent­
age increase there has been over here at the Justice Department, 
but huge increases over here in the interdiction program, I think, 
is a very, very, misleading comparison. So I would call your atten­
tion to that. 

And I would like to now ask Mr. Kindness for any questions he 
might have. 
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Mr. DARMAN. Mr. Chairman, excuse me. Mr. Kindness, might I 
just add two points, if you would allow me? 

Mr. KINDNESS. Sure. 
Mr. DARMAN. I do not want to leave the impression that I dis­

agree with you about your factual point. I do not. There is no doubt 
that the base is exceedingly small. And when you compare some­
thing to a small base, you are going to get a higher percentage 
growth rate for any given increment than when you compare it 
with a large base. That is just a fact of mathematics. 

I was simply trying to suggest we presented it both ways, that we 
are not trying to mislead. To some people, rates of growth are sig­
nificant. To other people, absolute numbers are significant; I tried 
to present it both ways. 

If I might just mention one other thing as we, I take it, leave this 
point. I appreciated your statement, both to me and to Congress­
man Ireland, that you talLe the President and the First Lady at 
their word. And I, of course, do myself. I think it is the appropri­
ate, and as far as I am aware, entirely sound thing to do in this 
circumstance. 

You went on to suggest that the President's statements were 
hollow or might be hollow. And I do not mean to belabor this point, 
but from a Presidential perspective, in a tight budgetary context, 
$1.8 billion is not necessarily a sign of hollowness. Particularly 
when one is eliminating, or proposing to eliminate, agencies and 
programs in other areas. And that is the significance of that $1.8 
billion. 

Now your point, I also take to be sound, appropriate and the rel­
evant focus, as I understand it, for this hearing. And that is, within 
that $1.8 billion, are we satisfactorily managing a subcomponent. 

But I just want to suggest, that from the President's perspective, 
in this tight, budgetary circumstances, almost 2 billion dollars' 
worth of investment is not, in my opinion, a sign of hollowness of 
commitment to the overall area. I recognize the legitimacy of all 
your questions with respect to the air and marine programs. 

Mr. ENGLISH. OK. Well, let me straighten that out then, if there 
is any question in your mind. It is hollow if the President does not 
have anybody backing him up. And that is what we are seeing re­
flected in these budgets. That is what we see reflected in the oppo­
sition of administration officials to most of the initiatives that have 
been put forth. 

And you talk about Customs air interdiction as just one compo­
nent. This component is where 60 percent of the cocaine entering 
this country comes from. It comes in by air, 60 percent. This is a 
choke point. It is a place in which you can catch smugglers with 
the big load. 

Some have suggested that we simply ignore air interdiction, and 
wait until all this stuff gets in the United States and gets dispersed 
throughout our population, and then start looking for it. I suggest 
to you that that is not a wise investment of all of our resources. 
But I would also suggest to you that interdiction is not the only 
link in the chain. We certainly need to do all that we can overseas 
to try to prevent drugs from even leaving the shores of those coun­
tries where they are produced. 
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We also need to put investment in areas where drugs transit the 
countries that drugs go through. Certainly, we need to try to stop 
as much of it as we can when it comes to our borders. And once it 
gets here, we need to try to make arrests, and pick up any of it 
that we can there. 

And certainly, the most effective tool-I wholeheartedly agree 
with the First Lady on this-is education. And I would say, if you 
look at the budget that we have before us in that area, that one is 
minimal at the very best. What do we have there, about $2 mil­
lion? $2 million, is that not something? 

And what all that indicates to me, with the rhetoric that we are 
getting here, some of these figures that we are seeing-the Presi­
dent and the First Lady have a bunch of folks out there not paying 
a bit of attention to what they are doing, hired help, employefls, 
whether it is OMB, Treasury Department, Department of Defense, 
Justice Department, all through his administration. And that is 
what makes his words hollow. 

Mr. DARMAN. Mr. Chairman, I understand your perspective on 
this. I would think, having tried to suggest that the President's 
statements are not either false or hollow, if I could interpret the 
behavior of his employees, or hired help, as you have suggested. 

I think it is not a lack of commitment to drug enforcement. I 
think, at least as far as I have observed, it is genuine differences of 
opinion about where is the best return on investment. And, I am 
not trying to judge what I think are the merits of the arguments of 
the different players. I am really only going to the question of their 
motivation. 

I think that, as far as I am able to determine, they are not seek­
ing to render hollow the President's statements. They have legiti­
mate differences of view of how best to invest. There are some who 
would agree with you-and I would be inclined to do this myself­
that one ought to invest more in education, on thf' demand side. 
There are some who suggest one ought to invest more in eradica­
tion and attempting to deal with the problem at the source. And 
there are others who say more in intelligence, and so on down the 
list, which I know you know very well. 

And it is in that context that there end up being rather heated 
debates over the value of increments in the air program. But it is 
not really, in my opinion, because people say, let us not take drug 
enforcement seriously. It tends to arise much more because people 
say, we think we have a better way of dealing with the drug en­
forcement probl(~m. 

And I recognize that they may be wrong or right. I am just sug­
gesting that their motivation is not tn render the President's state­
ments hollow. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, Mr. Kindness has been very patient over 
here waiting to ask his question while we have had this exchange. 

Mr. DARMAN. I am sorry. I apologize to Mr. Kindness. 
Mr. ENGLISH. OnE. last parting shot before I turn everything to 

him is, I would say that the Customs program is the only one in 
the entire chain that got cut. 

Mi". Kindness. 
Mr. KINDNESS. Thank you. Mr. Chairman. 
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Mr. Darman, we appreciate your testimony here this morning. I 
would like to direct a couple of questions to the implementation of 
the sequestration process in the current fiscal year required by 
Gramm-Rudman-Hollings, over which this committee has some ju­
risdiction. 

There was $75 million appropriated to the Customs Service for 
the operations and maintenance of the air interdiction program for 
1986 fiscal year. What specifically was cut from that appropriation 
in order to achieve that 4.3-percent cut? 

Mr. DARMAN. Mr. Kindness, again I apologize for taking addi­
tional time in responding to the chairman before you could ask-­

Mr. KINDNESS. Not at all. I enjoyed it. 
Mr. DARMAN. Perhaps it wou}.;', be useful if I just quickly ran 

down line by line what the categories of expenditure are and how 
they would differ at $75 million and at the $52.5 million level. I 
think that is the most direct way to get at it. 

Some of the detail is still being negotiated within the executive 
branch. The aggregate numbers are right, and the numbers I will 
give you are roughly right at the level of abstraction at which I 
will give them to you. 

In the continuing resolution, the regular air program, as we 
would classify it, was at $14.725 million. And in the revised budget 
that remains the same, This is in the air program. That is for 51 
support aircraft. 

In the category called support of military assets, the P-3A air­
craft operation and maintenance was at $5.1 million for four P-3A 
aircraft. We keep that at $5.1 million. 

The Black Hawk and Cobra helicopters operation and mainte­
nance was at $5.2 million for eight Department of Defense Black 
Hawks and three DOD Cobras. We keep that the same. 

C-'.2 aircraft modifications were at :ji5 million. We keep that the 
same, to modify two C-12's with fiscal year 1986 money of $5 mil­
lion. 

The southwest border aerostat was in at $9 million in fiscal year 
1986-and I wish Senator DeConcini had arrived slightly later than 
he has, because I regret to report that this is at zero for fiscal year 
1986. 

The Bahamian aerostat remains the same at $4 million. The C31 
centers are slowed in their further development from $5 million to 
$2.475 million in fiscal year 1986. The six Cessna Citations stay the 
same at $4.3 million. 

There is a slight reduction of a matter of a few hundred thou­
sand dollars in miscellaneous spare parts. The O&M for trackers, 
stays the same. They were in at $1.7 million. They are still in at 
$1.7 million. 

But additional air program enhancements totaling $8.4 million­
$8.475 million would be dropped under this proposed Gramm­
Rudman allocation. 

There is $2.3 million for the integrated logistics system. This is 
for a kind of communications intelligence, but I do not know what 
kind. There are also $1.5 million for electro-optic surveillance and 
$675,000 for mission commander systems. These are all air pro­
gram enhancements that would not be funded under the Gramm­
Rudman reduction. 
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Mr. KINDNESS. That is taking into account the rescission that is 
proposed? 

Mr. DARMAN. Yes, that takes into account-yes, that brings­
well, it comes very close to the total of $52.5 million As I have sug­
gested, these numbers are still under review for exactly how we are 
going to hit the target within the Department, but this is roughly 
indicative. And the numbers I have given you will get very close to 
the $52.5 million. 

Mr. KINDNESS. But after the--
Mr. DARMAN. After both the Gramm-Rudman reduction and the 

rescission. 
Mr. KINDNESS. Apart from the rescission adjustment, then the 

only differences that I can note attributable to the sequestration, 
per se, is in the slowdown of the acceleration of the ROCC pro­
gram-Radar Operational Control Center-and elimination of air­
craft spares. 

Mr. DARMAN. Some of these air program enhancements, commu­
nications capabilities, the southwest border aerostat and the ROCC, 
as you have referred to it, are the basic elements; that is right. 

Putting it somewhat more positively, which I know is not the 
natural disposition of those on your side of the table, but it does 
allow substantial-as I suggested in the testimony-it does allow 
substantial continuation and some augmentation of the pattern 
that has been developing over a number of years. 

Mr. KINDNESS. Then similarly, how is the 4.3-percent reduction 
in the salaries and expenses account achieved? 

Mr. DARMAN. I can give you more detail than you probably want, 
and more than I probably would want on that. But basically-­

Mr. KINDNESS. Would it be fair to characterize it in a more gen­
eral manner? 

Mr. DARMAN. In a more general manner, we are attempting to, 
do it through selective hiring freezes, with an absolute minimum 
amount of dislocation. I believe we have managed to do it without 
ha'.ring to fire anyone, or at least plan to do it without having to 
fire anyone. 

In other words, certain hires that were contemplated based on a 
presumed higher level of resources, but hires which had not yet 
taken place, will not take place. Some further adjustment will be 
made through attrition. 

I might note that none of that is intended adversely to affect the 
air program. In fact, none of it, in my opinion, would adversely 
affect the air program. It is not taken in the air program. It is 
taken in other parts of the Customs budget. 

Mr. KINDNESS. Could you describe for the committee what other 
choices were considered in the process of making the determination 
of where to cut? Again, somewhat generally. 

Mr. DARMAN. The abstract version that I have given you is, in a 
certain sense, so abstract it does not reflect a choice, because it is 
within the S&E account. Our aspiration, within that account was 
to hold the air and marine programs-harmless to the maximum 
extent possible. 

'1'he next two general aspirations we had were to minimize any 
adverse effect on law enforcement activities-I believe we have de­
signed a program that would do that-and next, to the maximum 
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extent possible, to avoid actually firing people. We intend, as much 
as possible, to do it through natural attrition and failure to hire. 

Given those general principles, the specific allocation had to be 
made out of positions. So one did not have the option-having es­
tablished these other constraints-one did n.:>t have the option of 
taking it out of something else. It became a question of exactly 
which people where. 

I would defer to the Commissioner to explain exactly how he de­
cided on which people where, if that is what you are asking. 

Mr. KINDNESS. I do not believe we need to go to that point then, 
except with respect to the ail' program, 385 positions were referred 
to in your testimony, I believe. 

Mr. DARMAN. That was held harmless in this cut. We did not 
take any out of that. We continued the planned rate of growth for 
that area. 

Mr. KINDNESS. And some 71, I believe, were unfilled at this point, 
some being in the process of recruitment, and so on. I just won­
dered if Commissioner von Raab might be most able to describe for 
the subcommittee what the problems are in relation to recruiting 
and putting into operational use the personnel that are represent­
ed in that figure of 71. 

Am I using the right figure there? 
Mr. DARMAN. Yes, Mr. Kindness. If I could make a point just 

before the Commissioner responds. I would like to just clarify that. 
As I believe you were pointing out, those 71 will be hired. You are 
now asking, what accounts for the delay in getting those positions 
filled. 

But in the cut in S&E, we did not take it out of the ail' program. 
So those 71 vacancies are not of the type that we would fail to fill. 
It remains our intention to fill them. 

Mr. VON RAAB. The 385 positions necessary to staff the ail' pro­
gram will continue through this year. Right now we have approxi­
mately 109 vacancies in that piece. That includes some vacancies 
that were in existence prior to 71 positions that were authorized 
just within the past 2 months. 

The purpose of the authorization was, obviously, to prepare our­
selves for some of the planes that are coming on line farther down 
in the year. 

The prior vacancies are the area of a problem. And in the most 
simple terms, the reason that those vacancies were not filled was a 
very difficult personnel process of hiring, of recruiting, compound­
ed by a performance by the Customs Service that was not adequate 
to the task. 

We have replaced the managers who were responsible for that 
failure, and we are already beginning to staff up very quickly in 
that area. I would be happy to tell you why it is difficult to hire 
pilots. It is very difficult. Obviously, it is very competitive. There 
are difficulties in, "taking them off the register." 

OPM has helped us by giving us direct hiring authority. Previ­
ously we had to go through a number of hoops in order to hire 
these pilots. So it was just a very difficult and cumbersome process, 
compounded by some managers in the Customs Service who did not 
do their job properly. 

Mr. KINDNESS. Do you feel that is under control at this point? 
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Mr. VON RAAB. Yes, that is certainly under control. And as I 
said, we are now down to 109 vacancies, of which 71 were only re­
cently authorized. So it would not be expected that those 71 would 
be filled. 

So I am comfortable that the air hiring program is adequate, and 
that we will be able to staff the planes that are coming on line as a 
result of the additional moneys that we are investing in them. 

Mr. KINDNESS. I guess what I was really most concerned about, is 
it difficult to recruit and retain pilots, in particular, for this kind of 
work? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Yes, it is. You know, we are competing against 
commercial airlines. The pilots that we get are better than the 
ones that go to the commercial airlines, because in many cases 
they are devoted to the war against drugs. And so they have a pa­
trioti~ streak in them that some of these fellows that go and work 
for the airlinE:s do not have. They are extremely good. 

But the competitive factor, in terms of the salaries that are paid, 
is a serious problem. Nevertheless, we are very satisfied with the 
quality of the pilots and crew that we are getting. 

Mr. KINDNESS. Are there any problems encountered in recruiting 
and retaining pilots in that service as a result of regulations with 
respect to Government service, such as the Ethics in Government 
Act? Any requirements that are like the problems that are encoun­
tered in recruiting some of these top executives? 

Mr. VON RAAB. We are-first, let me answer your question direct­
ly. The deregulation of the airlines has made it much more com­
petitive. And there are many more pilot positions available outside. 

The prob~pms within the Government itself, we are meeting by 
technically overhiring. In other words, we are accounting for the 
dropouts that we expect along the line. So that by the time they 
are actually brought on board, we may have recruited slightly few 
or more, or done backgrounds on a few or more. But by the time 
they must be in position to fly the planes, we will have the accu­
rate number. 

That is not something that we did before. And that is one of the 
reasons that we fell below-that is not a typical Government prac­
tice, by the way. I mean, typically the Government starts off, they 
want fill people. They recruit (iO people, they train 58 people, and 
you know, 50 come on line. 

But as this program is as important as it is, we are making cer­
tain that we have adequate resources. So \ve are taking that into 
account in our hiring practices. 

Mr. KINDNESS. Mr. Darman, has any question been raised by 
OMB or others about the manner in which this sequestration is 
proposed to be carried out? 

Mr. DARMAN. Mr. Kindness, I am not sure exactly what type of 
question you have in mind. There have been a host of questions. 

Mr. KINDNESS. A lot of arguments? 
Mr. DARMAN. I think some would question the whole Gramm­

Rudman structure itself. I am not one of those, however. What par­
ticular kind of question do you have in mind? 

Mr. KINDNESS. Your spreading of thE 4.3-percent cut in the se­
questration: has your authority been questioned as to how you are 
doing it? 
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Mr. DARMAN. Yes, I understand. I am certain the answer tl) that 
will be yes, but I have to report where we are in that process. We 
only received the detail at the departmental level, I believe it was 
late the night before last, from the Commissioner's office. I believe 
the first departmental staff review of that with Customs was 
taking place yesterday afternoon. I do not know that that meeting 
actually did take place. 

I would think the procedure from here would be, assuming that 
meeting took place, those differences that cannut be worked out be­
tween departmental staff and Customs might or might not come to 
me. These issues will then be discussed with OMB. Thes€' will tend, 
by and large, to be relatively small matters of detail. But there cer­
tainly will be questions. I would think, in the process. 

That process has to be resolved some time in the ne:r.t few days 
in order that the submissions can be made to the Appropriations 
Committees. However, the exact questions have not come to me yet 
nor have they gone to OMB. 

Mr. KINDNESS. Mr. Chairman, I thinl. I have exceeded my 5-
minute limit. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Spratt. 
Mr. SPRATT. Thank you, Mr. Cha.irman. 
Mr. Darman, thank you for your testimony. There is an old Bibli­

cal phrase, that where your treasure is, there also is your heart. 
And I wonder if you have got your heart in this. You are not will­
ing to put your treasury in it, it seems. 

As I understand this year's major policy initiative pamphlet, 
which came with the budget yesterday, the administration is seek­
ing another $460 million in user's fees for the Customs Service, 
generated by the Customs Service. In addition to these, $60 million 
in user fees will be generated if the Budget Reconciliation Act is 
adopted. 

Now you say on the last page of' your testimony that we do not 
have the resources collectively as a society to fund any substantial 
increase in this activity, or in the Customs Service as a whole. 

Here we have the potential of $520 million flowing into tile cof­
fers of the Treasury generated by the Customs Service. Why in the 
world can we not use funds directly generated by the Customs 
Service to fund its designated activities? 

Mr. DARMAN. Well, the problem is, as I know you know well, Mr. 
Spratt, the Government as a whole is a little bit revenue short. I do 
not think that the issue involved here is a question of whether one 
is raising revenue in this case in order to fund particular activities. 
Rather in a general context, where the Government is clearly short 
of revenue, is it not appropriate, among other things, to try to 
impose user fees where they can be fairly identified and assessed 
and relatively conveniently administered across the board, 
throughout the Government, just as a general, philosophical princi­
ple? 

That principle is reflected throughout the budget. We have done 
it to some degree in IRS at Treasury as well. So the initiative there 
is, in part, a matter of principle, favoring user fees where possible 
generally. 

When it comes to the question of what should one do with the 
revenue, as you well know, it is a struggle to meet the $144 billion 



47 

Gramm-Rudman target for fiscal year 1987 as it is. I think, as you 
know from your colleagues in the Congress, there are an awful lot 
of claimants for those resources. We have not viewed them as dedi­
cated resources, which is the wa}, conceptually, I think you are 
looking at them. 

Mr. SPRATT. I am saying the Customs Service has the potential 
within the next 12 months or within the next 18 months of gener­
ating an additional $520 million. You say in your testimony, we do 
not have the resources collectively, and yet you are looking at the 
Customs agency's direct generation of one-half billion dollars. 

What you are telling me is you are simply not willing to use 
those funds for this activity. Your allocative choices are to use 
them for something else. It is not a matter of lack of revenues, be­
cause you are going to generate it out of Customs itself. You just 
are not willing to use those rovenues for drug interdiction or for 
quota enforcement, or any of the other activities assigned to Cus­
toms. 

Mr. DARMAN. I think it is a more basic conceptual matter-and I 
recognize people differ on this-as to whether those revenues are 
in some sense the property of Customs, or whether they are more 
generally available for allocation across the board. The manner in 
which we budget for and treat them assumes they are available 
more generally. 

As to whether one says that money is Customs' money and is not 
being allocated, one could make the same argument, if one wished 
about the cigarette tax, which is proposed to be continued in the 
President's budget. 

Mr. SPRATT. I understand the arguments about earmarking 
taxes. And I understand what we will get in if we start earmarking 
taxes left and right. 

But I am saying, here is an activity that has the potential of 
being almost self-funding, and it is generating you revenues. 

Well, let us take the defense budget. As I understand it, Gramm­
Rudman's sequestration order on March 1 will knock about $11 bil­
lion out of budget authority in defense, taking it down to about 
$286 billion. The President's request is for $320 billion the next 
year. That is a $:34 billion increase. Now we can find $34 billion for 
national defense, but we cannot find anything for drug interdiction 
apparently, or very, very little. 

It seems to me that the drug smugglers, are a problem as devas­
tating and dangerous to our country as the threat to our national 
security. That is a potential threat, for the most part. What we are 
looking at in drug enforcement is an actual threat, something that 
is happening daily, going on all the time. It is having a tremendous 
effect upon our society. It is actually happening; it is not a poten­
tial. 

I do not understand the allocation decision. I am taking issue 
with you when you say the funds are not there, since you are actu­
ally generating more money. Customs has proved over the years, 
year in and year out, that as you add people, particularly at the 
right levels, enforcement levels, they actually generate money. 

And it seems to me that you agree with me. Basically, it is an 
allocation decision. 



48 

Mr. DARMAN. It is an allocation decision. I would, if I might, re­
spectfully, disagree with you, or disagree with what might have 
been a sugg'estion from your remarks. You were pointing out cor­
rectly the substantial increase in the defense budget; and then sug­
gesting that because there is a large dollar increase, although not 
so large percentage in the defense budget, and there is not in this 
area, that it represents a lack of commitment to drug enforcement. 

Here we go back to the same discussion that I was having with 
Chairman English, and your point is valid. I am not contesting it. 
lt is a fact there for the eye to see with respect to resource alloca­
tion, if one looks at the level of details air program versus, say, 
some other large category that is increasing in aggregate. 

If one looks at the drug enforcement activities of the Federal 
Government as a whole, one will see a substantial increase, $1.8 
billion, OMB estimates for 1987. That is compared on the same esti­
mating basis with $1.6 billion for 1986, and if one went all the way 
back to 1981, with about $700 million. 

So for the drug enforcement area as a whole, there is a pattern 
of increase. The argument is not, I think, whether there is a deci­
sion to allocate resources to drug enforcement. There is clearly a 
decision to allocate resources to drug enforcement. The argument, 
more appropriately specifically, is whether within the broad catego­
ry of drug enforcement, there should be more or less given to the 
air program or the marine program, for example, of the Customs 
Service vis-a-vis other subareas that are getting increases. That, I 
think, is the fairer way to characterize the resource allocation 
choice involved. 

Mr. SPRATT. Looking at Customs as a whole, is it not true that 
over the last 5 years the number of import entries has increased 
about 100 percent? 

Mr. DARMAN. As you can see, I am ignorant on this subject. But 
the Commissioner assures me, you are not. 

Mr. SPRATT. Fifty percent, how about that? 
Mr. DARMAN. No, he seems to accept your number. I will let him 

speak for himself. 
Mr. SPRATT. OK. 
Mr. DARMAN. I should not be between the two of you. 
Mr. VON RAAB. I can give you the exact numbers over 5 years, 

but it has been a substantial increase, and 100 percent, I'm sure 
is--

Mr. SPRATT. I have received the numbers from you before. 
Mr. VON RAAB. Yes, right. 
Mr. SPRATT. And I, unfortunately, did not have them in my brief­

case. 
Mr. VON RAAB. The only issue is, the concept of entry changes 

over those years and the numbers- -that is not the worst measuring 
tool, but--

Mr. SPRA'l'T. But there has been a substantial increase in the 
number of individual entries--

Mr. VON RAAB. There is a rlUbstantial increase in the work that 
Customs must perform in the commercial area, that is correct. 

Mr. SPRATT. In addition to that, Customs has taken on several 
significant new missions, has it not? I read of Operation Exodus, 
and the drug enforcement role which has been intensified. Several 
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new missions have been imposed, superimposed upon the regu­
lar--

Mr. VON RAAB. Customs has, as the Deputy Secretary has indi­
cated, broadened its efforts, certainly in the interdiction area, you 
are correct. We now have a major initiative in the area of prevent­
ing the less of export technology to the Russians. And alsol impor­
tant to your part of the country and also to me is our effort in tex­
tile enforcement. 

I would also point out, however, that in 1981 it was hard to tell 
just what the Customs Service was doing. So it is not just a ques­
tion of whether there are new initiatives, but they finally have de­
cided to take on some initiatives. So they had plenty of resources to 
take on a lot of these initiatives. 

Mr. SPRATT. Well, you have got several new initiatives, several 
new assignments, and a twofold increase in the ordinary work of 
the Customs Service. Does this not call for a few more people? 

Mr. VON RAAB. We have not needed a few more people in some of 
those areas. As a matter of fact, we have reduced the people in the 
commercial area because of the routine nature and the ability for 
us to take a lot of that work and automate it. 

We have spent a substantial amount of money, if you look at our 
ADP budget, for example, that has increased tremendously. We 
could call that a new initiative. So we believe that the numbers of 
personnel working in the commercial area are adequate, given the 
fact that we have made tremendous investments in automating the 
way we do business. 

And that is not just to save time and money. We actually believe 
we are doing a better job, a faster job, and a more effective job. For 
example, in the textile area, you see enforcement today, whereas 
you did not see it 5 years ago. 

Mr. SPRATT. As you probably know, I went up to the New York 
Customs-this is an extraneous matter-but I went to the New 
York terminal where an awful lot of containerized goods come in. 
There was only one terminal at New York which had any data 
processing capability. That was the Marr terminal, and that had 
been obtained by donation from the owner of Marl' terminal. In 
fact, he was letting them use his computer offline, and had even 
given his people for software development. 

I do not see your computer stuff coming on line yet. 
Mr. VON RAAB. Mr. Spratt, I know and I have been to the Marl' 

terminal myself, and I applaud the efforts of Marr. We are encour­
aging the private sector to link up with our computers, which is 
what Marr is working toward. 

I am disappointed to hear that you did not see our computer 
system, which is a very, very effective system. As a matter of fact, 
we are ahead of the private sector in our development, and we are 
waiting upon their linking up with us. 

I would invite you to return to New York and see what we are 
doing up there. 

Mr. SPRATT. I will take your word for it. Let me ask a couple of 
more questions that are more directly related. 

Do I understand that there is a Gramm-Rudman sequestration, 
and on top of that a rescission coming up in the Customs Service? 
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Mr. DARMAN. Yes, that is correct. It is a small rescission. The 
Gramm-Rudman sequestration is about $31 million, and the rescis­
sion is about $4 million for the S&E account. 

Mr. SPRAT'r. I understood you, Mr. Darman, to say that in your 
cutting you were trying to hold harmless marine assets and air 
assets. Is that correct? 

Mr. DARMAN. No. No, I hope I did not say that. I may have. 
Mr. SPRATT. I may h~':~ misunderstood you. 
Mr. DARMAN. What I thought I suggested was that while 

Gramm-Rudman cut and the rescission apply to the S&E account, 
with respect to the people-that is the S&E account-we are trying 
to hold h@:rmless the enforcement activities to the maximum extent 
possible generally, and in particular the air and marine program. 

Mr. SPRA'l'T. OK. One further question. You gave us the number 
of full-time equivalent positions. What is the number of people ac­
tually employed? Not authorized slots, but how many people do you 
have employed in the Customs Service today? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Today I think it is 12,200-12,456 as of our last 
monthly run. Those numbers change because we have lot of part­
time people, and there are special categories. But that is the 
last--

Mr. SPRATr. Well, in Mr. Darman's testimony he Ilses a figure of 
13,231, but you actually have 1,000 warm bodi~s fewer than what is 
authorized. 

Mr. VON RAAB. Today-we are talking-his figures I'lre 1987. We 
are talking about peopie actually on board. The most confusing 
thing I find in this Government is the way personnel is counted; 
fun-time equivalents, slots, manning tables. The number I have 
given you is the actual number, if you will, of warm bodies on 
board as of the last payroll run. 

Mr. SPRATT. Which is about 12,200. 
Mr. VON RAAB. 12,456. 
Mr. SPRATT. As I read the appendix---
Mr. VON RAAB. Those numbers would go up SUbstantially, for ex­

ample, in the summer when we would bring on part-time people, 
thereby raising the averages. 

Mr. DARMAN. There is another difference. 
Mr. SPRATT. OK. 
Mr. DARMAN. There is one other difference, if I might just men­

tion, and that is, my numbers include reimbursable, and the Com­
missioner's numbers, I think, do not. 

Mr. SPRAT'r. Do they also include the imputed hours due to over­
time and holidays? 

Mr. DARMAN. No. 
Mr. SPRATT. OK. So in effect, we are looking at about 12,677 

actual people, leaving out the reimbursable people. What you call 
full-time permanent positions is-the estimate for 1987 is 12,677 in 
your budget appendix. It is not 13,231. F'ull-time permanent posi­
tions is 12,67'7. 

J am not quibbling over numbf:'rs, I was just trying to get a 
handle on--

Mr. DARMAN. They refer-to some extent it is apples and or­
anges, but you are right. 

Mr. SPRATT. Thank you very much. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Lewis. 
Mr. LEWIS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. First, let me thank you 

for allowing me to sit in with the subcommittee this morning. 
Having served with the subcommittee for my first term, I appreci­
ate being back with you. 

Mr. Darman, I have a couple of questions I would like to ask you. 
A philosophical question to start off with. When we are talking 
about increasing a defense budget 40 percent over the next 5 years, 
what would be the Treasury's recommendation to the President in 
order to continue the war on drugs? 

What kind of a weapons system or what type of equipment could 
we stretch out in order to provide a continuing amount of money 
for the war on drugs, or an increase in the amount of money for 
the war on drugs? Was there any consideration given to this? 

Mr. DARMAN. Congressman Lewis, are you asking what might we 
have recommended or did we recommend in the way of changes in 
the defense budget in order to fund additional activities at Treas­
ury? 

Mr. LEWIS. That is true. 
Mr. DARMAN. No, sir, we did not make any such recommendation 

in the way of a stretchout of a defense program or something of 
that nature, no. 

Mr. LEWIS. Would we not consider the war on drugs, just as im­
portant, as the defense buildup for Secretary Weinberger? 

Mr. DARMAN. Yes, sir. I believe the President would as well. It is 
more a question of purview and expertise. I do not beheve that we 
at Treasury would have the appropriate analytic capacity to deter­
mine what defense programs ought to be stretched or not. 

Mr. LEWIS. I think I recognize that. I am just asking what kind 
of recommendations you would make, or was there any debate in 
this area, to look at continuing sufficient funding for the war on 
drugs? 

Mr. DARMAN. There was not a debate because the President was 
absolutely firmly committed, as I believe you know, to the 0.3.3 
agreement that was reached with the Congress last year, on the 
rate of defense increase, and that is in the DOD budget. 'rhe issue 
thereafter was, how would the Department of Defense choose to 
spend the resources that the President had indicated would be allo­
cated to Defense. 

One might well argue that one should stretch one thing out at 
Defense, but the Defense budget authority line had already been 
decided by the President, and to some extent, by the Congress. 

Mr. LEWIS. I see. What would be the Treasury's argument to con­
tinue the P-3A aircraft quipment enhancements, and the addition 
of an aerostat? What would be your arguments in opposition to 
their elimination? 

Mr. DARMAN. In opposition to the P-i:{A? 
Mr. LEWIS. Enhancements to the P-3A. In other words, adding 

the enhancements to the P-3A surveillance aircraft, and also to 
the aerostat system. What would be your arguments against budget 
reductions for these items? 

Mr. DARMAN. That is not the context in which the issue arises. 
Mr. LEWIS. I am talking about the rescission, Mr. Darman. 
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Mr. DARMAN. I am sorry. I do not know how best to put this. 
This issue arose in what you might consider a negotiating context, 
wflere there were some who were suggesting very much less should 
be allocated to this area, and there were some who were sugge3ting 
very much more should be allocated. 

Mr. LEWIS. Well, it is my understanding--
Mr. DARMAN. In argument about competing interests, what you 

see happens to be the resolution. 
Mr. LEWIS. It was my understanding, that you had an appeal 

before OMB, to retain the P-3A enhancements and the aero stat; is 
that not true? 

Mr. DARMAN. Well, sir, I feel that it puts me in a little bit of an 
awkward position, to have to suggest specifically, what we may 
have appealed to the Office of Management and Budget, because I 
have been on the other side of the fence. I think it is a little diffi­
cult for OMB to expect good advice from the agencies, if the agen­
cies are then obliged to come up and explain exactly what their 
appeal was and why, and so on, and why OMB may have turned it 
down or modified it. 

If you wish to press the point, I will be happy to discuss it. I just 
want to say at the outset, that I think this is an area of intra-exec­
utive branch activity, which would be more appropriately not dis­
cussed. 

Mr. LEWIS. I guess the only--
Mr. DARMAN. I think a general characterization would be-and it 

is the normal one-the Department, like lots of departments 
wanted more than it got. That is not an unusual circumstance, and 
OMB has the difficult job of deciding, in the end, which claims 
seem to have more merit and which ones seem to have less, in its 
judgment. 

Mr. LEWIS. They make the decision which planes that you should 
have in order to do your job? 

Mr. DARMAN. I would not say that OMB makes the decision uni­
laterally. 

Mr. LEWIS. I thought you just said that. 
Mr. DARMAN. There is a great deal of discussion back and forth; 

but in the end, if it comes to a question of authority, OMB acts on 
behalf of the President. 

Mr. LEWIS. What effect, do you feel, Mr. Darman, that the cuts 
for the Air Interdiction Program will have on a State like Florida, 
which is the main highway of drugs into the United States'? 

Mr. DARMAN. It is my understanding-and I would like the Com­
missioner to speak to this as well, if you would permit-it is my 
understanding that we will not be adversely affecting Florida, rela­
tive to the capacity present today. 

If you mean relative to a higher capacity that might have been 
possible under the continuing resolution, then there might be some 
marginal adverse effect, although I believe for Florida it would be 
marginal. I think the effect is probably more significant with re­
spect to the southwest border. 

Mr. LEWIS. How can you say that, Mr. Darman, when the South 
Florida Task Force was started in February 1982. It stayed in oper­
ation about 4 years. We have been playing catchup football for 4 
years. We are finally at a point now where we are receiving the 
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equipment, we have had the approval. TIns subcommittee has 
worked on that. 

And we are finally getting to a point, where we are starting to 
move the equipment into Florida and set up the radar nets and 
this sort of thing. And then you sit there and tell me that it is 
going to have a marginal effect, or no effect on Florida. I cannot 
hardly believe that. 

Mr. DARMAN. The Commissioner has volunteered to defend my 
suggestion, because it is my understanding that that is the case. 

Mr. VON RAAB. The impact of the Customs budget on Florida is a 
very positive one. The resources that are going into Florida will be 
continuing to increase, particularly over the next 6 months. For ex­
ample, next week I will be going down to Miami to be present at 
the opening of our joint command center. A very interesting ap­
proach that we have established with the State and local officials, 
which will result in very much better coordination of Sta:. and 
local, and Federal assets in the drug war. A substantial investment 
has been made there. 

Great numbers of boats will be coming on board. I can give you 
the specifics, but tremendous numbers will be coming on board. Ad­
ditional men and women to crew those boats will be coming on 
board. Large numbers of the increases which we are talking about, 
in the marine area, are being put into Florida, because that is the 
area of the greatest risk. 

In terms of the air assets coming on board, you can expect to see 
additional Customs high endurance trackers which actually, I 
might point out, are being made in Florida as well. These are the 
Piper Cheyenne 3. The C-12's will be coming on board-will be 
coming on later on in order to help support our marine activities. 

I would have to say that the State of Florida is-resources that 
will be available to it to continue to fight the air and sea war 
against the smugglers will be considerable enhanced over the next 
year. 

Mr. LEWIS. Commissioner, let me say this in your behalf. I think 
your cooperation with my office and working with me has been 
strictly ahove-board and exemplary in working to defer the drug 
traffic out of Florida. And I have no personal quarrels with you, 
and I thank you for your efforts. 

I would like to discuss with you a little bit about aIr interdiction. 
You have approximately 109 vacancies out of 885 positions, which 
yOll would be using for air interdiction which, I believe, comes up 
to something like flying four P-8's 100 hours a month rather than 
six P-3's; is that not true? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Flying four--
Mr. LEWIS. Four P-3's 100 hours a month rather than six 3's. 
Mr. VON RAAB. Well, now we are talking about 1986. 
Mr. LEWIS. That is right. 
Mr. VON RAAB. Well, we were only going to have four P-3's in 

1986. 
Mr. LEWIS. That is all? When would you have the six? 
Mr. VON RAAB. Any additional P-3's, which are not funded in the 

1987 budget would have come on in 1987. So we are talking here in 
1986. 
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Mr. LEWIS. How much surveillance will that give us? Will it give 
us 6 days coverage, 7, or 5? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Well, in Florida we talk about Jacksonville and 
Miami. There we talk about 7 days, 16 hours a week, in both 
places. 

Mr. LEWIS. Sixteen a week? 
Mr. VON RAAB. I am sorry, 16 a day. Seven days, 16 a day in 

Miami and Jacksonville. 
Mr. LEWIS. Now back to the--
Mr. VON RAAB. Now that is higher than other parts of the coun­

try. 
Mr. LEWIS. I would just like to ask you about the aerostat again. 

We just got ourselves in a position where we can put this net up 
and now we are looking at a reduction of this net. Are we saying 
thatwe--

Mr. VON RAAB. This aerostat was to go up in Arizona, which is 
the reason that we are concerned about Senator DeConcini's pres­
ence here. The aerostats over Florida are continuing to be flying, 
although I must--

Mr. LEWIS. No, but I am--
Mr. VON RAAB [continuing]. Admit, the one at Patrick right now 

is in the water. 
Mr. LEWIS. OK, I may have misled you a little bit. Of course, I 

am personally interested in Florida and what we are doing in Flor­
ida. But I am personally interested in the aerostat program period, 
right across the United States. 

Mr. VON RAAB. I am sorry, I thought you were talking about 
Florida. 

Mr. LEWIS. And I want to know why it is necessary to look at 
reducing that one when we thought it was such a great idea just 6, 
8 months ago. 

Mr. VON RAAB. I never said it was a great idea. I am not saying 
it is not a great idea. I am not sure whether it is a good idea or not. 
But given the reductions that we are obligated to take, I feel that 
the elimination of the aerostat is prudent. And that enables us to 
continue to fly our planes at other levels, at higher levels. 

Mr. LEWIS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, I have taken more time 
than I should. Thank you very much. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Senator DeConcini. 
Mr. DECONCINI. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. Mr. Lewis, 

thank you for your comments on the aerostat. That will save me a 
little time. I think Mr. Darman and the Commissioner know how I 
feel about it. I am just absolutely outraged at what I consider a 
throw-it-aside attitude, after Congress has been so generollS to Cus­
toms and Treasury. 

I do not accept those particular answers that that had to be, Mr. 
Darman, because just on your personnel-the secretary-treasurer, 
personnel office operations received $3.3 million, an increase of 4.4 
over 1986 when the Customs drug interdiction program was being 
slashed below the 1986 level. And I do not know how that hap­
pened. 

That $3.3 million could have operated a drug aerostat radar 
system for a year, either in the Caribbean, or the Southwest, or in 
Texas, or someplace else. And I find it very ironic that you would 
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come here-and the Commissioner-and leave us with the impres­
sion that this is a prudent cut. 

Now I realize that the actual capital outlay is far more than 3.3, 
but just the operations of it could have been taken up if you could 
find a way to tighten the belt in the personnel office operating 
within Treasury. Do you have any comment? 

Mr. DARMAN. Senator, the account to which you are referring 
has increased largely as a bookkeeping matter, in other words, 
what is in that classification has changed. It is not the same as the 
previous year. It includes the Federal Financing Bank activities 
which had previously been off budget, and these represent over $2 
million of that $3 million increase. The other, I am sure, is prob­
ably barely sufficient to deal with inflation. 

Mr. DECONCINI. Of course, you did not provide any inflation for 
the aerostat, did you? 

Mr. DARMAN. No. 
Mr. DECONCINI. Because you wiped it out. Let me ask you this, 

Mr. Darman. The Customs' 5-year plan is perhaps the most com­
prehensive analysis, and I applaud Customs and your office for put­
ting that together. 

Among the major recommendations for priority action in 1986 
and 1987 were to move ahead with putting sophisticated sensor 
equipment on six P-3A aircraft; to move ahead with plans for an 
aerostat or other more detection systems along the southwest 
border; and three, to bring staffing levels up to 591 people, so that 
you can operate 7 days a week, 16 hours a day. 

Now the President's budget for 1986 and 1987 seems to preclude 
this. Can we assume by that that the 5-year plan has been 
scrapped, and we can start from scratch? 

Mr. DARMAN. Senator, I do not think it would be appropriate to 
suggest, at least on my part, that the 5-year plan should be 
scrapped, because it implies a standing that I am not aware of its 
having had. 

To my knowledge, the 5-year plan was an internal document 
within Customs. I do not know that it ever had the full approval of 
the Commissioner. In any case, it did not have the full approval of 
the Department and the administration. 

In saying that, I do not mean to disagree with you about the pos­
sible merit of the plan. The problem is this, the plan-I am not 
qualified to judge its merits-but the plan is basically a plan for 
determining if there is an interdiction job to be done through air at 
the border, what it takes to do it on an orderly basis. It attempts to 
define the resources necessary to do that. 

That is entirely appropriate for Customs to do. It would be irre­
sponsible for them not to do that. 

Mr. DmCoNcINI. Excuse me, Mr. Secretary, but arb you telling me 
that you have not adopted that 5-year plan and it is not part of our 
policy? 

Mr. DARMAN. We have not adopted that plan. 
Mr. DECONCINI. Fine, that is good enough. That is very clear to 

me that the emphasis is not there. 
Mr. DARMAN. I would like though, if I could-­
Mr. DECONCINI. Sure, go ahead. 
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Mr. DARMAN. If I could, Senator, just suggest again what I think 
is the nature of the problem here. I believe that we may be moving 
toward addressing this problem satisfactorily. 

The problem is, the appropriate level of investment in this area, 
vis-a-vis, other areas of the war on drugs. That is a problem about 
which strong people, intelligent people, knowledgeable people seem 
to have highly differing views. 

From the Customs perspective, they have developed a plan that 
is sound, with respect to their mission, I presume. The problem is, 
there are others within our own Government, as I was suggesting 
to Mr. English, who, with what I take to be the best of faith, and 
what I am sure they believe to be good reason-believe that that is 
not the best area for incremental investment, that there are other 
areas in which there is higher return. 

As I have gotten into this and have tried to sort it out, it has 
seemed to me that the whole area suffers from inadequate data 
with which to address some of these rather fundamental, large 
tradeoff questions. That is not intended as a criticism of anybody in 
our Government or in the Congress, or anyplace else. 

To some extent it is inherent in the character of the problem. As 
you know very well, when dealing with illegal activity it is exceed­
ingly difficult to determine how much of it is, in fact, going on, and 
what effect on that behavior different types of efforts to reduce the 
behavior are having. 

Absent that information, when people make these arguments 
about whether one area or another is worth the investment, they 
can argue for a great long time. 

Mr. DECONCINI. No, Mr. Darman, I have to disagree with you. 
You know, you guys are great at this gimmickry, but the commit­
ment is not there. And you talk about a $1 billion increase, but the 
commitment is not there. 

How can you justify sitting there with a straight face-with for­
eign assistance up over 9 percent in this President's budget-that 
is foreign giveaway dollars to our good allies and friends and trad­
ing partners. Defense is up 9 or 10 percent, maybe 12 in the outlay 
area and you come here and tell llS that, well, it is a matter of pri­
orities within the law enforcement who is going to get it. 

If it is matter of priorities,' why do you guys not stand up and say 
so? How important are your jobs, or are you really committed to 
this thing? And the same thing goes to my good friend the Commis­
sioner, who has been very responsive to Arizona. It is about time 
you guys put your jobs and your reputations on the line. 

And it just irritates the hell out of me for the American public to 
hear you say that we are doing and we are committed to this thing. 
I say, you are not committed to it, or you would raise holy hell, 
because this is the biggest thing that ffrces this country right now, 
as Mr. Kindness pointed out. 

I have another question on another subject and I will calm down, 
I can assure you. Mr. Darman, there is no doubt, in my opinion, 
that OMB has to bear the major burden of what the administration 
has done to the Customs air program budget. But your Department 
is at lea~t partially at fault, in my judgment, for the Customs air 
budget shrinking back to pre-1984 levels. 
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First, Customs requested $189 million to Treasury for the air pro­
gram; Treasury then cut that request by 62 percent, down to $71.6, 
and sent the budget amount to OMB; OMB, through their usual 
noncommitment to drug interdiction, cut it back $39.8 million; 
Treasury appealed, and I compliment you for that, to $75 million; 
and the President settled for $54 million. 

And that is the scenario that I get from you folks. If you folks 
were so anxious to get Customs 1987 air program budget at about 
1986 levels of $75 million, why did you not try to go for a greater 
amount? And did you, or the Secretary, go to the President and 
appeal this personally? 

Mr. DARMAN. No, sir, we did not appeal it personally to the 
President. 

Mr. DECONCINI. Why not? 
Mr. DARMAN. Well, I will give you two kinds of reasons. One, I 

spent 4 years, as you may know, in the White House. In those 4 
years, I served as coordinator of the Budget Review Board. I am 
very well aware of the internal process, and the type of decision, in 
terms of magnitude of dollars, that tends to rise to the President. 

The internal procedure involves not only OMB review, but fol­
lowing that, if there are still differences, review by what is called 
the Budget Review Board, where a great deal of sorting out is done. 
They try to weed out issues that would be of this magnitude, and 
leave somewhat larger allocation issues for the President. 

He might decide the sufficiency of $1.8 billion for drug law en­
forcement and review the related subissues. He would not, howev­
er; in the way the system works, decide specifically whether there 
ought to be $19 million more or less in one account or another. 

Mr. DECONCINI. Would the Secretary be prohibited from taking 
that to the President? 

Mr. DARMAN. No, he would not be prohibited. I am just saying, 
we are very well aware of what the procedures would be. 

'l'he second point I will make is one to which I have alluded 
before. I have seen you shake your head as I have said it, so I sense 
that it is not exactly received with pleasure. There are people with 
strongly held differences of view as to what the value of the return 
on investment is in this area. 

Without trying to identify particular individuals, I think if one 
were to look at the people involved in the appellate procedure, one 
would be hard pressed to find people who are known enthusiasts 
for this p::trticular area of investment. 

Mr. DECONCINI. I agree with you. Would you not agree that-­
Mr. DARMAN. But thai is not--
Mr. DECONCINI [continuing.] The Chief of Staff, Donald Regan, 

was very opposed to Customs air interdiction when he was Secre­
tary? Your predecessors, opposed this? Congress put it into the 
budget and appropriated it, the President signed it; has said posi­
tive things about it; and now, it seems to me, we are back to square 
one. Perhaps Donald Regan is stopping the Treasury Department. 

I have talked to the Secretary, and he says he is committed to 
this program. When he went into office he said it was going to be 
different under him than it was under Mr. Regan. But I am very 
disappointed that that is not what you are telling me has hap-
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pened. You guys are losing the battle in the White House, and that 
really bothers me. 

Mr. DARMAN. Well, first of all, I think it would be very unfair of 
me to suggest that the fault lay with Chief of Staff Regan. 

Mr. DECONCINI. I do not blame you. You might not have a job 
tomorrow if you did. 

Mr. DARMAN. I am really not too concerned about whether I 
would have a job or not. You might not believe that, Senator; but I 
think it would, just as a human matter, be a little unfair. He is not 
here and cannot be here to discuss his views. 

Mr. DECONCINI. Well, he would not come. I am sure, if the chair­
man asked him, he would not come. 

Mr. DARMAN. Well, that is because of a doctrine of executive 
privilege. 

Mr. DECONCINI. That is because he is chicken. 
Mr. ENGLISH. If the gentleman would yield. Let me issue-we are 

going to have another hearing tomorrow-and let me issue the in­
vitation right now to Mr. Regan to show up. He would be more 
than welcome, and I am going to leave that as an open invitation 
for anytime day or night that he might come up--

Mr. DECONCINI. Mr. Chairman, thank you. I plan to go to Arizo­
na tomorrow, but I would cancel that trip if Mr. Regan would come 
here. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Go ahead, Mr. Darman. 
Mr. DARMAN. Mr. Chairman, I trust the record is clear that I am 

not suggesting that you issue that invitation. 
May I go back to a couple of elements of the substance of your 

point? One, you said we are back to square one. Senator, I would 
respectfully suggest, we are not back to square one. You may be 
displeased with where we are, but we are not back to square one. 
There is a pattern of continuing increase in the capacity to per­
form this function. 

It may not be improving as fast as you would like, or as fast as 
the Customs 5-year plan contemplated. That is clear. But it is still 
improving. It is not returning to square one. 

Second, on the question of whether things would be different or 
not. My own personal view in this is, that until we have a strong, 
analytic basis for making the argument for investment in this 
area, relative to other areas, or in conjunction with other areas, 
that is persuasive not only to Customs and to you, but to other 
people who are interested in drug law enforcement, we will not bE: 
able to get what you would judge to be adequate investment in this 
area. 

I think that we are moving toward having the kind of analysis 
done which would allow a reasonable judgment among fair-minded 
people with respect to that issue. 

Mr. DECONCINI. Well, Mr. Darman, I appreciate your feelings 
that you need another study, but I suspect you are familiar with 
the 1975 SRI study. 

Mr. DARMAN. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DECONCINI. The 1984 meter study, which cost $800,000, the 

1985 SRI study, the Silver report, the Joint Surveillance Committee 
report, the Vice President's NNBIS report, the 1585 Boeing report, 
and the Customs 5-year plan. 



59 

Mr. DARMAN. One of the problems with--
Mr. DECONCINI. We have well over $1 million in studies. Now, 

you know, that is another copout. You guys have got to come down. 
Either you are for this or you are not. And you have got to push 
like hell to get it. 

Mr. DARMAN. One of the problems with those studies, Senator, in 
my opinion, is that most of the ones you referred to analyze what 
is the optimal resource allocation for performing the border inter­
diction function. In terms of the argument within the Government, 
that is not the issue. 

The issue within the Government is, what is the comparative 
return on investment from investment in border interdiction 
through air and marine programs, versus other kinds of enforce­
ment activities. The studies-and I am not suggesting an outside 
contractor or $800,000 or any other dollar amount for a study­
needs to comparatively assess that issue in a persuasive way. 

Mr. DECONCINI. Well, do you not make available to these inter­
agency turf battles your own information that 60 percent of the co­
caine comes in by private airplane? Is that not enough in itself, as­
suming that you can have any substance to base that, to be over­
whelming evidence to even Donald Regan? 

Mr. DARMAN. I would repeat, if I might, that I do not think that 
the issue is Donald Regan's view on this. 

The answer to your question is, yes, of course, that data are pre­
sented. The question then arises, what does one conclude from that 
data; and to some extent, it is a classic case of Miles law. People 
who tend to be charged with one kind of activity will tend to think 
that that money ought to be invested in their activity. People in 
another area will say it ought to be theirs. 

So if you look at those cocaine statistics, some people will say, 
that is the stronger argument for attempting to eradicate at the 
source. Or, it is a stronger argument for investment in certain 
kinds of intelligence. Or, it is a stronger argument for looking at 
money laundering and ways in which to attempt to get at this 
through improved enforcement using a capacity to track money, 
and so on. 

It is at that level of argument that this thing tends to founder. 
Mr. DECONCINI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I know my time is 

running out. Let me just ask one short one here. 
The Joint Marine Interdiction Command Center is going to open 

next Tuesday, is that correct? Can you tell us a little bit about 
that? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Yes. The Joint Marine Command Center will be 
opening in Miami in the Federal building on Tuesday. 

Mr. DECONCINI. And I think Senator Chiles and the chairman of 
this committee had something to do with getting that funded. 
Would you agree with that, Mr. Commissioner? 

Mr. VON RAAB. The entire Congress and the administration had 
something to do with that being funded. 

Mr. DECONCINI. I am not seeking an invitation, but I think it is 
very strange that no invitation--

Mr. VON RAAB. Everyone is invited. 

-I 
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Mr. DECoNCINI.Those who had a little bit to do with it. But let 
me ask, Mr. Darman, the last question. And this will be easy fot 
you. 

Let me ask about the United States-Mexico mutual drug intel'dic­
tion efforts. We have been advised that the smuggling threat into 
the United States may have shifted as much as 30 percent from the 
Southeast to the Southwest. For example, there were a number of 
programs which the Commissioner of Customs announced in 1983 
that I would like to have you review and tell us what has hap­
pened. 

One, what happened to the program he announced by which the 
Mexican Government would provide access to its intelligence data? 
Two, what happened to the Operation Stash, which was going to 
loan Customs aircraft to the Mexicans for the purpose of overflying 
the smuggling staging areas in Mexico? l'hree, what happened to 
the negotiations with the Mexicans, which would allow Customs to 
overfly Mexico in hot pursuit? 

Four, what about the establishment of a data link with Mexican 
air traffic control radars? Five, what happened to Operation Eagle, 
where approximately 60 United States and 60 Mexican officials 
were to be dedicated to antismuggling activities? They were to 
work together along both sides of the border, as I remember. 

Six, what happened to the enhancement of tactical command and 
control facilities at the FAA, ARTCC center in Houston, TX? And 
last, what happened to the program to establish early warning 
radars on oil platforms in the Gulf of Mexico? 

I realize I read those very fast, but I will be glad to go over them 
a little slower if you or the Commissioner would respond to any of 
those for us. 

Mr. DARMAN. Senator, I think the short answer is, very little. 
The Commissioner has got the long version of the answer, point by 
point. I quickly took them down, but as far as I can tell, a great 
deal less than one might have hoped has taken place. 

Mr. DECONCINI. Commissioner, would you like me to repeat any 
of it? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Those agreements were made at a meeting be­
tween Mexican Customs and United States Customs at the time 
that you described. At that time, Mexican Customs had a Director 
General. Shortly thereafter, Mexican Customs lost that Director 
General and acquired two Directors General. And it went downhill 
from there. 

Unfortunately, the entire organization of the Mexican Customs 
Service became elusive. As a result of that, a number of those ini­
tiatives, as we had hoped would take place, never took place. 

The placement of the 60 additional inspectors by the Mexican 
Customs Service at the border working jointly with the United 
States Customs Service. Those individuals at one point were said to 
have been hired, then they were not. In any case, nothing hap­
pened. 

The two major initiatives that have come out of that are the con­
tinued effort on behalf of the Justice Department, through the At­
torney General, and the Mexican Attorney General, to improve our 
drug cooperation. And in those discussions, the issue of joint crew­
ing of planes that could overfly the border remains a matter for 
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discussion. I am not-I do not know the present state of that par­
ticular issue. 

The other important activity I would prefer not to discuss public­
ly, but it does reflect some good cooperation between United States 
Customs and Mexican authorities with respect to certain radar in­
formation that we obtain. 

Mr. DECONCINI. Have these areas, where there has been some 
failure to obtain what your strategy and tactics were as listed in 
your budget justification, been brought to the President or to the 
White House and State Department so that they can be part of the 
discussions between the President and Mr. de la Madrid? Supposed­
ly, they talked about drugs. 

Mr. VON RAAB. They were discussed at the meetings that were 
held in San Antonio. 

Mr. DECONCINI. The ones--
Mr. VON RAAB. Not necessarily everyone of those, because some 

of those are lower level cooperative efforts. 
Mr. DECONCINI. Were the ones that--
Mr. VOl\ RAAB. The ones that we felt were important were ad-

dressed at that meeting. 
Mr. DECONCINI. Have failed were discussed? 
Mr. VON RAAB. Yes. 
Mr. DECONCINI. Like the cooperative efforts and the additional 

60 members? 
Mr. VON RAAB. Well, the additional 60 inspectors is just not 

going to happen. I am not sure that the Mexican Customs is capa­
ble of organizing that. 

Mr. DECONCINI. Thank you, Commissioner. 
Mr. Secretary, I applaud you for appearing here before this sub­

committee to defend the administration's drug interdiction budge~. 
I know you are a team player, and you are a hard worker and so is 
the Commissioner. I know that you believe in this interdiction pr.o­
gram, and I am convinced that President Reagan does. 

Let me just say that, I think we are going to have a hard time 
this Congress. This program at Customs and Coast Guard has 
broad support in this Congress, in my judgment. This is not a parti­
san matter, witnessed by the leadership of Congressman Kindness 
on this committee, Ted Stevens in the Senate, and other Republi­
can Members who have joined Senator Chiles and Congressman 
English and many of us. And I think the administration has fought 
us and appears to continue to want to fight us on this program. 

Speaking as only one Senator, I am prepared to fight, because I 
think we have come a long way, with reluctant support from Treas­
ury. And about last year, that really turned around, I thought. And 
now we have the budget here before us, which is a disaster, in this 
Senator's mind, of that continued commitment. 

You can talk about the philosophies and the need to study and 
the need to make adjustments, but I do not think you are convinc­
ing me. I know you are not convincing me, and I do not think you 
are convincing the public. 

Chairman English, Mr. Kindness, thank you for your indulgence. 
I really think this is exceptional that you let me take this much 
time, but I feel that it is absolutely paramount for all of the Ameri­
can people-not just those in Arizona-that we do something about 
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this inundation of drugs. And that this administration be called to 
account for their inability to continue the P-3 program, the aero­
stat program, and some of the other air interdiction related efforts. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you, Senator DeConcini. I appreciate it very 

much. 
Now, Mr. Darman, to get down to my questions. I have about 

four pages of questions, so we will try to move along as quickly as 
possible. I would appreciate it if you would keep your answers very 
brief. 

In reviewing the discussion and the responses that you have 
given, along with the facts that we are presented with, namely, the 
budget, is it not true that the administration, in effect, is deempha­
sizing drug interdiction in favor of investigations? Or in other 
words, is it not true that the Attorney General and the Justice De­
partment are winning what has been a turf war that has gone on 
in this area for some time by just taking money away from the 
Treasury Department's mission? 

Mr. DARMAN. I do not think that is the way I would characterize 
it. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, I know you would not characterize it that 
way, but is that not what the budget reflects? 

Mr. DARMAN. It reflects a larger increase in the area of investi­
gations than it does in Customs. 

Mr. ENGLISH. And you would not argue with the fact that there 
has been a longstanding turf war, a struggle that has been taking 
place in this area for years? 

Mr. DARMAN. To my knowledge-I have not been party to it-my 
understanding is that is also correct. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Are we doing so well on the war on drugs, this 
Nation in our overall effort, that we can afford to allow this kind 
of infighting to take place? 

Mr. DARMAN. I, Mr. Chairman, have served in six Cabinet de­
partments in four administrations and in the White House. I have 
not ever served in a bureaucratic environment or an interagency 
environment on any issue in which there was not infighting. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Have you ever served in one of those agencies in 
time of war? 

Mr. DARMAN. Yes, the Defense Department during the Vietnam 
war. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Did we have this kind of infighting taking place 
then during that period? 

-Mr. DARMAN. Yes, sir; and a good deal of it is in the press for all 
to see. 

Mr. ENGLISH. OK. And did we do so well in that struggle? 
Mr. DARMAN. No, sir. And I do not believe we do well whenever 

we do it. I am only trying to suggest that, unfortunately, it seems 
to be characteristic of human beings in large organizations. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, it may be, but the point that I am making 
though, is that this is a struggle we are losing as well. We did not 
do very well in Vietnam, and we are not doing very well in the war 
on drugs. 
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Infighting, bickering, turf fights, whatever you want to call it, it 
really comes down to the fact that those who are in charge-in this 
case, the people within the administration-allow it to develop. 

You have already stated that you nor anyone else within the ad­
ministration went to the President. Did not really see this as being 
important enough to take to the President's attention, even though 
he just a few days ago called this one of the most insidious threats 
facing this Nation today. 

I have got to say that I am rather amazed that you would pass it 
off so loosely; that you do not even feel it is worth bringing to the 
President's attention. 

Mr. DARMAN. Mr. Chairman, you asked me to try to be brief. 1 
would like to take a couple of minutes on this one answer. You 
have raised several different points here. 

First, on the question of turf fights, that phrase is your charac­
terization and I am not quarreling with it. I have tried in several 
different answers and In several different ways to suggest that the 
people involved are disagreeing on what they take to be the merits 
as a matter of good faith, or at least to some considerable extent. 

I do not think that it can be viewed simply as a bureaucratic 
problem. There is a legitimate difference of view intellectually as 
to the relative return on investment. in these activities. That is one. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, those people who disagree, are they within 
the Customs Service? 

Mr. DARMAN. Not to my knowledge. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Are those people within the Treasury Department? 
Mr. DAHMAN. I have some doubts as to the validity of assertions 

about all of these areas, in terms of the quality of the data and the 
methodology involved in determining what is the return on invest­
ment. 

Mr. ENGLISH. OK, you have got doubts about the data. 
Mr. DARMAN. Right. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Do those who have doubts about this particular 

method, this particular link in the chain, this particular defense in 
the war on drugs, which is at our borders, then come from other 
agencies? 

Mr. DARMAN. Which is natural. 
Mr. ENGLISH. OK. And you just got through admitting to us that 

what we have before us is a turf war. 
Mr. DARMAN. No, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Well, you said that turf war existed, did you not? 
Mr. DARMAN. I was only trying to do this. I am not quarreling 

with the term, but it is your term. I am saying that I would-turf 
war implies a certain pettiness. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, it is petty. 
Mr. DARMAN. In the nature of the concern. Well, there is prob­

ably some degree of that; what I am saying is, that unfortunately, 
it is probably due to the fact that there are humans involved. 

In addition, there is a legitimate intellectual dispute here. For 
example, there has been reference to the increase in investigations. 
People like the Attorney General-who is as committed to winning 
this war, I would respectfully suggest, as you are, sir-I think, as a 
matter of good. faith wo ... ld have a notion as to the higher return on 
investment in investigations because they are more involved with 
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investigations than perhaps someone associated with defending the 
proposition with respect to air interdiction. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Let me ask you this, Mr. Darman. 
Mr. DARMAN. As a matter of good faith is all I am saying. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Does the Attorney General have responsibility over 

interdiction? 
Mr. DARMAN. The Attorney General is, by statute, the head of 

the National Drug Enforcement Policy Board, which is responsible 
for coordinating overall enforcement and presenting to the Con­
gress a plan for resource allocation across all these areas. In that 
sense, he has a responsibility. 

In operational terms, he does not with respect to the air and 
marine interdiction programs. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So he has no operational responsibility whatsoever 
for interdiction. He has responsibility for investigations. And we 
think that, my goodness, is this not amazing that the Attorney 
General has come to the conclusion that his Department's work, 
his agency's work, the Department of Justice, in investigation is 
more important than what other people do. 

Now that sets us off on some kind of intellectual pursuit that I 
fmd quite troubling, Mr. Darman, given the history and given the 
source of the information the Attorney General is getting. 

I think that we need a strong investigative effort. I have always 
said that. I think every link in the chain in the war on drugs needs 
to be strong. But I am very aware that a feud has been going on for 
better than a decade now between the Treasury Department and 
the Justice Department on this very issue, on interdiction. 

And it troubles me a little bit that you folks-someone like your­
self-would not expect that the Attorney General, who receives all 
of his information from the very bureaucrats that have been in­
volved in this feud for better than a decade, would come to that 
conclusion, that you think that is some intellectual pursuit that is 
taking place by objective people. I can just tell you that it is not. 

Let me go on to a question with regard to intelligence. Would 
you agree that intelligence is important, Mr. Darman, in this war'? 

Mr. DARMAN. Yes, sir, of course. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Is human intelligence important? 
Mr. DARMAN. Yes; in fact, you can run down the list. I might 

save you a little bit of time. Every link in the chain, I think, is im­
portant. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Is signal intelligence important? 
Mr. DARMAN. All of these things which you may list I will say 

are important. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And that is a part of our overall tactical intelli­

gence, correct? 
Mr. DARMAN. Correct. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Drug interdiction intelligence is one of the areas 

that has been pointed out that we need to be stronger in. The ad­
ministration, even the Justice Department seems to agree to that, 
and in the budget, OMB even agrees to that. Now given that fact 
and the need for greater intelligence, how do you justify the dele­
tion from the budget of those very types of resources? 
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Mr. DARldAN. Well, what is involved is a question of the rate of 
improvement in these capacities, not a diminution of the capacities. 
And that is what the entire--

Mr. ENGLISH. Let me save you--
Mr. DARMAN [continuing]. Argument is about. We are not trying 

to diminish any present capacity. We are, as I have suggested, mar­
ginally increasing it. And the difference is over the rate at which 
we should improve. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Identify for me, if you would, Mr. Darman, identify 
for me that aspect of the budget in which we have increased tacti­
cal intelligence. Tell me what in the budget is increased--

Mr. DARMAN. I did not assert that we had increased it. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Or did you delete it? Reduce it? 
Mr. DARMAN. There is a reduction, I believe, relative to the con­

tinuirlg resolution. That is not relative to current performance. 
Mr. ENGLISH. But what about with regard to the 1987 budget 

that the President came forth with? Did it contain deletions of ele­
ments of tactical intelligence that were planned for the future? 
Were not those elements deleted? 

Mr. DARMAN. Maybe we have a semantic difference. I am com­
paring the proposed capacity with what exists in reality, and you 
are comparing it with what exists on paper. 

Mr. ENGLISH. What we are talking about here, Mr. Darman, is 
the war on drugs. We are talking about the war on drugs. We are 
talking about the overall effort and what we are going to be able to 
do to keep this cocaine that is entering this country, and these 
other drugs, from reaching the street. 

And, according to the administration, one of the most important 
elements that we have got to focus on is intelligence. We have got 
to have intelligence. 

Now that is true of even those folks that are involved over at the 
Justice Department in this intellectual pursuit that you are talking 
about on interdiction. 

So we all agree that we need tactical intelligence, that it is a 
critical element that we have to have. Then the question arises, 
why did the administration eliminate tactical intelligence as well 
as interdiction? 

Mr. DARMAN. Again, Mr. Chairman, I am not trying to disagree 
with you about the importance of anyone of these areas of activity 
you might point to. Where we seem to be differing-we are differ­
ing-is over the rate of incl'ease in the development of capacity. To 
my knowledge, we are not proposing a decrease in real capacity. I 
could check that with the Commissioner. 

Mr. ENGLISH. The rate with regard to signal intelligence, infor­
mation that-what we are talking about is the capability to have 
tactical intelligence from a signal nature, intercepting communica­
tions, learning what l'llg smugglers are doing, That is part of the 
whole intelligence operation. That is what you struck. 

Mr. DARMAN. Mr. Chairman, the point is this, if I might just say, 
sir. I believe what you are referring to is the rescission in 1986; is 
that correct? And the COMINT line in that. 

Mr. ENGLISH. No, what I am talking about are the intelligence 
systems that were to go into the F ·-3. That is tactical intelligence. 
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Mr. DARMAN. For the P-3A's. But those-this is why I say, I 
think our difference may be semantic. Those do not exist today in 
the P. So what we are doing is not eliminating these. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Neither does the intelligence. That is exactly the 
point, Mr. Darman. You come up here and you tell us, well, we 
have an intellectual disagreement with regard to whether we ought 
to have interdiction. All right, let us give you that much. 

Mr. DARMAN. No, sir; with regard to the relative investment in 
interdiction. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, whether it is worth it or not. That is what 
you are saying. 

Mr. DARMAN. No, how much is worth it and what kind. 
Mr. ENGLISH. All right. Have it however you want to do it. The 

point is, we are not going to be pursuing the plans that we had for 
the future, as far as enhancing that overall link in the war on 
drugs at our border. 

What you have said is, we need to focus more on intelligence. We 
need to focus on investigations. Well, I am sure the Attorney Gen­
eral is pleased as punch about the fact that you have come to that 
conclusion. That is how it appears-that the Justice Department 
has won the turf war, and you seem to become all encumbered in 
this intellectual pursuit with regard to interdiction. 

So I am now asking you to focus on this other element that the 
administration says is important, which is intelligence. And what I 
am saying to you is, you cut that, too. You wiped that out as well, 
as far as any kind of tactical intelligence, being able to respond 
and deal in a timely fashion. 

Mr. DARMAN. I suppose we can keep having this exchange. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And let me say this. This is something the Presi­

dent had already approved. 
Mr. DARMAN. I suppose we can keep having this exchange. But 

what I am saying, sir, is that we are not increasing the capacity in 
that area, that specific area as rapidly as you would wish, which is, 
in my opinion, quite different than heading downward in an area. 

I have tried to be as straightforward as I could be about that in 
my testimony. I am not pretending that we are seeking some mas­
sive improvement in the current capacity. I said that explicitly in 
the testimony. 

I said that what we are doing is improving marginally overall, 
and that is to be distinguished from a reversal on the one hand, 
and as rapid a rate of increase as some others might like on the 
other hand. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, let us move on to another area. 
We have seen that you are very vulnerable to the drug smug­

glers' ability to monitor Customs' radio frequencies. You know, 
they do things as simple as just sitting on a beach and listening to 
your operational frequencies to see where you are and what you 
are doing. Then they simply radio that information to a smuggler 
that is coming in, and he simply avoids where the Customs forces 
may be. Everyone has acknowledged that is a problem. 

But your 1987 budget deletes funds that would have been provid­
ed to allow the Customs Service the ability to have secure radio 
transmissions so that smugglers could not carry out that kind of 
monitoring. 
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Why are we deliberately providing the smugglers with that kind 
of an advantage? And that is what you are doing. 

Mr. DARMAN. Mr. Chairman, the smugglers currently have the 
advantage in this area, as you know, and I am not denying that at 
all. I agree with you with respect to the desirability of secure com­
munications. Anyone would, I think, who would look at this area. 

I think we currently have something less than 40 percent secure 
voice communication capacity in terms of the number of planes. I 
am not sure of that, but in any case, it is certainly not anything 
remotely comprehensive. _ 

But again, the same question arises. What does one get for a 
marginal change in that investment, compared with a marginal 
change somewhere else? If one were saying--what we really ought 
to do is have a massive change in this, and this, I think is a thor­
oughly respectable approach to the problem. Let us define every­
thing it takes to do this job. 

We would find that it is a very large amount of resources. One 
might well be able to justify the return on the investment at some 
substantial large scale. At these small increments, it is very diffi­
cult to adjust, and in tight budgetary times, things that are diffi­
cult to justify tend to suffer. 

Because the problem is, as you know better than I do, sir, for the 
marginal increase there is still a substantial gap-a very large 
gap-and with that gap, the possibility of diversion con.tinues to 
exist. The smugglers are sophisticated. They can beat a system that 
is n.ot balanced and comprehensive. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Let me respond very quickly, Mr. Darman. We are 
going to have to move on as we are short on time. But let me say 
this though, it was high enough priority and concern that the FBI 
got it. It was a high enough concern that Secret Service got it. Ev­
erybody got it except the Customs Service, you know. 

And it might be one of the reasons that in any study that you do 
in the future, interdiction is going to prove to be weak. It is be­
cause it does not have the resources, and it is because the adminis­
tration has not seen fit to make the fight. 

What we see, Mr. Darman-and it is very simple-you all over at 
the Treasury Department did not feel that this was important 
enough to go talk to the President personally about it. It was not a 
high priority on your list. It is not a high priority on the adminis­
tration's list. 

What you, in effect, are doing, is running up the white flag at 
the shores of this Nation. You have given up. You are saying that 
we are no longer going to make a strong effort to stop drug smug­
glers at the border of this country. You are going to let them in. 
You might as well run up the welcome flag and say, drug smug­
glers, you have got a free pass to come into this country. We will 
try to catch you after you arrive in this Nation, after you have 
broken down the drugs, after you have scattered them all across 
this country and made them available to our people. That is where 
the Reagan administration is going to make its fight and make its 
stand. 

But as far as the shores of this Nation, and trying to stop these 
drugs in bulk while it is all together, where we can Irlake the great­
est impact, we are not going to do it. We are going to give up. 
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And let me say one other thing. Under Gramm-Rudman, as I 
pointed out in my opening statement, we would have seen the re­
duction in this program the same as every other. It would have 
come from that 75 million dollars' worth of operating, gas, and oil 
money, down to about $71.8 million. 

No, it does not even hit the norm, that you will allow it to take 
its normal Gramm-Rudman cut. You are going to go beyond that. 
You are going to try to put some additional money, as Senator 
DeConcini pointed out, into foreign aid. So you are going to put 
some money into foreign aid, and are going to cut this program on 
down even far below that. Down to about-what? Thirty percent. I 
know it is 52. Is 30 percent reduction of that what we have? Thirty 
percent reduction in the program? 

You know, you can come up and talk to us about how committed 
you are, or how much you believe in this, what questions you have, 
what intellectual pursuits you want to follow, and how we need 
studies, and we need to do this and do that. But what it comes 
down to, Mr. Darman, is that this is the fifth year of this adminis­
tration's commitment in the war on drugs, and you are surrender­
ing. You are giving up. That is the bottom line. 

Mr. VON RAAB. Mr. Chairman, if I might just make one comment 
on that radio situation. I do not want to leave the impression that 
the Customs Service is not increasing substantially its privacy 
radio situation. 

As you well know, 97 mobile high frequency single side band 
radios, which are state-of-the-art virtually, have been ordered from 
Rockwell. And as a matter of fact, on January 21, we exercised an 
option to purchase an additional 30. With these we will be able to 
outfit very, very effectively our marine fleet, as well as our planes. 

And so, I did not want to leave the impression on the record that 
our air and marine efforts were in any way compromised by this 
prospective investment of $6 million, which is really radios for 
other parts of the country not related to the air and marine effort. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I want to recognize Congressman Miller for a ques­
tion. And then, Mr. Darman, tomorrow we would like to ask that 
the Treasury Department again be represented. As I understand, 
Mr. Keating may be available, we would hope that Commissioner 
von Raab mirht be available. We do have a number of additional 
questions to abli. in this area. I know that you cannot return tomor­
row. 

Mr. MILLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And thank you for call­
ing these hearings on drug interdiction. 

I come from an area, the Pacific Northwest, that I think, Mr. 
Chairman and Mr. Darman, that you realize is an area that has a 
growing drug problem. There has been an increase in drug smug­
gling activity, and a lot of attention from the national media on 
that. 

Now, Mr. Darman, I think we are all concerned about what is 
going to be happening across the country. But my concern is par­
ticularly the Northwest, in light of the 1987 budget proposals. Last 
year we fought very hard to get additional Customs agents on 
board in that area. 

Now the rumors are that all those gains are going to be lost, and 
more. Routine patrols have been suspended. 
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What can you tell people in the Northwest who have been read­
ing all this about how drug smuggling activities are increasing 
through the San Juan Islands and all, what can you tell them 
about the impact of the 1987 budget? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Mr. Miller, if I might attempt to answer that. I 
believe that the issues that have been brought to our attention in 
Seattle by Senators Gordon and Evans have to do with the inspec­
tors that are, or would be stationed at the Seattle Airport. It is not 
a question of agents. Agents are our, in effect, investigators. There 
are plenty of agents out there. They do a good job. 

Patrols as such, at a land border are not run. The issue is inspec­
tors. We have responded to that. At this very minute, there is a 
Customs team from headquarters in Seattle. They are accompanied 
by members of Senator Gordon's and Evans' staff, as well as some 
staff from other Members of Congress. 

When we receive their recommendations, I can assure you that 
we will take whatever action is necessary to ensure that there is 
adequate inspector coverage to prevent drugs from being smuggled 
at the Seattle Airport. 

Mr. DARMAN. Mr. Chairman, I know you are anxious to close. 
May I offer two sentences in response to your rather long criticism 
of our approach? 

I just would like to reemphasize that far from giving up-in a 
context in which we have what is widely agreed to be a major defi­
cit problem, in which we are proposing to zero out over 60 different 
areas of programmatic activity within this budget, and in some 
cases whole agencies-the area of drug enforcement is increasing 
to a level of roughly $1.8 billion. It is increasing by a couple of hun­
dred million dollars. 

Our difference is over the allocation within that large amount. 
That, I take to be a legitimate difference and an important one, 
well worth the attention and investigation that you are requiring 
of it. But I do not think it is fair, sir, to suggest that anyone in this 
administration is taking the war on drugs anything other than as 
seriously as the Congress. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, let me say this in response, Mr. Darman. 
The Chief of Staff at the White House, Mr. Regan-when he was 

Secretary of the Treasury, we found that Mr. Regan felt it was 
more important to do an office renovation, and to take money out 
of the drug program to do it. . 

That is where I got my first real insight as to the priorities of the 
administration on the war on drugs. When office renovation be­
comes more important than flying airplanes for the war on drugs, 
you know, that says a lot to me. This budget says a lot to me. 

Now I realize you have got a very difficult problem, and I have 
got to say, I have got a lot of admiration for you coming up here 
and trying to defend the indefensible. That is an impossible job, 
and you have done as well as anybody possibly could under the cir~ 
cumstances. And as I said, I commend you for that mighty strug­
gle. 

But still, I would advocate that we need strong links all the way 
through on the war on drugs. We need to try to stop drugs before 
they leave South America. We need to deal with crop eradication, 
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and the governments where those drugs are produced. We need to 
hit the transit countries and deal with it there. 

We need to try to stop it as it comes to our borders. And certain­
ly, we need to investigate and deal with it here at home. And we 
al.3o need a strong education program. 

The only thing I am seeing in this budget is that we are putting 
all of our eggs in one basket. It is all going into the basket of inves­
tigations, and I am sure that makes folks over at the Justice De­
partment very happy. 

And I would say to you, I do not think we are going to be very 
successful in the future, and we are not going to offer much hope 
to the American people in the war on drugs by saying, folks, we 
just hope that they catch them before they sell it to your kids. 

Thank you. 
Mr. DARMAN. Mr. Chairman, could I again state what I said at 

the outset. That I thank you for the opportunity to have presented 
our perspective. I am sorry it is not fully persuasive. I hope over 
time we may come to some agreement, and we will look forward to 
being represented tomorrow. 

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much. I appreciate that, Mr. 

Darman. 
Next we have a couple of our outstanding House Members who 

will accompany our next witness. We are very happy to have 
Chairman Pepper, as well as Chairman Fascell, who will be accom­
panying the Honorable Robert Graham, Governor of Florida. 

And we have also been joined up here by Senator Chiles. Sena­
tor, we appreciate your coming over. 

Mr. CHILES. Mr. Chairman, thank you for allowing me to attend. 
I want to congratulate you on the work you do in this area on your 
subcommittee. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Over here on the House side, Chairman Fascell and 
Chairman Pepper are well-known stalwarts in the frontline on the 
war on drugs. And certainly over in the Senate, Senator Chiles is 
another one of those champions. We are very proud and very 
pleased to have you join us. 

Governor Graham, we know of the outstanding work that you 
have been doing down in the State of Florida. We are looking for­
ward to hearing from the frontline, because Florida is definitely 
the frontline as far as the war on drugs. 

So, we appreciate your appearance before us and would be happy 
to receive your testimony. 

Chairman Pepper. 

STATEMENT OF HON. CLAUDE PEPPER, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA 

Mr. PEPPER. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, and my 
colleagues. Florida, as you know is the most adversely affected 
State by the drug traffic. Fortunately, we have a Governor who is 
deeply concerned, and has given a magnificent example of leader­
ship on the part of the State, working with the Federal Govern­
ment in combating this dangerous menace to our people and to our 
country. 
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Governor Graham has been, not long ago, chairman of the South­
ern Governors Conference, showing a recognition that his col­
leagues afforded to him. He is now chairman of the Criminal J us­
tice Section of the National Governors Conference, making him 
particularly fitted to deal with the subject of your hearing today. 

He is nearing the end of a successful second term as Governor of 
our State, beloved, respected, and admired by the people of our 
State. So it is a great pleasure on my part to have the honor to 
present to this distinguished committee our distinguished Gover­
nor, Bob Graham. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Chairman Pepper. Chair­
man Fascell. 

STATEMENT OF HON. DANTE B. FASCELL, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM TIlE STATE OF FLORIDA 

Mr. FAscELL. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. I am delight­
ed to be back in this committee room again where I served so hap­
pily with you and others on this committee for so many years. 

And I would say, Mr. Chairman, that it is no surprise-or it 
should not be to anybody to see so many Members of the Florida 
delegation in this room today on this very important subject. Sena­
tor Chiles, Representatives 'fom Lewis, Claude Pepper, and myself, 
and others who have been following very carefully the fine work 
being done by your subcommittee. 

First, I would like to express my appreciation to you because of 
your determIned and continuing interest in this entire subject. We 
in Florida, where we feel like we are the focal point, recognize that 
this is a national and international problem however, and that it 
impinges on everybody in the country. . 

But our Governor has taken a very strong lead on this subject, 
because of deep personal conviction, as well as carrying out the re­
sponsibilities of his office. He has taken leadership on matters of 
budget and education and drugs, and has made an outstanding 
Governor, we believe, one of the best in the entire country. 

And so we are very proud to have him here today, to continue 
this dialog that is so essential to Florida. These problems are spe­
cifically attributable to our area only because of an accident of ge­
ography, perhaps more than anything else. 

Nevertheless, it is very real to us and to our constituents. It 
seems like we are fighting a battle against the ocean constantly in 
terms of the Federal Government, whether it's because of the rec­
ognition or lack of recognition of the problem; whether it is budget 
problems; or whatever it is. 

We feel that the drug problem is a national one. It is not only 
the responsibility of local and State jurisdictions, where it is far 
beyond their capability to control. 

Down the hall, just 100 feet from here in the Committee on For­
eign Affairs, a similar hearing on this same subject is being held 
on the other end of the problem, as you have suggested, Mr. Chair­
man. A Floridian is chairman of the Narcotics Task Force on the 
international side. When we get through here, if that meeting is 
still in process, we will ask the Governor to come down there and 
talk about the other end of the problem also. 
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So we are very proud of our Governor. We are delighted he is 
here to discuss this matter with you. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Chairman Fascell. And I 
might say I am delighted that you are having those hearings in the 
Foreign Affairs Committee. 

We have just learned today that an even greater load is going to 
be placed on us overseas, because evidently we are running up the 
white flag at the borders. We are not going to have a drug interdic­
tion program that is going to be capable of slowing down and stop­
ping drug traffickers coming into this country. 

Even under Gramm-Rudman we would have substantially more 
money available for gas and oil for these aircraft in an effort to 
keep them flying, than the White House is willing to provide-not 
to mention new detection devices, but we have gotten some very 
bad news here this morning, I am afraid. 

Governor, we are looking forward to you giving us a little ray of 
sunshine about what is happening down in Florida. 

STATEMENT OF ROBERT GRAHAM, GOVERNOR, STATE OF 
FLORIDA 

Mr. GRAHAM. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much for the oppor­
tunity to meet with you and your colleagues. I want to express my 
particular gratitude to my good friends, Senator Pepper and Con­
gressman Fascell, who have been two of my lifetime teachers. I ap­
preciate the outstanding education that they have provided me. 

Mr. Chairman, I would like to summarize my remarks with these 
points. First, the issue of drug trafficking is a central issue of na­
tional security. Any nation which cannot defend its own borders is 
a nation whose sovereignty is under assault. 

Two, if there is a war against drugs-and I am not certain that 
that war has, in fact, been declared-we are losing it. 

But third, the good news, is that it is a war which can be won. It 
is within our capabilities in terms of knowledge, resources, and 
commitment to win this war and protect the borders of the United 
States. 

This issue has the potential of becoming our domestic Vietnam; 
an issue characterized by indecision, erratic behavior, and the grad­
ual erosion of the will to win. 

We in Florida have the second longest coastline in the United 
States, second only to Alaska. We have rr:-.>re than 1,200 miles of 
this Nation's border. 

Those 1,200 miles are open to invasion by sea and by air. They 
are penetrated at will and repeatedly by foreign ships and planes 
and criminals smuggling cocaine and people in, guns and sophisti­
cated electronic equipment out. 

Florida is a painful example of just how porous our national bor­
ders are. We are vulnerable because we have failed to assert our 
national sovereignty. Although Florida pays the price for that fail­
ure first, we will all pay eventually. No part of America will be un­
touched. 

I am here today to talk about what Florida has learned about 
protecting our Nation's borders. I am here to share our concerns 
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and to outline our needs, which we do not consider to be parochial 
needs, but national needs. 

We are under a state of siege. To be anything less than the abso­
lute victor is unthinkable. A nation which can successfully track 
and force down an Egyptian airliner over the Mediterranean in the 
middle of the night and bring terrorists to justice ought to be able 
to intercept a single-engine Cessna loaded with drugs which lands 
and offloads its cargo in the Florida Keys. 

But our lack of a strong commitment advertises that our borders 
are wide open. This chart indicates the major routes of which drugs 
are brought into the United States. There is no lack of criminals 
prepared to respond to the invitation which we are sending. 

Today an undetected Cessna brings a cargo of drugs. Tomorrow it 
could just as easily bring a cargo of terrorists and bombs. 

Floridians have been on the forefront for too long. The time has 
come for real protection, not rhetoric and procrastination. 

In 1982, Vice President George Bush declared war on drugs in 
south Florida and announced the formation of the Vice President's 
South Florida Task Force on Drugs. Three years later, Drug En­
forcement Agency statistics indicate that 70 to 80 percent of all il­
legal narcotics annually are smuggled into the United States 
through Florida. 

The DEA further estimates that we are stopping only 15 to 17 
percent of the drugs coming into this country. Eighty percent of 
the cocaine seized each year in this country is seized in Florida. 
The amount of cocaine seized doubles each year. The amount of co­
caine which slips across the border undetected increases propor­
tionally. Cocaine consumption rose 11 percent in the United States 
from 1984 to 1985. 

President Reagan has said, "The simple truth is we have lost 
control of our own borders. No nation can do that and survive." I 
agree with President Reagan. No nation can lose control of its bor­
ders and survive. 

We cannot accept this dramatic escalation of drug traffic and 
'buse. We cannot leave control of our borders to drug smugglers. 

Florida, positioned squarely at the convergence of the hemi­
spheres, knows about vulnerability. But we also know about prior­
ities and pragmatic prevention. 

We have the available resources to make a difference; the tech­
nology, the surveillance tools, the enforcement agencies. What we 
lack is a national will to use those resources effectively and un­
stintingly to protect Florida and the rest of the Nation from for­
eign intervention in any form. 

Success in securing our borders calls for a change of attitude. It 
does not have to be the most expensive. We already have most of 
the elements we need to stop illegal traffic of any kind from threat­
ening our coastline and our airports and seaports. 

I might share with you, Mr. Chairman, the experience in our 
State. Our State law enforcement agencies, working in conjunction 
with other States in a covert operation, have shown that it is possi­
ble to monitor, and to intercept low-flying aircraft carrying illegal 
drugs. 
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We also found that such covert operations are low cost and effec­
tive. We have found that the seizure of the aircraft carrying the 
contraband can offset the cost of the surveillance. 

At last count there were 37 different Federal agencies, offices 
and administration spread over five Cabinet departments, includ­
ing the Executive Office of the President, waging the drug war. 

This sprawling collection of agencies and intelligence cries out 
for coordination. And indeed, we anticipated, as I believe that you 
did as well, Mr. Chairman, that the 1984 Crime Control Act which 
created the National Drug Enforcement Policy Board to be admin­
istered by a sort of national drug czar, most likely the Attorney 
General, would finally bring order to this confusion. 

This has not happened. The proposed cuts in the air interdiction 
program of the Customs Service, which prompted today's hearing 
and my letter of protest to the President on January 16, indicate 
unmistakably that there is no centralized program to combat drug 
trafficking. 

In that letter we warned that the proposal to slash the air pro­
gram of the Customs Service would send a dangerous signal to the 
drug traffickers that we are not serious in our war to stem the re­
lentless flow of drugs into our country. 

We are not stopping enough drug planes now. We cannot cut 
back on our efforts to detect drug smugglers and deter drug traf­
ficking. The Customs air interdiction program needs more support, 
not less, if we are serious about winning the war. 

We cannot cut back on our support of the Coast Guard. The 
Coast Guard functions as an integral part of our national security. 
Therefore, to regard it as a domestic program ignores its mission to 
patrol our coast, identifying and interdicting unauthorized vessels 
and planes which try to cross our borders. 

Florida knows how crucial this effort is in the apprehension of 
drug and people smugglers. Florida is a continual target for illegal 
smugglers and for waves of refugees turned out of their homelands 
by arrogant dictators or by unendurable poverty. 

We contacted Secretary of State Shultz twice in December to ask 
the Federal Government to intervene with the Bahamian Govern­
ment to forestall the expUlsion of as many as 40,000 Haitians living 
illegally in the Bahamas. 

Florida asked that consideration be given to an expansion of the 
interdiction agreement with Haiti to include immediate repatri­
ation of Haitians attempting to migrate illegally from a third coun­
try to the United States when those Haitians are intercepted by 
the Coast Guard. 

Current troubles ill Haiti underscore our sense of urgency re­
garding illegal Haitian migration. 

The human cost for this failure to secure our borders and enforce 
a sensible immigration policy is incalculable. Illegal immigration is 
not solely a Florida problem, but it is one of which Floridians are 
painfully aware. 

This has given us in Florida a mandate, to share what we have 
learned with the rest of the Nation about protecting our border. 
Drugs which are smuggled into Florida today wind up on the 
streets of North Carolina and Iowa and Oklahoma tomorrow. 
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Florida has learned to regard the Coast Guard as a defense re­
source. Therefore, we feel it makes good sense to specifically fund 
those multimission Coast Guard programs which result in securing 
our borders. Funding those programs under the Department of De­
fense is not only appropriate, it serves to encourage increased em­
phasis on the Coast Guard as the invaluable defense resource it 
surely is. 

Florida heartily endorses continuation of partial Coast Guard 
funding through the Navy's Coastal Defense Military Augmenta­
tion-the account which was created last year to fund capital ex­
penses such as vessels, aircraft and equipment. The $375 million al­
located to the Coast Guard last year through this fund will be criti­
cal in maintaining drug patrols in the Windward Passage and 
other sensitive drug and people smugglilig routes into the United 
States. 

We know how important those patrols are. We know firsthand 
that when the DEA says, as it did recently, that more drugs are on 
the streets-purer, stronger, cheaper drugs-those streets may be 
in Miami and Key West and Fort Lauderdale and Orlando, but we 
know that tomorrow they will be in the streets of your city: Balti­
more, Chicago, Brooklyn, New Orleans, Tulsa, Cleveland, and 
Memphis. 

Florida's geography confers on us the responsibility to be the na­
tionalleader in the war on drugs, and I am pleased at the fact that 
so many members of our delegation have accepted that leadership. 
Because we are aware of the extent of the problem, we must all be 
tireless in educating other communities and in suggesting effective 
solutions. 

America's Constitution confers on the Federal Government the 
responsibility to protect our citizens from foreign invasion. We 
have the technology, we have the military means to do this, wheth­
er the invasion be of drugs or of terrorism or of anything else un­
welcome and uninvited. 

It is Florida's experience and our recommendation that the Fed­
eral Government assign to the military responsibility for the iden­
tification of unknown aircraft and sea vessels entering U.S. terri­
tory. With military technology we could do a better job of cutting 
off the drug trade before it gets to our streets. 

It is Florida's experience and our recommendation that we repo­
sition the Coast Guard as a defense resource. We should consider 
the Coast Guard's mission for military border surveillance with the 
degree of importance assigned to detection of hostile missiles and 
bombers. 

There is no such thing as a minor violation of our borders. 
It is Florida's experience and our recommendation that Coast 

Guard interdiction and repatriation of illegal aHens attempting to 
enter our country be expanded and intensified. We are confronted 
with upheaval in Haiti and the end of amnesty in the Bahamas. 
We are far from the days of naivete about what this could mean to 
south Florida. 

Nearly 2 billion dollars' worth of cocaine was seized in Florida 
alone last year. That is less than 20 percent of what Federal drug 
agents estimate is getting through. 
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It is Florida's experience and our recommendation that we face 
the enormous and immediate challenge of securing our borders. 
There is nothing half-hearted about the attempts of smugglers to 
breach our borders. There can be nothing half-hearted about our 
determination to turn them back. 

We have the experience of bridging cultures and continents. We 
can no longer tolerate the daily bombardment of that growth and 
progress by willful and criminal violation of our Nation's borders. 

Mr. Chairman, the good news is that we can win this struggle. 
With your support, with Federal cooperation, we can make it 
happen. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Graham follows:] 
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.lorida has more coastline than any other state in this 
nation except Alaska -- and Alaska 15 not the primary destination 
on the scheduled drug route from Colombia, nor the illegal alien 
drop-off point from Haiti and the Bahamas and other Caribbean 
Basin nations. 

Florida has more than 1200 mil~s of nationnl border open to 
invasion by sea and by air, penetrated at will and repaatedly by 
foreign ships and planes and criminals smuggling cocaine and 
people in, guns and sophisticated electronic equipment out. 

Florida is a painful example of just how porous our national 
bordel. s are • 

• lorida is a graphic statement about how inattention 
to national security can turn state governments into international 
gatekeepeJ:s • 

• lorida is undeniable proof that we are vulnerable 
-- vulnerable in Oklahoma and Arizona and washington D.C. 

We era vulnerable because we have failed to assert our 
50vreignty. 

And a~though Florida pays the price for that failure 
first -- we all pay eventually. ~one of uS is untouched. 

We are vulnerable to the unchecked arrival of illegal drugs 
and aliens -- even pests and bacterial diseases such as the 
Mediterranean 'ruit Fly and the Citrus Canker which threaten our 
health and our livelihoods. 

I am here to talk to you tO~by about what Florida has 
learned about protectlng our national borders. I am hare to share 
our concerns and to outline our needs -- not parochial needs 
-- national noeds. 

We a~e under a state of seige. To be anything less than the 
absolute vlctors is unthinkable. 

A nation which can successfully track and force down an Egyptian 
airliner and bring terrori3~s to justice ought to be able to intercept 
a single-engine Cessna loaded with drugs which lands and offload a its 
cargo in the K~ys. 

But our lack of a strong commitment advertises that our bordors 
are wide open -- and there is no lack of criminals to rospond to that 
invitation. 

Today an undetected Cessna brings a cargo of drugs. 
Tomorrow it could bring terrorists -- and bombs. 
Floridians have been on the frontline for too long. 

The time has come for real protection -- not rhetoric and 
procrastination. 

In 1982, Vice President Georse Bush declared war on drugs 
in South Florida and announced che formation of the Vice 

~ 1 -
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President's South Florida Task Force on Drugs. 
Four years later Drug Enforcement Agency statistics indicate 

that 70' to 80% of all illegal narcotics annuslly smuggled into 
the united States enter through Florida. 

The DEA further estimates that we are stopping only about 15% 
- 17% of drugs coming into this country. 

80\ of the cocaine seized each year in this country is 
seized in Florida. 

The amount of cocaine seized doubles every year but so does 
the amount of cocaine that slips ar.r06S the border undetected. 

In 1982 6,500 pounds of cocaine was seized in Florida. In 
1983 -- 12,000 lbs. In 1984 -- 21,000 1bs. In 1985 _. 50,000 1bs. 

Confiscations are up dramatically right along with cocaine 
t~/:;ffic • 

Cocaine consum~tion rose 11% from 1984 to 1985. 
Designer drugs and amphetamine consumption rose 1S% 
The drugs which are delivered here are distdbuted here and 

across the countr,' -- and they are being used by more and more 
people each year. 

State and local arrests for serious drug-related crimes in 
Florida were u~ approximately 25% last yoar. 

Nationally, the perc~ntage of arrests for major drug crimes 
is increasing. 

The tragedy is that the drug trafficking is escalating faater 
than the atiest rate. 

President Reagan has said, "The simple truth ia we have lost 
control of our own borders. And no nation can do that and 
Burvive." 

I agree with President Reagan. We cannot accept this 
dramatic ~scalation of drug traffic and abuse. 

We l::;,.,not leave control of our borders up to the drug 
snlugglers. 

Florida, positioned squarely in the convergence of the 
hemispheres, knows about vulnerability. aut we also know about 
priorities and pragmatic prevention. 

We have the available rescurceo to make a difference -- the 
technology -- the surveillance tools -- the enforcement agencies. 

What we lack is a national will to use those resources 
effectively and unstintingly to prot~ct Florida and the rest of 
the nation from foreign Intervention in any form. 

Success in securing our borders calls for a change in attitude. 
Simply put: It has to be the most important thing. 

It does not have to be the most expensive. We already hsve 
most of the elements we need to stop illegal traffic of any kind 
from threatening our coastline and our airports and seaports. 

- 2 -
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At last count there were at least 37 different agencies, 
offices and administrations spread out over five Cabinet 
Departments, including the executive Office of the president, 
waging the drug war. 

The National Narcotics Border Interdiction System is under 
the nominal control of the Vice-President. 

The Coast Guard operates under the Department of 
Transportation. 

The Customs Service is under the Treasury Department. 
The Attorney General controls the Drug Enforcement Agency 

and the FBI. 
The Bureau of International Narcotics Matters is the 

responsibility of the secretary of State. 
Intelligence gathered by the AWAKS is provided by the 

Secretary of Defense. 

This sprawling collection of agencies and intelligence cries 
out for coordination and indeed we anticipated that the 1984 
Ctime Control Act which created the Nation~l Drug Enforcement 
policy Board to be administered by a sort of nation6l drug czar, 
most likely the Attorney General, would finally wrest order from 
the contusion. 

This has not happ.onltd. The proposed cuts in the air 
interdictipn program of the Customs Service, which prompted 
today's heSfin9 and my lottor of protest: to the presidont on 
January 16, indicate unmistakably that there is no centralized 
program to combat: drug traffic. 

In that letter we warned that the proposal to slash the air 
program ot the customs service would send a dangerous signal to 
drug trafficker~ that wo are not serious in our war to stem tho 
relentless flow of drugs into our country. 

We are not stopping enough drug planes now. 
We cannot cut back on our efforts to detect drug smugglers 

and doter drug trafficking. 
Th~ Customs air interdiction program needs more support, not 

less, if we are serious about winning tho war against drug 
smuggling. 

Tho Florida Department of LaW Enforcement seized 105 drug 
planas within the ~lorida borders in the last two and a half 
years. At least 50% of thos~ had not been picked up by radar as 
they approached the coastlino. some were spotted by citi~ens as 
the planes landed on remote airstrips. Some crashed in farm 
fields or in the Everglades. 

That number is not eVGn a fraction of what is getting 
through undetected. Most planes make multiple drug runs. No one 
knows how m~ny successful trips occur before a plane is 
finally caught and confiscated. 

A common method of delivering drugs is the air drop. Those 

- 3 -
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planes slide in under radar, jettison their cargo and continue on 
their flight. They Bre unapprehended and uncounted. 

We cannot afford to cut back on support for the Customs air 
interdiction program. 

And we cannot cut back on our support of the coast Guard. 
The Coast Guard functions as an integral part o[ our national 
security. therefore, to regard it as a domestic program ignores 
its mission to patrol our coasts, identifyIng and interdicting 
unauthorized vessels and planes which try to cross our borders. 

Florida knows how crucial this effort is in the apprehension 
of drug and people smugglers. 

The states share many responsibilties with the federal 
government and will bo actively participating in the balance of 
necessary budget cuts and the needs of the American people. We 
recognize this as a ahared endeavor. 

Nonetheless, we completely and rightly depend on the federal 
go~ernment to protect our borders from illegal immigration and 
drug smuggling. In fact, one of the primary responsibilities of 
the federal government is the defense of our country and the 
protection of our borders. 

Florida is a continual target for people smugglers and for 
Waves of refugees turned out of their homelands by arrogant 
dictators o~ by unendurable poverty. 

We have witnessea Fidel Castro direct our immigration policy 
at whim -~ and we.have paid the price. 

We have seen the bodies of drowned Haitians on our beaches 
and we've caught smugglers with pakistanis and Colombians in 
speedboats in our waterways. 

We have had to brace ourselves every time there is unrest in 
some country in our part of the world. 

We contacted Secretary of State Shultz twiCe in Decembor to 
ask the federal governmont to intervene with the Bahamian 
government to forestall the expulsion of as many as 40/000 
Haitians living illegally in the Bahamas. 

Florida asked that the Bahamian government be encouraged to 
adopt a realistic immigration pOlicy with regard to Haitians living 
and working there. 

And Florida asked that cunsideration be given to expansion of 
the interdlction agreement with Haiti to include immediate repatriation 
of Haitians attempting to migrate illegally from a third country 
to the U.S. when those Haitians are intercepted by the Coast Guard. 

We feel the state Departmsnt response to our concerns and this 
potentially explosiVe human situation has been untimely and 
inadequate. 

The curren~ troubles in Haiti underscore our sense of urgency 
regarding illegal Haitian migration. 

- 4 -
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The human cost for this failure to secure our borders and 
entorce a sensible immigration policy is incalculable. 

The dollars ~nd cents figures are available. There are many 
states which can compute them for you. 

Illegal immigration is not solely a Florida problem. But it is 
one of which Florirlians are painfully aware. 

Ilerida is still owed over $150 mill10n dollars as the faderal 
share of responsibilty for costs incurred by the Mariel Boatlift. 
Florida had to fight for the $300 million federal .eimbursement 
received so far. 

Our hospitals were, and still are, overcrowded. Our school~ 
were ovorburdened. ou~ social services were overhwelmed. Gur jails 
are, even now, at capacity. 

We had people sleeping on the streets and in the Orange 
Bowl. 

We had the glare of national attention focussed on an event 
and an aftermath that abruptly depr~ssed a major industry -­
tourism. 

We had racial-economic tensions exacerbated to the exploding 
point -- riots, the destruction of property, Ehe loss or jobs. 

we paid a heavy price Eor Eeder~l failure to secure our 
bordera. And we sre still paying • 

• The irony is that the the U.S. constitution plainly states: 
"The Congress shall have the power to establish an uniform rule of 
na~uralization." 

Nowhere in the Constitution does it state that Florida shall 
be responsiblo for U.S. immigcdtion policy and enforcement. 

Nowhere in the Constitution dces it state th~t Florida should 
patrol the high seas ana the skies, protecting the country 
against inVasion. 

Nowhere in the Constitution does it state that the citizens of 
Florida shall pick up the tab for a breakdown in our national 
securlty. 

Nowhere in the Constltution doos it s"ate that Florida shall 
neg~tiate wieh foreign powers to keep their citizens at home and 
to take back those apprehended trying to enter the United states 
illag~l).y. 

~et in Florida we have learned that all too often a problem 
which is Cirst felt here is left to us to deal with. 

This has given us a certain unwanted expertise in coping with 
o national emergencies. 

This has given us a sense of urgency abo~t lavness 
in matters Of national security. 

'I'his has given UfJ a mandate to share what we have learned with 
the rest of the nation about protecting our borders. 

The drugs which are smuggled lnto Florida today wind up on 
the streets of North Carolina or IOWa tomorrow. 

- 5 -
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Those drugs rob our children of their futures and our nation of the 
productivity of its people. 

The refugees who are smuggled into Florida tOday wind up in 
the public hospitals of New York, and the jails of West virginia 
tomorrow. 

Allover the country citizens who have waited years to 
legally bring their loved ones here go on waiting as th~ INS 
system bogs down and the quotas fill up. . 

Florida has learned to regard the coast Guard as a defense 
resource. Therefore we feel it makes good sense to specially fund 
those multi-mission· coast Guard programs which result in securing 
our borders. Funding those programs under the Department of 
Defense is not only appropriate -- it serves to encourage 
increased emphasis on the Coast Guard as the invaluable defense 
resource it is. 

Pl~rida heartily endorses continuation of partial Coast 
Guard funding through the Navy's Coastal Defense Military 
Augmentation -- the account which was created last year to fund 
capital expenses such as vessels, aircraft and equipment. The 
$375 million allocated to the Coast Guard last year through this 
fund will be critical in maintaining drug patrols in the windward 
Passage and other sensitive drug and people smuggling toutes to 
the United States. 

We know how important those patrols are. We know firsthand 
that when the DEA says, as it did tecently, that more drugs are on 
the streets -- purer,stronger drugs -- cheaper drugs -- those 
streets are in Miami and in Key West and in Fort Lauderdale and 
in Orlanda. 

A~ n 
your cities 
Orleans and 

know that tomorrow those drugs will be on the streets of 
in Baltimore and in Chicago and in Brooklyn and in Wew 

in Cleveland and in Memphis. , 

Florida's geography confers on us ~he responsibility to be 
the national leader in the war on drugs. Because we are aware of 
the extent of the problem we must b~ tireless In educating other 
communities -- and in su~gesting effective solutions. 

America's Constitution confers on the federal government the 
responsibility to protect our citizens from foreign invasion, We 
have the technology and the military means to do this -- whether 
the invasion be of drugs or of terrorism or of anything else 
unwelcome or uninvited. 

It is Florida's experience and our recommendation that the 
federal government assign to the military responsibility for the 
identification of unknown aircraft and sea vessels entarin9 U,S, 
territory. with military technology we could do a better job of 
cutting off the drug trade before it reaches our streets. 

- 6 -
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It is Florida's experience and out recommendation that we 
teposition the Coast Guard as a Defense resource. We should 
consider the coast Guard's mission for military border surveillance 
~ith the degree of importance Bssigned to detection of hostile 
missiles and bombers. 

There is no such thing as a minor violation of OUt borders. 

It is Florida's experience and our recommendation that Coast 
Guard interdiction ana repatriation of illegal aliens attempting 
to enter our country be expanded and intensified. We are 
confronted with upheaval 1n Haiti and the end of an amnesty in 
the Bahamas. We are far from the days of naivete about what that 
could mean to south Florida. • 

Nearly 92 billion worth of cocaine was seized in Florida 
alone lact year. Remember, that is less than 20% of what federal 
drug agents estimate is getting through. 

It is Florida's experience and Our recommendation that we 
face the enormous and immediate challenge of securing our borders. 
~here is nothing half-hearted about the attempts by smugglers to 
breach our borders. There can be nothing half-hearted about our 
determination to turn them back. 

The Spanish word for border is "frontera" -- frontier, 
Florida is literally OJr southeastern frontier -- a threshold 

of discovery. 
We have the experience of briuging cultures and continents. 

We can no longer tolerate the daily bombardment of that growth and 
progress by willful and crimi~al violations of our national 
borders. 

We can win this struggle. 
We can erase the harsh reality of life on the frontlines -- .nd 

replace it with the bright promise of the frontier. 
With your support -- with federal cooperation -- we can 

make it happen. 

- 7 -
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Mr. PEPPER. Very good. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Governor. That was an ex­

cellent statement, and I might say, a very encouraging one too. 
You are to be commended for it. 

I would simply say again, our previous witness was not as en­
couraging. We learned earlier today that, evidently, the war on 
drugs is being fought in much the same manner the war in Viet­
nam waG fought, by bickering bureaucrats here in Washington who 
change priorities and determine where resources are needed based 
on turf, not based on needs, not based on trying to put together an 
effort that is going to win. 

As I mentioned, it appears from what we are reading that the 
war on drugs, and particularly that part affecting drug interdic­
tion, which has played such a major role in Florida, of course, is 
one in which we are surrendering. 

The Reagan administration is not even going to stand with the 
cuts that were brought about under Gramm-Rudman. We are going 
to cut some 30 percent out of the drug interdiction program. That 
is bound to have an effect in Florida, and certainly it is going to 
have an effect all across the Nation. 

I think it is a grave mistake. I am going to do my best to make 
certain that this does not take place. I think I can speak for many 
of our colleagues from Florida, and whether Republicans or Demo­
crats throughout this Nation, that we are going to do our best to 
make certain that that does not happen. 

I think within the Congress, and within the country, and I know 
in the discussions I have had with the Florida natives and citizens 
and certain members of their delegation, that there is the stomach 
to win in this Nation in this war. And I think that, as far as drug 
interdiction and catching these smugglers as they attempt to come 
into our country, that we can win. 

I think that we are-were on the road, and I think we can con­
tinue to be on the road to a real success, a chance of real victory, . 
and we have to have a strong effort all the way across the line. 

Certainly with Chairman Fascell's efforts in trying to deal with 
these drugs before they ever leave foreign shores, and as they tran­
sit through countries coming to this Nation. Certainly as far as the 
Customs and Coast Guard are concerned in seizing these drugs as 
they enter our waters or enter our airspace, and attempt to reach 
our shores through a strong interdiction investigative effort. 

I think we have got to underscore time and time again, a strong 
education program to try to persuade our citizens not to use these 
drugs. 

Again, as I said, I think you had an outstanding statement and I 
certainly commend you for it. 

Mr. Lewis, do you have any comments or questions that you 
would like to ask our witness? 

Mr. LEWIS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And thank you, Governor, 
for the excellent statement. 

I would like to ask a couple of questions. You have heard prob­
ably-and listened to the possible cutback in drug interdiction 
funding, which this subcommittee would certainly like to avoid, 
and all of us in the Florida delegation would like to avoid. 
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In your opinion, since the formation of the South Florida Task 
Force and the work that has been done over the past 3 years, do 
you feel that there has been a reduction in the flow of drug traffic 
into the State of Florida? 

Mr. GRAHAM. No. 
Mr. LEWIS. What do you think is the overall movement that 

would have to take place in order to reduce or eliminate the traffic 
in Florida? 

Mr. GRAHAM. We feel that the protection of the borders of the 
United States is the first line of national defense. Once we decide 
as a nation that we will not tolerate continued penetration of our 
national sovereignty, whether penetration is from planes for hos­
tile military purposes, or boats to bring drugs or illegal refugees 
into our country, when we give it that level of priority, then we 
will have taken a massive step towards the solution of this prob­
lem. 

It is not a technologically constrained response. We know how to 
do it. It can be done. We have the capabilities. It is a matter of will 
and the deployment of those resources. 

Mr. LEWIS. Do you feel with the steps that we have been taking 
over the last 3 years with the drug interdiction program that we 
are now right at a point where we would start moving ahead with 
interdiction and start seeing results? 

Mr. GRAHAM. No; I think that, unfortunately, the trend line is in 
the opposite direction. 

Mr. LEWIS. Well, without-if we took away the cutbacks that are 
proposed under Gramm-Rudman or otherwise, and any rescissions, 
with the addition of extra aircraft, additional personnel, with the 
additional boats and things of that nature that have been placed in 
Florida, which has taken over 2 years to acquire and build, do you 
not think that we are at a point now where we should start seeing 
some results? 

Mr. GRAHAM. I think with all of those augmentations that you 
have listed, yes, Mr. Congressman, I think we can begin to see 
some results. I think before resources there has to be a reconcep­
tualization of what the problem is. 

This is not a drug trafficking problem. That is a symptom. The 
problem is that we are not defending the borders of the United 
States of America, and that means that we are vulnerable to who­
ever, for whatever purpose, desires to breach our borders. Once we 
decide to solve the basic problem, then we will begin to deal with 
the symptom of the basic problem. 

Mr. LEWIS. The Florida Department of Law Enforcement has in­
dicated that they have started to see some progress in the appre­
hension of drug traffickers, the reduction of air traffic, with the im­
plementation of additional radar in the State. Do you feel that if 
we augment this that we should start seeing some results? 

Mr. GRAHAM. Yes. That is why I say that this is not a technologi­
cal problem. With a relatively modest commitment of resources in 
a covert, multistate operation we have demonstrated that it is pos­
sible to seal off our borders by the identification and interdiction of 
illegal planes and boats. 

It has also been our experience that the value of the seized ves­
sels, aircraft and cargo substantially pays for the operation, which 
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has the additional benefit of sending a strong economic message to 
those who would engage in this activity, that it is not going to be 
very profitable. 

Mr. LEWIS. Thank you, Governor. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you, Mr. Le\vis. I would like to make one 

very quick comment, too. I think with all this discussion of inter­
diction assets it should be pointed out, we have got 40 boats coming 
to Florida. 

So we are having a very limited impact until these resources ac­
tually reach the spot, and until we have got crews to man them, 
and until we can communicate between boats and airplanes and 
other boats. And keep in mind that we do not even have that. We 
cannot communicate from one boat to another. We often cannot 
communicate from airplanes to boats and so on. 

And we also have four P-3 aircraft. There were six that were 
supposed to be brought on line. These four have just come on line. 
And we do not even have crews for these aircraft. 

So we are just seeing the very emergence of these new resources, 
and all of a sudden, whack, it has been cut right off. We are not 
going to be able to field this full P-3A system that we had hoped. 
They are going to be half a system. They are not going to have the 
intelligence capability that we had designed for them, which would 
give them the capability, certainly to do far more than simply see 
an aircraft through their radar. 

And I think also, we have got to keep in mind the new air wing. 
We have got 10 Air Force Reserve aircraft that would go up that 
would be equipped with look-down radar and be able to supplement 
this, not to mention aerostats. We have just the very first ingredi­
ents of what could be an outstanding system, and which evidently, 
the administration h~s now decided to stop, to end. 

I think it is tragic that they took that approach. But as I said, I 
think that we have plenty of people here in the Congress, and I 
think around the country that are dedicated to try to make sure 
that this effort continues. 

Senator Chiles, you are one of the outstanding Members of the 
Senate as far as the war on drugs is concerned, and certainly your 
contributions to this effort have been mighty. We are very happy 
to have you join us today, Senator. 

Mr. CHILES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to congratulate 
the Governor on his statement. I think it is very comprehensive. It 
certainly touches at what we all know are the tremendous prob­
lems that we face here and the focal point of trying to deal with 
those problems. And that is will, primarily, and a coordinated plan 
that will allow us to carry out that will once we really evidence it. 

I think Governor Graham made a good point about the need to 
transfer the Coast Guard construction program to the Department 
of Defense. We know that the program is of vital importance to the 
drug war. It finances the procurement of our new cutters and 
patrol boats, aircraft and helicopters. 

Unfortunately, in the transportation appropriation bill that is 
the first thing that is hit every time. It always is relatively easy to 
defer or to make construction cuts. Certainly, it is a big mistake to 
do that when you look at the aging status of our Coast Guard fleet 
and then the extent of the problem that we have just talked about. 
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Last year in the Senate I initiated an effort that was joined by 50 
other Senators to get Defense funding for the Coast Guard, as you 
know. The effort resulted in the establishment of a new account at 
DOD, Coastal Defense Augmentation, and that was funded at $375 
million. 

I think you have pointed out our disappointment to find that 
now the President proposes $190 million deferral on those funds in 
his budget yesterday, and requested only $77.1 million for Coast 
Guard construction program for this year. $77.1 million compares 
to $592 million provided last year, $374.2 million in 1985. 

I think you would certainly join with me in saying that the need 
has not reduced any for the Coast Guard construction. And I would 
like your views as to what the Governor has said about trying to 
see that this is a vital role for Defense, and that these construction 
funds should be a part of the Defense account. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I would certainly concur. I think that is an out­
standing proposal. Let me also state that, of course, the Coast 
Guard and the Department of Defense do have mutual responsibil­
ities in this area. We have the maritime defense zone over which 
they have joint responsibilities. 

We have got to make certain, of course, that not only the efforts 
in the war on drugs are maintained, but also we have our national 
defense to think about. This is an area that, I think, has been long 
neglected, and I would certainly commend you both for that pro­
posal. 

Mr. CHILES. The other item that I just wanted to dwell on a 
moment, and that is what the Governor has pointed out, and you 
have many times, about the absence of a real coordinated attack. 
All of the agencies we see overlapping in this, and we see no real 
change in that regard. 

In fact, in the 1985 supplemental bill, we again wrote language 
in there saying that no later than the 31st of December 1985, the 
President shall report to the Congress on how the U.S. Government 
is organized to interdict drugs and enforce the drug laws of the 
United States, including a detailed description of the jurisdiction 
and responsibility of the Department of Defense and other relative 
departments and agencies, and the mechanisms for coordination. 
Coordinating the policy and operational control of the elements of 
each agency in the drug interdiction and law enforcement mission. 

That has not been complied with. We have received no answer 
on that. I wrote the President yesterday pointing out the failure to 
comply with the requirement for the Presidential report. The De­
partment of Defense has complied with the provision that we asked 
them, and they have come forward with a plan. 

[Mr. Chiles' letter to the President follows:] 
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COMMITIEE ON APt'ROPRIATIONS 
WASHINGTON, DC 20510 

flWt~~~~~r:~~'::n~mlR February 5, 1986 

The President 
The White House 
Washington, D. C. 20500 

Dear Mr. President: 

Knowing of your leadership and strong interest in 
increasing the cspabilities of the various Federal agencies 
engaged in the I-Iar against drugs, I was concerned to learn 
that the Fiscal Year 1987 Budget made a number of cuts to 
important drug interdicti.on programs. 

As you know, the Coast Guard and the Cue toms Service 
playa vital role in the interdiction of drugs, both at sea 
and in the air. Of vital importance to improving the Coast 
Guard's ability to interdict drugs is an adequate funding 
level for the Acquisition, Construction and Improvement 
account which funds procurement of additional patrol boats, 
cutters, helicopters and fixed-wing aircraft. Not only is it 
important to modernize aging Coast Guard equipment, but it is 
also important to provide the Coast Guard with additional 
equipment to increase its capability to interdict dr.ugs. The 
construction program for the Coast Guard is proposed to be 
funded at a level of $77.1 million, $515.2 million below the 
level provided last year. The Budget also proposed a $190 
million deferral of 1986 funds provided for this program. 

I was also disappointed to see the proposed 
reductions to the Customs Service's Air Interdiction program. 
This program, funded at $75 million in Fiscal Year 1986, is 
proposed to be reduced thirty percent by a Fiscal Year 1986 
rescission' and funded at $54.7 million in 1987, or 
twenty-seven percent below the 1986 approved level. The U. s. 
Customs Service's A{r Interdiction program is the country's 
main defense against drug-smuggling by air. 
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Anotller matter of concern to me is the 
Administration's failure to comply with a requirement included 
in P.L. 99-88 to report on the overall Federal effort to 
interdict drugs and enforce the drug laws in the United 
states. The assignment for this Presidential report, due on 
December 31, 1985, has only recently been given to the Drug 
Enforcement Policy Board. The failure to meet this 
requirement, established in law last August, raises new 
questions about the quality and extent of Federal coordination 
of Federal drug interdiction programs and the overall level of 
commitment to this effort. 

Mr. President, I know you share my concerns on these 
matters, and I look forward to working with you and your 
representatives in your Administration to ensure that we have 
the strongest possible Federal programs focused on the drug 
war. 

Sin~_~ 
~es G 

United states Senator 
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Mr. CHILES. And yet, with our new law, with our new drug board, 
we cannot get an answer thus far, or compliance with the law. I 
think it just sort of highlights what the Governor is pointing out. 
We do not have anybody running the store. , 

I would like to know if you have got any views as to how we can 
change this. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, I would wholeheartedly agree, Senator. That 
is the case, unfortunately. I think Mr. Darman this morning prob­
ably hit it on the head. He had not seen anything in the way of 
turf battles like this since he left the Department of Defense 
during the Vietnam war. 

There did not seem to be much plan and direction when we were 
involved in that conflict, and there certainly does not seem to be 
much involved in this one. I am afraid that we are going down the 
same road that we did there, where we just drift along with no 
plan, no direction, and no real determination to see this thing 
through to a successful conclusion. 

I think that if we are going to have war, and we are going to 
make the commitment, then we do so, and we carry out that effort. 
I certainly do not think that we can simply drift along. 

Mr. CHILES. Well, I note that there is a series of stories that seem 
to come out now in certain of the magazines and all that say, we 
cannot win the battle. That there is no way you can stop drugs 
from coming in. And therefore, we have got to start thinking about 
how we legalize these drugs or how we take the profit motive out. 

That kind of attitude certainly begins to build after awhile. 
When you cannot point out some results, and as Congressman 
Lewis has pointed out, when we provide the money for the extra 
boats, and we try to provide some additional planes, and yet when 
we see the price of cocaine dropping rather than rising, and we see 
the incidents of the seizures greater rather than less, we know that 
somehow we are not being successful. 

And I think. it does add to this defeatist attitude, which will 
become strong in this country unless we can reverse it. I agree 
with what the Governor says. We have the ability, literally, 
through the Department of Defense and others, we have the equip­
ment. We have the personnel. It is a question of, again, getting the 
will and how we do that, so we stop that kind of thinking, and we 
convince the American people that it is a battle that we can win if 
we are willing to pay the price. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I think that is absolutely correct. I would say, too, 
another indication of the retreat that evidently has been voiced by 
the administration is on page 18 of the budget book that we got. 

It states down there, the proposed reductions in the Customs air 
program reflects a reorientation of scarce resources from interdic­
tion programs into investigations and intelligence. That is another 
word for retreat. 

I would like to recognize Congressman Clay Shaw, who is one of 
those fierce fighters that we have got in the war on drugs, and cer­
tainly one of the real stalwarts here in Congress in this effort. 

Clay, we are delighted to have you join us this morning. 
Mr. SHAW. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I very much appreciate 

being invited to sit with this distinguished SUbcommittee, and I 
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would like to add words of welcome to our Governor, who I am de­
lighted to see up here in Washington. 

I would like to go back to the question that Tom Lewis asked just 
a few moments ago, Governor. In answer to the question whether 
you had seen any reduction as a result of the South Florida Task 
Force, and you said, no. I think that is a correct answer. 

But I have another question. Do you see that the South Florida 
Task Force has been effective in reducing the rapidity of the growth 
of the problem that we are having in Florida, as well as the rest of 
the country? 

Mr. GRAHAM. Mr. Congressman, the statistics that we have indi­
cate that there has been a doubling each year in the amount of co­
caine coming in through our State. There is no evidence that there 
has not been a proportional increase in the amount that has en­
tered undetected. So the volume has substantially increased. 

We see some evidence of that volume increase in the reduction of 
the price of cocaine in the marketplace. So I would have to say, 
sadly, that the evidence of success, of victory, are not to be found. 

Again, I do not think this is an issue of drug trafficking. Drug 
trafficking is a symptom. The issue is the protection of the Ameri­
can borders. 

Suppose instead of being assaulted with aircraft carrying cocaine 
we had intelligence that we were about to be invaded by an equal 
number of aircraft, each of which would have in its cargo a trained 
team of terrorists, and the equipment to carry out a specific task 
against the United States? Would we take the position that it 
would be tolerable for us to have the same level of penetration of 
our sovereignty? 

Mr. SHAW. No; of course not. 
Mr. Chairman, is the Governor going to be available to come 

back after this vote, or is his schedule where he is going to have to 
leave? Or does the Chair intend to carryon the hearings after the 
vote, because I do have--

Mr. ENGLISH. I am not sure what the Governor's schedule is. We 
are required to be out of this room, unfortunately. I was hoping we 
were going to be able to go all day, but the Appropriations Commit­
tee will meet here shortly. So if you have another question, you 
might--

Mr. SHAW. Let me hustle. I will be brief with my questions and 
perhaps the answers could be brief also. 

I am concerned. I just got back from Texas with the Select Com­
mittee on Narcotics Abuse and Control. Out in El Paso, TX, we 
heard from the Governor of Texas, Governor White, I believe it is, 
and Governor White was very complimentary of what we have 
been doing in Florida. 

Yet he was very critical because he made it very clear, he says, 
that what you are doing in Florida is pushing the trade in through 
Mexico, which is coming in through the Southwestern United 
States. 

And he and the Governor of New Mexico both asked our commit­
tee to use the Florida experiment as a blueprint, as did the attor­
ney general of California, for their operation. But you are telling 
us that it is not effective. 
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I am trying to reconcile that because we do know that most of 
the heroin and a good part of the other drugs now are detouring 
into other parts of the country. Georgia is screaming about it, 
South Carolina is screaming about it. I know that your other Gov­
ernors have talked to you about it. 

I have been of the impression that what we are doing is displac­
ing the problem by intensive law enforcement. I am not saying we 
solved the problem, because I think until we use the south Florida 
blueprint and expand it throughollt the entire country, that we 
have got some serious problems. 

But if this Congress is going to take what we are doing in the 
South Florida Task Force and apply it vigorously through the other 
part of the country, fight to get these flights back, fight to keep all 
the technology that we have and increase upon it, if what we are 
doing is not doing us any good then we are going in the wrong di~ 
rection. 

Mr. GRAHAM. You always are faced with the unknown of what 
would it be like if you were not doing it. But the fact is, that our 
Nation is being inundated by waves of illegal drugs each year sulr 
sbntially greater than in the previous year. We are a nation deal~ 
ing with this symptom of drug trafficking, which is an economic 
crime and a crime of opportunity. 

People are in the business to make money. They will engage in 
the business where they think the profits are the greatest and the 
risks lowest. If they think that that is in Mississippi instead of Lou­
lsiana, they will do it in Mississippi, which underscores the fact 
that we have got to have a national program to seal off and protect 
our Nation's borders. 

Mr. SHAW. I quite agree with you there, Governor. But I do feel 
that the south Florida experience has been a very good experience. 
I think we need to do more of it, as one of the members who 
worked intensely: to put it in effect, as I believe our chairman did, 
and both of our Senators, as well as other members of our congres­
sional delegation. 

Mr. ENGLISH. COUld I make one point very quickly? 
Mr. SHAW. I think it is very important. 
Mr. ENGLISH. If I might explain a little bit of that difference. 

Keep in mind that we do not have the same effort and have not 
had for a long time with the South Florida Task Force. You had a 
very short, concentrated period of time which the South Florida 
Task Force was putting a lot of resources into that. 

Now we no longer have that same kind of effort, and have not 
had really for.~ or 3 years. So that may--

Mr. SHAW. Well, it has been a shifting one. We have gotten down 
to working down toward Colombia now for the last 2 years, which I 
think has been a very important ingredient. 

But I agree with the Governor that I am not very optimistic, and 
not very proud as to the total effect of what we have been able to 
do as a nation. And I, too, am very concerned about our borders. 
And I will tell you, Governor, if you think we have got a problem 
in Florida, go look at Mexico. I have never seen anything that is as 
scary as what is going on in that border. 

Mr. GRAHAM. Well, I am optimistic, because I am confident that 
this is a war that we can win. The question is, where is the com-

62-047 0 - 86 - 4 
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mitment to do so, a plan to do so, and a willingness to deploy the 
resources? 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much. 
Mr. SHAW. Thank you, Governor, and thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. GRAHAM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you. 
r want to point out to the press very quickly, that some questions 

have been raised with regard to Mr. Darman's statement on the 
last two figures. I would simply point out, the last two figures in­
cluded personnel costs. The earlier figures were operations and 
maintenance costs only. They threw in the personnel costs on the 
last two figures. That is the reason it looks like there is not any 
I'eduction; in fact, it looks like a small increase. So please note that 
it is kind of a loaded deal. 

With that, we will recess until 10 tomorrow morning. 
[Whereupon, at 12:18 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to recon­

vene at 10 a.m., Friday, February 7, 1986.] 



INITIATIVES IN DRUG INTERDIC11JON 

(Part 2) 

FRIDAY, FEBRUARY 7, 1986 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
GOVERNMENT INFORMATION, JUSTICE, 

AND AGRICULTURE SUBCOMMI'rTEE 
OF l'HE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS, 

Washington, DC. 
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:15 a.m., in room 

2154, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Glenn English (chair­
man of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Present: Representative Glenn English. 
Also present: Theodore J. Mehl, professional staff member; Wil­

liam G. Lawrence, counsel; Euphon L. Metzger, clerk; and John J. 
Parisi, minority professional staff, Committee on Government Op­
erations. 

Mr. ENGLISH. The hearing will come to order. 
Today we will have the second day of hearings with regard to 

drug interdiction. Today we will lead off with the Department of 
Defense. 

Our first witnesses, a panel, will be Lt. Gen. Dean Tice, who is 
the Director of the Drug Enforcement Task Force, at the Depart­
ment of Defense; and the Honorable Karen Keesling, who is the 
Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary of the Air Force for Manpow­
er, Reserve Affairs and Installations. 

We want to welcome you both here. General Tice, we will let you 
lead off with your testimony, if you would, please. 

STATEMEN1' OF LT. GEN. DEAN TICE, U.S. ARMY (RE'l'IRED>. DI­
RECTOR, DRUG ENFORCEMENT TASK FORCE, DEPARTMENT OF 
DEFENSE. ACCOMPANIED BY KAREN R. KEESLING, PRINCIPAL 
DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF THE AIR FORCE FOR MAN­
POWER, RESERVE AFFAIRS AND INSTALLATIONS. U.S. AIR 
FORCE; COL. RICH GRAHAM, U.S. AIR FORCE, DIRECTOR OF 
PROGRAM INTEGRATInN; COL. JOHN ROBERTS, U.S. AIR FORCE, 
DIRECTOR OF OPERATIONS, SPECIAL OPERA'l'IONS FORCES 
DIVISION: AND CAPT. BILL MARSH, U.S. NAVY, HEAD, FLERT 
OPERATIONS BRANCH 

General TICE. Mr. Chairman, it is a pleasure to appear again 
before your subcommittee, along with Ms. Karen Keesling, Princi­
pal Deputy Assistant Secretary of the Air Force for Manpower, Re­
serve Affairs and Installations, and to report on the Department of 
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Defense contribution to this Nation's campaign to reverse the 
growing drug menace. 

We are accompanied by Col. Rich Grahe!ll, U.S. Air Force, Direc­
tor of Program Integration; Col. John Roberts, U.S. Air Force, Di­
rector of Operations, Special Operations Forces Division; and Capt. 
Bill Marsh, U.S. Navy, Head, Fleet Operations Branch. 

With your permission, I desire to make a short oral statement 
and ask that my complete statement be inserted into the record. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Without objection, so ordered. 
General TICE. Sir, we are proud of our efforts in support of drug 

interdiction. We are diligently balancing our program of assistance 
with readiness implications and national security mission impera­
tives. 

In this regard, the Secretary recently forwarded a list of initia­
tives to the National Drug Enforcement Policy Board which sug­
gests a prudent expanded drug enforcement support role for the 
Department as a byproduct of our primary mission activity. 

These options for future DOD support emphasize the most effec­
tive use of military assets for the taxpayer dollar and have the sup­
port of the Joint Chiefs of Staff. The initiatives fall into three gen­
eral categories: One, technical and material support; two, planning 
assistance; and three, intelligence support. 

During the last year we have had a truly joint service effort in 
support of law enforcement: Army, Navy, Air Force, Marine Corps, 
Army and Air Guard, and Air Force Reserves. This support has in­
cluded flying surveillance support, loaning of sophisticated equip­
ment and providing specialized training. 

The last comment I will make concerns the fiscal year 1986 De­
fense Authorization Act, which calls for Department of Defense 
fixed- and rotary-wing assistance to the national antidrug traffick­
ing campaign. 

The Secretary has deferred his report on fixed-wing aircraft sup­
port until March 31, 1986, to allow the Air Force to conduct a cost 
and mission analysis on the AC-130H-30 aircraft. The analysis re­
quirement stems from guidance in the report accompanying the 
fiscal year 1986 Appropriatio:'.s Act, which appropriates $35 million 
for the Air Force to initiate a drug support element and configure 
one stretched C-130 gunship for this purpose. 

The rotary-wing plan was recently forwarded to the Congress. 
The Department's multiservice rotary-wing assistance to civilian 
law enforcement agencies will be provided on a not-to-interfere 
basis, commensurate with military readiness. 

Support will be provided by Air Force Active and Reserve 
combat rescue and special operations units located along the south­
ern border and coastal areas. These assets include both short-range 
and long-range air-refuelable aircraft. 

The 23d Air Force has operational control of all active duty SOF 
and combat rescue assets and controls all combat rescue activity. 
rrherefore, command, control, and coordination of both SOF and 
combat rescue units used in this role should be provided by an ele­
ment within the existing 23d Air Force headquarters rather than 
the 1st Special Operations Wing, which controls only a limited 
number of SOF assets. 
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The headquarters element will serve as the focal point within 
the U.S. Air Force for coordinating SOF/l'escue support for drug 
interdiction. Requests for support will be handled within the exist­
ing structure for processing quarterly requests through the Nation­
al Narcotics Border Interdiction System, or NNBIS. However, 
direct liaison between civilian law enforcement agencies, the 
NNBIS regional centers, and the 23d Air Force headquarters will 
be authorized. 

U.S. Army resources will include UH-l's, OH-58's, and UH-60's 
from aviation battalions located at Fort Bliss, TX; Fort Polk, LA; 
Fort Stewart, GA; and from selected Army Reserve units located 
along the Southern U.S. border. 

Command, control, and coordination of U.S. Army rotary-wing 
units used for drug interdiction will be provided by U.S. Army 
Forces Command. It will coordinate with U.S. law enforcement 
agencies through the NNBIS regional centers. 

U.S. Marine Corps support will include Reserve rotary-wing re­
sources. Command, control, and coordination of U.S. Marine Corps 
Reserve rotary-wing units used for drug interdiction will be provid­
ed by the 4th Marine Air Wing, which will coordinate with U.S. 
law enforcement agencies through the NNBIS regional centers. 

Mr. Chairman, as I said at the outset, we in Defense are proud of 
our role in this most important program that you and your distin­
guished colleagues have so commendably championed. The propos­
als forwarded to the Attorney General would extend our support 
near the source, in addition to the contributions along our borders. 

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before your committee, 
Mr. Chairman. We are prepared to take your questions. 

[The prepared statement of General Tice follows:] 
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Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to have the opportunity to appear 

before your subcommittee this morning. It's always a privilege 

to report on the Department of Defense contribution to this 

nation's campaign to reverse the growing drug trafficking menace. 

I might add that we are proud of our efforts in this area. We 

are diligently balancing our program of assistance with readiness 

implications and national security mission imperatives. In this 

regard, the Secretary recently forwarded a list of initiatives to 

the National D~ug Enforcement Policy Board which suggests a prudent 

expanded drug enforcement support role for the Department as a by­

product of our primary mission activity. These options for future 

DoD support emphasize the most effective use of military assets for 

the taxpayer dollar and have the support of the Joint Chiefs of 

Staff. 

As you are aware, Mr. Chairman, when the President signed 

PL 97-66 in 1961 a new chapter to Title 10 of the US Code was added 

which clarified DoD's role in the national effort to combat the 

entry of illicit drugs into the United States. 

Section 371 of Title 10 authorizes the Military Services to share 

information c~llected during routine military operations with federal. 

state. and local law enforcement officials. 

The Secretary of Defense may. under Section 372 make facilities 

and equipment available to such officials. 

Section 374 allows for personnel assistance under certain con­

ditions although Section 375 does not permit direct participation of 

military personnel in drug enforcement arrest and seizare activities. 

For example, military personnel may be used to operate and 

maintain loaned equipment used for controlling air and sea traffic. 
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And. under emergency conditions. military personnel may provide 

bases of operations for f~deral law enforcement officials outside 

the land area of the United States. 

And. of course. the assistance provided by 000 for Which there 

is no essentially equivalent training benefit is subject to reim­

bursement under terms of the Economy Act. In that regard. We have 

been able to provide a great deal of assistance without reimburse­

ment when substantial military training benefit is realized from 

such assistance. 

With this framework in mind, let me brieflY review examples of 

the Department's current level of support for 1985. 

Navy E-2's provided aerial surveillance for the u.s. Customs 

Service in the Caribbean. along the Mexican border, the Gulf of 

Mexico, and the offshore waters of Florida and California. Fre­

quently U.S. Marine Co~s OV-lO's collocated with the E-2C's and 

performed complementary operational support missions. 

Navy P-3's have flown long-range surface surveillance tracKS 

thr~ughout the Caribbean. and the Gulf of Mexico. S-3's flying 

frcm San Diego. California flew surveillance tracks off California 

and Mexico. 

The Navy additionally provided 347 ship days (including PHN 

hydrofoils) days with USCG tactical law enforcement teams (TACLETS) 

eMbarked; and the towing of drug vessels by Navy vessels permitted 

USCG cutters to remain on station. Three more Navy P-3A's with 

Air Force F-15 radars were turned over to US Customs Service during 

1985. 

The Marine Corps, in addition to its extensive OV-lO support. 

provided mobile ground radar surveillance as well as anti-personnel 

2 
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intrusion detection. 

Air Force AWACS flew radar surveillance missions similar to Navy 

E-2's with Customs Service representatives onboard. 

Air Force B-52 aircraft conducting joint training with the Navy 

in offensive anti-surface warfare strike operations provided anti­

drug maritime surveillance reports as an adjunct to this mission 

activity. 

Air Force active and reserve C-130's enroute to and from Panama 

overflew suspected drug-laden motherships for the Coast Guard. 

Since November 14, 1985, the members of the Air Force civil 

Air Patrol have been helping in the anti-drug smuggling effort 

with over 6,000 light aircraft available to perform patrol and 

surveillance missions for the Customs Service. civil Air Patrol 

pilots look for possible drug smuggling boats offshore and potential 

remote landing sites in addition to patrolling known air smuggling 

corridors. Reports on suspected drug smugglers are passed to 

Customs pilots who conduct the actual interdiction activity. 

The Air Force continued its support to Operation BAT with per­

sonnel operating and maintaining two UH-1N helicopters stationed 

in the Bahamas. These helicopters provided quick insertion of 

Bahamian law enforcement teams on drug apprehension missions. 

During large-scale multi-agency operations such as Hat Trick II, 

the U.S. Army augmented the Air Force cadre with two additional 

Black Hawk helicopters. 

The Air Force also loaned over 120 Communication Encryption 

Devices to the Customs Service and DEA. 

I'm especially pleased to provide an update on Army training 

initiatives developed at Ft. Huachuca, Arizona. The first is 

3 
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Operation HAWKEYE which is. designed to P7'esent real-\~orld 

situations in a training environment. By modifying selected 

flight tracks in the OV-ID MohaWk training program. students 

conducted missions along the US-Mexico border where selected 

target areas were imaged with the Mohawk's sensor system and 

provided to the Patrol division of the U.S. Customs Service 

for inclusion in their intelligence data base. Seventy-two 

HAWI<EYE missions were flown in fiscal year 1985. 

The second is Operation GROUNDHOG which places ground sur­

veillance radar students in a real-world. high stress training 

environment on the US-Mexico border for one week. As targets are 

detected. information is passed to the U.S. Border Patrol for theif 

action. In fiscal year 1985. the exercise was conducted 20 times 

resulting in 518 targets detected and 176 apprehensions by responsi­

bile law enforcement authorities. 

Fort Huachuca is also the primary candidate site for locating a 

new Customs Service aerostat radar system to monitor low-level sus­

pect drugger aircraft coming into the southwest United States. The 

Army has agreed in principle to allow Customs to use the facility. 

provided there are no technical or environmental constraints. The 

Army and Customs staffs are presently conducting the feasibility 

analysis with a projected completion date of March 1986. 

Wnile on State Active Duty. the National Guard provided assist­

ance to civilian drug law enforcement authorities in 19 states, 

primarily aerial observation reports. During the year, National 

Guard aircrew reports contributed to the destruction of marijuana 

with a street value of over $260M. 

The Army and National Guard provided a variety of additional 

4 



103 

support to drug enforcement agencies including: loan of night 

vision imaging systems; specialized training, including use of 

ground radars: use of rifle and pistol ranges by drug enforcement 

personnel; and use of Army National Guard aviation assets for train­

ing, including rappeling. 

The Army aircraft loaned to federal civilian drug enforcement 

agencies inclUded Black Hawk and Cobra helicopters and C-12 

King Airs. 

The Army, Navy, and Air Force (in addition to the Coast Guard) 

provided expert personnel assistance to six National Narcotics 

Border Interdiction System (NNBIS) Regional Centers in addition 

to the NNBIS headquarters in Washington D.C. 

As this review of Army, Navy, Marine Corps, and Air Force 

support suggests, the Department of Defense is making significant 

contributions to the anti-drug effort. 

As you recall, the fiscal year 1986 Defense Authorization A~t 

called for Department of Defense fixed and rotary-wing assistance 

to the national anti-drug trafficking campaign. Tne Secretary has 

deferred his report on fixed-wing aircraft support until March 31, 

1986 to allow the Air Force to conduct a cost and mission analysis 

on the AC-130H-30 aircraft. The analysis requirement stema from 

guidance in the report accompanying the fiscal year 1986 Appro­

priations Act which appropriates $35M for the Air Force to initiate 

a drug support element and configure one "stretched" C-130 gunship 

for this purpose. 

The rotary-wing plan was recently forwarded to the Congress. 

The Depa~~ment's mUlti-Service rotary-wing assistance to civilian 

law enlorcement agencies will be provided on a not-to-interfere 

5 
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basis, commensurate with military readiness. Support will be 

provided by Air Force active and reserve combat-rescue and special 

operations units located along the southern border and coastal 

areas. These assets include both short-range and long-range air­

refuelable aircraft. The 23d Air Force has operational control 

of all active-duty SOF and combat-rescue assets and controls all 

combat-rescue activity. Therefore, command, control, and coor-

dination of both SOF and combat-rescue units used in this role 

should be provided by an element within the existing 23d Air Force 

headquarters rather than the First Special Operations Wing, which 

controls only a limited number of SOF assets. The headquarters 

element will serve as the focal point within the US Air Force for 

coordinating SOF/rescue support for drug interdiction. Requests 

for support will be handled within the eXisting structure for 

processing quarterly requests through the National Narcotics Bor­

der Interdiction System (NNBIS). However, direct liaison between 

civilian law enforcement agencies, the NNBIS regional centers, and 

the 23d Air Force headquarters will be authorized. 

US Army resources will include UH-Is, AH-ls, OH-SSs, and 

UH-60s from aviation battalions located at Fort Bliss, Texas; 

Fort Polk, Louisiana; Fort Stewart, Georgia; and from selected 

Army Reserve units located along the southern US border. Command, 

control, and coordination of US Army rotary-wing units used for 

drug interdiction wi¥b,oe provided by US Army Forces Command. It 

will coordinate with US law ent'~rcement agencies through the NNBIS 

regional centers. 

US Marine corps support will include Reserve rotary wing 

resources. Command, control, and coordination of US Marine Corps 

6 
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Reserve rotary-wing units used for drug interdiction will be pro­

vided by the Fourth Marine Air Wing, which will coordinate with us 

law enforcement agencies through the NNSIS regional centers. 

Mr Chairman, as I said at the outset, we in Defense are proud 

of our role in this most important program that you and your dis­

tinguished colleagues have so commendably championed. The proposals 

forwarded to the Attorney General would extend our support near the 

source in addition to the contriputions along our borders. 

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before your committee, 

Mr. Chairman. I would be pleased to take questions at this time. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. Do you have a comment that you would care to 
make, Ms. Keesling? 

Ms. KEESLING. No; I am just here to answer your questions, Mr. 
Chairman. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Before we begin questioning, it came to my atten­
tion in the past few hours from the Armed Services Committee 
that there are certain classified documents that they have posses­
sion of that would be of interest to this subcommittee. 

Congressman Dan Daniel, in discussing this matter with me, in­
tended to testify here. However, he was unable to be here. He 
asked that Ted Lunger from the Armed Services Committee staff 
be allowed the opportunity to brief the subcommittee with regard 
to the contents of these classified documents. 

It should be noted that this will be a sanitized version of those 
documents. Without objection, I ask Mr. Lunger if he would pro­
vide us with the information that Congressman Daniel notified us 
about. 

STATEMENT OF HON. DAN DANIEL, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CON­
GRESS FROM THE STATE OF VIRGINIA, AS PRESENTED BY 
RICHARD T. LUNGER, JR., PROFESSIONAL STAFF MEMBER, 
COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES 
Mr. LUNGER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
In conjunction with an ongoing investigation that the Armed 

Services Committee's Special Operations Panel has on the question 
of Air Force Special Operations Force readiness, the committee is 
in receipt of certain classified material which is of collateral inter­
est to your committee in your consideration of the even.tual adop­
tion or failure to adopt the specific aircraft that is specified in the 
appropriations legislation. 

In essence, Mr. Chairman, what we seem to have here is a situa­
tion where internal to the Air Force there is a very favorable 
report on the use of the AC-130H gunship in the drug interdiction, 
detection, and surveillance role; that at some point in the transmis­
sion of the air staff material either to the front office of the Air 
Force or between the Air F'orcp. and the Department of Defense, or 
between the Air Force and the Joint Chiefs of Staff, that the 
bottom line on the Air Force's own professional view of how these 
aircraft impact this mission seems to have been changed. 

In summary, Mr. Chairman, we have heard in a variety of meet­
ings and briefings, No.1, that the stretched body, the -30 version 
of the AC-130, is not of benefit either to the gunship or to the drug 
interdiction mission. 

Internal to the Air Force consideration was that this provided 
added enhancement for a gunship. It does so in three ways. One is 
that it allows additional and emerging weapons systems to be later 
incorporated onto an aircraft. It provides additional opportunity for 
crew rest on these long deployments. It would allow for the addi­
tion of added sensor units at some later point in time, which are 
going to require a much greater electrical power generation capa­
bility aboard the aircraft. 

With regard to the question of whether or not the distinctive sil­
houette of a stretched AC-130 aircraft would curtail its capability 
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to be deployed in an antidrug role or, for that matter, in a gunship 
role, the Air Force has told itself internally that this would be of 
benefit because this aircraft would then correspond with all of 
those aircraft which are operated overseas by other governments 
and by a variety of commercial operators. 

We have been told, Mr. Chairman, in a variety of media that we 
can)t expect that we can use an AC-130 gunship in the detection 
and surveillance role without an unacceptable impact on readiness 
with regard to the training of the crews and the eventual suitabil­
ity of those aircraft for their wartime mission. 

What we find the Air Force telling itself internally is that these 
crews and the unreadiness, if you will, or the readiness impact 
stemming from the use of these aircraft in a detection and surveil­
lance mode, has been solely the result of the Ail' Force not having 
sufficient AC-130's in their force structure, nor do they have suffi­
ciently trained crews. 

The limiting factor here I need to stress for the committee's con­
sideration, Mr. Chairman, is not that the Air Force doesn't have 
people who are qualified to fly gunships or capable of being trained 
to fly gunships. It is not that they don't have adequate funding 
within their program to buy gunships. They have chosen not to do 
so. So, we have a circuitous logic at work here in which they say, 
"We can't use gunships in the detection and surveillance role be­
cause that then leads to unreadiness," while the actual unreadi­
ness is a function of not having sufficient gunships or crews. 

The Chief of Staff, Air Force, I might note, testified in open ses­
sion in front of the Armed Services Committee yesterday that these 
aircraft are used on a daily basis overseas in a detection and sur­
veillance role. He said that because of the impact on readiness, 
that they were looking at a different, lighter weight airframe to 
perform a similar mission. What the committee was not informed 
of is that the lack of readiness had nothing to do with the use of 
the AC-130 itself. 

I believe, Mr. Chairman, that is as much of this material as we 
can cover in a"'1 open session. I might note that there are two other 
factors that are pertinent to the subcommittee's consideration. 

One is that it is our understanding that-as of this past week­
the Air Force has been informed that the current AC-130 Alpha 
model gunships found in the Reserve component of the Air Force 
will be logistically unsupportable in a near timeframe, on a date 
certain. There is no programmed replacement of which we have 
knowledge for those Reserve gunships during the period of time 
that they will have to be taken out of service. 

The second aspect, Mr. Chairman, is that it i/:l our understanding 
that you have been informed that the Secretary of Defense has di· 
rected that the Air Force embark upon an AC-130H new gunship 
program of 12 aireraft. That is absolutely correct. With the pro­
curement of those 12 aircraft, the first one beginning in the next 
decade and the last one being delivered midway through the next 
decade-I am trying to fudge the actual dates-there appears to be 
a gap which is going to be widening in the numbers of needed AC-
130 assets for the Air Force wartime requirement. 

I might note as an aside to that that the unified commanders' 
minimum number of requested AC-130's for the purpose of the exe-
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cution of their operations plans is far in excess of that which the 
Air Force has in its program, with or without the AC-130H-30's 
initially configured for the detection and surveillance role. 

I believe that is the gist of what the chairman needed to pass 
along, sir. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Mr. Lunger. I would like to 
ask a couple questions. If I do unintentionally touch upon areas 
that would be of a classified nature, please identify those so that 
we won't proceed any further. 

As I understand it, what you are telling us is that the Air Force 
has within its body a working paper which identified, in effect, that 
those assets that the Congress is providing-namely, the 10 C-130's 
that would be specifically designed, the stretch version, for the 
drug mission-that those were not only compatible with the efforts 
and the mission of the Air Force Special Operations Force but that 
these assets were desperately needed. I mean the AC-130's that we 
are talking about. The Air Force simply decided that it did not 
want to take on this additional mission and, therefore, reworked, 
fudged, ch8.nged that optimistic report in such a way that it was 
then presented to the rest of the Department of Defense and to 
Members of Congress as being adverse. 

Comment on that if you would, please. Is that correct'? 
Mr. LUNGER. It substantially appears to be correct, sir. I don't 

want to characterize it. I have no knowledge of what this evolution­
ary situation was. 

Mr. ENGLISH. But it was changed? 
Mr. LUNGER. It appears to have been substantially changed from 

the best professional advice available in the Air Force. 
Mr. ENGLISH. From a very favorable repori. to one that is unfa­

vorable? 
Mr. LUNGER. Yes, sir; to the point at which it gets transmitted. 
Mr. ENGLISH. On the original best advice wit!.in the Air Force, 

the original document that was produced, did it hive any negatives? 
tives? 

Mr. LUNGlm. Basically, sir, the one that we keyed on was that 
there was not a stretched version of the AC-l:W in the current in­
ventory. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So, the only nE'gative they could find about this 
particular aircraft was thp fact that we don't have one. Is that 
right? 

Mr. LUNG8R. I believe so, sir. Let me check to make sure. Yes, 
sir; I believe that is correct. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Was there any mention of the fact in any of these 
documents either pro or con, that the application to the drug mis­
sion was affecting the thinking in preparing these documents'? 

lVir. LUNGER. No, sir. There was reference to the classified detec­
tion and surveillance activity and made note of the fact that this 
had been successfully performed, the degradation of readiness 
stemming from which was due to lack of aircraft and crews. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Was there any reference to drug interdiction and 
that particular military role and how that interfaced with any type 
of drug mission? 
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Mr. LUNGER. Yes, sir. It was cast in the context of, "Could there 
be successful training by performing both missions?" and the 
answer is clearly, IIYes." 

Mr. ENGLISH. Yes. So, anytime that they would be conducting a 
surveillance mission that would be a part of the drug mission, that 
there would be substantial benefit as far as training is concerned. 
Is there any aspect in the training that would not be approached? 

Mr. LUNGER. Until such time, sir, as there were adequate new 
model gunships for them to all have firing range time, the reserv­
ists would not have access to an aircraft that actually had the guns 
mounted. But in terms of operating the sensors, in terms of flying 
the infiltration and exfiltration types of routes to the operational 
areas, and in terms of intercrew coordination, there seems to be no 
limiting factor. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So, the cnly training benefit, as I understand it­
correct me if I am wrong-·that would not be derived would be time 
in firing the guns? 

Mr. LUNGER. That is correct, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And all other missions and roles would interface 

and would provide beneficial training to crews for their normal 
DOD responsibilities? 

Mr. LUNGER. That is correct, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Mr. Lunger. I have to say 

tnat this information is completely contrary to the ~nformation 
that was provided to us by the Air Force. I have got to say fUrther 
that it is shocking that we would find such a big change from that 
original document to the document that was presented to us, or at 
least the information that was presented to us by some very high 
Air Force officials. This will certainly put things much more in 
perspective as we look at this issue. 

One last question. Is there a surplus or will there be a surplus in 
the future of these aircraft, the AC-130's? 

Mr. LUNGER. No, sir, not in this particular type of aircraft. I can 
also relate a series of questions that took place in our Air Force 
posture hearings yesterday in the full committee; that is, that upon 
instruction of Depu'ty Secretary Taft to the Air Force to fund what 
is called the "Core SOF Airlift Program," 5n the past week it had 
come to the committee's attention that the Air Force had then 
taken that instruction and gone back and redefined what was 
"Core SOF airlift" such that the original shopping list, if you want 
to characterize it that way, would probably be cut almost in half. 
So, rather than there being a reasonable chance that there are 
going to be sufficient of these assets in the absence of a directed 
program, you find just the opposite. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Here we have a situation in which the Congress 
has moved up a. program to buy equipment that is needed by the 
military, which the military has a shortage of, and the military 
now is in the position-at least the Air Force is in the position-of 
trying to rewrite the report in such a way so that they don't have 
to accept the equipment, particularly the drug role. 

Mr. LUNGER. Yes, sir. It is typical of the difficulty that you have 
in the military overall. The commanders-in-chief of the unified 
commands are the ones who are going to fight the wars. They are 
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the ones who generate the requirements and inform the individual 
services what they need by way of equipment. 

What the CINC's say that they need by way of equipment or 
what the President or the Secretariats tell the servicE's that they 
need by way of equipment oftentime do not correspond to the inter­
nal service priorities. Therefore, this is just one of those priorities 
that ordinarily can't compete. 

Mr. ENGLISH. If the 10 aircraft that were designated for the drug 
mission were provided, would there be a surplus of such aircraft in 
the Air Force? 

Mr. LUNGER. There would be a shortfall. best case, of somewhere 
in excess of 50 percent. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So we would still be short even with these aircraft 
provided? 

Mr. LUNGER. That is correct, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. These aircraft, according to these documents, 

would not in any way impinge upon the military role, training, 
combat readiness, or anything else? 

Mr. LUNGER. Not where there are sufficient assets that they 
could actually train their people to start with, sir. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So you need the equipment to train them with to 
begin with? 

Mr. LUNGER. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I appreciate that, Mr. Lunger. Thank you very 

much. I thank the Armed Services Committee on behalf of this 
committee for allowing you to give us an overview of these classi­
fied documents. 

Mr. LUNGER. I want to pass along Mr. Daniel's regret that he 
wasn't able to attend. He is down in his district office today. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much. 
I think that puts us in a position now that we are ready to pro­

ceed. General Tice and Ms. Keesling. 
General Tice, now that the air wing is a matter of law, are you 

and the Department of Defense developing mutual operational 
plans between the military, and the Customs Service? 

General TIeE. Sir, I would like to review for the record where we 
have been over the last year. I think it is important to--

Mr. ENGLISH. Excuse me, General. We have got an awful lot of 
questions to go. We just passed this law, and I want to try to stick 
as closely as I can to the specific questions that I am asking. This 
law passed 2 or 3 months ago, and the only question I have got at 
this particular point is, whether the Department of Defense, the 
military, and the Customs Service, are developing mutual oper­
ational plans for this air wing right now'? 

General TIeE. First let me say that the law was passed in the 
continuing resolution authority on the 18th of December. It provid­
ed additional guidance and different guidance than we had ever 
had before. 

We are back now to the drawing board to see how we might pro­
vide a surveillance capability within the fixed-wing community of 
the Armed Forces. We rlave forwarded a report to you with refet­
ence to the initial request on how we would implement the rotary­
wing requirement. That was signed off by Mr. Weinberger on Janu-
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ary 31. We are now evaluating how we might provide additional 
fIxed-wing aerial surveillance to the Customs Service. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Let's back up, General. 
The question is about the mission. Is the Department of Defense, 

the military, and the Customs Service developing a mutual oper­
ational plan for this air wing as directed by the defense authoriza­
tion bill? 

General TICE. No; we are not. 
Mr. ENGLISH. The next question is: What are some of the oper­

ational basing considerations that would come into play between 
the military and Customs? Is this something that you are not even 
considering at this point? 

General TIeE. Sir, I think from the beginning the Defense De­
partment's position was that we would provide aerial surveillance. 
We are providing in compliance with the Posse Comitatus Act, 
where our normal military training could be accomplished at the 
same time that we are helping them. 

Mr. ENGLISH. But the law is what we are talking about, General, 
and we are talking about the defense authorization bill and what 
the Department of Defense was instructed to do. The Congress 
passed that, if I remember correctly, by a rather healthy margin. 
The President of the United States signed that into law. That is 
the law. 

Are you telling me that the Department of Defense is ignoring 
the law? 

General TICE. No; we are not ignoring the law. We are trying to 
determine how we can be in compliance with that law and also the 
guidance as contained in other statutes; which direct that anything 
we do to assist the law enforcement community will not degrade 
military readiness. 

Mr. ENGLISH. We just have now learned that there is a document 
within the Air Force which I assume has not been provided to you. 
You are not aware of it? 

General TICE. No; I am not. 
Mr. ENGLlSH. I don't know whether the Joint Chiefs of Staff are 

aware of it or whether the Secretary of Defense is aware of it, but 
this document is within the Department of Defense. I don't think 
we are responsible for the fact that the Department of Defense 
doesn't communicate with itself, but the Department of Defense 
has this document within it that states that not only does it not 
deter combat readiness but that this SUbstantially enhances the 
combat readiness and provides tools that the Air Force is short of. 

Now, this was before the Air Force went ill and rewrote it, evi­
dently to some of the policymakers' specifIcations as to what they 
wanted it to say. But the original document, the best judgment of 
the people in there who had the know, that is what they say. 

I think we just put to rest with thi::J document any combat readi­
ness issue. In fact, this gives you a substantial benefit. You have 
got airplanes that are going to be obsolete, evidently, according to 
testimony that took place yesterday, in 1989 and you don't have 
any replacement for them. 

The Congress has provided the first Ol1e of those aircraft coming 
on line and have authorized nine more of them. The question that 
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we come down to is whether the Department of Defense is going to 
obey the law. 

General 'rICE. I think we would if we had the money to do it. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Well, the Congress provided that in the continuing 

resolution. It provided $35 million. Is the Department of Defense 
proceeding with the construction of that first aircraft and, at the 
same time-well, you have already told me that you are not devel­
oping any plans between the military and the Customs Service. 
Isn't that right? 

General TICE. Not for that specific requirement. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And that is specifically what you were instructed 

to do by the defense authorization bill and the money for that, 
then, was specifically provided by the Congress under the continu­
ing resolution, so you are ignoring the law. 

General TIeE. No; we did an internal study on that. We are look­
ing at some new options. I think the Congress would be certainly 
supportive that we choose the most cost effective way of imple­
menting the guidance. 

I know nothing about an internal document of which Mr. Lunger 
speaks wherein internally within the Air Force they said there was 
a compatible role between the SOF mission and drug surveillance 
interdiction. I will go back and see if I can ascertain where that 
paper is. I think it would be beneficial both of our interests if this 
committee would share with us that document. 

Mr. ENGLISH. It gets kind of interesting whenever the Congress 
has got to provide the Department of Defense officials with the doc­
uments that are generated within the Department. I realize that 
you have a massive political bureaucracy over there and people 
who don't like this mission, who don't want any part of it. It 
doesn't mat~er what the President of the United States says, they 
are not going to comply with it and they are going to do their best 
to keep from it. I think we have seen a prime example of this 
taking place here with this document. 

I would urge, General Tice, that you get the Secretary of Defense 
to go down there and get a hold of some people in the Air Force 
and start grabbing some people up by the collar and shaking them 
down and finding out what is going on with this in this Depart­
ment, where people feel free to come in and, in effect, falsify re­
ports. That is what they are doing, they are falsifying the darn 
report. 

Let me also make one other quick point, if I could, General. 
There was a report for Congress that was due the first of Decem­
ber. That was called for again by the defense authorization bilL 

Did the Department of Defense provide Congress with that 
report? 

General TICE. We gave only part of it. We have not submitted 
the report on the fixed-wing assets. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Why was that not done? 
General TICE. We just could not work it out in that time, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. When will that be forthcoming? 
General TICE. By the 31st of March. 
Mr. ENGLISH. 31st of March? 
General TICE. Yes, sir. 



113 

Mr. ENGLISH. Are you going to be able to meet the delivery 
schedule on that first aircraft, then, under these circumstances? 

General TICE. Well, we also have problems with the first aircraft. 
Obviously, contractor people are passing information to your com­
mittee that has not been passed to us. We have an Air Force team 
in Georgia right now examining that first stretched 130; we have 
no intentions of noncompliance about purchasing that aircraft. We 
have been moving out smartly on that requirement. 

We have not received an unsolicited proposal; therefore, we have 
to develop a referral for bid and move on and try to go ahead and 
make arrangements to procure this aircraft. And we are using spe­
cial authorizations that would allow us to speed this process up 
very similar to sole source procurement. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Let me go back and start at the beginning, Gener­
al. The concept in changing the posse comitatus law was to make it 
so that the Department of Defense could provide assistance in the 
war on drugs. The President was wholly in concurrence with that 
objective and that goal. 

We have been moving along in trying to invoice some DOD 
assets. Last year, we fmally reached the point in which we deter­
mined that there was a special need, I should say a need within the 
Department of Defense, a proposal that was already on the draw­
ing boards for the special operation forces, whose mission was basi­
cally the same as that of the drug interdiction mission. Namely, 
the special operations force was to guard this country against ter­
rorists and saboteurs and others trying to infIltrate into this 
Nation. Of course, the drug smuggling surveillance requirements 
were in many of the same areas, the same jobs, the same roles and 
as has just been pointed out by Mr. Lunger, and has been pointed 
out evidently within the bowels of the Air Force, this is a mission 
that is identical to one that the Department of Defense had identi­
fied. 

So it seemed to the Congress, and certainly to this Member, who 
offered the proposal, that it made good sense to construct those air­
r.raft, meet the special operation force needs, and at the same time 
provide a substantial increase in the amount of drug smuggler de­
tection taking place in this Nation. 

Intelligence information, if you would, detection capability for 
law enforcement officials, all of which fitted together very nicely; 
and evidently the Air Force now, at least at the working level, 
agrees with that, even though the policymakers don't like the con­
cept. 

Now, that is the objective. The law also provides for the first air­
craft, first one of these, that Congress has already funded and 
which we now learn that the Air Force is short of. The first one is 
supposed to be rolling out by January 31, 1987. 

Is the Department of Defense going to meet that goal? I will 
direct that question to Ms, Keesling; I don't think we've given you 
an opportunity to respond since you are with the Air Force, Ms. 
Keesling, rather than General Tice. 

Ms. KEESLING. Mr. Chairman, as of this morning, neither the Air 
Force Systems Command, the Air Force Logistics Command, nor 
Headquarters Air Force has received an unsolicited proposal from 
Lockheed for the AC-130H-30 gunship. Department officials have 
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been in contact with Lockheed, and as a result of these conversa­
tions, we have reason to believe that we will not receive an unsolic­
ited proposal from Lockheed. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Have you asked them for one'! 
Ms. KEESLING. Yes, we have; not directly, but we have asked 

when we could expect to receive an unsolicit.ed proposal. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Have you made a formal request for a proposal? 
Ms. KEESLING. Not a formal request. We have to do that through 

the bidding process. We cannot make a formal request. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So in effect what you are telling me, I guess, is that 

here we have the law that was passed by Congress last year, with 
certain targets and goals you have to make; you have to make re­
ports, according to General Tice you are not going to make that 
report; at least not the portion on fIxed-wing aircraft; not going to 
do it until March 31. Contained in the law is a requirement that 
this aircraft be out by January 31, 1987; and you have not even re­
quested such a bid. Is that correct? 

Ms. KEESLING. We are in the process right now, Mr. Chairman, of 
taking the necessary steps to develop the concept and the cost anal­
ysis in order to make this request an RFP to contractors. This is 
not an easy task. 

As you're aware, the Air Force has $46.8 million in its fIscal year 
1987 budget to initiate a 3-year development program of a proto­
type AC-130 gunship using the C-130H aircraft as a base. While 
the continuing resolution provides only $35 million for procure­
ment of one aircraft, the design of which is undefIned other than to 
use the C-130H airframe. 

We do not believe that we can procure the aircraft, radar, and 
subsystems outlined in the language with $35 million. It is our 
view that the cost will be higher. Also, at this time, it does appear 
doubtful that we can meet the January 31, 1987, deadline estab­
lished in the language. We are doing everything possible to expe­
dite the process using--

Mr. ENGLISH. Could I stop you right there in the middle of your 
speech, Ms. Keesling? I just want you to answer my question. I 
don't want you to give me a speech. 

Let me ask you: Which company of Lockheed-there are a 
number of different Lockheed companies-which company did you 
make that request of? 

Ms. KEESLING. I think they were made of two separate ones. 
I think the point is, those were not formal requests. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I don't care whether they were formal or infor­

mal--
Ms. KEESLING. We cannot legally make a formal request. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You seem to feel it's a big deal that you made the 

informal request. Now don't come back and tell me it's not a big 
deal. 

The question I'm asking--Ms. Keesling; let's quit beating around 
the bush on it. I understand that people within the Air Force, in 
making these informal contacts, are telling some companies within 
Lockheed that what they intend to do is to go in and reprogram 
this money for other C-130 aircraft; not the ones that are specifIed 
within the law that you are required to do. 
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And thli; in turn, then, is preventing Lockheed through its inter~ 
nal workings, from making this bid. Has such a message been 
passed about reprogramming money? 

Ms. KEESLING. Not that I'm aware of; however, I think that Lock~ 
teed--

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, now, I'm not asking you what you're aware 
of; I'm asking you whethet· it's happening or not. 

Ms. KEESLING. I think that Lockheed could meet both of those re~ 
quests, even if a request had been made to look at other options. 
They are a large company and they can make more than one pro~ 
posal at a time. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, now, come on, Ms. Keesling, If you've got the 
Air Force and you've got to work with them, and they are telling 
you, "Hey, look, don't take Congress serious; don't take the Presi~ 
dent serious; we're the ones running the show." That's what they 
do. And say, "We're going to reprogram this mone;y," give you a 
wink. Don't sweat it. We'll come to you later and we 11 give you the 
reprogram. Particularly if you're the people who have the responsi~ 
bility within the company to do the reprogram. 

Now that causes all kinds of difficulties. The question I am 
asking you is: Has that message been passed to· Lockheed by mem~ 
bel'S of the Air Force? 

Ms. KEESLING. Sir, as I tried to state earlier, we are making 
every effort to look at the C-130H-30 stretch, and people are look­
ing--

Mr. ENGLISH. Come on now, Ms. Keesling. I'm not going to let 
you get away with that. I want you to answer my question, please. 

Ms. KEESLING. What I am trying to tell you is that people are 
meeting right now from our Systems Command, Logistics Com~ 
mand, and Military Airlift Command, with Lockheed-Georgia 
today, looking at that aircraft to see what we can do. So we are 
trying to meet the intent of the language of the law, to look at that 
aircraft to see what we can do with it. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I'm going to ask you, though, did you pass that 
message-did people within the Air Force pass that reprogram~ 
ming message over the past few months? 

Ms. KEESLING. My answer is, not that I'm aware of. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Would you deny that it has happened? 
Ms. KEESLING. I am not aware of anything like that happening. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Let me tell you flat out that I am informed, by 

very good sources on the other end, that it definitely has. 
Ms. KEESLING. I will be glad to check into it, but I am not aware 

of it. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I would urge you to do that, and again maybe you 

need to grab some folks by the collars and shake them down a 
little bit. You know, we've got a lot of fun and games going on with 
this, and a lot of people who evidently are not enthusiastic about 
carrying out this mission; they don't want anything to do with it. I 
don't know why, I don't know why. I cannot for the life of me un­
derstand how people can resist trying to do something about the 
war on drugs; but evidently you've got a bunch of them over there 
in the Air Force that feel that way. 

Ms. KEESLING. I don't know about the memos you're talking 
about, sir. I did task the air staff the middle of January to come up 
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with proposals to comply with the law and that report is due to me 
at the end of this month. So I have not seen whatever documents 
you're referring to. 

Mr. ENGLISH. One of the 16 initiatives endorsed by the Joint 
Chiefs of Staff and Secretary Weinberger was establishment of, and 
I quote: "An all-source intelligence center" end quote. General, I 
want to say that I think that is an excellent recommendation and I 
would be interested in the progress as it moves through the bu­
reaucracy. 

Could you tell us a little bit about what progress is being made 
in this area so far? 

General TICE. Yes, sir. We, through the Policy Board coordinat­
ing staff and the agencies concerned, have developed a first draft of 
some options on how we might implement that all-source intelli­
gence center. We are looking for a decision on that no later than 
within the next 30 or 60 days. 

Mr. ENGLISH. How many E2-C hours were flown in fiscal year 
1985 in support of Customs, and how many seizures were made as a 
result of that? 

General TICE. The· U.S. Navy in 1985 flew 1,679 hours of E-2 
time; and they had 13 cases. 

Mr. ENGLISH. How many? 
General TICE. Thirteen. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thirteen cases were made as a result. What about 

AWACS? 
General TIeE. The AWACS has flown 242 missions, 1,308 hours, 

and the seizures were 5 cases. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Five cases and thirteen cases? 
General TIeE. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Eighteen cases. How many hours total? 
General TreE. We have a total of 1,679 with the Navy and 1,308 

with the A WACS. 
Mr. ENGLISH. How much? 
General TICE. 1,308. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So you have about 2,500 or so hours-3,000 hours, I 

guess out of the two of them, and we ended up with 13 cases? 
General TICE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Are those radars any good on those aircraft? Is 

that AWACS any good, is the E2-C any good? The radar on those? 
General TICE. We think so, yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. How do you attribute the low hit rate with regard 

to these aircraft? 
General TICE. I think because of a lack of an all-source intelli­

gence center that would be able to vector or at least alert crews on 
the general area to search based on the intelligence information, 
sir. 

Mr. ENGLISH. What kind of intelligence would you classify that 
as, General? 

General 'rICE. Well, it's a-of course we ileed the strategic intelli­
gence over the long term to figure out what the patterns have 
been, but you would need some tactical intelligence capability. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Tactical intelligence. 
General'rICE. Yes, sir. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. So what we're talking about is time-sensitive intel­
ligence information. 

General TICE. That is correct. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Information that would enable those DOD and Cus­

toms assets to be on line and waiting whenever drug smugglers try 
to come into this country. Is that correct? 

General TreE. Yes, sir; it would provide a capability to divert a 
normal mission, if you had that intelligence information. And if it 
would not interfere with the normal mission, we could change it. 
We have done that a couple times, and vectored the aircraft in the 
area where they could track it. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Would this same fact be true of any other surveil­
lance platform? 

General TIeE. I think the biggest challenge on surveillance is 
having some 360-degree capability. When your limit is less than 
360 degrees, I think you're required to have very accurate intelli­
gence so that you can get on their tail and lock onto them and 
keep them within the coverage of your radar. 

Mr. ENGLISH. In my understanding, the AWACS and the E2-C's 
have got 360-degree capability. 

General TICE. They do, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And they only got 13 hits? 
General TIeE. That's correct. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Out of 3,000 hours. 
General TICE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Must be something else. 
General TIeE. I don't think that we have an ability today to dis­

cern and detect those private aircraft flying across our borders. 
Without some better intelligence and without a complete screen of 
radar there would be no way to detect those transgressions of our 
borders. 

Mr. ENGLISH. General, again I am coming back to this issue of 
tactical intelligence. Now, we had 3 days of E2-C flights over the 
southern California/Arizona border, and I believe this was back in 
August, to try to get some idea of how much smuggling activity­
and that's certainly not one of the most heavily trafficked areas in 
the Nation, but there's good traffic in there; but that's a pretty 
small range: 3 days. 

And the estimate that they came up with out of that 3-day inten­
sive survey was, there are 460 planes a month flying across just 
that little California/Arizona strip, and that's not a very wide 
strip. But you take the whole southern border of the United States, 
and I guess up the coa:;t some, out of 3,000 hours of flying, AWACS 
and E2-C's only picked up 13 hits. So something's missing some­
place, and I think that you put your tinger on it; it is tactical intel­
ligence. 

Would you again care to revisit that and to tell us what the pri­
ority is on tactical intelligence in order to increase up to say where 
we could get-well, let's just say nationwide where we could pick 
up, let's say, 200. Are you going to have to have a lot of tactical 
intelligence for that? 

General TICE. Certainly, and the alternative of the absence of in­
telligence is that you must chase and seek to identify every aircraft 
that crosses our border. We abandoned that system in the Air De-
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fense System about 16 or 17 years ago because the cost was prohibi­
tive. We don't have an air defense system per se in the United 
States for air sovereignty; we have an early warning system. We 
have combined our intelligence capability with an early warning 
system to reduce the risk of a possible surprise attack on this 
Nation. 

I am convinced that more use of intelligence is the kind of option 
we have to examine if we are to make interdiction meaningful. I 
think the cost would be prohibitive to keep aircraft on station with­
out some prior information about the trafficking patterns or receiv­
ing very specific information about potential flights, sir. 

Mr. ENGLISH. And we don't have that, do we? 
General TICE. Not today, no, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I would wholeheartedly agree with what you said, 

General. What we are looking for are certain profiles. We are look­
ing for people that are coming into this country, crossing the ADIZ 
without a transponder working. Looking for someone who is flying 
below radar, at say, 500 feet or 1,000 feet. Some places, as you well 
know, we can go far higher than that. 

Also, fitting that kind of a profile and having prior knowledge 
that somebody's coming. That's all tactical intelligence that en­
ables us to respond regardless of how good a platform you have, 
and I would wholeheartedly agree that AWACS and E2-C's are ex­
cellent radar detection devices. It shows that without that type of 
intelligence, it's extremely difficult or impossible to catch the thou­
sands of aircraft that are coming into this country illegally. 

In the 1986 Defense Authorization Act, provisions were made for 
the establishment of 500 additional tactical law enforcement teams 
for the Coast Guard. What is the status of that effort? 

General TWE. Sir, there is a minor glitch. There is a technical 
problem in that the $15 million that's made available in the U.S. 
Navy budget is in the O&M account. It is against the law to trans­
fer O&M to personnel accounts; but we're working with the Coast 
Guard and we hope to have that problem resolved within the next 
couple of weeks. 

Mr. ENGLISH. You think it will be resolved, though? 
General TICE. Yes, sir. Even if it means going back to the Appro­

priations Committee for approval. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Ms. Keesling, Assistant Secretary McCoy met with 

Senator DeConcini and Congressman Hutto and myself last week. 
He led us to believe that there were problems of incompatibility be­
tween the C-130's and the stretch C-130-30's. In light of the brief­
ing that we got from Mr. Lunger, would you care to comment on 
that'? 

Ms. KEESLING. Sir, I think that we stand by the Air Force policy 
that there is not compatibility between the AC gunship and the 
drug detection; and I would like to have Colonel Roberts from our 
Special Operations Division--

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, I'm talking about the specitic airframe itself. 
Is there a problem with that airframe? 

Ms. KEESLING. The stretch version'? 
Mr. ENGLISH. Is there an incompatibility between the two air­

frames? For maintenance, for parts. for things of that sort? 
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General TICE. The only incompatibility we have with the first 
one, Mr. Chairman, is that it does not have U.S. Government mili­
tary specifications, and that's why the Air Force has a team down 
there now to examine to see what the costs would be to bring that 
aircraft up to proper milspecs. For example, it doesn't have the 
heavy duty landing gear on it. But that doesn't mean that we 
couldn't go ahead and procure it, and then during normal overhaul 
and maintenance, we could upgrade the landing gear. 

Mr. ENGLISH. It is my understanding that none of those various 
options that DOD is looking at contains that. The ones that JCS 
looked at; none of them contained that. 

General TICE. You mean on the-­
Mr. ENGLISH. Milspecs. 
General TICE. On the milspecs? 
Mr. ENGLISH. Right. 
General TICE. I'm not sure. 
The only other aircraft the Air Force knows about already in the 

inventory are all milspec'd. 
Mr. ENGLISH. The three that the JCS looked at, it is our under­

standing that none of them had the milspecs with them. The C-130 
with APG-63, P-3A's, P-3B's. None of them had it. For those 
radars. 

General TICE. No. Excuse me, sir, I misunderstood you. For the 
radar, that's different--

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, that's what we're talking about, is having the 
radar on. That's what the Joint Chiefs were considering. So what's 
the difference in this particular case? 

General TICE. We're just looking at the stretch C-130 to deter­
mine how quickly we can procure it and whether it meets the re­
quirements for a gunship. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, I don't understand, General, then, what the 
problem is. You've got on one hand the Joint Chiefs looking at this 
stuff with the radars on them and you don't have milspecs, and 
that doesn't seem to be any problem over there, but here in this 
particular case for some reason you see that it doesn't have the 
milspecs with it, and that is a problem. That doesn't make sense. 

General TICE. All the options that JCS were examining were all 
military aircraft. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I realize that, but they don't-with the radar on 
them, they don't meet milspecs. That's the point. And here we're 
talking about equipment that mayor may not have the radar on it, 
and it doesn't meet milspecs. None of the others do, either, none of 
the other options, but that didn't seem to be hindering anybody. 

General TICE. Well, certainly on the AC-130, we were not looking 
at a 360-degree radar system for the gunship. We're looking at a B­
IB radar or something similar to that type of radar. 

Mr. ENGLISH. That's correct. That's correct. 
But other than that, what's the difference? What's the problem? 
General TICE. I think the one that Lockheed-Georgia has down 

there, the one stretch variant, right now is the only one that could 
possibly meet the delivery date schedules that we're talking about. 
It's our understanding that that aircraft was made for foreign 
export and it does not have all of the normal navigational equip­
ment and other things that we require for our military aircraft. 
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That doesn't mean that it can't be pui on the airplane. But what 
we have now is a team from the Air Force Logistics Command, 
along with the contractors, who are currently meeting to take a 
look at that one aircraft that is available to see what the costs 
would be to bring that particular aircraft into the inventory and 
still meet the requirements stated in the appropriations act. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I guess what I'm getting at, though, is the informa­
tion that Secretary McCoy gave our group last week, which certain­
ly is totally inconsistent with the information that we have found 
in these classified documents as alluded to by Mr. Lunger. 

For instance, let me ask you this, Ms. Keesling: Mr. McCoy also 
stated that the P-3 has a significantly longer on-station time than 
the C-130. Now, our research indicates that there isn't much differ­
ence. What are the differences? 

Ms. KEESLING. I am going to have to turn to my expert here. 
We will have to provide that for the record, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Aw, come on, now, vou know what that is. You 

really don't know how long one of these C-1:30's can stay up in the 
air? Didn't you bring your experts with you today, Ms. Keesling? 

Ms. KEESLING. As I said, we'll have to provide that for the record, 
sir. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Tell us what the time is for a C-130 staying in the 
air. Surely we've got somebody that knows that. We've got an 
awful lot of blue suits back there. 

Colonel ROBERTS. Sir, I'm Col. John Roberts, AS$istant Director 
for Special Operations on the Air Staff. My reluctance in answer­
ing your question is that I know what the 1:30 will do. but I am not 
familiar with the P-8. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, I know what a P-:~ is, if you know what a laO 
is, we'll get togeher. How about that'? 

Colonel ROBERTS. A 130 is good for about 8 hours; unrefueled, 8, 
possibly 10. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Eight to ten hours? 
Colonel ROBERTS. Depends on gross weight; altitude, how you op­

erate it, all kinds of factors. 
Mr. ENGLISH. What about auxiliary fuel tanks on it? 
Colonel ROBERTS. You can jack it up considerably with that; I 

would guess 6 to 8 hours; although I'd have to takE' that for the 
record. 

Mr. ENGLISH. How much'? Six or 8 hours more'? 
Colonel ROBERTS. I would think. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So you're talking about the potential of this thing 

going up anywhere from 12 to 16 hours, right'? 
Colonel HOBER'rs. When you put the aux tanks in, there's very 

little room for anvthing else; so you've got an airplane that's full of 
gas and can go far, but it can't do much. 

Mr. ENGLISH. OK, if you really 1.:001 down a P-3 and if you're not 
flying with all the engines burning at one time; if you're loitering, 
you might get 12 to 14 hours. 

Colonel ROBERTS. I don't know. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That's not much difference, is there'? About the 

same type deal? 
Colonel ROBERTS. Well, the counter to that is that you have an 

airplane that's configured to do those hours and still have equip-
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ment and people and activity on the inside of the cargo bay. 
Whereas in the 130, once you put the aux tanks in, there's nothing 
left to work with. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Nothing left to work with whatsoever? 
Colonel ROBERTS. No. Not to do anything appreciable. 
Mr. ENGLISH. To do the type of training mission that we're talk­

ing about under these circumstances? 
Colonel ROBERTS. I don't really know what you're talking about, 

sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. All right, that's the problem, Colonel. You know, 

the problem is it doesn't sound like you all have really looked at 
this too far. 

Colonel ROBERTS. Ml area of expertise is in special operations. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That s exactly right, and these are being config­

ured for special operation forces. Now, what is it with the auxiliary 
fuel tanks, what is it that you're going to be losing under the spe­
cial operation mission? What is it that wouldn't be on there with 
those auxiliary fuel tanks? 

Colonel ROBERTS. You would have almost no capability for any 
kind of internal sensor; you certainly would have no room for the 
guns. You would have a gunless gunship. You would have a slick 
C-130. 

Mr. ENGLISH. In peacetime do you have those guns on there, nor-
mally? 

Colonel ROBERTS. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You do? 
Colonel ROBERTS. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And you're out there, flying around all over the 

world with guns hanging out? 
Colonel ROBERTS. On occasion we have to remove them for politi­

cal--
Mr. ENGLISH. When? 
Colonel ROBERTS. On occasion we have to remove them for politi-

cal sensitivities. 
Mr. ENGLISH. What about surveillance missions? 
Colonel ROBERTS, You can have them in or out-­
Mr. ENGLISH. Particularly those in Central America? 
Colonel ROBERTS. You can have them in or out; it depends on 

what--
Mr. ENGLISH. Well, do you normally have them in whenever 

you're flying surveillance missions in Central America? 
Colonel ROBERTS. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You do have the guns in? 
Colonel ROBERTS. That's right. You keep the mounts-­
Mr. ENGLISH. Do you need to have them in? 
Colonel ROBERTS. You still couldn't have aux tanks. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Do you need to have them in? Have the guns in 

when you're flying surveillance missions in Central America? 
Colonel ROBERTS. It depends on whether you intend to shoot 

someone, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I see. Do we normally intend to shoot people when­

ever we're flying surveillance missions in Central America these 
days? 

Colonel ROBERTS. I would not think so, no. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. OK. Thank you very much, Colonel. 
Colonel ROBERTS. Sir, if I may, in my area of expertise, I am not 

familiar with the documents that Mr. Lunger has brought forward. 
I would argue with them. In my position as the chief SOB' operator, 
there are several areas that this mission fails to support drug sur­
veillance. 

One of those whjch you may overlook is the fact that the gunship 
works primarily with a ground force, and therefore when we go out 
and shoot, we do so in coordination with the ground force as we did 
successfully in Granada. 

Therefore, the ability of the gunship to go out and conduct SOF 
gunship missions is of benefit not only to the U.S. Air }t~orce and its 
support of SOF, but also to the U.S. Navy and Army Special Forces 
teams. 

On that same line, I would like you to know from my viewpoint 
as the chief operator, that I am unaware of any attempt to falsify 
any document provided to the Congress or anyone else by the Air 
Staff. I felt I had to put that in the record. 

Mr. ENGLISH. You and I'll have to have a visit about this, Colo­
nel. 

I'm going to make one other point. How often each year do you 
take each of those gunships out to the range? 

Colonel ROBERTS. I'll have to provide that for the record. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Oh, come 0n, Colonel. You know how often you 

take those things to the range. You're the man that's in charge of 
this thing. 

Colonel ROBERTS. There's a minimum requirement, I believe, of 
on the order of 12 per 6-month period. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Twelve times per 6-month period? How many times 
have you met that in the last year? 

Colonel ROBERTS. You're asking for a level of detail I don't have 
available. I can--

Mr. ENGLISH. Is it true that most, if not all, of your gunships 
have not been to the range that often this last year? 

Colonel ROBERTS. We have had difficulties because of external 
tasking. I don't have those numbers. 

~1r. ENGLISH. That's exactly my point; you don't go very often. 
How long do you stay once you go out there? How many days does 
it talt:e? 

Colonel ROBERTS. It depends on whether you're firing at home, in 
which the mission can be as short as 4 hours--

Mr. ENGLISH. I'm talking about the actual firing time, then, 
would be 4 hours. 

Colonel ROBERTS. I'm sorry? 
Mr. ENGLISH. Y')ll're talking about 4 hours of firing time. 
Colonel ROBERTS. Four hours for a firing mission. Hour to 1 % 

hours, 2 hours on the range. 
Mr. ENGLISH. OK, so you're talking about then even giving you 

the time getting there and getting back, if it's anywhere in the 
same area at least, you're talking about 12 days a year. Right? 

Colonel ROBERTS. 'I'hat's per crew, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I realize that. Per crew. For each aircraft, 12 days 

out of the year, out of 365 days a year. 
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Colonel ROBERTS. We actually have 1 % crews against each air­
craft. Therefore, you're talking about probably twice that. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Why don't you take both crews the same time? 
That's a simple way to handle that. . 

Colonel ROBERTS. Sir, I'd like to invite you to ride on a gunship 
live fire. It's literally physically impossible to have two crews. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I'm talking about when you go to that area. Take 2 
days. 

Colonel ROBERTS. We do that. We certainly do. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Even with that, if you're talking about getting the 

crews out of the way, you're talking about maybe 20, 24 days a 
year, out of 365, and you're telling me this is the principal problem 
that you've got? This is what is preventing us providing this kind 
of detection capability in strengthening the war on dru.gs? 

Colonel ROBERTS. Sir, I wholehearedly support the war on drugs. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Well, you could have fooled me, Colonel. 
Colonel ROBERTS. My point to you is that we have a responsibility 

for special operations which demands that we do our very best, use 
every resource that we're given to make ourselves as good as possi­
ble so that when things like Granada or other recent incidents 
come down, that we send forward the very best trained people that 
we can. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, then, what are you going to do a couple years 
from now, 1989, when they tell you your airplane's no longer going 
to be able to fly? 

Colonel ROBERTS. I would hope that we would have programs to 
keep them flying, and replace them. 

Mr. ENGLISH. All right, and here we've got a program that's 
going to help you replace them, and you don't want it. 

Colonel ROBERTS. I don't say that. As a special operator, I would 
love to have more airplanes. My statement to you is that any sig­
nificant commitment of flying hours and effort by those units 
makes them less capable to do the most demanding mission that 
the Air Force has. In my view--

Mr. ENGLISH. Flying hours, Colonel, is a different situation, and I 
think a strong case could be made if you're out there performing 
an extra mission for the Nation such as this drug detection. I'm 
going to say, given the amount of time you're talking about, at 
least 75 percent of that would be training for your crews. You'd be 
getting two bangs for the buck; in other words, you're much more 
likely to have more flying time; you have here the option, the very 
likelihood that you're going to have more aircraft, and you're not 
going to get them any other way, I don't think. You know; I may 
get fooled, but I'm going to be surprised if Congress is going to be 
willing to provide you those extra aircraft, after you are sitting 
here and are saying, "Well, now, we'd only take them on our basis, 
now, folks; don't assign us any additional roles. Don't worry us 
about all these drugs coming in, hitting this country. You know, we 
do it only our way. We're not willing to put out a little extra effort 
for our Nation." 

That's what you're telling us, Colonel. 
Colonel ROBERTS. Sir, I think our SOF forces put out far more 

than their share of effort as--
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Mr. ENGLISH. Well, we're trying to help you strengthen that SOF 
force here. We are going to give you extra airplanes. All we're 
asking in return is that while you're up there doing that training 
that you do it on drug smugglers, which is certainly compatible to 
a very great extent, with the exception of this firing; and we're 
talking about 24 days each year. 

Colonel ROBERTS. It's much more than that, and to say, "with the 
exception of firing" for a gunship-firing is why we have gunships. 

Mr. ENGLISH. We'll have to carry this on a little later in a pri­
vate visit. We've got a number of other questions. 

General, you've known since the summer of 1985 about perform­
ing this mission of military command, coordination, and control in 
support of civilian law enforcement. Why hasn't this joint commu­
nication been taking place with the Customs Service then, trying to 
reach some kind of plan, some kind of program? 

General TICE. We have a working group with the Customs Serv­
ice, and I am not sure of the exact number, but I think they have 
met at least three times. We just haven't had the time to know for 
sure what platform or what unit will be used. Because, sir, we do 
not have a drug mission in the Department of Defense. There are 
other laws that guide us as to what our primary responsibility is, 
and to date, I know of no mission that has been assigned to the De­
partment of Defense that requires us to become a law enforcement 
agency. 

We have been working under the policy wherever we can en­
hance the law enforcement community without degrading military 
readiness, we've been willing and able to do that. I'm not sure that 
the law enforcement community, if you identified every potential 
target coming in, has the capability to go arrest them. And for 
sure, that is beyond DOD's capability. 

Mr. ENGLISH. We would wholeheartedly agree with that, Gener­
al, but I don't think we ought to accept that; do you? Would you be 
willing to simply throw up our hands and say, "Golly, folks, we 
can't catch all these guys so we're not going to catch any of them. 
Let them go." Is that the approach you think this Nation ought to 
take? 

General TICE. No, it isn't, but I think that we have to comply 
with the statutes that guide and set forth the mission of the De­
partment of Defense. 

Mr. ENGLISH. And who passes those statues? 
General TICE. The Congress does, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And who signs them into law? 
General TICE. The President does. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Isn't he the same fellow, and isn't it the same 

group of folks that passed that Defense authorization bill this last 
year? 

General TICE. Of course. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Aren't they the same folks that signed and passed 

into law last year the continuing resolution? 
General TICE. They passed the authorization and the money that 

we have seen today in the continuing resolution is only $35 million. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And that's for that first airplane. 
General TICE. Yes, sir. 



125 

Mr. ENGLISH. And we've seen an awful lot of foot dragging and 
as I've said, the reports that we've gotten back to us, we've been 
hearing the Air Force saying how they're going to get it repro~ 
grammed, "Don't you guys sweat it." Namely, trying to screw up 
the process bureaucratically, any way that we possibly can. 

General TICE. Sir, the statutes that guide us on procurement, 
specifically prohibit any of the armed services from asking in writ­
ing for an unsolicited proposal. We have had informal conversa­
tions with Lockheed, but in the absence of a proposal we have to go 
out with an RFP. 

Mr. ENGLISH. And I've told you the message that they've deliv­
ered, informally, too; haven't I? The message was "to reprogram, 
don't worry about submitting this thing; we're going to reprogram 
this money." That's the message that they're sending out. 

General TICE. I don't know about that. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Well, I urge you to check on it, General. Let me go 

across a couple of things, just in case the Department of Defense 
has forgotten it. 

Now this proposal here, this one that was adopted by the Con­
gress, signed by the President; money provided by the Congress, 
signed into law by the President, now this was adopted in lieu of­
and I am going to remind you of some of the other proposals that 
have come forth from the Congress, being considered, active duty 
military performing arrests and seizures-does that appeal to you, 
General? 

General TICE. Of course not. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Federalizing the National Guardsmen to perform 

seizure, search and customs inspections at the ports of entry? Does 
that appeal to the Department of Defense? 

General TICE. No, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. The creation of an active duty, multisource joint 

military task force whose sole mission would have been, would be 
drug interdiction support? 

General TICE. No, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That one doesn't appeal to you, either. And the 

number of variations that we've come up with in fencing DOD obli­
gation authority. We've tried to work, particularly this committee 
has, and 1 think there's a large group within Congress that have 
tried to work with the Department of Defense in finding a proper 
way in which they can participate in assisting in this effort. 

There's an awful lot of resources, an awful lot of money that's 
spent over at the Department of Defense. Now, we consider-and I 
think 1 can speak for most Members of Congress, if anybody would 
like to disagree with me, I'll see if I can get a little poll on Con­
gress to find out-most Members of Congress. feel that the Depart­
ment of Defense at least has more than a passing obligation to look 
at this invasion into our country. They have some role to play. 

We've tried to work it out so that it enhances combat readiness; 
does not detract, and I think I've got the record to back that one 
up. Over the years, you'll have to agree-we have attempted to 
make certain that this is a way that will enable us to strengthen 
the war on drugs, and make a mighty contribution. This type of 
foot dragging by the Department of Defense quite frankly makes it 
difficult for people such as myself, whenever we see these kinds of 

62-047 0 - 86 - 5 



126 

proposals coming forth, to al'gue against them. You know there's a 
mighty temptation there in saying "Well, they asked for it. Let 
them have it." 

So I'm hopeful that you go back and look deeply into the Depart­
ment and particulary into the U.S. Air Force, and fmd out what in 
the heck's going on. I hope that the Secretary of Defense will take 
a look at that. I hope the Joint Chiefs of Staff will recognize that 
the information that they have been getting is not on the level; 
that it is, in fact, a fixed report; rigged, doctored, however you 
want to look at it. I think it's outrageous; I really do. 

I know that you are not knowledgeable about this, have no 
knowledge of it whatsoever. Ms. Keesling, I don't think that you 
know anything about it, either, quite frankly. And you have all 
had the unfortunate problem of having to come up here and take 
the heat; but I guess that's what you all get paid for. I wish we had 
the people who are responsible up here. I would dearly love to have 
them, and if we can identify who some of those folks are, at least I 
think I can have a number of Members of Congress that would like 
to have a little private visiting with them, and we'll discuss some 
of these matters privately. 

It is just unacceptable. The position that the Air Force has taken 
on this is unacceptable. That is the bottom line. 

Thank you very much. Appreciate you coming up. 
General TIeE. Sir, we will continue to work with your committee 

to seek a solution on this problem. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Well, we intend to continue to work with you, and 

as I said, we have the highest amount of respect for you and Ms. 
Keesling. I feel that, as I said, neither of you were aware of this, 
but I think it has to be brought to light and exposed, and that is 
the only way we are going to get it corrected. We're looking for­
ward to watching your efforts to make certain it is cleaned up. 

Ms. KEESLING. Mr. Chairman, we will take your message back 
and again, as General Tice said, we look forward to working with 
you to come to the best way to help the drug interdiction effort. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you, Ms. Keesling. One other point, Ms. 
Keesling, before I let you go, we would urge and request a private 
meeting with the SOF people so that we could go over many of 
these issues. We would like to go over it in detail with them. 

So we would appreciate it if you would make certain that those 
people are available to us, and if you get wind of who some of the8€' 
folks are that are doctoring this report up, I would appreciate it if 
you would particularly include them. If you would identify them 
for me, why, I would like to have a private visit with them. 

Ms. KEESLING. And also, flS soon as we do get the information 
back from' the efforts thdt are going on right now on cost and 
schedules, we will get back to you; and that probably will be in the 
next 2 or 3 weeks. 

Mr. ENGLISH. We would like to have that SOF meeting right 
away. So we would appreciate your assistance on that. 

Thank you very much. 
Our next witness is Rear Adm. Donald C. Thompson, Chief of 

Staff of the Coast Guard. Admiral Thompson has appeared before 
us before, and we are delighted to have the opportunity to see him 
again. Welcome, Admiral. 
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STATEMENT OF REAR ADM. DONALD C. THOMPSON, CHIEF OF 
STAFF, U.S. COAST GUARD, ACCOMPANIED BY CAPT. G.F. 
CROSBY, CHIEF, OPERATIONAL LAW ENFORCEMENT DIVISION 

Admiral THOMPSON. Thank you and good morning, Mr. Chair-
man, members of the committee. I am Rear Adm. D.C. Thompson, 
Chief of Staff of the Coast Guard, and it is a pleasure to appear 
before you again, to provide you with an update on the Coast 
Guard's role in maritime drug law enforcement. I have on my left 
with me Capt. Gary Crosby, who is Chief of our Law Enforcement 
Division. 

As you know, Mr. Chairman, the Coast Guard's drug interdiction 
strategy had in past years been mainly directed toward intercept­
ing motherships as they transit the major Caribbean passes or 
"choke points." This is complemented by cutter patrols elsewhere, 
as available, in areas such as the Bahamas and the Eastern Passes 
of the Caribbean, and the gulf, and Atlantic and Pacific coastal 
areas. However, despite our stepped-up efforts and increased vessel 
seizures, the amount of contraband seized unt er that operating sce­
nario remain fairly constant. 

Since the fall of 1984, a new strategy has been employed. It is 
markedly different and aggressive, seeking to disrupt drug traffic 
routes further south. It is forward based, operating in the southern 
Caribbean, just off the coast of suspected Colombian shipping areas 
instead of waiting along suspected trafficking routes for the smug­
glers to come to us. It involves a concentration of forces from many 
agenc'ies and countries, both ashore and afloat, working ,"lith maxi­
mum coordination and differing from the usual inriependent oper­
ations of those forces. It relies on the tactics of surprise and decep-
tion rather than the more predictable routines. . 

Adoption of that strategy was facilitated by a growing awareness 
among our allies in Central and South America of a mutual prob­
lem stemming from drug smuggling. Our allies realize that drug 
smuggling not only promotes criminal activity here in the United 
States, but it also threatens their own domestic security. Use of 
this strategy was also made possible by the increased ability to co­
ordinate the efforts of U.S. law enforcement agencies in the Armed 
Forces under the aegis of the National Narcotics Border Interdic­
tion System [NNBIS). The first operation to bring all of the factors 
in this strategy together was called Wagonwheel. It was mounted 
in November and December 1984 on a national and international 
scale, as part of an even broader operation known as Hat Trick. 

Hat Trick I was followed by other operations, Blue Lightning and 
Thunderstorm, in 1985, and these involve coordinated law enforce­
ment efforts between the Government of the Bahamas and the 
United States, and the goal of those operations was to disrupt the 
primary maritime smuggling routes through the Bahamas, destroy 
the cached contraband and facilities on the various islands 
throughout the Bahamas, and intercept those smugglers approach­
ing the Florida coast who had been "flushed out" by the pressure 
in the Bahamas. The operations were so successful that members of 
the Royal Bahamian Defense Force have continued to ride Coast 
Guard cutters operating near Bahamian waters on a nearly contin­
uous basis since these operations. 
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Operation Hat Trick II, which is a current operation, is very 
similar to Hat Trick I, but it is on a larger scale. Again, it is 
planned and coordinated through NNBIS. The U.S. Navy and Coast 
Guard are providing the primary maritime surveillance and inter­
diction forces, while the Customs Service, Navy, Air Force, Army, 
and Marines are conducting air operations. 

Through the Department of State and Drug Enforcement Admin­
istration initiatives, the Federal agencies are working with our 
neighbors and allies, primarily Colombia, Panama, Venezuela, Ja­
maica, and the Bahamas, to provide the maximum coordination of 
their own domestic antidrug program with our operations. 

The benefits of these operations are numerous. We feel that 
during these operations, maritime smuggling from the participat­
ing major source or transshipment countries comes to a virtual 
standstill. The smugglers are forced to stockpile their crops or seek 
alternative, more costly methods of transport. The stockpiled con­
traband risks seiZure by in-country forces. Additionally, the smug­
glers' normal activities are disrupted. The deterrence value of 
these operations is immeasurable. We feel the reduced seizures of 
1985 are partially attributed to the deterrent effect of these numer­
ous major operations. 

During the past several years, we have increased the number of 
cutter patrol days and aircraft operating hours devoted to drug 
interdiction, as well as our ability to respond quickly to sightings 
and other intelligence. The lessons learned from the operations I 
just touched on, however, also show that coordination is the key to 
increased law enforcement productivity. The operational efforts to 
stem the overall flow of drugs have also become increasin¥'ly de­
pE'rrdent on the coordination of all law enforcement agencies inter­
diction and intelligence-gathering activities. 

Part of our improvements have come about due to our active par­
ticipation in NNBIS, the Attorney General's Organized Crime Drug 
Enforcement Task Forces [OCDETF's], and other ongoing activities. 
We work and cooperate closely with the other Federal agencies on 
a continuous basis. Interdiction efforts cannot be focused in one or 
two agencies, since drug traffickers exploit all modes of transporta­
tion and possess a wide variety of resources within their vast crime 
organizations. 

Mr. Chairman, the Coast Guard remains committed to improving 
the coordination and cooperation among all involved parties-the 
other drug enforcement agencies, the other Armed Forces, and our 
Caribbean allies. We see it as essential to improving thE' productivi­
ty and effectiveness of our existing Federal resources. 

That concludes my prepared testimony. Mr. Chairman, I would 
be happy to answer any questions you might have. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much. 
Admiral, in looking at the Coast Guard's budget, I noticed that 

you had a little over $3 billion in requests and you ended up with 
about $2.4 billion that OMB finally approved, fmally got in the 
President's budget. That is a pretty good cut, what, about $600 mil­
lion that you got knocked out? Could you tell us what it is that you 
will have to for go? What was that $600 million designed to ad­
dress; what problems will arise as a result of those funds not 
coming forth? 
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Admiral THOMPSON. Well, I might categorize them as things we 
would have liked to have SBen as enhancements and improvements, 
but if we stay at the 1987 figure that the President presented to 
the Congress, we are going to be able to perform at the level we 
were performing in 1986, pre-Gramm-Rudman. So it is not perhaps 
as grim as it may seem based on the numbers you are using. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well I know, but are you telling me then that you 
intentionally put in 600 million dollars' worth of fat in your budget 
when you presented it to OMB? 

Admiral THOMPSON. No, I wouldn't categorize it as fat. Were the 
deficit situation better, I think that such investment by the taxpay­
ers woulc1 have been warranted. 

Mr. ENI LISH. Well, why don't you tell me what that $600 million 
was destined for, and then maybe we would have a little better 
idea as to whether or not it's fat or whether it's something that is 
important? 

Admiral THOI",IPSON. Well, I don't have the list with me, Mr. 
Chairman. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Just kind of-surely you've got some idea of what 
you're going to have to give up, don't you'? I mean, this wasn't just 
miscellaneous stuff that was thrown in that you don't have any 
idea what it is, is it? 

Admiral THOMPSON. Well, there were additional acquisition, con-
struction and improvement items, AC&I, ar..d-­

Mr. ENGLISH. Is that boats? 
Admiral THOMPSON. Sir? 
Mr. ENGLISH. Is that boats? Ships? 
Admiral THOMPSON. There would have been some additional re­

sources. 
Mr. ENGLISH. What kind? 
Admiral THOMPSON. Well, I don't have the list with me, Mr. 

Chairman, and we don't anticipate that we are going to receive, 
from our earliest scratched-up budget, all the items that appear on 
that. 

Mr. ENGLISH. That's your request. That's not an early scratched­
up budget. That's your request that you presented. 

Admiral THOMPSON. It's the preliminary budget document. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Well, it went to the Office of Management and 

Budget, didn't it? Didn't you submit that? Wasn't that for real? 
Admiral THOMPSON. It was the Coast Guard submission, but as 

you know, sir; it goes through several steps before it becomes the 
President's budget. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, let me put it this way, then. We'll pass on to 
the various Appropriations Committees of the House and the 
Senate that you were unable to respond to us, so we assume that 
that $600 million that was in there could only be fat, since it didn't 
make enough of an impression on you that you could even tell us 
what it was that got chopped out. And that this was an early, pre­
liminary budget that evidently was meaningless. 

Admiral THOMPSON. Well, Mr. Chairman, it was a list of things 
that would help us do all of our missions in better fashion. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Were they important or were they unimportant? 
You know, this is drug interdiction. You playa major role in drug 
interdiction on the seas. I'm trying to figure out whether or not 
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that $600 million was going to have any impact as far as drug 
interdiction is concerned. I assume that if it was going to have a 
major impact any place, that it would have made an impression 
upon you, or if any of the other items were important enough to 
the overall responsibilities and roles and jobs that the Coast Guard 
plays, that that would have made an impression on you as well. 

From what you are telling me, you have no idea what that $600 
million was for, so it must not have been much. 

Admiral THOMPSON. No, sir, I didn't say I didn't have any idea. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Well, then give me an an idea. 
Admiral THOMPSON. I don't have the list with me. It would have 

included additional resources, additional vessels. 
Mr. ENGLISH. How many; do you know? 
Admiral THOMPSON. Different categories, and I don't have the 

numbers with me. 
Mr. ENGLISH. OK. Will this have an impact on the Coast Guard 

being able to perform its mission? 
Admiral THOMPSON. It will not deter us from performing the mis­

sion at the level we're currently performing at, if the President's 
budget holds at the OE figure. We will have enough money to oper­
ate at our 1986 level, pre-Gramm-Rudman. The AC&I figure that 
you are probably looking at looks low, but that-I'd like to point 
out, sir, that AC&I level in 1987 reflects a surge in our AC&I level 
in 1986 of some $375 million that was put into the Department of 
Defense, Coastal Defense Augmentation account. 

Mr. ENG1LISH. Are you going to be able to catch most of the drug 
smugglers that are going to be on the seas that are going to come 
into your jurisdiction? 

Admiral THOMPSON. We are going to keep up and hope to im­
prove our l,evel of operation. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Are you going to catch most of them? 
Admiral THOMPSON. We're going to do as well as we're doing 

now, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Well, are you doing well now? 
Admiral THOMPSON. I think with the resources we have, we have 

a credible record. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I didn't ask you that. I asked you, are you doing 

well? Are you catching most of the smugglers that come your way? 
Admiral THOMPSON. Those that we detect and those that we have 

the resources to respond with, we have a very, very good track 
record; and detection is part of the problem. 

Mr. ENGLISH. OK, now we're down to it. So you've got a detection 
problem. 

Admiral THOMPSON. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Do you detect most of the smugglers that are 

coming your way? 
Admiral THOMPSON. During certain operations, we have high in­

tensity detection. 
Mr. ENGLISH. How long do those last? 
Admiral THOMPSON. Well, right now, we've had one since the 1st 

of November, sir, which has pretty well shut down, in our judg­
ment, the outflow of marijuana shipments from the Colombian 
coast, from the north coast of Colombia. 

Mr. ENGLISH. What about on the west coast? 
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Admiral THOMPSON. West coast, we have been able to conduct 
surveillance out there, and because of some surveillance activities 
down toward South America, we were able to track and ultimately 
seize a vessel up in the Seattle area. 

Mr. ENGLISH. You seized a vessel? 
Admiral THOMPSON. That particular one had a SUbstantial 

amount of cocaine on it. 
Mr. ENGLISH. How much cocaine? 
Admiral THOMPSON. I'll submit the number for the record. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I understand 600 pounds. 
Admiral THOMPSON. For the west coast, that's a big seizure. For 

the Northwest, the largest seizure in the Northwest. 
Mr. ENGLISH. OK, you figure that was the only boat that's 

making--
Admiral THOMPSON. No, sir, we make other seizures on the west 

coast. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You can figure that wasn't the only boat, then? Is 

that the only one that you figure, the only boat that was smuggling 
cocaine up the west coast of--

Admiral THOMPSON. Oh, no, sir. No, we're not naive" 
Mr. ENGLISH. How many more do you figure there were? 
Admiral THOMPSON. I don't know that anybody has a finite 

number of how many vessels inbound to the United States are car~ 
rying cocaine. That is part of the risk-intelligence assessment. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Don't you have a fleet assessment? 
Admiral THOMPSON. Sir? 
Mr. ENGLISH. Don't you have a fleet assessment as to what the 

problem is? Or threat assessment of any kind? 
Admiral THOMPSON. We do continual threat assessments, Mr. 

Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. OK, what does your threat assessment show for the 

west coast? 
Admiral THOMPSON. I think the threat assessment at this stage 

shows that because of the reduced trafficking activity in the Carib­
bean, because of the intense operation with the largest group of 
Coast Guard and naval vessels that has been applied to the prob­
lem to date, that we can look forward to increased activity on the 
west coast. That is my judgment of the assessment. 

Mr. ENGLISH. That's common sense, right? 
Admiral THOMPSON. I would hope so. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Yes. I would agree, but that doesn't tell you how 

many boats you're likely to have coming your way; what percent­
age you're going to be knocking off. 

Admiral THOMPSON. We conduct surveillance patrols on the west 
coast. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I know you do, but-here's the whole thing, Admi­
ral. I don't want to dance around with you on all this stuff. I know 
you've got very little in the way of detection. You know it and I 
know it. You get these special missions that get laid on for 30, 60 
days, sometimes maybe as much as 90 days; they are very intense 
periods. Once that is over with, you've got very little. 

Admiral THOMPSON. Well, we're trying to tap other resources. On 
the west coast we're using E-2's and our C-130's. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. Well, that's great. You were supposed to have been 
using them all along; the Navy is supposed to have been providing 
that kind of coverage for you out there, particularly in their train­
ing zones, whenever they're out there training. We've ha.d that out 
for some time. 

The point I am making is, I am saying here on acquisition, con­
struction and improvement, you had a request for $520 million, 
which I am getting the impression very quickly was a lot of fat. 
You only got $77 million. 

Admiral THOM;1?SON. No, sir, let me put that in perspective. That 
$520, at the time that the $520 was worked up, we were looking at 
an AC&I number in fiscal 1986 of something below $300 million or 
about that leveL It turns out that we got $217 million in the con­
tinuing resolution in fiscal 1986 in the Coast Guard budget, and 
$375 million in the Department of Defense account; an aggregate of 
$592 for fiscal year 1986, which is one and a half to two times as 
much as we had anticipated getting. So 1987 is sort of a leveling, 
and we hope ,vith the reprogramming authority of Congress we 
will be able to merge 1986 and 1987 ACI into a blend of those 
things that we need the most. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, we'll talk to the Appropriations Committee 
and see what they think. 

Also, the President's budget contains a cut of 700 people from the 
Coast Guard. What impact on drug interdiction, if these cuts are 
allowed to go into effect, will they have? 

Admiral THOMPSON. Very slight, sir. We may at some point have 
to go from multiple crews down to single crews on some of our op­
erations, but I don't see a drawdown. We're still going to contribute 
an equal or higher percentage of our effort to the drug law enforce­
ment. 

Mr. ENGLISH. It's my understanding you just got three C-130's 
from the Air Force. Is that right, or are about to get? 

Admiral THOMPSON. Not from the Air Force that I'm aware of. 
Wehadone--

Mr. ENGLISH. From the military, then? 
Admiral THOMPSON. Well, we're buying them through the Air 

Force from Lockheed with our dollars. 
Mr. ENGLISf~. Well, you're getting them from the military ac­

count, right? 
Admiral THOMPSON. Yes, I think these go back to the 1982 and 

the 1984 DOD account. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Yes, but you're getting them, getting three more, 

right? 
Admiral THOMPSON. Yes, sir; we should have a total of 26 here 

shortly. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Isn't it also true, though, that you're going to have 

to retire three more that are still operational because you don't 
have the people to fly them? 

Admiral THOMPSON. No, we won't be. In my judgment in the 
1987 budget, with the C-130's that are coming on line in fiscal year 
1987, we will have enough personnel to operate 26 C-130's, or to 
have an inventory of 26, and a comparable number of operational 
aircraft. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. You're telling me that you're not going to retire 
any 0-130's when these three come on line, that you're going to 
have crews to man all ofthese C-130's? 

Admiral THOMPSON. I don't know what three you're talking 
about, Mr. Chairman. We have, I believe, 25 now and 1 more to be 
delivered. When they are delivered, we will have a total of some 26 
C-130's. Now, in the DOD authorization in the CR in fiscal year 
1986, we were told to buy four more. Congress directed us to buy 
four more. There is a substantial question, in terms of reprogram­
ming, of the outcome of that particular line item, to be honest. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Let's see. You've got plenty of people to do the job, 
even after you cut 700 out of your force. How many people do you 
have in your command altogether? 

Admiral THOMPSON. 38,300, roughly. I've got the numbers in the 
book here. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So we're going to cpt out 700; it's not going to have 
any impact on drug interdiction--

Admiral THOMPSON. 'rhat's the number we'll have at the end of 
1986. 

Mr. ENGLISH. We cut out $600 million, and it is not going to have 
any impact. I don't guess there is any reason to worry then. 

Admiral THOMPSON. I am not saying there isn't any impact. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Oh, there is an impact? 
Admiral THOMPSON. I believe I said that, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Well, tell us what the impact is, then. 
Admiral THOMPSON. We will be doing less things in less places 

but we will continue the highest priority, which is drug ellforce­
m.;ont and search and rescue. 

Mr. ENGLISH. What things are you cutting out, t:'1en? 
Admiral THOMPSON. We are going to have to do less in aids to 

navigation maintenance than we are currently doing. We are going 
to have to slow things down. We had a nasty budget drill run on us 
in the fall, as you might remember. In the Senate we were looking 
at a $230 million cut. At that point, we really squeezed down and 
slowed down our spending rate to do those things that are most im­
portant on our priority list and to defer those things that we didn't 
have to do, and to not spend a dollar we didn't have to. You can't 
continue to do that, obviously, for too long. We are drawing down 
on our spares. 

Mr. ENGLISH. It looks like you are getting ready to take some 
more cuts, and you are going to squeeze down a little more, aren't 
you? Just keep on squeezing. 

Admiral THOMPSON. Mr. Chairman, if we survive at the Presi­
dent's budget in fiscal year 1987, particularly in the OE mark we'll 
get by. As you know, the Congress has been very generous with 
AC&I and capital investment, but not so generous with our operat­
ing accounts. 

If we survive at the President's proposed budget operating ac­
count, we will be able to hang in there in 1987 at the level we are 
performing pre-Gramm-Rudman 1986. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I am delighted to hear it. 
Admiral THOMPSON. But it hurts. 
Mr. ENGLISH. As we look at the Coast Guard and carry on our 

investigation, you know, I am not going to worry about money, I 
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am not going to worry about people. I know that everything is 
manned, it is taken care of, and whenever the budgets come before 
the Congress I am going to argue before my colleagues that from a 
drug enforcement standpoint, don't worry about it. We will provide 
the amounts of reductions that the President has argued. I am 
going to share that with my colleagues, that you tell us that that is 
not going to have any impact as far as drug enforcement is con­
cerned. 

Admiral THOMPSON. I did not say it would have no impact. We 
are going to try to maintain our current level. If the Congress 
wants more performance out of us than we are currently produc­
ing, we are not going to be able to do it. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, then, what you are telling us is you are going 
to be able to do the same thing with less. That is what I will tell 
my colleagues, that they are going to be able to do the same thing 
with $600 million less and 700 people fewer than they have been 
doing. 

It seems to me, since you come under the Department of Defense 
in the event of war, that the DOD would be concerned about your 
readiness status. Is the Coast Guard required to measure its 
combat readiness by the same method the Department of Defense 
is? 

Admiral THOMPSON. Yes, sir; we use the c-rating system for read­
iness for our major units. It is equivalent to the Navy system. 

Mr. ENGLISH. How will the budget cuts affect both your peace­
time performance and your ability to implement the requirements 
placed on the Coast Guard under the Maritime Defense Zone con­
cept? 

Admiral THOMPSON. I think we are going to have difficulty in 
achieving the training that we would like to have for our people in 
terms of maritime defense, but in terms of our overall readiness, 
we are just going to have to see how far we can hang in there with 
what we are given and measure it as we go. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I realize that. I am a citizen of this country. I am a 
Government official. How secure should I feel that the Maritime 
Defense Zone concept is being implemented and that our shores are 
8afe? Do you have the capability to do a good job of carrying out 
this responsibility, or do you not? 

Admiral THOMPSON. I think we have good capability. Mr. Chair­
man, I would like to assure you that with the advent of the Mari­
time Defense Zone the citizens ought to sleep safer at night than 
they did before because there was no standing organization in prac-
tice to handle that particular task. . 

Our field area commands are on the east and west coasts. Our 
Coast Guard officers who are working for the Navy-it is a Navy 
tasking, the coastal defense of the United States-we are helping 
them implement that. MDZ is a naval tasking and a naval function 
and, yes, the Navy is--

Mr. ENGLISH. I didn't ask you if you could implement it. I asked 
if you can carry out your responsibilities under it. 

Admiral THOMPSON. Our responsibility is to bring to that situa­
tion in the best condition we can the resources that we have on 
hand--
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Mr. ENGLISH. No, no. I didn't ask you that, Admiral. I asked you, 
can you carry out your responsibilities as designated to you under 
that act, under that concept? Can you do that? Can you fulflll your 
entire mission? 

Admiral THOMPSON. To the best of our ability. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Not to the best of your ability, no. I asked you-­
Admiral THOMPSON. Yes, sir. I don't think it is a yes or no situa-

tion. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I do. I think it is yes or no. Either you can do it or 

you can't do it. What you are telling me is, don't ask me. 
Admiral THOMPSON. We are in peacetime, Mr. Chairman, tasked 

with creating the MDZ plans and exercising the plans. As we 
march through this Maritime Defense Zone concept, we are identi­
fying what works, what needs fIxing, and those become part of our 
planning for improvements. Obviously, if we got more money, we 
would improve our capability. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I just want to point out to you that my staff has 
had a classifIed briefIng with regard to your capabilities on that, 
and you can't do it. That is what the briefIng shows. You can't do 
that job. You can't carry out that responsibility. 

Admiral 'l'HoMPSON. I don't agree with that assessment. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Well, whoever presents the briefIng within the 

Coast Guard sure did. You can sit there and disagree with it all 
you want to. As I said, yesterday we got into the same thing. We 
got into this Vietnam mentality where whatever we want it to be, 
that is the way it is. We are not going to look at the reality of the 
situation, whether we can l!arry out our mission, do Our job, or any­
thing else. 

Admiral THOMPSON. There are two routes of funding for the Mar­
itime Defense Zone. We are to take care of the Coast Guard contri­
bution and the Navy takes care of the Navy contribution. 

Mr. ENGLISH. That is what I am aware of. 
Last year you told us that the smugglers were making increased 

use of air drops to boats in the Florida area. Is this still the case? 
Admiral THOMPSON. They are still at it. I don't have the statis­

tics as to whether it is on the increase right now. I can get them 
for you, sir. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I would have thought you would have brought that 
with you, Admiral. You knew this was an interdiction hearing. You 
knew that you testifIed to that last year. I would think that that 
would be something that you would bring with you. 

Admiral THOMPSON. All right. Let me see if it is in the index. 
Captain Crosby? 

Captain CROSBY. It is still on the increase, Mr. Chairman. Howev­
er, Operation Bat and several other special operations which we 
have had over the pa"t year have been specifIcally designed to pre­
vent the transshipment of drugs through the Bahamas or in the air 
space over the Bahamas. 

Mr. ENGLISH. According to testimony that we received-I 
shouldn't say testimony, I should say information that was relayed 
to us by DEA in the Bahamas-you have up to 300 boats a month 
coming across. How many a month do you get? We know where 
they are coming from. They are coming straight out of the Baha-
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mas, right across to the Floric1a Peninsula, day after day after day, 
up to 300 a month. 

How many do you get a month? In that particular case, we don't 
even need strategic intelligence. It is the same. We don't even have 
enough of a threat down there to make them vary it. How many do 
you get? 

Captain CROSBY. I can't give you the exact percentage right now. 
I am not really sure. Last year, we got 200 seizures, and by far the 
vast majority of them were right around that area in southern 
Florida between the Bahamas and the Southeast United States. 

Mr. ENGLISH. 200 for the entire Nation? 
Captain CROSBY. That is right, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. 200 for the entire country. How many of those 

would you estimate is in that route between the Bahamas and the 
south Florida coast? 

Captain CROSBY. How many of those were between there? About 
half of those. That particular situation--

Mr. ENGLISH. What is that, 150 a year? 
Captain CROSBY. I don't know. I will have to get a figure for you, 

Mr. Chairman. That is the reason why our cocaine seizures went 
up from 1,000 in 1984 to 6,000 pounds in 1985. A great deal of that 
cocaine was from those vessels that were proceeding from the Ba­
hamas to the United States. 

Mr. ENGLISH. An estimate of 150 last year, roughly. According to 
DEA, roughly 3,600 came across, and you got 150. We are happy 
with that. We are pleased. 'I'hat is satisfactory. 

Admiral THOMPSON. We are not happy with that, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Well, you just got through telling me here-­
Admiral THOMPSON. What we don't get from DEA is the time of 

departure and the route from--
Mr. ENGLISH. I didn't ask you that. You just got through telling 

me that $600 million had been cut "ut of your budget, that 700 
people are getting ready to be cut, that it is not going to have any 
impact on drugs and that we are going to be able to maintain the 
level that we had. I certainly didn't hear you in your testimony 
saying that we are not going to be able to apprehend a significant 
percent of the people who are breaking the law and coming across 
there. 

Admiral THOMPSON. Let me suggest, sir, that it is my judgment 
at this stage that still intact in the 1987 budget are some eight fast 
boats that we have under contract or close to being under contract 
to procure that were specifically identified as a requirement for us 
to combat this high-speed short run from the Bahamas over to 
Florida. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Then the question comes down to, I suppose, are 
you going to have the people to put on them? You are losing 700 
folks, if the President has his way. You are not going to have any­
body to put on those boats. Those are new boats and new positions. 
You are having trouble manning what you have. 

Admiral THOMPSON. It is a game of priorities, Mr. Chairman, as 
you know. If that is the highest priority and the sense is that that 
is where we need to place our most intensive effort, then we are 
going to have to drag the people off to there to do that. 
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That is what we are doing with this Taclei business right now. 
We aren't waiting for the check from the U.S. Navy to go ahead 
and employ additional Ledets and Taclets. With the vessels that 
are employed in the Caribbean, there are probably some 200 people 
who have been used at one time or another in the last 2% months 
as Taclets. We drew them out of other districts, drew them down 
from other missions to put them down there. 

Mr. ENGLISH. It seems to me still that you haven't got people 
unless you take them from somewhere else. I guess that means 
that the Coast Guard is going to be unable to perform its responsi­
bilities, whether it is part of its national defense responsibility or 
whether it is the war on drugs or whatever. 

I don't know where the priorities are. We have got some very se­
rious questions here that have arisen, given what is happening 
within this interdiction budget. You playa role in interdiction. We 
have got the President's budget here telling us interdiction is not 
very important. We are going to have to put our emphasis in inves­
tigations and in intelligence. This may be the last on your list by 
the time this thing finally gets in from the President. 

Admiral THOMPSON. No, sir. I read the President's budget as 
saying it is no less important than it was last year. 

Mr. ENGLISH. We will read it to you. We are looking for it. We 
will come back to that in a minute, Admiral. 

What is the Coast Guard's participation in the Joint Marine 
Interdiction Center in Miami? 

Admiral THOMPSON. It is located in the same Federal building we 
are. I believe it is adjacent to the NNBIS Operation, if I am in­
formed correctly. We certainly encourage any enhancement in that 
area. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Are you participating in the Marine Interdiction 
Center in Miami? Are you participating in that? 

Admiral THOMPSON. Captain Crosby? 
Captain CROSBY. Yes, sir, we will be. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You are not now? 
Captain CROSBY. Well, it hasn't been commissioned yet. It is 

scheduled to go online the 11th of February. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Have you identified the people who are going to be 

stationed there? 
Captain CaOSBY. No, we haven't. We fully intend to put people 

there. 
Mr. ENGLISl!. Are you sharing the operational costs with Cus­

toms on it? 
Captain CROSBY. We have provided some funds. I don't know ex­

actly how much. Certainly it is not an equal sharing. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I see. 
What is the status of the Coast Guard's ship tethered aerostat 

program? 
Admiral THOMPSON. Sir, we have had two on lease. I have the 

statistics that I can provide. Lease No.1 has done fairly well after 
Mother Nature hit it once. It probably had a wind shear and took a 
dive in the water. It has been repaired and it has been underway 
100 out of 137 available days and the underway times exceeded 95 
percent. That is the good news. 
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The bad news is Mother Nature took a hit on lease No.2 while it 
was moored at Key West. It was damaged and went over the side. 
We have attempted to get it repaired. We probably are not going to 
continue that lease. As a matter of fact, I am told we have not ex­
tended that lease because we are not getting very good operations 
out of it. It has some technical problems. 

We have two additional aerostats ready for a fly-off. One will be 
delivered I believe in February and another one in March or so, 
provided by two different vendors. The best, or if you would, the 
victorious aerostat manufacturer, has the option to provide addi­
tional aerostats. 

Mr. ENGLISH. What is your evaluation of the tests that have been 
conducted so far? 

Admiral THOMPSON. One thing we know is God didn't intend 
them to stay up there all the time because he has knocked them 
down twice. Second, I would say that they do provide an expanded 
area of surface coverage in terms of detection. We have had some 
seizures as a result of their capability, seizures that we most likely 
would not have made without that capability. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Do you know of anything any better? Do you have 
any detection systems any better? 

Admiral THOMPSON. We don't have any stationary detection sys­
tems that are any better, sir. For a stationary or slow-moving sea­
based, look-down radar, we think they are good. 

Mr. ENGLISH. You recently were a major player in Operation Hat 
Trick. I understand that this was a concentrated effort over a short 
period of time, as we pointed out. 

What impact will Hat Trick have on your operational activities 
for the remainder of the year? 

Admiral THOMPSON. When we sustain that level of effort at sea, 
Mr. Chairman, for along the period of time-it has been 3 months 
now that we have been underway on this one, and it will contin­
ue-we have to take the ships back ultimately as we cycle them in 
and out and do some additional maintenance and repair work on 
them. 

It is all programmed in terms of the dollars that are spent on 
that operation are a part of the annual budget and so is the main­
tenance and repair, but I wouldn't mislead you, we cannot sustain 
that kind of an operation over a long period of time. We try to 
mount it at the most advantageous time to catch the harvest and 
the trafficking. 

Mr. ENGLISH. But you pay for it later, don't you? 
Admiral THOMPSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So any time you have a sustained effort for 30, 60 

or 90 days, some prolonged period like that, it means that that is 
time that you won't be able to run later in the year? 

Admiral THOMPSON. We won't be able to keep that large of a 
presence down there. We do maintain choke points and additional 
smaller operations, but there is no way we can sustain that kind of 
large operation, and certainly the Navy cannot stay down there 
with us for any really long period of time without impacting their 
readiness. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Isn't it also true, though, that that will be at a 
lower level than what would normally be the case? 
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Admiral THOMPSON. It may be for brief periods. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Brief or substantial? 
Admiral THOMPSON. We are going to maintain a presence in the 

choke points. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Let's go down through it, Admiral. You are not get­

ting any additional money for these special operations, are you? 
That comes out of your hide, right? 

Admiral THOMPSON. Right. We have increasec that money over 
the years the best we could by drawing down from other places. It 
is priorities again, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. ENGLISH. All right, but still, if you were to maintain a level 
activity function throughout the year that would be at say X level, 
you have a special operations and you boost it up for 30, 60, or 90 
days, that means you have to come back down below what that 
normal level would be in order to offset it and stay level through­
out the year, right? 

Admiral THOMPSON. Indeed. We get 180-plus days a year out of 
our ships, and that is about all we can get out of them. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So you are going to pay for it later on. If you were 
a drug smuggler, you could simply sit back and wait out one of 
these special operations. I notice it gets plenty of publicity, it gets 
announced by political figures, it seems, who get all the nice press 
that they can get out of it. Smugglers know as soon as it is over 
with that you are going to have a lower level of activity than you 
would otherwise during the rest of the year. 

Admiral THOMPSON. Mr. Chairman, give us credit for considering 
that prospect and having a few surprises available in terms of a 
defense. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Still, there is no getting around that that is a fact 
of life, isn't it? 

Admiral THOMPSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Yesterday Senator Chiles proposed putting the 

Coast Guard's procurement account under the Department of De­
fense. He felt that as long as it stayed in Transportation that it 
would always be the first thing to get cut. 

What are your feelings about this kind of suggestion? 
Admiral THOMPSON. The record of having additional money in 

the Department of Defense account-it seems to be coming on even 
years, 1982, 1984, 1986-certainly gives us renewed capital invest .. 
ment. 

My problem with it, if there is a problem, sir, is what we need is 
counterpart operating funds; in other words, getting additional re­
sources without having an increase in our operating dollars, par­
ticularly in personnel dollars and maintenance dollars, creates a 
dilemma for us, as I think you can appreciate. 

Mr. ENGLISH. If Congress sees fit to do that, would you object? 
Admiral THOMPSON. We are not going to object to green money, 

sir, in any form that I am aware of. I certainly would not want to 
imply that. But it does create a balance problem for us. Carried to 
an extreme, we could have a magnificent new fleet and nobody to 
get it underway for lack of operating funds. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Admiral. I appreciate it. WP. 
probably are going to have some additional questions in writing for 
you. 
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Thank you for your testimony here today. 
Admiral THOMPSON. Yes, sir. To the extent that I didn't provide 

you the numbers that you were seeking, either in terms of the 
budget or any lists, I would be happy to submit those to your staff. 
I think you can appreciate some of the information in the 1986 and 
1987 budget is still being developed. I am not an old hand at this 
game, but it certainly does seem to be an unusual year. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I think we are going to have some unusual years 
ahead of us. 

Thank you very much, Admiral. We appreciate it. 
[The information follows:] 
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Attached is a three part list showing the Coast Guard's 
budget requests to the Department of Transportation, the Office 
of Management and Budget and the Congress. The difference 
between the Coast Guard's initial and final budget requests 
totals $625,265,000. The major portion of the difference 
occurs in our Acquisition, Construction, and Improvements 
appropriation--$443,OOO,OOO--of which $190,000,000 is proposed 
for restoration by reprogramming from FY 1986 DOD Coastal 
Defense Augmentation Account, as was discussed earlier. 
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DEPA.RTHE"lT OF T~A"I~POltTA.TIO"l 
U. S. Coast Gua~d 

Three Sta~e Bud~et Request 
(dollars in thousands) 

BUDGET A.UT'IORITY 

O'lT 'lHlI 

Operating Expenses .............. ~ ........ 1,959,415 1,849,254 

A.cquisition, Construction, and 
lmprovements •••••• ~ ••••••••• 520,100 3M,OnO 

Alteration of Brid~es ••••••••• 11),nnn 5,500 

Retired Pay ••••••••••••••••••• 377,5(1) 377,500 

Reserve Trainin~ •••••••••••••• 72,850 66,232 

Resea~ch, Developmen t, Test, 
and Evaillation •••••••••••••• 35,1)01) 24,nnn 

Offshore Oil Pollution ............. l,OnO l,nOO 

~epw,:1t:er Port ............... 1,001) l,OnO 

!'ollution 'fund •••••••••••••••• 7,(01) 7,1)00 

"Boat Safety ••••••••••••••••••• 45,001') 11 29,000 Y 

Gift Fund. 8 ................................. 110 flO 

TOTA.L •••••••••••••••••••• 3,1)28,945 2,660,566 

CO'lGlt1':SSIONt..L 

l,an,ROO 

77 ,lOa )) 

354,000 

65,200 

20,Sno 

1,000 

1,000 

7,Ot}O 

45,000 11 

AD 

2,40'3,680 

1/ Excludes $191).2 million proposed for fundin~ of Coast G~rd projects from 
the Navy Coastal Defense A.ugmentation I\CCOllnt. 

61 $15 million to be funded tow~rd f)perqcin~ Expenses. 

1/ $30 million proposed to be funded towa'Cd !)peratint; Expenses. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. We will recess until 1:30. We have some additional 
questions for the Department of the Treasury, and we will attempt 
to deal with that at that point. 

[Whereupon, at 12:05 p.m. the subcommittee recessed, to recon­
vene at 1:30 p.m., the same day.] 

AFTERNOON SESSION 

Mr. ENGLISH. The hearing Vlri}l come to order. 
We are very happy this afternoon to have Commissioner von 

Raab with us to follow up on some of the questions that we had for 
the Treasury Department that didn't get answered yesterday, and 
some of the questions that we had, quite frankly, out in Arizona 
that I didn't get an opportunity to inquire when we were sitting 
with the Senate Appropriations Committee. 

Commissioner, we are happy to have you with us again today, 
and we will let you start off with any statement that you care to 
make, and then we will proceed with questions. If you don't have a 
statement, that's fine. 

STATEMENT OF WILLIM·! VON RAAB, COMMISSIONER, U.S. CUS­
TOMS SERVICE, ACCOMPANIED BY WILLIAM ROSENBLATT, AS­
SISTANT COMMISSIONER FOR ENFORCEMENT, AND CLARK D. 
STUART, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF AVIATION OPERATIONS, CALI­
FORNIA REGION 

Mr. VON RAAB. I have no prepared statement. I believe that 
Deputy Secretary Darman covered most of the general points that I 
might have made in my statement, so I am available for your ques­
tions, and with your permission, Mr. Bill Rosenblatt who is our As­
sistant Commissioner for Enforcement, under whom most of the 
programs about which you will have questions falls, and if it's all 
right with you, he will be here to answer questions and help me 
answer some. 

Mr. ENGLISH. This committee knows Mr. Rosenblatt quite well, 
and we're happy to have him with us again. Thank you very much. 

In 1983, you estimated that "Multi-ton stockpiles of drugs are al~ 
legedly located 30 miles south of Lukeville, AZ, 20 to 30 miles 
south of Saseby, AZ, and in the Magdelina and Santa Anna, 
Mexico areas." What have you done to concentrate your resources 
to take advantage of this intelligence in the past 1 % years, and 
with what results? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Would you repeat the particular location? 
Mr. ENGLISH. Yes, it's 30 miles south of Lukeville, AZ, and 20 to 

30 miles of Saseby, AZ. 
Mr. ROSENBLATT. Mr. Chairman--
Mr. ENGLISH. And that's in the Magdelina and Santa Anna, 

Mexico area. 
Mr. VON RAAB. Right; I know where it is. 
Mr. ROSENBLATT. One of the things that we have been trying to 

do over the course of the last year and a half, and more particular­
ly with respect to the last 6 months is concentrate additional inves­
tigative resources in the various aviation branch locations through­
out the Southwest and Southeast. 
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We've even as recently as last week authorized additional intelli­
gence positions in each one of these branches to be able to identify 
major smuggling organizations that may be linked up to those 
stash locations that you are talking about. We feel that with addi­
tional intelligence information, we can determine what routes they 
are taking to penetrate the southwest border, either by air or over­
land. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Where are you going to get this additional intelli­
gence? 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. I'm sorry? 
Mr. ENGLISH. Where do you intend to get the additional intelli-

gence? 
Mr. ROSENBLATT. Well, with the-­
Mr. ENGLISH. How. 
Mr. ROSENBLATT. Well, with our inv€.;}tigators and with the intel­

ligence analysts, and also recently we've had agreement with the 
Drug Enforcement Administration to place one of our personnel in 
Mexico City, in our office in Mexico City, and other locations. To 
specifically answer your question, we hope to be able to get that 
interdiction intelligence and determine the methodology that will 
bring in those loads that you mentioned, over into the United 
States. 

Mr. VON RAAB. The program that Mr. Rosenblatt describes repre­
sents a fundamental, I won't say change, but development in the 
air program. And that is that these resources will be devoted to the 
collection of intelligence, some of whom are already on board, were 
not available to these air branches before now in a formal sense. 
I'm not saying that there weren't some people doing this in one 
way or the other. 

To answer your other question also, with respect to the South­
west, I am going to have to get you specifics on that particular geo­
graphic area, but from 1983 to today we've doubled our aircraft. I 
realize you have some problems with that use of percentages, but 
we've basically gone from 6 aircraft to 15; and our staff has in­
creased in the Southwest from 1983; that is, inspectors, pilots, and 
agents, from about 888 to 986. 

Mr. ENGLISH. How many of those are located in the Saseby, Lu­
keville, AZ area? 

Mr. VON RAAB. I'm saying I don't have that particular number 
and I would have to, if you would permit, provide it for the record. 
I don't have specific details on the southwest border with me. I had 
them in Phoenix, but I don't have them here. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I would be very interested to know as well, Com­
missioner, you know, how is some guy down in Mexico City going 
to help you with a takeoff of an aircraft 30 miles south of Luke­
ville, AZ. What does he do for you in Mexico City on takeoff of an 
aircraft south of Lukeville, AZ? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Well, he will be reviewing all of DEA's informa­
tion with respect to whatever information they have, and--

Mr. ENGLISH. How far do you figure it is from Lukeville, AZ to 
Mexico City'? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Well, the Mexico City information contains infor­
mation that DEA collect" all over Mexico. So he's not actually col­
lecting information; he is reviewing, analyzing and disbursing to 
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Customs information that the DEA has collected throughout 
Mexico. 

Mr. ENGLISH. What's the last time that you got tactical informa­
tion from that fellow that's sitting down there in Mexico City, who 
received it from DEA, on takeoff of an aircraft south of Lukeville, 
AZ? 

Mr. VON RAAB. We probably have never had that kind of infor­
mation. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I don't think you have, either. So what" you're 
saying there doesn't count, does it? 

Mr. VON RAAB. No; because it's a relatively new program. I'm not 
saying we'll--

Mr. ENGLISH. Whoa, Commissioner; 1983. That's from--
Mr. VON RAAB. No; you're saying when are these people being 

placed in Mexico City. I'm saying the placement of our intelligence 
analysts--

Mr. ENGLISH. We've had DEA down there all along. Isn't it part 
of their responsibility to keep you apprised of intelligence informa­
tion? 

Mr. VON RAAB. I don't want to confuse the two issues. In terms of 
our intelligence analyst he has not been in Mexico City very long. 
So, yes. we haven't gott*m any information from him separate from 
and independent from the use of our intelligence analyst in Mexico 
City; we have not received that kind of information from DEA; that 
is correct. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, let's not dance around it. Some one down in 
Mexico City, an intelligence analyst in Mexico City, is not going to 
tell you a blooming thing about what time tomorrow, unless he is 
very, very lucky, an aircraft is going to take off from someplace 
south of Lukeville, AZ; or what time this afternoon it's going to 
take off. That aircraft is going to take off and you're not going to 
have tactical intelligence on that. You may learn about it a week 
later, that he took off from down there, but that doesn't help you 
to catch him. He's long gone and in the United States at that Roint. 
Now, the point that we're coming down to is that you didn t put 
that intelligence analyst in Mexico City to tell you about takeoffs 
from airfields south of Lukeville, AZ. 

Mr. VON RAAB. No; that's correct, but-and I agree with you, 
generally, that the probabilities of his coming up with that kind of 
tactical information are very, very remote. But there is a possibili­
ty that he could. 

Mr. ENGLISH. It would be a wonderous thing. 
Mr. VON RAAB. He could be lucky. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Well, he believes in Santa Claus and the tooth 

fairy, too, probably. 
Mr. Rosenblatt, do you have something you want to say on that? 
So really, as far as being able to meet the challenge of the drug 

smugglers, of the multiton stockpiles of drugs that are south of 
Lukeville, AZ and Saseby, AZ, what you tell me is that there are 
additional assets; you can't tell me how many that have been 
placed in the area. Do any of those assets tell you when those air­
craft take off? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Could they? 
Mr. ENGLISH. Do they? 
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Mr. VON RAAB. Well, they have not. Could they; yes, They will be 
doing intelligence collecting on our side of the border, and if we 
discover through that effort that a plane is expected from that 
area, then they could inform us. But I would not disagree with 
your proposition that the ava;~ability of tactical intelligence with 
respect to movement of loads like that across the border is some­
where in the very, very low percentages, and--

Mr. ENGLISH. How are those aircraft going to provide that kind 
of intelligence for you? 

Mr. VON RAAB. These are individuals attached to the air 
branches whose responsibility it will be to collect intelligence on 
our side of the border on prospective flights over the border. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, I am just trying to figure out how this works. 
We don't have anybody down in Mexico except this analyst in 
Mexico City. We don't have anybody that goes down across the 
border into Mexico, I would asssume, who provides you this infor­
mation. 

So basically if you are looking for intelligence, you have to hope 
that you arrest some guy, and he might be able to tell you he 
knows of somebody that's going to take off tomorrow-·-

Mr. VON RAAB. Or we could have gone to a fix~d base station and 
learned that someone is preparing an aircraft, or that aircraft have 
been seen to land in particular places. 

Mr. ENGI.ISH. Well, that's nice strategic intelligence, but that 
doesn't tell you that the guy's going to be going dOWil to one of 
these spots south of Saseby or Lukeville, or anyplace else along the 
border; they could be going to hundreds of spots. 

Now, for instanc~, you've got intelligence that has identified nu­
merous dry lake beds 80 to 100 miles south of EI Paso, which show 
signs of frequent, large aircraft traffic. What makes you think that 
they would be ~oing to one of those locations as opposed to Saseby 
or Lukeville or anyplace else, just because you see some aircraft 
that looks like he's going to go to Mexico. I mean, he could be 
taking the family down for a little lunch somewhere down there 
across the border. 

Mr. VON RAAB. I am not at all attempting to argue the point 
with you; you're absolutely correct that-our tactical intelligence, 
retrospectively and prospectively on flights coming out of areas just 
south of the border is very, very poor; and in many cases nonexist­
ent. I will admit that very, very quickly. 

Mr. ENGLISH. You mentioned yesterday-well, let me just say 
that with regard to that, isn't that where the tethered aerostat, 
isn't that part of the role that it was to play? The tethered aerostat 
at Fort Huachuca? 

Mr. VON RAAB. That's correct. That would be able to identify 
those planes at some point during thE'ir flight. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So that is how you would in effect receive tactical 
information in Mexico? 

Mr. VON RAAB. That would be one way that we could receive this 
information; that's correct. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Do you know a better way? 
Mr. VON RAAB. A better way would be to have better collection in 

Mexico made available to the United States Customs Service, and 
another better way--
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Mr. ENGLISH. How would that be done? 
Mr. VON RAAB. Just collection efforts by United States officials in 

Mexico. 
Mr. ENGJ..ISH. Well, you don't have any U.S. officials except that 

analyst down in Mexico City, do you? 
Mr. VON RAAB. No, I'm saying DEA. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Oh, DEA. We have had. long talks with the DEA 

about their willingness to provide you with tactical intelligence; 
~~~ r 

Mr. VON RAAB. We have had many conversations. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And those have resulted in what? 
Mr. VON RAAB. We have not received sufficient or adequate tacti­

cal informatio:l from DEA. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Have you received any? 
Mr. VON RAAB. I'm not aware of any, but there may very well be 

one or two instances. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Rosenblatt, do you know of any? 
Mr. ROSENBLATT. No, I'm not familiar with any of that kind of 

information, but I would like to add, Mr. Chairman, that in addi­
tion to the tethered aerostat that you are talking about, I think 
with P-3 overflights and some of the military overflights, too, those 
would be other ways. I'm not saying anyone of them is mutually 
exclusive of the other. 

Another way with respect to tactical intelligence is through in­
vestigative support. We would like to acquire sources within drug 
trafficking organizations we identify, and particularly with respect 
to ground crews. By penetrating these organizations and worlting 
in coordination with DEA, we may be in a better position to be at .• 
the landing sites in the United States for some of these loads. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Isn't it true, Mr. Rosenblatt, that the President's 
budget took away the prime tactical intelligence potential of the 
Customs Service? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Mr. Chairman, we have gone around on this 
issue--

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, I was asking Mr. Rosenblatt. He's the expert 
on all these little gimmicks, little items that go into the freeze and 
go into--

Mr. VON RAAB. If you will permit, if we're going to talk about the 
President's budget, since I'm the higher level policy official, I 
would like to be able to answer that question. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I wasn't talking policy, though, Commissioner. 
What I was talking about is hardware. Without this money, with­
out these items, it comes down to hardware, Commissioner. 

Mr. VON RAAB. The President's budget has reduced the funds 
available to Customs, and the Customs Service coordinating group 
has decided to make those reductions in this case in the aerostat. 
That's correct, which is a source of tactical intelligence. 

Mr. ENGLISH. We'll ~lay it your way, Commissioner. Let me ask 
you that, then. There s not going to be any new aerostat on the 
border in the Southwest, is there? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Not under the present budget. 
Mr. ENGLISH. All right. There is not going to be the additional 

items of electronic equipment installed in the P-3's that was sched­
uled to be installed, is there? 
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Mr. VON RAAB. That's unlikely, unless as we go through the year 
we decide either in consultation with Congress or as we devel­
op--

Mr. ENGLISH. Well now I ask you on the President's budget, now, 
you're the policymaker, you told me you wanted to respond on 
that, now--

Mr. VON RAAB. I have the authority, if I wish, to put that equip­
ment into the P-3's if I feel I can find that money somewhere else 
in the budget. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, do you know where that money is today? 
Mr. VON RAAB. Where it is today? 
Mr. ENGLISH. Where is it? Have you got any? Do you have any 

extra money? 
Mr. VON RAAB. Under OUr present plans, we're not going to be 

putting it into that particular equipment plan, no. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And the President's budget specifically states that 

it will not be put in; does it not? 
Mr. VON RAAB. The present budget does not provide us money 

sufficient to put it in. 
Mr. ENGLISH. With regard to that fact-now I will go to Mr. Ro­

senblatt since we've got it established that the President's budget 
does not provide for any tethered aerostats, and now that we have 
it established that the President's budget does not allow for any of 
these other items, now we'll go to Mr. Rosenblatt and we'll see 
what it means, Commissioner. 

Without that tethered aerostat and without the detection en­
hancements for the P-3's, will you have any detection capability on 
a timely basis, tactical intelligence, coming from the Southwest? 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. We will continue to have very little, or the min-
imum that we have right now, sir. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, what is that right now? 
Mr. ROSENBLATT. Well--
Mr. ENGLISH. Unlesl:i the analyst gets a call in the middle of the 

night and has the greatest stroke of luck since I don't know 
what--

Mr. ROSENBLATT. I believe you know as well as I do, the existence 
of the FAA, also--

Mr. ENGLISH. Oh, let's stop. We'll take them one at a time. I love 
to pause on all these, Mr. Rosenblatt. Tell me, now, what is-how 
far down does that radar go for the FAA? 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. Not very low. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Not very low. What, we've had surveys done by 

Stanford Research and how-there are places you can fly in unde­
tected at 14,000 feet and we didn't even hit the top of that, did we? 
Now, what about the FAA? Is there anything there? 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. No. 
Mr. ENGLISH. In reality? 
Mr. ROSENBLA.TT. No. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Nothing. Now give me the next one. 
Mr. ROSENBLATT. Minimal. As I said, in my broad general state­

ment, it is minimal. 
Mr. ENGLISH. OK. So in effect, the President's budget removed 

any poten~al for tactical intelligence for the Customs Service along 
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the entire southwest border, from Brownsville, TX to San Diego, 
CA. Cortect? 

Mr. ROSENBLA'IT. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGUSH. Commissioner, in 1983, you reported a 300 percent 

increase in air-related enforcement statistics for the first 6 months 
of that year. Have we had a substantial increase in air cases made 
in the Southwest since 1983? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Probably not. I don't have those statistics right in 
front of me. 

Mr. ENGUSH. You've got a lot of bright people behind you-­
Mr. VON RAAB. I know we do. 
Mr. ENGUSH. Don't they know? 
Mr. VON RUB. We'll have to provide that for the record. 
Mr. ENGUSH. Well, I can tell you it's no. Do you have any idea 

why not? We've all heard testimony about the shifts that are 
taking place from south Florida to the southwest border--

Mr. VON RUB. Lack of good tactical intelligence is the answer. 
Mr. ENGUSH. You reported that over 50 percent of the aircraft 

that were seized in the southwest region are the result of transpon­
ders or beepers resulting from investigative activity. I know that 
there has been a significant reorganization in your investigative 
operations. As a result of that reorganization, how many transpon­
ders have been placed on suspect aircraft in the past 4 months, and 
how many seizures have been made as a result of that? 

Mr. VON RUB. Very few. 
Mr. ENGLISH. How many? 
Mr. VON RAAB. Very few. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Do you know the number? 
Mr. VON RUB. I don't know the number; 1 would say it's less 

than five. 
Mr. ENGUSH. One since November. 
Mr. VON RAAB. All right. 
Mr. ENGUSH. We ran into situations in which, as a result of your 

reorganization, and we've seen so far how unproductive it's been, 
we've ended up with cases where we had bust teams that weren't 
available when they were needed. There is also the problem of the 
investigative people now having no direct responsibility for air 
cases. Doesn't this bring about reason to pause and reconsider the 
emphasis that's been placed on investigative activity versus the 
number of arrests and the potential in the air program? 

Mr. VON RUB. The problems with respect to the unavailability 
of, at least in one case of which I'm aware and I believe it is the 
one to which you're referring; the reason that that took place is 
that the bust team was sent on another mission, 

Mr. ENGLISH. What was that other mission? 
Mr. ROSENBLATT. Because of an air crash in the California area, 

that was being investigated, where there was reportedly narcotics 
in that aircraft, and the aircraft was called hack to pick up some 
investigators that wanted to get out to the scene. What happened 
in that particular case is that the aircraft proceeded, our aircraft 
proceeded out to the crash site without the investigators. 

Now, Mr. Chairman, we have undergone in the last several 
months a change with respect to the investigative resources associ­
ated with the air branches; and they are colocated, and we have in 
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essence put an additionally 62 positions besides the 385 personnel 
that are directly associated with the Aviation Operation Division. 
We feel that by having these additional 62 positions totally dedicat­
ed and devoted to investigations, that it will improve the overall 
interdiction and investigations of smuggling of narcotics. At the 
same time, it frees up the crews to be available to fly the aircraft 
when detections are obtained. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, we're going to be watching that very closely, 
Mr. Rosenblatt, to see if it develops in that manner. 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. OK. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Commissioner, last March at the hearings in 

Miami, you assured the Congress that sufficient air crews would be 
available to operate the Customs air interdiction fleet. Two months 
ago we found that, not only can Customs often not fly the P-3's de­
tection aircraft, but Customs could not routinely man other vital 
aircraft. Can you tell us why this has developed? 

Mr. VON RAAB. I can tell you what happened in the case of the 
P-3's; and that is that due to the cumbersome hiring procedures 
through which we had to go in order to acquire pilots, and due to 
the inattention to which some of our managers gave to this issue, 
we did not bring pilots or crews on board fast enough in order to 
meet some of the P-3A requirements. 

That situation has been corrected. We now have direct hiring au­
thority from OPM, and we have new managers in those positions. 
And so there was some shortfall there. We've taken action to cor­
rect it. 

Mr. ENGLISH. This was pointed out to you a number of times, this 
problem, this concern. 

Mr. VON RAAB. That's correct. It was. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And you didn't do anything about it? 
Mr. VON RAAB. I did something about it each time, and each time 

we just lost a few more managers. It's not-it was not a very pleas­
ant experience for me, and I can assure you, it was a less pleasant 
experience for those who were responsible, below me. And I assure 
you, it is now corrected. 

Mr. ENGLISH. That ultimately was your responsibility. 
Mr. VON RAAB. Yes, sir; it was. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Last summer, the Director of the Vice President's 

Nation.al Narcotics Border Interdiction System testified that the 
entire Western United States air interdiction effort was under the 
command and control of a center at March Air Force Base. He fur­
ther stated that Customs was responsible for this. Would you de­
scribe for us how one Customs official, stationed at March Air 
Force Base with no low-level detection system, poor Customs com­
munications, no intelligence, no standard operational procedures, is 
able to perform that kind of a miracle? 

Mr. VON RAAB. I think the Vice President was badly advised in 
making that statement, and had he known the circumstances 
there, he would not have made that statement. 

Mr. ENGLISH. In other words, the Vice President didn't know 
what he was talking about. 

Mr. VON RAAB. The Vice President was given bad information. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Doesn't that stilI come down to the fact he doesn't 

know what he's talking about? 
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Mr. VON RAAB. No; the Vice President always knows what he's 
talking about. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Always knows what he's talking about; I see. It's 
amazing. 

Last summer, Commissioner, you were questioned at a congres­
sional hearing with regard to tactical intelligence. You indicated 
that as a result of the improvement in the interaction between 
DEA and Customs, tactical intelligence would be much improved 
within a year. In fact, you stated, and I quote: "We'd better or 
we're going to have a lot of people who are looking for jobs because 
we're putting a lot of effort into it." 

How has the better coordination now led to greater, higher qual-
ity tactical intelligence? 

Mr. VON RAAB. It has not met my expectation;;;. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Well, have you got a lot of people looking for jobs? 
Mr. VON RAAB. There are a few; yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Not a lot? 
Mr. VON RAAB. More than one is a lot in any organization. 
Mr. ENGLISH. What are you doing to flx it? 
Mr. VON RAAB. We have some new people working on it. We 

have some new systems. Obviously there are a lot more efforts 
going on, particularly on the Florida coast. 

As you know, we are opening our Joint Marine Command 
Center, into which we are netting a whole number of sensor 
radars, condor radars, aerostats. That is one thing we are doing to 
flx it. 

We are pushing harder on putting our analysts in foreign coun­
tries. I realize that only has a minor impact on tactical intelli­
gence. 

We are putting the 62 investigators with the air branches. That 
is a capability that the air branches would not have had before. We 
are actually putting eight so-called series 132 professional intelli­
gence analysts with the air branches. 

Those are the actions that we are taking to correct it. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Are you just starting those, or is that something 

that is underway? 
Mr. VON RAAB. Some of that is underway, but some of it-for ex­

ample, the eight series 132's-has only recently been authorized. 
Mr. ENGLISH. But up to this point, we don't have improved tacti­

cal intelligence? 
Mr. VON RAAB. Not sufficiently. That is correct, we don't have 

considerably improved tactical intelligence. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Is that another one in which you failed in? 
Mr. VON RAAB. We are relying less on DEA and more on Cus­

toms now. 
Mr. ENGLISH. But you are the one that made the statement last 

summer that we better or we are going to have a lot of people look.­
ing for jobs because we are putting a lot of effort into it. 

I assume that this was your responsibility, the same as this busi­
ness over here with regard to the P-3 pilots was your responsibil­
ity. Aren't you responsible for this? 

Mr. VON RAAB. The whole Customs Service is my responsibility; 
yes. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. That is right, and whenever you make a statement 
like this, and as you testified in March with the P-3 aircraft, this 
seems to fall in the same category. 

Mr. VON RAAB. I wouldn't say it is quite in the same category. 
The development of better tactical intelligence is a slower process 
than the bringing on board of pilots. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I believe that you made the statement that there 
was going to be a significant improvement within a year. 

Mr. VON RAAB. I was overly optimistic in my statement. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Commissioner, we have been told that the smug­

gling threat into the United States may have shifted as much as 30 
percent from the Southeast to the Southwest. Whatever the correct 
percentage is on the shift, would you review for me how the Mexi­
can Government has assisted in the air smuggling problem? 

Mr. VON RAAB. The only significant assist that we have received 
from the Mexican Government has been in some sharing of radar 
information between the two governments or the two Customs 
Services, in what we call Operation Tequila Fly. That is the sum 
total of the cooperation. 

Mr. ENGLISH. That is not much, is it? 
Mr. VON RAAB. No; it is not much. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Have there been cases in which Mexican Govern­

ment officials have refused to cooperate? 
Mr. VON RAAB. That is always hard to say. No one will ever say 

no, but first of all, we don't deal directly with the agencies who are 
responsible for most of narcotics enforcement in the Mexican Gov­
ernment. Our only direct contacts are with the Customs Service, 
and their responsibility for narcotics is fairly limited. They are re­
sponsible for physical inspections, but once a narcotics case begins 
to develop it is really the Federal police. 

I coulG. not in any way applaud the cooperative efforts of the 
Mexican officials. They have been abysmal. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thanks to Senator DeConcini we recently repealed 
the Mansfield amendment, which prevented our law enforcement 
officials from playing any active role in a foreign country. Why 
don't we have an agreement with Mexico which would allow us to 
go in hot pursuit, under the Mexican law enforcement's control, 
when a smuggler runs back across the border? 

Mr. VON RAAB. I wish I knew. 
Mr. ENGLISH. What do you think? 
Mr. VON RAAB. The Mexican Government doesn't want them. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Is that a lack of cooperation? 
Mr. VON RAAB. I don't know what their motivation is. They usu­

ally cloak it in a speech about sovereignty. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You are a bright fellow. Why do you think? What 

is your assessment of it? 
Mr. VON RAAB. I always hate to theorize about the theories of a 

foreign government. I have personally discussed this issue with a 
number of Mexican officials. Most of them said i.t was an issue for 
another Mexican official saying that it wasn't my area, it waS some 
other cabinet ministers. 

The only one who actually said no to me and gave me a reason 
was the Foreign Minister, who told me that this was an issue of 
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national sovereignty, and for that reason they would not allow us 
to come into their country. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, DEA doesn't seem to be too timid about step­
ping out and saying what the situation is, as they did this morning 
in the New York Times. Why are you so timid? 

Mr. VON RAAB. You are suggesting that the reason that the 
Mexicans do not allow this is because of their corrupt enforcement 
agencies? 

Mr. ENGLISH. I am asking you, is that right? 
Mr. VON RAAB. That is a possible reason. I am saying I don't 

know what goes through the mind of the Foreign Minister when he 
says that national sovereignty does not allow us to fly our planes 
into Mexico and for that reason they will not prospectively allow 
us to fly into it. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Wouldn't you say that is a lack of cooperation? If I 
remember correctly, the proposal that came up was that Mexican 
officials would be on board and any arrest would be under their ju­
risdiction once we are in Mexico. 

Mr. VON RAAB. That was my idea. I wouldn't characterize it as a 
lack of cooperation. I would characterize it as a miserable lack of 
cooperation. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Now we are getting down to it. I think that is 
where we ought to be. Let's get down and call it. 

Why do the Mexicans not provide you with early warning of ac­
tivity at many of these dry lakebeds that we have talked about 
that are used by smugglers south of the border? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Probably a combination of incompetence and cor­
ruption. 

Mr. ENGLISH. How extensive is the corruption within the Mexi­
can Government? 

Mr. VON RAAB. I don't know. I have read the same reports that 
you have. From the reports and the press, it would appear they are 
fairly extensive. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Intelligence has suggested that Baja, CA, area is a 
major transshipment point for the west coast. What have you done 
to confront this? 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. As you know, Mr. Chairman, we do have an air 
branch down there. We also have marine resources that we are re­
furbishing or updating in San Diego and along the Pacific coast­
line. 

There is approximately a total of 21 vessels. We have already re­
placed nine of those vessels, and we have in transit right now a 
radar platform that will be assigned to the San Diego area, along 
with some pursuit vessels. 

Later on in this year we intend to replace an additional nine ves­
sels over there. We have money in the budget that is for testing of 
a lighter-than-air balloon to determine and assess the threat in 
that area over the course of a 4-month period of time. 

Mr. ENGLISH. How long has that boat been in transit, that radar 
platform you are talking about? 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. For the last month and a half. We have had 
some problems with the contractor, his employees, and also some 
malfunctions in the equipment. My understanding is that boat is 



154 

now expected into San Diego next week sometime, barring any 
other mishaps. 

Mr. ENGLISH. It is my understanding that boat started back last 
summer. 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. You are correct, it is 3% months; my mistake. 
Mr. ENGLISH. It is longer than that, since last summer. In fact, it 

was early summer. And we still don't know when that boat is going 
to get there, just that it is in transit. That thing could be going by 
China to get there. 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. My understanding is it will be in Acapulco this 
weekend. 

Mr. ENGLISH. In Acapulco? 
Mr. ROSENBLATT. Coming around; a long trip. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I wouldn't be in any hurry, would you, if I were 

going to be stopping in Acapulco? Any other stops along the coast 
on the way up? 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. I wish there was a way that WI,; didn't have to 
stop along the coast, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Commissioner, who is on this boat, anyway? 
Anyone who we know from the Washington office who is on that 
boat? 

Mr. VON RAAB. I don't know, but I am going to find out what 
they are going to be doing in Acapulco. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Recently the Navy's E-2C conducted covert surveil­
lance along the Arizona/Mexican border for 3 days. It flew 4 hours 
of coverage each day, from midnight to 4 a.m. During that total of 
12 hours of coverage they detected 14 suspect aircraft, 8 of which 
crossed the border and were determined to be smugglers. 

First, are you aware of that special operation? 
Mr. VON RAAB. Yes, I am. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Second, given that significant indicator, as well as 

other regional estimates, what have you done to use this informa­
tion? What plans have you made to deal with it? 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. As you know, that was a test period with those 
targets that was determined. 

Mr. ENGLISH. That is about 460 planes a month would be coming 
across, according to that information. Isn't that right? 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. According to the mathematics, with the data 
that was determined over that period of time. 

Mr. ENGLISH. That is also the regional commissioner's estimate, 
is my u.nderstanding. 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. We would hope with our P-3's that we could 
conduct more flights in those areas to pick up on some of those tar­
gets and determine whether they are carrying narcotics. 

Also, with the delivery of our CHET aircraft, starting in the 
latter part of March, each one of those eight CHET's will be going 
to different branch locations, and we would be running special op­
erations in certain areas along the Southwest with those P-3's that 
are currently on board, along with the CHET aircraft, and see if 
we could pick up some targets and apprehend some violators. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Are you going to have crews for those P-3's? You 
don't have any crews for them now. 

Mr. VON RAAB. That is not accurate. We are capable of flying our 
P-3's now. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. All of them at one time? 
Mr. VON RAAB. All of them at one time at the very same time? 

We can average 60 hours a month-­
Mr. ENGLISH. Sixty hours a month? 
Mr. VON RAAB [continuing]. Per plane right now. We expect to be 

up around 100 hours around April. 
Mr. ENGLISH. With regard to intercept crews, do you have the 

intercept crews to go with those P-3's if they are flying? 
Mr. VON RAAB. We have sufficient crews to fly the planes that 

we now have in our inventory. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That is going to be across the entire southwest 

border? 
Mr. VON RAAB. We can go what is called the 5 by 8 across the 

southwest border, 7 by 16 in Miami and Jacksonville under present 
strength. 

Mr. ENGLISH. What was your original goal? Wasn't your original 
goal 7 by 16 all the way across? 

Mr. VON RAAB. That would be an ideal goal, that is correct. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Isn't that a minimum goal? 
Mr. VON RAAB. It is hard to say. 
Mr. ENGLISH. If you are going to go five by eight, that means 

there are 2 days that the drug smugglers can count on that they 
are scot free, that they can fly in there any time, day or night, that 
they want to, that they can come across in broad daylight and 
there won't be anyone there. 

Mr. VON RAAB. There is no question that 7 by 16 is much more 
effective. It is obvious. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Even five by eight, that means there is two-thirds 
of the day that they can count on no detection coverage. 

Mr. VON RAAB. I don't disagree with you. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Where these 460 smuggler aircraft are flying these 

days, according to this survey, in California, that is where one of 
these aerostats was supposed to go, wasn't it? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Over one particular part of that border, yes. I 
assume if we put the aerostat up there they would go over the 
other part of the border. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Isn't that the reason we have four aerostats? 
Mr. VON RAAB. That is why you would have more than one aero­

stat, yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. But we are not going to now, are we, not if the 

President has his way. 
Mr. VON RAAB. Not under this year's budget configuration. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Not if the President has his way. 
Another major threat for the Western United States, of course, is 

by sea and from the South and West. Commissioner, I am con­
cerned over the lack of validated threat assessment for that region 
and the apparent lack of attention to the West. Customs has only 
11 boats for the entire west coast-these are usable boats, not those 
that are sitting in drydock, usable boats-ll for the entire west 
coast, some of which are unsuited for the job, no bust teams for the 
only interdiction helicopter in the entire West, local vendors not 
accepting Customs credit cards, the region not aware of surface 
radar capability on the P-3 as they attempt to locate large mother 
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ships off the coast, and mobile radars only manned in isolated situ­
ations. 

Can you relieve me of the anxiety by telling me that all these 
problems have been resolved? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Would you mind going through them one by one 
so we can respond in turn? 

Mr. ENGLISH. Sure. I would be happy to tell you, too, that I will 
be out there next week to take a look at it myself, to see if there 
have been any dramatic improvements, of which I would be de­
lighted. We will go one by one. 

Eleven buats for the entire west coast, some of which, at least, 
are unsuited for the job that they are required to perform. 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. We have 22 vessels, and you are right that 
there are a number of them that are in the process of being sur­
veyed. Right now we have three vessels that are nonoperational. 
Effectively, we feel we have 13 of the 22 which are the kinds of 
boats that we want to continue to put money into. We are in the 
process of replacing the others. 

Mr. ENGLISH. 'fhat is the entire west coast? That is from Seattle 
down to San Diego? 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. Yes, down to San Diego. 
Mr. ENGLISH. How many miles is that? 
Mr. ROSENBLATT. Maybe 1,800 to 2,200 miles of coastline. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Well, 11 or 13 boats, somewhere in there. 
No bust teams for the only interdiction helicopter in the entire 

West. That is the whole coast again, isn't it? 
Mr: ROSENBLATT. My understanding, since this particular issue 

came up, is we have bust crews andlor agents available to man 
those aircraft any time they are on station ready to fly in the five 
by eight mode that we just talked about. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So, you have got a bust crew now for the one heli­
copter, the only helicopter you have got out there? 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. That is correct. We will have a helicopter at 
Riverside. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Are local vendors out there accepting the credit 
cards yet? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Let me go back to that. It got confused there. We 
have a bust crew available for that helicopter 5 days a week, 8 
hours a day. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Now? 
Mr. VON RAAB. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. When did you add those? You didn't have that a 

few months ago, did you? 
Mr. ROSENBLATT. The latter part of November. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Those have been added here within the last couple 

months. 
Mr. ROSENBLATT. They were supposed to be available all the 

time. There was a miscommunication for a period of a couple 
weeks there, and as of November 22, there were bust crews avail­
able. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Another miscommunication. 
Local vendors not accepting the credit cards. Any change in the 

status of that? 
Mr. VON RAAB. This is a Puerto Rican issue? 
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Mr. ENGLISH. No, this is in Californja. 
Mr. VON RAAB. In California? 
Mr. ENGLISH. In San Diego, local vendors do not want to accept 

your credit cards. 
Mr. VON RAAB. Do you know which vendor that was? 
Mr. ENGLISH. One of the helicopters and the propellor for an­

other aircraft, the local people out there--
Mr. VON RAAB. That is correct. That is a problem that our Gov­

ernment has. In this case, this was an unwillingness on the part of 
the vendor to d~'ll with the U.S. Government, not with the Cus­
toms Service. At no time did we experience any down time. 

This was not a problem of unreliability of the Customs Service, 
this was a vendor who lent us a propellor, would not continue to 
deal with us until he got his money. He wouldn't give us the pro­
pellor until he got his money, and we wouldn't give him the money 
until we got the propellor because that is the way the Government 
has to deal. 

But the reluctance that he had to deal on credit was not because 
of the involvement of tho Customs Service, but it was because he 
was dealing with the U.S. Government. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I think that the Customs Service problem with 
credit cards became rather famous the latter part of November, if I 
remember correctly. That is when it became known that the Cus­
toms Service didn't pay their oil and gas bills and we got into this 
situation down in Puerto Rico, which got some notoriety, and it is 
my understanding that--

Mr. VON RAAB. The fact of the matter is the bill was paid. Wbat 
happened there was that the Customs Service paid an ':atice 1"0. 
Houston of Exxon instead of the local office, and the local office re­
fused to honor the payment that was made to Houston. So, we had 
to straighten out the fact that the payment had been made to 
Houston instead to Puerto Rico. The Government had paid the bill, 
but paid it to the wrong office. They suspended our credit card 
privileges because of that reason. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Have you regained that privilege now? Do they let 
you use credit cards now? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Yes. That snafu was straightened out, but it 
wasn't a result of Customs' refusal or unwillingness to pay a bill or 
its inability to pay a bill. It was the payment of a bill to the wrong 
office of Exxon. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Are the people on the west coast aware now of the 
radar capability, the surface capability of the P-3? 

Mr. VON RAAB. You better believe it. 
Mr. ENGLISH. They weren't back in November, were they? We 

had one suspect vessel that got away because they didn't know that 
just a few miles away they had a P-3 with that kind of capability, 
did they? 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. That is correct, but we just recently in the 
Northwest had a very successful case. It was a multi jurisdictional, 
Federal, State and local working together to apprehend an ocean­
going vessel with several hundred pounds of cocaine. The P-3 was 
requested to fly a number of missions in the search of the aircraft. 
The weather was bad, but the aircraft did detect a number of other 
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vessels out there. So, we are using the P-3 as of last month in our 
operations. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, I was out in Arizona when that P-3 took off 
to go out to the Northwest. 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. That is correct, and it took off after that par­
ticular day, too, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. ENGLISH. The mobile radars, are they being manned these 
days? 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. Are you talking about the gap-filler radar? 
Mr. ENGLISH. Right. It has been manned only on isolated in­

stances. They are not manned on a regular basis. Are they being 
manned on a regular basis now? 

Mr. VON RAAB. They are brought out on specific information and 
placed in position. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So, they are not being manned on a regular basis? 
Mr. VON RAAB. No, they are not. 
Mr. ENGLISH. In your 5-year plan you indicated that one of the 

priorities would be to develop a 360 degree radar to supplant the 
APG-63. With the imminent development of the Air Force wing, I 
would agree that we ought to enhance the P-3's coverage. 

You indicated that the specifications for the 360 degree radar 
would be developed no later than June 30, 1985. Are those plans 
now complete, and what is being done about them? 

Mr. VON RAAB. No, they are not complete. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Why aren't they? 
Mr. VON RAAB. It just hasn't been done because the prospects of 

a 360 degree radar right now are remote. 
Mr. ENGLISH. This was last June this was supposed to be done. 
Mr. VON RAAB. That was what the plan proposed. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I understand they were to be developed no later 

than June 30. 
Mr. VON RAAB. That was a staff report directed to itself. That 

was not a report that was issued out of my office. It was a planning 
document. 

Mr. ENGLISH. That is information that came out of our hearings. 
Mr. VON RAAB. I am sorry? 
Mr. ENGLISH. That was testimony at our hearings, hearings that 

we have had in the past. 
Mr. VON RAAB. I will have to check into that. 
Mr. ENGLISH. The 5-year plan also calls for a budget request of 

$26 million to exercise the existing contract option for additional 
CHET aircraft. What is the status of the contract for the initial 
eight aircraft? 

.Mr. ROSENBLATT. Once we take receipt of the initial CHET some­
time in March, we will have 90 days from that date to exercise that 
option. 

Mr. ENGLISH. What about the initial eight? 
Mr. VON RAAB. The initial eight come on board starting March. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Will the option be exercised? 
Mr. VON RAAB. There are two considerations. One is whether the 

plane that they deliver is up to standards; in other words, it meets 
our requirements. As Mr. Rosenblatt indicated, we have 90 days to 
review it from that perspective. 
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Second, obviously, is whether we will have the money in order to 
exercise that option. 

Mr. ENGLISH. That is the big one, isn't it? 
Mr. VON RAAB. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Is there any money in the budget that the Presi­

dent has proposed for it? 
Mr. VON RAAB. At this point in time there is no money to exer­

cise that option. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So, if the President has his way, we won't. 
How many times over the past year has Customs taken advan­

tage of the normal Navy E-2C training missions off the coast of 
California? 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. I don't have the number of times, except that 
we have statistics that show that in conjunction with E-2C and 
E-3A--

Mr. ENGLISH. Is this along the Mexican border? 
Mr. ROSENBLA'l'T. Some of it is along the coastal border, the gulf 

coast border, and the coast of Florida and up the--
Mr. ENGLISH. No, I am talking about off the coast of California, 

not on the border. 
Mr. ROSENBLATT. Not on the California coast, no. 
Mr. ENGLISH. None? 
Mr. ROSENBLATT. No. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And you have a big training area, if I remember 

correctly, about 500 miles west and 500 miles south of San Diego, a 
prime area to see smugglers from Baja, CA, but also a prime area 
for boats, mother ships, to bring drugs up the coast to the United 
States. 

'I'his was part of our 1982 report. This was going to be one of the 
cooperacive efforts by th0 Department of Defense. Have you talked 
to the Department of Defense about this at all? 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. We have had some preliminary discussions. I 
personally have talked to Colonel Pothier from General Tice's 
office on this, as well as with Capt. Howard Gehring, to look into 
obtaining flight time in the Pacific. 

We will make every determination, depending upon the avail­
ability, to request assistance from the Department of Defense for 
such missions. 

Mr. ENGLISH. How many training hours do you figure are flown 
in that area by the Navy? Did anybody care enough to ask? 

Mr. ROSENBLA'l'T. 'While these E-2C's and E-3's are flying, we 
have made arrangements through General Tice's office and the 
Navy, and they have procedures to report to Customs any suspect 
targets during these flights. That is not as good as where we have 
some of these flights that are dedicated 7 to 10 days each month, as 
we do in the eastern seaboard. This is something that we will look 
into. 

Mr. ENGLISH. We have been 3 years now. You have all of these 
thousands of hours being flown by the Navy just off the coast, right 
down the main corridor, right past what has to be considered one 
of the prime aruas as far as transshipment points. The same thing 
is true up the east coast, on the so-called New York freeway. 

Here we are, out there 500 miles west and 500 miles souih, the 
principal training area for the Navy's E-2C's, and you don't know 
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how many hours they fly out there. After 3 years you finally got 
around to the point that you talked to someone about it, but you 
haven't got anything decided. 

That doesn't exactly indicate an aggressive approach to the prob­
lem, not to mention innovative. I would hope that this would be 
one that you would think of yourselves, rather than some Congress­
man from landlocked Oklahoma to finally see it. . 

Mr. VON RAAB. Mr. Chairman, we have a standing request for in­
formation from Navy flights which are on training missions. We 
have a procedure set up with the Navy that they do report suspect 
targets to Customs while they are on these training flights. 

If we ask for specifically dedicated missions to Customs, I am not 
aware of that, but we do receive requested information on suspect 
targets. 

Mr. ENGLISH. What would you think, Commissioner, if I told you 
that according to the NNBIS people out in California, as well as 
some of your own Customs people out there, that you never even 
requested that the Navy provide you with that information on 
those training areas? 

Mr. VON RAAB. I would be very interested, if that is the case, be­
cause that is not the information I have been given. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, that is the information that we have been 
given. I don't know why we would be given that information and it 
wouldn't be available to you, if you check on it. 

Mr. VON RAAB. No, I mean that is a different story than I am 
being given. I will check into it. 

Mr. ENGLISH. 1 would point out to you that the fellow you want 
to check with is the director of the air program because he was 
with my staff and they were told that. 

Mr. VON RAAB. I am sorry, the director of our air program is sit-
ting right behind me. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I am talking about in California, the region. 
Mr VON RAAB. Who is this? Mr. Maxwell? 
Mr. ENGLISH. Clark Stuart. Mr. Maxwell was there as well. 
Mr. 'tON RAAB. Clark Stuart is sitting right behind me. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Did you hear it? 
Mr. STUART. Since the visit to California--
Mr. ENGLISH. 1 am asking you, did you hear the statement that I 

just made being made? 
Mr. STUART. That was made in November, yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So, the point is as late as November of this year, 

we have the t:.tatement made and it didn't get reported to you, 
Commissioner, from your own people? 

Mr. VON RAA13. J. am sorry, the question was whether we request 
this information ofthe Navy. We do. 

Mr. ENGLISH. According to that, that request hadn't been made 
in California. 

Mr. ROSENBLAT!'. It has been now, since November. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I see. Here we went for 3 years after the fellow 

from landlocked Oklahoma made this observation, and then when 
our staff gets out there and asks the question, all of a sudden 
people start scurrying around and decide to make the request. In 
fact, it is included in our 1982 report that came out of this commit­
tee. 
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What about the flights off of Norfolk? That is another training 
area. Do we have the same situation there? 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. With respect to the flights totally-if you are 
requesting that we narrow it down by geographical area, we can do 
that-but in fiscal year 1985 there were a total of 558 flights flown 
by either E-3A's, E-2C's or the OV-10 Bronco, a total of almost 
2,000 hours. 

There was a total of 24 cases made by these Department of De­
fense resources that resulted in a little over 2,300 pounds of cocaine 
and almost 18,000 pounds of marijuana, along with the seizures of 
vessels and vehicles, and 25 arrests. 

Mr. ENGLISH. How many do you figure got by you, Mr. Rosen­
blatt? Do you figure that you did such a great job and clamped 
down on it so hard that we don't need the Navy out there in the 
training areas? 

Mr. VON RAAB. No; too many got by us. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Well, too many. We don't even have any idea how 

many, do we? 
Mr. VON RAAB. We never know who you don't catch. That is the 

nature of criminal acts. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That is exactly right because we don't have a 

threat assessment that tells us how many e.re coming by. The only 
thing we have got are these little deals like I was referring to, in 
which we have a 3-day, 4-hour-a-day shot in which we try to take a 
picture in time of a certain area to try to get some idea. 

We found that is enormous, it is staggering. Just one little area 
of California got an estimated 460 a month coming through. Good­
ness knows what we would take if we had that kind of snapshot all 
the way across the southern border. 

The thing I am asking you is as far as Norfolk is concerned-­
Mr. VON RAAB. We have the same arrangement with Norfolk as. 

we have with the Navy on the west coast. 
Mr. ENGLISH. As you had in California, which is nothing. 
Mr. VON RAAB. We have the same arrangement today in Norfolk 

as we have with the Navy on the west coast, which is that they 
provide us with information obtained during their training mis­
sions. 

Mr. ENGLISH. We just found out on the west coast that no one 
had made the request until my staff started digging around in No­
vember. 

Mr. ROSENBLATT. In the last 5 months we have increased the 
amollnt of time with the Department of Defense resources on the 
east coast. There has been an increase in flights, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. ENGLISH. What assets do you have to respond, assuming that 
this has been done? The Commissioner assumed that has been done 
on the west coast. Assuming that it got done here at Norfolk, what 
assets have you got to respond in that training area? 

You have radar detection coverage in this training area, running 
all the way from South Carolina to New York. Let's assume that 
you get a call from one of these Navy E-2C's and he is out here 
training and he spots something, he spots an aircraft that fits the 
profile. What have you got to respond with? 
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Mr. VON RUB. We have a 7 by 16 ability out of Jacksonville and 
Miami, a 5 by 8 capability out of Islip, NY, but they are not sensor 
aircraft. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Let's assume that we have got somebody that is 
coming into Virginia. What is the distance if we can get that air­
craft from Florida to catch an aircraft coming in through this cor­
ridor? 

Mr. VON RAAB. We would have to have a 2-hour leadtime on that 
plane before it landed. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Two-hour lead time? 
Mr. VON RAAB. That is right, before it landed. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You mean by the time somebody spotted it you 

would have to have 2 hours to--
Mr. VON RAAB. That is correct. 
Mr. ENGLISH. How many airplanes do you figure you can catch 

doing that? 
Mr. VON RAAB. That is flight time. How many can we catch? 

Probably very few. 
Mr. ENGLISH. None. I mean, that is going to have to be a mighty 

slow puddle jumper if you are going to make it up there, and he is 
not going to be flying out over the ocean with that kind of a puddle 
jumper, is he? 

I would check on Norfolk and see. It would be nice just to be able 
to get some feel and some idea of how many smugglers are coming 
through that area. That is also in the 1982 report. This fellow from 
landlocked Oklahoma noticed that one, too. 

With only one properly equipped interceptor in this part of the 
country, how do you take care of the multiple t.hreat possibilities 
when the E-2C support is provided'? 

Mr. VON RAAB. What is "this part"? Do you mean Washington, 
DC? 

Mr. ENGLISH. I am talking about Arizona, excuse me. I am sorry, 
we are jumping back and forth. I am going to Arizona now. 

Mr. VON RAAB. Would you go through the question? I was think­
ing Washington while you asked the question. 

Mr. ENGLISH. This is one of those questions I was going to ask 
you out in Arizona that we never got around to. 

With only one properly equipped interceptor in the Arizona area, 
how do you take care of the multiple threat possibilities when you 
do have E-2C or AWACS support provided? 

Mr. VON RAAB. That obviously would become problematic, if 
there were two. 

Mr. ENGLISH. You couldn't do it, could you? 
Mr. VON RAAB. Probably not. 
Mr. ENGLISH. If you only have one airplane, if it is off chasing 

somebody else, he is not going to be able to take two of them at one 
time. 

Mr. VON RAAB. That is what I am saying. 
Mr. ENGLISH. The question is whenever you do have that kind of 

special assistance from either the Navy or the Air Force, why 
aren't additional assets made available during those periods from 
outside the region? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Are you saying prospectively why wouldn't they 
be made available? 
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Mr. ENGLISH. I am just asking you-it would appear to me if all 
of a sudden you have--

Mr. VON RAAB. If we were running a special operation over that 
area, we would put additional interceptors into that area. 

Mr. ENGLISH. It is roy understanding it has never been done, not 
from outside the region. 

Mr. VON RAAB. I am not aware that we have had a multifaceted 
threat. 

Mr. ENGLISH. With 460 airplanes a month coming in--
Mr. VON RAAB. I am saying spotting two aircraft at the same 

time. 
Mr. ENGLISH. The chances are pretty darned good if you are 

going to have that kind of situation, particularly if you are cover­
ing any territory at all. That is a pretty small area, if you are talk­
ing about the base of California. 

Mr. VON RAAB. Our approach in basing our aircraft is to move 
them around. We are not locked into one sensored aircraft in Ari­
zona at any part.icular time, although that is the normal stationing 
of our airplane. 

Mr. ENGLISH. The point we are making is you haven't moved any 
in the past. It just hasn't been done. It seemed like a good idea to 
mp-. 

Mr. VON RAAB. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Commissioner, I do want to commend you on one 

fact; that is, your decision to establish what I believe is the first 
real command and control center for drug interdiction in Miami. 
That command and control center has a weakness in it in that it 
only addresses the marine problem, but I think that is another 
issue that we probably will want to talk about later. I think that 
air and marine should be connected together. 

Mr. VON RAAB. We agree with you, It is just a question of the 
best way to go about bringing the two together and in what time­
frame and trying to do it in such a way that we don't disrupt the 
air command center and, at the same time, we limit the expense as 
much as possible. 

Mr. ENGLISH. The question is, given the critical need for com­
mand and control centers across the United States to deal with this 
particular issue, when are you going to establish these kinds of 
functions in San Diego and New Orleans? 

Mr. VON RAAB. We have no immediate plans to establish them in 
either San Diego or New Orleans. New Orleans would be the next 
place in which we would establish that. 

One of the things that this command and control center requires 
is a very close working relationship between the State and local of­
ficials and the Federal officials. 'l'hat particular potential is not as 
great in the New Orleans area as it is in the Miami area, so we 
have chose to establish the center in Miami. 

Obviously, that is also the point of the greatest risk for the types 
of marine smuggling that takes place, but we do not have immedi­
ate plans to establish a center like this in those other two areas 
until we see how it works and how it should work in Miami. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I think that that is obviously the direction to go. I 
think it makes a great deal of sense. I would encourage as soon as 
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possible that air be brought in and you have a total operation and 
approach. 

I would also say, Commissioner, that I recognize that in many of 
the questions I was asking you, particularly as they dealt with re­
sources, that you have to play the good soldier and salute and 
march up to the Hill with what are obviously impossible funds to 
meet this kind of a problem. I still think that it has to be pointed 
out what the shortfalls are and what they actually mean. 

Again, as I have stated throughout yesterday and today, the 
basic issue is this question of whether this administration really is 
committed to the war on drugs, if it really means it; whether the 
people such as those in the Air Force who are in the policy position 
to change the experts' opinions with regard to various pieces of 
equipment and what role that could play and what impact that 
would have, to the point that a piece of equipment that would have 
a highly beneficial effect both on the Department of Defense, as 
well as on the war on drugs, suddenly gets changed to where it 
turns out to have an entirely negative appearance to it; to people 
such as those in the Office of Management and Budget who take it 
upon themselves, without any expert knowledge, to decide that one 
of the main battles in the war on drugs is not worth fighting and 
that we are going to retreat and withdraw to the schoolyards of 
America before we put up any kind of a fight and struggle; or to 
the Department of Justice, where the turf battles have been raging 
for better than a decade now, where people attempt to use this 
effort to gather more turf, more money and more authority in deal­
ing with what is already an impossible situation and one in which 
they by themselves have no chance to win. 

I recognize all that. I think, though, that we have to expose to 
the American people exactly what is going on. I think, also, that 
the President himself is going to have to give some indication as to 
whether or not what he has said, his strong statements, are for 
real, or whether it is merely a lot of smoke blown at the American 
people. 

I am hopeful that it is not the latter. I don't think that it is the 
latter, but we are going to find out what it really is. I think that 
without question this is going to reach the attention of the Presi­
dent and I think also the First Lady, from what I understand. 

We will see where we go from here. I am hopeful that Vie will 
have an effort that is strong and supported across the board, 
through all phases, whether it is education, interdiction, investiga­
tions, the preventive efforts overseas, whatever it may be. 

I appreciate your coming up. I will have some questions for Sec­
retary Keating. I talked to him about it earlier. We will be submit­
ting those questions to him. 

With that, I want to thank you again for coming before us. 
Mr. VON RAAB. Thank you very much. I have one question. I 

assume that you are willing to accept Secretary Keating by him­
self. My schedule over the next month or so is starting to tighten 
up. Is that all right? 

Mr. ENGLISH. That is fine. 
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Mr. VON RAAB. Thank you very much. 
Mr. ENGLISH. We will recess subjec"t to the call of the chair. 
[Whereupon, at 2:55 p.m., the subco"mmittee adjourned, to recon-

vene subject to the call of the Chair.) 



INITIATIVES IN DRUG INTERDICTION 

(Part 2) 

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 16, 1986 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
GOVERNMENT INFORMATION, JUSTICE, 

AND AGRICULTURE SUBCOMMITTEE 
OF THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS, 

Washington, DC. 
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:20 a.m., in room 

2247, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Glenn English (chair­
man of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Glenn English, Thomas N. Kindness, 
Jim Lightfoot, and Joseph J. DioGuardi. 

Also present: Senator Dennis DeConcini. 
Staff present: Theodore J. Mehl, professional staff member; 

Euphon Metzger, clerk; and John J. Parisi, minority professional 
staff, Committee on Government Operations. 

Mr. ENGLISH. The hearing will come to order. 
The Government of the Bahamas and the Government of the 

United States have worked together on drug interdiction efforts for 
a number of years. The purpose of today's hearing is to review that 
cooperation and to determine what needs to be done to improve the 
situation. 

The Caribbean is an important battleground in the war against 
drugs. A large percentage of the cocaine that enters the United 
States comes via the Bahamas, and that is the preferred route for 
drug smugglers. We cannot expect to make a dent in our interdic­
tion problem unless we are able to deny smugglers that route. 

In order to catch a drug smuggler, we must be able to carry out 
three tasks. We need to detect the smuggler. We need to intercept 
him, and finally, we must have the ability to seize the drugs and 
arrest the criminals. Right now, we only have a limited capability 
to do anyone of these tasks in the Caribbean. We need to make 
dramatic improvements before our interdiction rate will increase. 

I frnd it interesting that the Reagan administration is upset with 
the Mexican Government for refusing to allow hot pursuit of drug 
smugglers who use the Mexican border as a sanctuary. Yet at the 
same time we don't take full advantage of the willingness of the 
Government of the Bahamas, where trafficking is greater, to allow 
hot pursuit by Customs interceptors. 

Clearly, the problem with drugs being smuggled through the Ba­
hamas must be as serious as with drugs coming through Mexico. 

(167) 
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Today we have the honor of having the Commander of the Baha­
mian Defense Force, Commodore Leon Smith, to testify before the 
subcommittee. Commodore Smith, I certainly want to welcome you 
this morning. I am looking forward to your testimony and to even 
greater cooperation between our two countries. Let me also wel­
come the Honorable Basil O'Brien, the Permanent Secretary of the 
Ministry of Foreign Mfairs. 

Mr. Kindness, do you have a statement that you would like to 
make this morning? 

Mr. KINDNESS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am pleased to wel­
come today the officials of the Bahamian Government who are 
with us, Secretary O'Brien, and Commodore Smith in particular. 
From our conversations prior to today which included Deputy 
Prime Minister Maynard, who had to return home for an impor­
tant vote in the Parliament today, I learned that there are a 
number of things that the Bahamian Government may be prepared 
to do to assist in the efforts to help stop the trafficking of narcotics 
to the United States through the Bahamas. Cooperation by sover­
eign nations is vital in dealing with criminals in today's world, be 
they drug smugglers or terrorists, who have little respect for 
human life, let alone international boundaries. 

Developing a basis for cooperation is sometimes difficult, and 
being candid about it, we here in the United States have some in­
ternal differences to resolve in tactics and strategy, but today I 
think it is important that we focus on what the Bahamian Govern­
ment is willing to consider and able to do. 

Th.ere are some in this country who have been cynical about the 
willingness of some of our neighbors to help us in this effort. I be­
lieve that the willingness of our guests this morning to put their 
offers of cooperation on the record is an important step in improv­
ing our efforts to stop the flow of narcotics traffic through the Ba­
hamas, and I look forward to receiving the testimony of Commo­
dore Smith this morning. 

I commend you, Mr. Chairman, for setting up this hearing for 
this purpose this morning, which I think is very constructive. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Mr. Kindness. 
We are also delighted to have with us this morning Senator 

DeConcini of Arizona. Senator DeConcini, of course, has been in 
the forefront of the war on drugs and has been one of the real 
champions in the Senate. We are very pleased this morning, Sena­
tor DeConcini, that you could find time to join us. Do you have 
comments that you would like to malc.e? 

Mr. DECONCINI. Yes. I want to thank you and also Representa­
tive Kindness for allowing me to participate in a number of your 
hearings. It certainly is a credit to your leadership not only be­
cause you care enough to have the very best, and the other side 
here too, but because we have such commonality in the area. 

I will be brief. As I said yesterday at our press conference, the 
appearance of these officials of the Government of the Bahamas 
represents a commitment by the Bahamas to crack down on the 
narcotics traffic that threatens that beautiful Caribbean country. 

We are often critical of those countries that have contributed to 
the growing drug trafficking problems in the United States, even if 
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the problem is not necessarily of that country's own making. In 
many cases the criticism is justified. 

However, we should also be willing to acknowledge and support 
those nations that are committed to tackling the drug menace, 
both in their own country and in this country. The Baha.mas, as 
this hearing will show, are willing and able to open the door to a 
new opportunity for fighting the drug smugglers. 

I know that I speak for the chairman of this subcommittee and 
for many of us on the Senate side when I say that we are now pre­
pared to walk through that door and join our friends in whatever 
joint operations will prove effective in combating drug smuggling 
in the Caribbean. I respect completely, as I know you do, Mr. 
Chairman, Mr. Kindness, the sovereignty of this great Nation and 
neighbor of ours and I also respect their willingness to work in 
such cooperative measures. 

I have to chair some hearings later this morning, so I have some 
questions T may submit for the record, Mr. Chairman, but I do look 
forward to listening to Commodore Smith. Thank you. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Senator. 
This morning we are also pleased to have the Honorable Teresa 

Butler, who is the Charge d'Affaires of the Embassy of the Baha­
mas. Ms. Butler, if you will come forward, please introduce Commo­
dore Leon Smith who is the commander of the Royal Bahamian 
Government Defence Force. 

Ms. Butler, we are delighted to have you with us, as we are the 
commodore. Please proceed. 

STATEMENT OF TERESA BUTLER. CHARGE D'AFFAIRES. 
EMBASSY OF THE BAHAMAS 

Ms. BUTLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would also like to 
thank Representative Kindness and Senator DeConcini for the very 
kind words of welcome that they have extended to myself and my 
delegation. 

Mr. Chairman, I would like to note the appreciation of the Baha­
mas Government for the interest and attention for which members 
of the House Subcommittee on Government Information, Justice, 
and Agriculture have given over time to the continuing problems 
of the traffic of narcotic drugs through the archipelago of the Ba­
hamas. 

The scourge which this traffic is rendering on both our societies 
can only be addressed through the joint efforts of our two coun­
tries. As you are aware, having been personally involved, my 
Deputy Prime Minister only yesterday completed a 2-day visit to 
Washington, DC, the purpose of which was to review with adminis­
tration and congressional leaders the progress made through joint 
efforts with your Government against the illegal traffic of narcotic 
drugs. 

Uppermost on the Deputy Prime Minister's agenda was the ex­
ploration of those areas where potential lives for new and/or in­
creased cooperation between the appropriate agencies in our two 
countries to effectively move against this menace. 

This morning, Mr. Chairman, I am particularly pleased to intro­
duce to the subcommittee Commodore Leon Smith of the Royal Ba-



-------------------------------

170 

hamas Defence Force. Mr. Chairman, Commodore Smith heads the 
500 strong Bahamas Defence Force, which has been intimately in­
volved in our war against the drug trafficker. With his hands-on 
knowledge he is best placed to review for the subcommittee's bene­
fit, the joint United States-Bahamian corporative efforts against 
the traffic in narcotic drugs. 

At the conclusion of Commodore Smith's statement, he would 
welcome questions from the committee. Thank you. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much. 
Commodore, we want to welcome you this morning. We are de­

lighted to have you and we are looking forward to your testimony, 
so please proceed. If you would like to summarize your written tes­
timony, your complete written testimony will be made a part of the 
record. If you would like to read your full testimony, that is fme 
too, whichever you prefer. 

STATEMENT OF COMMODORE LEON SMITH, COMMANDER, 
ROYAL BAHAMAS DEFENCE FORCE, THE BAHAMAS 

Commodore SMITH. Thank you very much. My name is Leon 
Smith, and I am commander of the Royal Bahamas Defence Force. 
The defence force is one of the principle arms of the Bahamian 
Government engaged in the execution of the antidrug traffic cam­
paign. The defence force has worked closely with United States 
agencies in joint United States-Bahamian programs in the area of 
drug interdiction. 

Mr. Chairman, I thank you for your invitation to my Govern­
ment to appear before the subcommittee to share our experience of 
joint efforts with your Government in narcotic prevention and con­
trol. 

At this time with your permission, Mr. Chairman, I would like to 
put into evidence a copy of a letter that I received from the Ameri­
can Ambassador stationed in the Bahamas, with reference to one of 
our chaps who assisted in the monitor patrols when the shuttle 
Challenger went down. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Without objection, the letter will be made a part of 
the record. 

[The letter follows:] 
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Embassy of the United States of America 

P.o. Box N 8197 
Nassau, Bahamas 

March 5, 1986 

Commodore Leon Smith 
Royal Bahamian Defence 
P.O. Box N 3733 
Nassau, Bahamas 

Force 

ROYAL~ 

DUENa FOl1.CI 

}1ct'i MAR 11 1985 l 
f 

Dear Commodore Smith: ~-----------------~.-" . '. 
It gives me great pleasure to inform you of the 

outstanding performance of Petty Officer Will Bethel of the 
Royal Bahamian Defence Force. This occurred while he was 
spending a three week January 1986 patrol aboard the U.S. 
Coast Guard Cutter Dauntless as a part of the continuing 
joint effort between the GOvernment of The Bahamas and the 
United States to halt the flow of illegal drugs across the 
seas. During his stay, though, Petty Officer Bethel became 
involved with much more than drug interdiction, as Dauntless 
was diverted to a pair of the. most note~/orthy search and 
rescue cases in her history. 

Petty Officer ,Bethel was not simply a guest aboard 
Dauntless, but was instead an integral member of 'the crew. 
He was 'constantly available to offer opinions and insignts, 
and his knOWledge of Bahamian waters ann territorv );',lde the 
hunt for s'uspected drugs less rancfom. Furthermor'e, due to a 
Bahamian-American Agreement, his mere presence allowed 
Dauntless Boarding teams to search Bahamian registered 
vessels which \~ould normally lie outside of U.S. 
jULisdiction. Petty Officer Bethel himself was a trained 
boarding team member. 

Search and rescue was the highlight of the patrol, 
though, and throughOut eight days of exhaustive '/lork, Petty 
Officer Bethel conducted himself like an old hand. During 
the rescue of thirty'!-nine Haitians from the foundering 
sailing vessel Fras 'De Lisful, on January 26, Petty Officer 
Bethel aided his Coast Guard shipmates in hoisting the 
survivors to safety, providing them with warm blankets and 
clothes, and ensuring that they received a hot meal. 

Just two days later, Petty Officer Bethel was again 
performing a humanitarian mi,ssion, this time searching the 
waters off Florida's Cape Canaveral in support of the tragic 
space shuttle Challenger recovery effort. During the 
ensuing days and nights of activity, Petty Officer Bethel 
was always on hand to aid in the spotting or recovery of 
debris. Whatever was asked of him, he performed the task in 
a professional and caring manner.:. 
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The conduct of Petty Officer Bethel while embarked 
aboard Dauntless was t~uly exceptional. The efforts of him 
and his fellow countrymen have set a high standard of 
achievement, and the relationships he fostered while aboard 
Dauntless will aid in continuing the tremendous relationship 
of cooperation which exists between the people of.The 
Bahamas and the United States. 

Sincerely, 

~~J~ 
Lev E. Dobriansky 
Ambassador 
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Commodore SMITH. The Bahamas' geographic pnsition, lying off 
the southeastern coast of the North American Continent, makes it 
vulnerable to access as a pipeline for the drug trafficking trade. Its 
transit state status calls for considerable funds to prevent the pas­
sage of drugs through its land, sea, and air space. 

To properly perform this task requires law enforcement agencies 
which can operate in all three environments. The enormity of this 
task may be appreciated when one recognizes that the Bahamas is 
an archipelagic state comprised of some 700 islands scattered over 
an area of 100,000 square miles of sea. The Bahamas has a total 
estimated population of 240,000 people. As a result, the vast majori­
ty of the islands have no permanent year-round residents. 

At this stage, Mr. Chairman, may I draw your attention to the 
chart which represents the whole area of the Bahamas to which I 
refer. 

For years the Bahamas Defence Force have faced the seemingly 
insurmountable task of patrolling the marine areas to curb the 
three-pronged threat of illegal fishing, drug smuggling, and illegal 
immigration. 

Prior to Bahamas gaining independence in 1973, the onus of 
patrol fell upon the British. A British frigate patrolled the areas 
and some military aircraft were based in Nassau. Although the 
frigates have good communication equipment, this type of vessel 
was not designed for patrol in the Bahamas where the sea bank's 
average depth of water is about 10 feet. In addition, the archipela­
gic nature of the territory was a disadvantage for the Royal Navy 
frigates. 

By the mid-1970's, the marine division of the police was expand­
ed and the Royal Bahamas Defence Force was created to operate 
the 4 MK 60-foot patrol boats previously owned by the police and 
13 other craft ranging in size from 29 feet to 150 feet. 

The quickest and the most efficient way to patrol an area is by 
aircraft. In 1981 the Government formed the Defence Force Air Wing 
and leased an aero-commander from Bahamasair, the national air 
carrier. This aircraft has given good service, although it was not 
built for military purposes. 

The numerical strength of the Royal Bahamas Defence Force 
stands as of February 1986 at 50 officers and 480 marines. Officers 
have been trained at the Royal Navy College, Dartmouth, England. 
All seamanship and advancement training is undertaken at Coral 
Harbour, New Providence, Bahamas, where the defence force base 
is located. 

The Government of the Bahamas acknowledges its deep grati­
tude and appreciation for the technical training which has been af­
forded some of the staff from the Bahamas Defence Force by 
United States agencies in recent times. 

During 1985, 23 RBDF personnel, able seaman to lieutenant, ben­
efited from 13 courses ofTered by the U.S. Government. 

To date 20 RBDF personnel have been nominated to attend 12 
courses during 19R6 and there are 5 more nominations to be sub­
mitted when the dates of the courses in the fall of 1986 are known. 

Mention must be made of the courses conducted under the Inter­
national MHitary Education and Training Programs, which were 
attended by radio technicians, electricians, and mechanics. As a 
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direct benefit of these studies, the defence force attributed the abil­
ity of its ship to make longer voyages as defects could now be at­
tended to at sea instead of making the time-wasting trips to the 
base on New Providence for repairs. 

At Governor's Island, NY, our personnel were taught the essen­
tials of search and rescue operations to aid them in approaching 
other vessels at sea. 

As far as drug interdictions are concerned, the seamen received 
invaluable exposure as exchange personnel on board U.S. Coast 
Guard boats and were able to study methods of interdicting persons 
engaged in drug trade. 

Undoubtedly, this exposure has had the cumulative effect of in­
stilling the much needed confidence in the seamen in their confron­
tations with drug traffickers during their assignments at sea. 

These bilateral arrangements between the United States and the 
Bahamas are important examples of the strides which can be made 
toward the eradication of the common enemy of the drug trade 
which is being faced by both our countrl~S in this period of our his­
tory. 

Our combined efforts can further carry the message to drug deal­
ers that their activities in these parts will be closely monitored, 
and that swift action will be taken on our part to bring them to 
justice. 

The drug smugglers have numerous routes and methods of oper­
ation. The defence force deploys its craft in areas where they have 
intelligence reports that smugglers will use, but on numerous occa­
sions have been foiled in their attempts to make arrests as smug­
glers have used decoys to camouflage their presence elsewhere in 
the cays and island chain. The defence force has found that smug­
glers are well organized and are well equipped with an abundance 
of funds and possess good communication and intelligence gather­
ing networks. 

The defence force which is a relatively young agency collaborates 
closely with other Bahamian law enforcement agencies, namely 
customs, police, immigration and the department of fisheries. It 
also works closely with the U.S. Coast Guard with whom it present­
ly enjoys excellent relations. 

The experience and expertise of the officers and marines develop 
daily as they undertake patrol duties. Although some impact has 
been made on the drug operation, the sophistication of the drug 
smugglers have been noticed in their modus operandi as is evi­
denced by the change of primary means of transporation from sea 
to air. 

In 1985, drug interdiction in the south Florida-Bahamas area 
took a giant leap forward with the flrst joint United States-Baha­
mian enforcement operation. Initially dubbed Blue Lightning, the 
operation originated in a February meeting between Vice President 
George Bush and Bahamian Minister of National Security, A. 
Loftus Roker and Foreign Affairs Minister, Mr. Clement T. May­
nard. 

Coordinated by the National Narcotics Border Interdiction 
System, Blue Lightning netted 62,000 pounds of marUuana and 
over 6,300 pounds of cocaine. The operation also established the 
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groundwork for continued joint United States-Bahamian operations 
on a day-to-day basis. 

Since April 1985, the United States and the Bahamas have quiet­
ly worked together to seize over 217,000 pounds of marijuana and 
nearly 4 metric tons of cocaine. The efforts have also resulted in 
the seizure of 47 vessels, 8 aircraft, and 6 vehicles. Over 150 per­
sons have been arrested. 

The islands targeted in the Blue Lightning exercise were Exuma, 
Andros, and Bimini. During the raids, U.S. Coast Guard vessels 
surrounded the islands while Bahamian forces boarded and 
searched the vessels. Drug enforcement agents and police carried 
out simultaneous searches in villages and remote island areas. 

The effort required the combined forces of 26 agencies of both 
governments, over 85 law enforcement vessels, over 30 aircraft, a 
half dozen radar facilities, and a total of more than 775 people. 

On August 15, 1985, a similar type of operation called Operation 
Thunderstorm was initiated and was continued ~o September 8, 
1985. A command post was set up at the U.S. Embassy's Drug En­
forcement Agency in Nassau. This command post was manned 24 
hours continuously by the DEA, the Royal Bahamas Defence Force 
and the police. As this was the second operation of its magnitude 
with U.S. involvement, all went quite smoothly and intelligence in­
formation was exchanged between the agencies. Seizures from this 
operation amounted to 87,200 pounds of marijuana, and 750 kilos of 
cocaine, and 36 persons were arrested. 

In February of this year the Ministry of National Security issued 
a press statement on the success of the interdiction of the flow of 
dangerous drugs through the Commonwealth of the Bahamas as a 
direct result of the cooperative efforts of the Bahamas' law enforce­
ment agencies and the United States Drug Enforcement Adminis­
tration. 

The existence of the surveillance equipment in the northern Ba­
hamas provides a screen for ships passing through that area and 
has proven to be a vital deterrent. What is required to block the 
entrance through the Bahamas to United States ports is another 
device in the sout.hern Bahamas to curtail traffic coming from the 
south where countries are known to be exporting drugs. Moreover, 
because of the installation of the aerostat in the northern Baha­
mas, drug traffickers have now shifted their routes to the southern 
Bahamas. 

In order to cope more effectively, the Bahamian Government has 
decided to increase the Bahamas Police Strike Force capability in 
manpower, and transportation and communication equipment. The 
Bahamian Government has reached an agreement with the United 
States Government for it to assist by providing air transportation, 
fixed-wing aircraft and helicopters, as well as some communication 
equipment to the Bahamas. 

A study team composed of Bahamian and United States officials 
toun..d the southern Bahamas and identified a site on Exuma 
Island adjacent to the airport for the helicopter operations known 
as Operation Bat. 

In conclusion~ Mr. Chairman, the Bahamas is fully committed to 
combating the scourge of the illicit drug trade within and outside 
its borders. It is cognizant of the ruinous effects on the populations 
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of both of our countries. The policy of the Ministry of National Se­
curity in this regard is to spare no effort to accelerate its capability 
for the apprehension of the purveyors of this illicit trade. 

The Government of the Bahamas supports the efforts of the Drug 
Enforcement Administration in cutting off the flow of drugs to the 
Southern United States and with its fullest cooperation to the con­
tinuing joint exercises, and for the exchange of intelligence infor­
mation and personnel. 

The size and sophistication of the drug operation requires that a 
united front be mounted in the war on drugs. We pledge the coop­
eration of Bahamian law enforcement agencies toward this end, 
and look forward to receiving the further support of our neighbors 
in the United States of America. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Commodore. I appreciate 
that. I have been informed that there may be negotiations ongoing 
between United States the Coast Guard and the Bahamian Govern­
ment pertaining to a Coast Guard base at Georgetown in the Baha­
mas. Could you tell us if that is the case, and if so, what are the 
prospects of a joint Bahamian-United States Coast Guard base at 
Georgetown, and what can we do to help it along? 

Commodore SMITH. Sir, in Georgetown the surveys have been re­
cently completed and a suitable site in the southeastern Bahamas 
identified for a second aerostat. The Government of the Bahamas is 
willing to sign a long-term lease for this area. 

The Operation Bat which was stationed in Nassau has been 
moved to Georgetown and the area has been cleared, area has been 
fenced off. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Is there discussion taking place though with regard 
to a joint Coast Guard base, United States Government, and Baha­
mian forces, a joint Coast Guard base at Georgetown? 

Commodore SMITH. No, I am not aware of that, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. But you did refer to the aerostat. There is, of 

course, a good deal of interest here in the Congress about providing 
an additional aerostat, as you mentioned, down in the Georgetown 
area. I gather from what you said that that is acceptable to the Ba­
hamian Government, and the Bahamian Government would sup­
port an aerostat at Georgetuwn; is that correct, or in that area'? 

Commodore SMITH. In that area, sir, yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Also, Senator DeConcini and I suggested yesterday 

that it would be helpful if the United States Government, in coop­
eration with the Bahamian Government, Bahamian law enforce­
ment officials, would have the opportunity to place covert tran­
sponders on suspected drug smuggler aircraft. Would the Baha­
mian Government cooperate in such an effort? 

Commodore SMITH Sir, the position of the Bahamjan Govern­
ment, is that the D<:1.~amas would be prepared to collaborate with 
the United States authorities in apprehending drug smugglers, 
smuggling aircraft, as we have been doing in the past, sir. As for 
the covert placing of things on the aircraft, that is something we 
would have to investigate further, sir, and it is something that I 
think would be difficult for me to really discuss openly in the 
public like this, sir. 
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Mr. ENGUSH. Would you provide for the record for this subcom­
mittee a response to whether or not the Bahamian Government is 
prepared to move ahead and to provide that kind of cooperation? 

Commodore SMITH. Yes, sir. 
[The information follows:] 
The Bahamas Government is prepared to cooperate in this respect provided it is 

part of "Operation BAT." 

Mr. ENGUSH. One of the other recommendations that we are 
urging, of course, is the establishment of an intelligence apparatus 
to increase the time sensitive, tactical intelligence. Time sensitive 
intelligence information includes such things as boats and aircraft 
that are leaving that are suspect, drug smuggler boats moving 
toward the mainland of the United States, this apparatus be a Ba­
hamian intelligence gathering apparatus, and if you wish, certainly 
with the support of any United States personnel that might help in 
some capacities, advisers, whatever. It would provide a communica­
tions link, a means of transporting information in a time sensitive 
manner to Coast Guard and Customs personnel. Would the Baha­
mian Government be responsive to such proposal? 

Commodore SMITH. Yes, sir, the Bahamas would be prepared to 
assist in any way it can in speeding up the flow of information be­
tween the Bahamas and the command center in Miami. As a 
matter of fact, I should mention that we have a setup with the 
DEA headquarters in Nassau which handles all information that 
pass through the DEA center in Nassau. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Would that also include the collection of such in­
formation as well as the dissemination of any information? 

Commodore SMITH. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. One other question, and I realize this would be sub­

ject to Bahamian law, but with regard to suspected drug smugglers 
who are apprehended who are not Bahamian citizens, would the 
Bahamian Government be willing to assist in speedy extradition 
through the Bahamian court systems to the United States for trial 
of those individuals who appear to be smuggling drugs to the 
United States? 

Commodore SMITH. Yes, sir, the Bahamian Government is pre­
pared to expedite that, but as you know, the courts will deal with 
that. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Yes, of course we have to recognize the Bahamian 
law. We fully understand that. 

Commodore SMITH. They are prepared to expedite. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So they would be willing to expedite? 
Commodore SMITH. Yes, sir, but it must go through the courts. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Certainly. 
Mr. Kindness. 
Mr. KINDNESS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We have seen over a 

period of recent years a growing amount of cooperation between 
our two countries, and I certainly want to encourge the develop­
ment of further cooperation to be effective as we can be in the 
interdiction of drug traffic through the Bahamas. 

I recognize, at the same time, that there is an awkwardness 
about discussing on the record specifics of how that interaction and 
cooperation can take place. I want to commend you for your visit to 
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our country and to Washington for the purpose of furthering the 
progress in this area. 

I hesitate about being too specific on some of the aspects of the 
developments that are of interest to us, but I certainly want to 
make it very clear that anything that we on this subcommittee can 
do individually or as members of the subcommittee, I feel sure we 
all want to accomplish in a very cooperative atmosphere. 

I don't have any questions for the record at this point, but I 
again express my thanks to you. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Mr. Kindness. 
Mr. DioGuardi. 
Mr. DIOGUARDI. I, too, want to commend you for your testimony 

and for taking the time to come to our country. This is a great 
problem for us, not only in the southern tier, but I come from New 
York State, and I have to tell you we need a drug interdiction 
effort right in the southern tier of my district, right above New 
York City, with the drugs that are now pouring over from New 
York City. My big concern is that you may be doing such an effec­
tive job in the Miami-Bahamian area that now the Port of New 
York is becoming the new place for interdiction efforts. And that is 
a concern that I am going to increase the awareness of this com­
mittee about. 

One question in particular, because I have always felt that inter­
diction, while it is useful, is not really the answer to the issue of 
drugs. On the one hand we have to dry up the production. That is 
probably a State Department issue, and on the other hand we have 
to dry up the market, which is an education issue. Interdiction is 
right in the middle, and I think we have to continue interdiction. 
But to me, it is li1(e putting your finger in the dam to stop the 
water from coming out. If you plug up one hole, another hole is 
going to come. 

And I would hope that in the interdiction effort that we are put­
ting more and more of our resources, Mr. Chairman, in the area of 
intelligence, because I feel it is nice to stop a boat and take a 
couple of kilos off or a couple of tons of marijuana and waive it to 
the press, we did our job, but that is not going to be the way to stop 
the flow of drugs. 

The way to do it is to infiltrate the sources, the distribution net­
works, and in some cases the production networks, if they exist in 
the Bahamas-I don't think that is so much the issue in the Baha­
mas as in the southern tier-but to get intelligence so that we can 
really get this thing at the root and not at the leaves or branches, 
which tends to be what interdiction does. 

And I am going to ask you the question, do you feel that we are 
doing enough in the intelligence area in cooperating with your 
great country? Are enough of our resources going into that area, 
and do you have any suggestions that might be useful for us to 
learn by from your experience, which is a lot greater than mine, 
certainly, in this whole area of drug interdictIon? 

Commodore SM~TH. Well, sir, the intelligence gathering is very 
important, sir, and as I mentioned before, I feel that the drug 
smugglers, their intelligence seems to be better than ours, because 
they have more funds. And to win this war against the drug smug­
glers, we have to spend money, sir. It takes money to boost up our 
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intelligence, get the proper equipment and that is the criteria of 
the whole thing, sir. We would need more money. 

But I agree, we need to boost up the intelligence. We need to in­
filtrate and get in there and find out what is going on. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. Are we jointly maneuvering with your country 
on intelligence efforts? 

Commodore SMITH. Yes, sir, we have good intelligence exchanges 
with the United States as I said. They have a center in the Embas­
sy, which is the DEA, and we have exchanged information. That is, 
the police work very closely with the DEA in exchanging informa­
tion. We, in the defence force, work more closely in exchanging in­
formation with the Coast Guard, on suspect ship movements. As 
you know, the Bahamas Police is a part of Interpol, so they would 
get information from that source as well. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. Whose responsibility is it to allocate our re­
sources to intelligence as opposed to interdiction? Who makes that 
decision as to how much of the money going into the efforts in your 
country is allocated? 

Commodore SMITH. That is an administrative decision, deter­
mined by the priority at that time, sir. 

Mr. DIOGuARDI. Thank you. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I thank the gentleman from New York. I would 

also like to underscore one point that he was making. In my opin­
ion, there is no magic bullet in the war on drugs. There is no single 
element by itself that is going to provide the entire answer to the 
war on drugs. I think it is going to require an effort all the way 
across the board: from eradication in the country of origin, inter­
diction at our borders, education, investigation. Each and every 
facet, I think, of this war has to be emphasized, and I don't think 
we can do without anyone of those particular steps. Interdiction is 
one that I think has historically been lacking. Another area that 
may surprise a lot of people is education. I think that is really lack­
ing, too. It is one we have not done nearly enough about. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. Would the gentleman yield? 
Mr. ENGLISH. Certainly. 
Mr. DIOGUARDI. I would just like to make a point, because this 

year I was privileged to be the chairman of the Republican Leader­
ship Conference in Baltimore, and prior to that conference, I sur­
veyed 182 Republican Members, and one of the four areas we cov­
ered in the conference was the role of the Federal Government 
here as perceived by these Republican Members. I hope that we 
can get the other side of the aisle to do the same thing next year 
because it gave me a useful data base and to frame the agenda 
from that conference that we held in Baltimore. 

11' .. that survey, we listed 25 different programmatic areas and we 
asked each one of the Congressmen to tell us whether they felt the 
activities of the Federal Government should be dramatically in­
creased, or remain the same, or dramatically reduced in these 
areas. And 1 of the 25 areas was drugs. And in that we said, well, 
the Federal Government only affects your life in three ways; either 
through taxation, through regulation, or through spending. And we 
had them answer in those 25 areas along those three ways as I just 
described. 
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I think you would find it interesting to know that 120 Republi­
cans responded to that survey, and the area of drugs got the high­
est in every category in the sense of increased Federal involve­
ment, increased spending, increased regulation, increased anything 
we Can do, so that even among conservative, even among moderate, 
even among liberal Republicans, there is a great sense that we, 
even in an era of budget cutting, have to do more in this area. So I 
just wanted to let that be known for the record, Mr. Chairman. 

We are going to be publishing the results of that survey very 
shortly. But I thought it was interesting that there is such a feeling 
here that we have to do more and more about this. So, hopefully, 
we are going to manage these efforts well so that we don't lose 
credibility in the process when we come back for more money. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Maybe you could send a copy of that over to the 
administration while you are at it. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Lightfoot. 
Mr. LIGHTFOOT. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and the 

rest of the folks here today. I have no questions. I think anything 
that could be asked in public has been. I would just underscore 
what all of my colleagues have said, that we appreciate your coop­
eration in the past, we look forward to more cooperation in the 
future and, I think the two of us working together as a unit can 
have a very positive impact on the situation. We appreciate your 
time and effort. 

Commodore SMITH. Thank you very much, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I have got a few more questions, Commodore, more 

in depth on some of these issues. 
Pertaining to the issue of hot pursuit, as I understand it, the Ba­

hamian Government has been willing for some time to place Baha­
mian law enforcement personnel on United States aircraft originat­
ing out of Miami. The Customs interceptors are specifically what I 
am referring to. 

I recognize that for some time you have had American law en­
forcement officials with the Bat team, or our helicopters, many 
times flown by DEA personnel or others, in carrying Bahamian law 
enforcement officials to a scene. But that sometimes takes hours to 
get an effort off the ground. There may be problems from the 
standpoint of range, fuel supply, speed of the helicopter, and so on, 
to arrive at one of the many hundreds of islands that you have. 
That, of course, becomes a problem. 

Where it appears that we have a real potential, to me, and one of 
the recommendations we made yesterday was placing Bahamian 
law enforcement personnel on Customs interceptors, and as those 
interceptors spot a smuggler, if he attempts to find refuge on one of 
the islands, then that aircraft would of course be authorized to 
follow the suspect in and the Bahamian law enforcement officer 
then would be in a position to make an arrest. Or if any other ac­
tivity, air drops, boats, as opposed to islands, the same type of pro­
cedure could be followed. Am I correct in stating that the Baha­
mian Government would support and agree to such an effort? 

Commodore SMITH. Yes, sir; the Bahamian Government is pre­
pared to do that, sir. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Is this a recent development? 
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Commodore SMITH. No; we are always prepared to do it, and as 
suggested by the Minister of National Security during his visit to 
Washington in February 1985 when he met with Vice President 
Bush, he agreed to that at that time, sir, and we have had tryouts 
during Operation Blue Lightening, and it worked very, very well, 
sir. We have had chaps stationed in the Miami area. 

Mr. ENGLISH. How long did that exercise last? 
Commodore SMITH. About 14 days, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And since that time, have there been any Baha­

mian law enforcement officials on any United States Customs air­
craft flying such missions? 

Commodore SMITH. I don't know whether they have had mem­
bers of the police force. They haven't asked the defence force for 
any, though we are willing to place our men on the Coast Guard 
craft if they ask for them. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Not Coast Guard, but I am talking about on Cus­
toms' interceptors? 

Commodore SMITH. I don't know. They have not approached the 
defence force since that operation. The police might have been 
flying with them. 

Mr. ENGLISH. The administration was notified last year that you 
were willing to do this; tried it out for a couple of weeks, but there 
has been no similar effort underway since that time? 

Commodore SMITH, No; as I said, we were always willing and we 
are ready now to implement that any time. We have got the man­
power available for that. 

Mr. ENGLISH. But you have not heard from the U.S. Government 
about requesting a similar effort? 

Commodore SMITH. Not yet, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. In the area of intelligence you said that there was 

good cooperation. Does that pertain to interdiction or is that just in 
general? You mentioned Interpol. What about specifically in the 
area of interdiction, aircraft that are moving through your jurisdic­
tion in the Bahamas? 

Commodore SMITH. When it comes to interdiction we get the in­
formation. As I say, most of it comes down through the Embassy, 
the DEA section. But what we have found is that most of the infor­
mation is late, it is a little late. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So you don't have any time sensitive information? 
Commodore SMITH. Yes; that is the problem. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So you have it more of a historic nature? 
Commodore SMITH. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. What about, for instance, in Bimini, we suspect Joe 

Blow at slip such and such at the dock is a drug smuggler? Do you 
have that kind of exchange of information between yourselves and 
DEA? 

Commodore SMITH. Yes, sir; we have that type. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And what do you do with that kind of information? 
Commodore SMITH. Well, the information that we received, we 

would pass on. In most of the drug suspect areas police or de­
fence force people are located. Information received wouldbe passed 
to them for necessary action. In cases which require immediate at­
tention, Operation Bat and the Strike Force will act accordingly, 
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Mr. ENGLISH. Is that information passed on, then, by yourself or 
any Bahamian officials to the Customs Service or to the Coast 
Guard? 

Commodore SMITH. I couldn't say from the Bahamian authority, 
because all information is passed on to the DEA in the Embassy. 
Now whether they pass it or not, I can't say, sir. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Do you acquire a substantial amount of informa­
tion identifying these individuals and suspects? Do you routinely 
have information about this particular boat we suspect is being in­
volved in drug smuggling, or we have heard information about this 
aircraft or anything of that sort? 

Commodore SMITH. Most of the information comes down to us 
from DEA, given their better intelligence gathering capabilities. 

Mr. ENGLISH. What about the information within the Bahamas? 
Commodore SMITH. Well, the information in the Bahamas is 

passed on to the DEA, because they have the quick reaction capa­
bility to deal with it. 

Mr. ENGLISH. But do you pass on quite a bit of information? Do 
you all come up with quite a bit of information along those lines? 

Commodore SMITH. Yes, we exchange information on a daily 
basis, sir. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Let's say, on boats, on an average, how much infor­
mation, on an average, would you pass on to DEA? Would it be 
about 5 boats, 10 boats, or 50 boats, or 100 boats a month? 

Commodore SMITH. I would say about 5 to 10 boats, I would say 
around that. 

Mr. ENGLISH. You pass on information about 5 to 10 boats? What 
about aircraft? How many'? 

Commodore SMITH. We find most of that is passed to us from 
DEA, sir, instead of us passing to them. 

Mr. ENGLISH. There are many aircraft in the Bahamas from 
some of the outer islands. You have got some local law enforce­
ment officials out there who may suspect that an aircraft is in­
volved in drug smuggling, or who may have seen this airplane 
come in and refuel; and feel like it is on to N ew York or wherever 
it may be, and smuggling drugs after it is refueled. Do you get that 
kind of information? 

Commodore SMITH. Yes, sir, and that is passed on to DEA. 
Mr. ENGLISH. About how many airplanes would you feel that 

would fit into that category? Would you say about 5 or 10 or 50 or 
a 100? 

Commodore SMITH. No, I wouldn't say about 50, sir, I would say 
in the 5 to 10 range. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Five to ten airplanes? So each month we have got 
an average of about 5 to 10 boats, 5 to 10 airplanes, and this infor­
mation then is passed on to Drug Enforcement Administration and 
you don't know what happens to it beyond that point? 

Commodore SMITH. That's right. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So we could conceivably then have information 

each year, about 120 boats operating out of the Bahamas with in­
formation that you passed on to DEA; is that right? 

Commodore SMITH. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And the same would be true, then, on aircraft? We 

could even have 120 aircraft a year that you would be passing in-
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formation about, suspect aircraft, suspect boats, other information 
about that. Do you talk to the Customs people and the Coast Guard 
at all? Do you have any communications on an informal basis? 

Commodore SMITH. The Bahamas Defence Force, we work very, 
very close with the Coast Guard, more or less on a daily basis. We 
had it set up for some time, we do a call every morning. We work 
very, very closely with the Coast Guard. Now, the DEA, yes, we 
could contact them, but we don't have much contact with the U.S. 
Customs. 

Mr. ENGLISH. OK. Do you ever get information from one of your 
islands, pick up a tip from someone locally that, say, this particular 
boat owned by so and so, Joe Blow, is getting ready to make a run 
to Miami tonight and he is going to have on board so much co­
caine? 

Commodore SMITH. Yes, we do that, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You get that information? 
Commodore SMITH. We get that information and some of that in­

formation is a camouflage to throw us off too, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. What do you do with that information? You pass 

that on to DEA? 
Commodore SMITH. Pass that on, but what I am saying is some of 

it is genuine information and some again is just probably to get us 
out of the area, to control us. 

Mr. ENGLISH. But you do pass this information on to the DEA 
before the event? You don't wait until afterwards? 

Commodore SMITH. No, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So it is passed on before? 
Commodore SMITH. Yes, sir; we do that, as I said, the Police 

Stril\.e Force which has the rapid equipment to deal with it, act 
upon it. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Commodore, do you also obtain similar information 
with regard to aircraft, again, on one of the islands, one of your 
local officers saying, well, we understand that this particular air­
craft is going to be taking off for someplace in the United States 
with drugs or there is going to be an aircraft coming through here 
that is going to be refueled that will be moving on to the United 
States? Do you get that type of intelligence information? 

Commodore SMITH. Yes, sir, but as I said, most of that informa­
tion would come to us from the DEA. 

Mr. ENGLISH. You don't get those kinds of information? 
Commodore SMITH. Very little information on that. We would get 

the movement of a craft or something like that, but most of it 
would come down from the DEA. 

Mr. ENGLISH. From the DEA? 
Commodore SMITH. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. How often does that information come down from 

the DEA? 
Commodore SMITH. I would say on a regular basis, llOt too often, 

but on a regular basis. 
Mr. ENGLISH. How many tips a month would you get on boats 

and how many on airplanes along those lines? 
Commodore SMITH. I would again have to say in the range of 5 to 

10, sir. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. So again we are into the possibility of another 120 
tips that DEA has given you on boats, 120 they have given you on 
airplanes? I am pursuing this because we have gotten information 
from DEA that you have an average of somewhere in the neighbor­
hood of 300 boats a month carrying drugs from the Bahamas to the 
United States, and, correction, the counsel said it could be as many 
as 300 a month. And you are getting information on, say, 10 boats 
or 10 aircraft a month? 

Commodore SMITH. Yes, it is possible that most of the boats the 
DEA have information on, are on their way to the United States, 
but in international waters. And this is the problem that we have. 
They are passing over our banks and all that, but they are keeping 
well clear of our territorial limits, sir. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Does that 300 figure sound about right to you, 
about 300 going over there? More or less, ballpark? 

Commodore SMITH. I would say a little less than that. 
Mr. ENGLISH. A little less than that? Can you give us a figure? 

250, 275, 200, just kind of what feels good to you? 
Commodore SMITH. I would say about 200, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That being the case, Bimini is obviously a real hot 

spot for boats; is that correct? 
Commodore SMITH. Bimini, that situation has shifted since the 

aerostat balloon was placed in Grand Bahama. We have a defence 
force attachment in Bimini and we also bring the police in the 
Bimini area. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Do you think it has shifted to the Grand Bahama? 
Commodore SMI'rH. No. they have shifted further south. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Further south; OK. 
Commodore SMITH. So you have very little activity around 

Bimini now. You have the air drops, I think you would find that 
around the Bimini area now, an operation would take about 15 
minutes or so. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Do you, either through aircraft or through boats, 
do you make observations of those air drops? Do you make observa­
tions with regard to those boats that have moved down to the 
Georgetown area? Obviously you know where they are so I assume 
that you are keeping an eye on those particular vessels, are you 
not? 

Commodore SMITH. Yes, sir. we do that, but I would like fUr you 
to appreciate that the patterns of trafficking have changed. In the 
past there were mother ships coming through laden down, and 
these woulcl take some time to offload. If you got some advance in­
formation, you might be able to get it to DEA. 

What is now happening is that the traffickers are air dropping to 
fast cigarette boats. This operation takes only 10 to 15 minutes. 
They have also introduced a relay system whereby an aircraft 
would land and the drugs are transferred to a waiting aircraft, or 
as I said, they will drop theEe drugs to a fast cigarette boat. This 
can happen anywhere. However, when traffickers spot our boat or 
they spot the U.S. Coast Guard, they simply abandon their plans. 
Therefore it is difficult to pin down and say a drop will take place. 

We have had incidents where the chaps come in and file a flight 
plan and say, we are going to Georgetown, then they will complete 
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their drug drop and change the flight plan. It is confusing given 
the vast area to be policed. 

Mr. ENGLISH. But as the even"i,s take place, I realize you are not 
going to necessarily be in a position where you will bo able to re­
spond and make the arrest, that would be very difficult under the 
circumstances. I can appreciate and understand that, but are you 
in a position where you can make observations of that activity 
taking place, either through your own marine efforts or through 
aircraft or through people on the ground at hcal airports? 

Commodore SMITH. We have police and communications net­
works on several of these islands where we can observe these 
things. However, when we block off an airport, they shift to an~ 
other one. They keep shifting. We block off this one and they move 
to another one. Like you mentioned Bimini. We have tightened up 
the Bimini area but they have moved further south in the Baha­
mas. 

Mr. ENGLISH. The point I am particularly interested in though is 
whether you are abb to observe, not necessarily whether you are 
able to move in and block it off. Are you able to acquire enough 
information to know when you see them coming in, you see them 
making the transfer, you see them making the air drop? 

Commodore SMITH. No, we are not in that position, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You do not have that kind of information? 
Commodore SMITH. No. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You only know the particular region that they are 

operating out of and that is as close as you come? 
Commodore SMITH. Yes, but even when we get that information, 

in most cases, the drug transfer has already taken place. 
Mr. ENGLISH. OK. With regard to interceptors-do you have any 

resources from a marine standpoint to deal with a cigarette boat? 
What do you have in the way of marine resources to be able to 
chase down a smuggler? 

Commodore SMITH. We don't have much in that area, sir. We are 
building up. We have about five of the small confiscated craft that 
we use. 

Mr. ENGLISH. How fast are they? 
Commodore SMITH. We get about 30-35 knots out of those boats. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Nothing like a cigarette boat. 
Commodore SMITH. They just make a joke out of us, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. What about aircraft? 
Commodore SMITH. We have one aircraft and that is an Air Com­

mander that we use to do a daily surveillance and pass informa~ 
tion. 

Mr. ENGLISH. DoeR it have any sensor equipment at all, any capa~ 
bility at all? 

Commodore SMITH. No, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So you are up there with binoculars looking 

around? 
Commodore SMITH. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That is the best you can do? 
Commodore SMITH. That is the best we can do. 
Mr. ENGLISH. One airplane. 
Commodore SMITH. Yes, sir. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. How much money has been provided to the Baha­
mas from the State Department for the purpose of drug interdic­
tion over the past 4 years? 

Commodore SMITH. Over the past 4 years, the police have re-
ceived radio communication, to the value of $250,000. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Over the past 4 years? 
Commodore SMITH. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. It is my understanding that several years ago the 

U.S. Defense Department did a survey of the Bahamas to deter­
mine the Government's communications needs as it relates to law 
enforcement. I assume that t}H~ equipment that you are talking 
about was the result of that survey. Has that alleviated your com­
munications problem? 

Commodore SMITH. It helped us, sir, but did not alleviate the 
problem. It has especially been helpful to the police, but we are 
now looking at the communication needs for the defence force. 

Mr. ENGLISH. That survey, though, set out certain minimum re­
quirements or needs for you to be effective; correct? 

Commodore SMI'rH. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Has the equipment that you have received met 

those requirements? 
Commodore SMITH. As far as I know, yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You !":Ire able to carry out the communications 

needs that were set out and specified within that defense survey? 
Commodore SMITH. There is room for improvement in communi­

cations. As I said, we have a number of islands and the communi­
cation equipment received has been a help, sir, but we would need 
additional communication equipment to do a more effective job. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So it does not meet the minimum standards set out 
by the Department of Defense? 

Commodore SMITH, No, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH, Is that equipment sE'cure? Can you transmit in a 

secure mode? 
Commodore SMITH. But in the station, sir, yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Voice privacy is what I am talking about, so you 

can't be monitored by drug smugglers, 
Commodore SMITH. It is difficult for me to say that, sir, as I said 

before ih~ drug smugglers have better equipment than us, It is dif­
ficult to !;ay, sir, 

Mr. E".rGLISH. So you cannot transmit in a voice privacy mode? 
Commodore SMITH. I cannot say it is a safe system, 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Kindness, do you have any questions you 

would like to ask? 
Mr. KINDNESS. Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Commodore 

Smith, I would just like to clear up some of the area we have just 
been over, 

Did the U.S. Department of Defense survey of communications 
equipment cover both the police function and the defence force 
function together in that surveyor was it only the police? 

Commodore SMITH. Only the police. 
Mr. KINDNESS, And the needs of the defence force and communi­

cations equipment are still being studied? 
Commodore SMITH. Yes, sir. 
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Mr. KINDNESS. In that area, are you presently equipped with 
radio communication that is useful between the family islands? 

Commodore SMITH. Between the family islands we have a set 
that is linked to the police control room, sir. 

Mr. KINDNESS. So that the improvement of the police radio com­
munications equipment does have some helpful effect for the de­
fence force as well then? 

Commodore SMITH. Yes; for communications with the police, yes. 
Mr. KINDNESS. All right. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Mr. Kindness. 
Commodore, I would like to thank you for your testimony this 

morning. I think it has been very helpful to us and we are hopeful 
that we will take you up on your offer of better cooperation be­
tween our Government and yours. 

As I said in my opening remarks, it does seem rather ironic to 
me that we are complaining about Mexico and the lack of coopera­
tion we are receiving from that Government, particularly in the 
area of overflights. Here we have this offer of cooperation from the 
Bahamas, and I would still dare say that far more cocaine enters 
this country either through, around, or over the Bahamas than 
through Mexico, and we have yet to take advantage of the offers 
that your Government has made. We appreciate those offers and I 
am hopeful that in the very near future we will see them being ac­
cepted, and that we both will truly have some giant leaps in our 
overall effectiveness in interdiction in the Bahamas. 

Again, I want to thank you for your fine testimony. We appreci­
ate it. 

Commodore SMITH. Thank you very much. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And with that, we are recessed subject to the call 

of the Chair. Thank you. 
[Whereupon, at 11:25 a.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to recon­

vene subject to the call of the Chair.] 
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HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
GOVERNMENT INFORMATION, JUSTICE, 

AND AGRICULTURE SUBCOMMITTEE 
OF THE COMMI'fTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS, 

Washington, DC. 
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:10 a.m., ill room 

2203, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Glenn English (chair­
man of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Present: Repres~ntatives Glenn English, Gerald D. Kleczka, Ste­
phen L. Neal, Robert E. Wise, Jr., John M. Spratt, Thomas N. 
Kindness, and Joseph J. DioGuardi. 

Also present: Senator Dennis DeConcini. 
Staff present: Theodore J. Mehl, professional staff member; Wil­

liam G. Lawrence, counsel; ·Euphon Metzger, clerk; and John J. 
Parisi, minority professional staff, Committee on Government Op­
erations. 

Mr. ENGLISH. At a hearing which was convened on February 27, 
1986, Congressman Dan Daniel, who chairs the Armed Services 
Subcommittee on Readiness, took testimony from the National 
Guard Association. At that time, Mr. Daniel asked the Associa­
tion's Executive Director, Lt. La Vern E. Weber, to prepare a white 
paper outlining plans which would make available the considerable 
resources of the National Guard in the war on drugs. 

I certainly want to thank Chairman Daniel for his deep and con­
tinuing interest in obtaining the maximum assistance from our 
Armed Forces in this battle. He is concerned, as are we all, that 
the assets of the Department of Defense be brought to bear as rap­
idly as possible without degmding the combat readiness of our De­
fense Establishment. 

The Association acted promptly on Chairman Daniel's request, 
and this morning we are meeting to receive and discuss their pro­
posal. The hearing is being l:onducted by this subcommittee, even 
though the request was made by the Armed Services Committee. 
This will come as no surprise to people who have followed the 
effort of both committees to improve the Nation's efforts to inter­
dict illicit drugs. 

It is truly a joint effort, involving Members and committees of 
both the House and Senate and representing both parties. Because 
of the multiagency nature of this plan, and in consideration of Mr. 
Daniel's already full schedule and activities in his subcommittee, 
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he and I agreed that the Government Operations Committee would 
receive Lieutenant General Weber's testimony today. 

And I also want to recognize the good Senator from Arizona. 
Dennis DeConcini, who will be joining us very shortly. 

This is the 35th hearing which we have held on drug interdic­
tion. Much of our effort has been spent in reviewing initiatives 
which would involve the Department of Defense in a more vigorous 
effort in the war on drugs. I have to say that the plan which Lieu­
tenant General Weber has submitted on behalf of the National 
Guard Association is one of the best efforts that we have seen. 

He proposes to make available the aircraft, radar, personnel, and 
communications equipment of the National Guard to bolster our 
Customs Service and Coast Guard. 

We will also be hearing again from the Customs Service Commis­
sioner, William von Raab, who is ultimately responsible for all 
drug interdiction. 

'. The essence of this plan is to augment the Customs Service ef-
forts, and I am sure that Commissioner von Raab will have his own 
views with regard to the prospects of such help. 

Mr, Kindness. 
Mr. KINDNESS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I look forward to today's hearing and the testimony we will be 

receiving this morning with a great deal of interest. I think there 
is a very constructive approach that is suggested and that is before 
us and I look forward to the examination of that more closely, and 
I yield back, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Neal. 
Mr. NEAL. I have no opening statement. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Kleczka. 
Mr. KLECZKA. No. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Spratt. 
Mr. SPRA'IT. No. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Wise. 
Mr. WISE. Nothing. 
Mr. ENGLISH. We are delighted to have appear before us as our 

first witness today, Congressman Dan Daniel, chairman of the 
Readiness Subcommittee on the Armed Services Committee, and as 
I said, one of the valiant warriors in the war on drugs. We are de­
lighted to have you join us today, Dan, and appreciate any com­
ments that you could make. 

STATEMENT OF HON. DAN DANIEL, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF VIRGINIA 

Mr. DANIEL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
[Staff member removes nameplates from witness table.] 
Mr. DANIEL. Let me say at the outset-don't move that, I am 

going to need it-those of you here this morning are going to wit­
ness a very hi!')torical event. This is the fastest promotion in histo­
ry. I am being promoted from seaman second class to lieutenant 
general in one full swoop. [Laughter.] 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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First of all, let me express my appreciation to you and the mem­
bers of your subcommittee for the enormous amount of effort you 
have put into this drug interdiction matter. 

I had a call the other day from a newsman after the briefing that 
we had. He asked me if I thought this was an appropriate mission 
for the Guard, and my response was, I can think of nothing more 
appropriate for the Guard to do, especialiy in peacetime. 

If there is anything that I can thin.k of that affects readiness 
more than drugs, it would be hard to defme. If I could think of any 

.'" more serious problem that v."tl have as a nation today, I would have 
to put the use of illicit drllgs in that top category. 

I think the Guard is well equipped to undertake this mission. I 
believe that we will be as pleased with their performance as we are 
in just about all their undertakings. I am very happy to be here 
today on behalf of the Armed Services Committee to pledge to you 
the support of our committee, and I believe the entire Congress, be­
cause I cannot rocall any issue of greater concern to our committee 
and other members all of whom recognize that this is perhaps the 
most dreadful menace that faces the American people today. 

I want to express my appreciation to General Weber, as you have 
done already, for putting together on. such short notice, the type of 
briefmg to which you gentlemen will be exposed this morning. I 
was enormously impressed at not only his work, but also of adju­
tants general who will be appearing here this morning. 

This is work we think can be appropriately described as a com­
munity effort because this is where the people are; the "Guard" 
and the "people" are synonymous. 

I think, as I told the press, we may be on to something. There 
has been a lot of effort put into drug inLerdiction. We are not 
making as much progress as I hoped we would make. But it seems 
to me that this is going to be a tremendous boost, to get the Gover­
nors, adjutants general, our civilian citizen soldiers, all working to­
gether in this effort. 

There are some restraints, as we all know, in what the Guard 
may perform, but I have enormous confidence in them. I believe 
that their performance will reflect credit not only upon themselves, 
but upon the people of this country, and indeed, upon your subcom­
mittee. 

I thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity of appearing 
briefly. I would like to submit my statement for the record, if I 
may, and to wish you well in this undertaking, and please let us 
know when we can be helpful. 

Mr. El'lGLISH. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Without ob­
jection, the full complete testimony will certainly be made a part of 
the record. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Daniel follows:] 

PREPARED ST.ATEMENT OF HON. DAN DANIEL, A REPRESENTA'rIV,E IN CONGRESS FROM 
THE STATE OF VIRGINIA 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman: In February, during reserve component authorization 
hearings, we asked General Weber to come back to us on behalf of the Guard and 
report recommendations as to what the Guard could accomplish in the near term to 
assist in drug interdiction. I should not have been surprised at the thoroughness 
and enthusiasm with which the study was conducted, but I was. The effort that 
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General Weber and the State adjutants general put forth in a very brief period was 
just superb. 

The rommittee will hear the result of that ef'f'-.wt this morning, and I believe that 
you will find that the Guard proposal can add a quantum increase in interdiction 
capability, largely with issue equipment and current personnel strengths. I believe 
that it will add an entire new dimension in the national war against illicit drugs. 

But perhaps the single most important aspect of the Guard involvement is that It 
will signal a major mobilization throughout our society to support our law enforce­
ment agencies efforts. This won't be some arcane Federal program conceived and 
administered a thousand miles away. This will be friends and neighbors rolling up 
their sleeves and going to work across the entire country to defend against the 
deadly incursion of these drugs. 

We appreciate your conducting this hearing, Mr. Chairman, and your evaluation 
of how this capability can compliment our overall interdiction program. When we 
were initially briefed, I think that you were as excited about the possibilities as Earl 
Hutto and I were. We stand ready, as the authorizing committee for this portion of 
the effort, to help in whatever manner contributes to the greater effort. 

And, for the record, we should take this opportunity to thank General Weber and 
the State Guard participants for an outstanding product, created in a very short 
time. We deeply appreciate the job you all did. 

Thank you. 

Mr. ENGLISH. We want to commend you and the Armed Services 
Committee for your vital interest in this effort, and for your leader­
ship in the cooperative effort that is taking place between the 
House and the Senate, between the Republicans and Democrats. 

As I said, I think this is probably one of the finest displays of a 
true bipartisan effort by Members of Congress that I have seen 
since I have been in Congress. Certainly the members of the Armed 
Services Committee, and particularly yourself, have played a vital 
role in that entire effort. So we commend you. 

Mr. Kindness. 
Mr. KINDNESS. I would say, Mr. Chairman, ditto. We really ap­

preciate the interaction that has been occurring between a wide 
number of Members and segments in the Congress and the admin­
istration and others who are interested in the war on drugs. I com­
mend you, Mr. Daniel. for joining us this morning and having your 
support. 

Thank you. 
Mr. DANIEL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Kindness, gentle-

men, for the opportunity to appear. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Neal. 
Mr. NEAL. I commend our distinguished colleague. Thank you. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Kleczka, any questions or comments? 
Mr. KLECZKA. No. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Spratt. 
Mr. SPRATl'. No. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Wise. 
Mr. WISE. No, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Dan. We really appreciate 

it. 
Our next witness today will be Lt. Gen. La Vern E. Weber, who 

is Executive Director of the National Guard Association of the 
United States, and also I might say a fine native of the State of 
Oklahoma. He will be accompanied by the adjutants general from 
the National Guard from the States of Florida, Georgia, Texas, and 
Arizona. 
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We want to welcome each of you gentlemen here today, and we 
are delighted to have you join us. We are looking forward to your 
testimony. General Weber and I go back quite a number of years 
and I might say for those who may not be aware, he is responsible 
for recruiting my wife as president of the Oklahoma State Society, 
so we have a special place, General Weber, for you, and we appreei­
ate it. 

General Weber, we will let you begin the testimony, then. 

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. LA VERN E. WEBER, EXECUTIVE DIREC­
TOR, NATIONAL GUARD ASSOCIATION OF THE UNITED STATES, 
ACCOMPANIED BY ADJU'l'ANTS GENERAL MAJ. GEN. ROBER'f F. 
ENSSLIN, JR., l"LORIDA: MAJ. GEN. DONALD L. OWENS, ARIZO­
NA; MAJ. GEN. JAMES T. DENNIS, TEXAS; AND BRIG. GEN. BEN L. 
PATTERSON, JR., GEORGIA 

General WEBER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Let me interrupt you for one moment. Could I say 

that in this particular instance, Generals, all of you, in any of the 
questions we may have-for instance, I may have a question for 
General Weber, if any of you have anything that you want to add 
to that, please indicate so and don't be shy or bashfl)l. We will try 
to keep this very illformal because we do want each of you contrib­
uting as much as you feel that you carr, so we will break down the 
formality a little bit and try to keep it very informal. 

General Weber. 
GCl1eral WEBER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
We appreciate very much the kind remarks from you and Mr. 

Kindness and Chairman Daniel. Let me advise the committee at 
the outset that these are the real experts on my right. They are 
the people from the field where the problems exist, potential re­
sources are, and they are the experts on the subject. 

We are here today, as you requested, the National Guard Asso­
ciation of the United States, to invite the adjutants general from 
Arizona, California, Florida, Georgia, and Texas, to appear before 
you to discuss a concept which envisions potential utilization of the 
National Guard in drug interdiction efforts. 

Joining me today are General Ensslin of Florida on your extreme 
left; General Owens of Arizona; General Dennis of Texas; and Gen· 
eral Patterson of Georgia. 

These general officers are prepared to brief the committee on de­
tails of a white paper prepared by the group at the request of Mr. 
Daniel during a House Armed Services Readiness Subcommittee 
hearing on the 27th of February. 

[The white paper is reproduced in the appendix.] 
General WEBER. The paper was provided to that subcommittee on 

the 7th of May. The white paper provides a concept plan outlining 
the possible National Guard augmentation of several drug enforce­
ment authorities in combating the flow of illegal drugs into the 
United States. 

A range of options and estimated additive costs are discussed in 
detail in the white paper. While ~he group believes the concept of 
operation contained in the white paper is feasible, it has not at­
tempted to limit the range of options because of nonavailability of 
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equipment, manpower or other related resources, nor has it consid­
ered any current policy restriction on expanding military oper­
ations in support of drug interdiction efforts. 

The concept of operation also does not envision any change in 
the posse comitatus law to allow use of National Guard personnel 
in civil authority functions, such as apprehension, detention or 
arrest of suspects. 

These adjutants general have simply attempted to respond to Mr. 
Daniel's request to develop a concept of possible National Guard 
support operation. It must be emphasized that the white paper rep­
resents a concept of possible options which has not been coordinat­
ed with any agency of the Federal Government. 

We are not here as a proponent of an expanded DOD drug inter­
diction role. Questions on the ability to implement any of the op­
tions and on the availability of the equipment and other resources 
can only be answered by the Department of Defense. We would 
hope that submission of the white paper to Mr. Daniel's committee 
and appearance before this committee would end our involVGment 
in any further action, and that any further action would be re­
ferred to the Department of Defense or other Federal agency. 

Mr. Chairman, we are prepared to discuss the white paper. With 
your permission, I have asked General Ensslin, the adjutant gener­
al of Florida, to brief you on its contents, after which all of the 
members will be prepared to respond to questions or discussion. 

[The prepared statement of General Weber follows:] 
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TESTU'.oNY BEFORE THE SUBCOHMITrEE ON GOVERNMENT INFORMATION, 
JUSTICE AND AGRICUL'IORE 

HOUSE COHHITrEE ON APPROPRIATIONS 

14 May 1986 

Mr. Chairman, and merrbers of the subcolllllittee, as you have requested, 

the National GJard Association of the United states has invited the 

Adjutants General of Arizona, california, Florida, Georgia and Texas to 

appear before you today to discuss a concept Which envisions potential 

utilization of the National GJard in drug interdiction efforts. 

They are prepared to brief the committee on details of a mlite Paper 

prepared by this group of adjutants general at the request of Mr. Daniel 

during a House Armed Services Readiness subcommittee hearing on the 27th 

of February. The peper was provided to that subcolllllittee on the 7th of 

May. 

The ~ite Paper provides a concept plan outlining possible National 

GJard augmentation of civil drug enforcement authorities in conbatting 

the flow of illegal drugs into the United States. A range of options and 

estimated additive costs are discussed in detail in the ~ite paper. 

l-lhile the group believes the concept of operation contained in the 

White Paper is feasible, it has not attempted to limit the range of 

options because of non-availability of equipment, manpower or othet: 

related resources; nor has it considered any current policy restrictions 

on expending military operations in support of drug interdiction 

efforts. The concept of operation also does not enVision any change in 

the posse comitatus law to aEow use of National Guard personnel in civil 

authority functions, such as apprehension, detention, or arrest of 

suspects. These adjutants general have simply attempted to respond to 

Mr. Daniel's request to develop a concept of possible National GUard 

support operations. 
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It must be ell'flhasized that the White Paper presents a concept of 

possible option;; which has not been coordinated with any agency of the 

Federal Government. We are not here as a proponent of an expanded DoD 

drug interdiction role. Questions on the ability to implement any of the 

options and on the availability of equipment and other resources can only 

be answer.ed by the IXlpartment of Defense. We would hope that submission 

of the ~lhite Paper to Mr. Daniel's corrmit-tee and appearance before this 

COImlittee would end our inVOlvement and any further action would be 

referred to the Department of Defense or other Federal agency. 

Mr. Chairman, we are prepared to discuss the White Paper. With your 

permission, I will ask r-!ajor General Ensslin, the Adjutant General of 

Florida, to brief you on its contents, after which all members of the 

grou,) will be ready to answer questions on the various concept options: 
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General WEBER. General Ensslin. 
General ENSSLIN. Thank you. I run going to hit the high points of 

our concept, and you will be provided with much more detail in 
regard to the personnel, equipment, and funding issues that I will 
address. 

The origins of our concept lie in some joint operations that were 
undertaken by the Georgia National Guard, Florida National 
Guard, the Georgia Bureau of Investigation, the Florida Depart­
ment of Law Enforcement, and Customs, over the past 1 % years. 

Our first attempt involved bringing some ground-based Air 
Guard radar to Florida to set up over some of the most popular 
drug corridors for smuggling across the Florida coast line. They 
were backed up by chase aircraft from GBI and FDLA and Cus­
toms. And we, indeed, found a number of targets coming in these 
corridors, and we could identify tdem. We had difficulty in vector­
ing the chase aircraft to the targets and we saw that as a shortfall 
in that operation. 

Last December we ran a 10-day operation with a similar objec­
tive and we utilized, thanks to the initiative and ingenuity of the 
Georgia National Guard and General Patterson and his troops, a 
C-130 from Georgia as a platform, carrying an F-4 radar from one 
of the Georgia Air Guard F-4's. 

Now, this radar, even though this is not the radar that we are 
proposing to you would be the best radar to use, we are proposing 
the F-15 radar, the APG-63, but the F-4 radar worked effectively 
and we had considerable success in this operation. A number of air­
craft were confiscated, a lot of marijuana and cocaine was confis­
cated, and we found that this added the missing link to our con­
cept. I will now speak to the briefing charts. 

As we undertook this task, these were the planning factors that 
guided us as we met. We wanted to make full use of current af'c;ets, 
minimize the organization of new structure. We wanted no repro­
gramming of current National Guard appropriations. We wanted to 
use existing facilities, have a minimal impact on readiness, and we 
wanted the work that we did to be complimentary to the training 
of our units. 

This is the purpose as we saw it, to present a concept of oper­
ation and support that is developed by our senior leadership in the 
field in response to your request for a concept of National Guard 
augmentation to civil drug enforcement authorities to combat this 
tremendous problem. 

The scope of this briefing will provide a range of increasing capa­
bility options with associated costs, beginning with a base of 160 
mission days a year to a dedicated capability of 400 mission days a 
year. The magnitude of the threat, you are well aware of. Of inter­
est is the fact that the seizures in the United States between the 
1st of November of last year and the 21st of February of this year 
amounted to $2.8 billion, which tells us that the annual estimate in 
the upper right-hand corner of $27 billion a year is understated. 

Indeed, General Galvin, the Commander in Chief of the U.S. 
Southern Command, estimates that $100 billion a year is the traffic 
from his area of concern into the United States, and this exceeds, 
of course, the military budgets of all the nations in the Caribbean. 
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Here are the aircraft smuggling routes broadly expressed. In 
other words, we are looking at the whole southern border, and 
there is perhaps no favorite corridor, but many. This is what the 
Select Committee on Narcotics estimates in an extract from the 
Congressional Record dated April 23 of this year, last month. 

You can see what a tremendous problem we are addressing. This 
displays the low altitude radar coverage in the Southern United 
States. Now, this coverage is from 500 feet and up and you can see 
the gaps that exist in the coverage. Five hundred feet and below is 
open to anyone, except coming across the footprint of one of the 
tethered aerostats or a military radar platform that is airborne. 

The mission, as we saw it for the Guard, would be to augment 
civilian drug enforcement authority efforts along designated drug 
corridors by providing ground and air identification, chase aircraft, 
capable of transporting law enforcement personnel, and vectoring 
those personnel to the target. 

We divided the United States into four subareas. We began at 
the northern border of Virginia, went all the way around to the 
northern border of California. In each of these subareas there is a 
National Guard C-130 outfit. Subarea 1, West Virginia; subarea 2, 
Georgia; 3, Texas, and 4, California. 

Those aircraft are capable of carrying the APG-63 radar and you 
also see displayed in blue the tactical control flights of the Air Na­
tional Guard that would be available in each area to provide the 
ground-based radar that would fit into the concept. 

The concept, very briefly stated, is that we would employ the C-
130's as airborne radar platforms. We would utilize OV-1 Mohawks 
of the Army National Guard, or other suitable aircraft, to track 
the suspected aircraft, and we would suggest Black Hawks 
equipped with FLIR as the helicopters to be used as chase aircraft 
to transport the law enforcement personnel to make the final ap­
prehension. 

These missions we would see as being up to 8 hours in duration 
during the hours of darkness for a 10-day period. Now, our experi­
ence has been that when we operate for 10 days, the targets fall off 
dramatically in the second 5 days. Experience might dictate short­
er missions, because the word gets around when this operation 
begihs. 

We are going to discuss a range of options that will cover our in­
volvement from minimal to fully committed. The final option 
would require additional aircraft and a committed unit. 

Mr. ENGLISH. General, Mr. Kleczka, I think, had a question. 
Mr. KLECZKA. General, could you indicate to the committee what 

title 32 status is? 
General ENSSLIN. Yes, that is under State control rather than 

Federal control. Our troops in title 32 belong to the Governor. In 
title 10, they belong to the Federal Government, and we are sug­
gesting that this work be done in a title 32 status so that they are 
State forces and not Federal. In title 32, we are not affected by the 
posse comitatus provisions that apply to us in a Federal status. 

Mr. KLECZKA. Nevertheless would these personnel be on active 
duty for that period of time? 

General ENSSLIN. They could be on State active duty, and be paid 
by the State. That payment could then be reimbursed by the Feder-
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al Government. This would allow them to perform in a State 
status, but still have the funding support of the Federal Govern~ 
ment. 

Here is a depiction of the concept, It begins with the smuggler 
aircraft on the left entering the air space and being picked up 
either by a C-130 or by ground-based radar, which would vector 
the tracker aircraft, the OV-1 or similar aircraft, to follow the 
smuggler aircraft until it approaches its destination, at which point 
it would be handed off to the Blackhawk chase aircraft which 
would take in civil authorities to make the apprehension when the 
airplane landed. 

It is important to have a helicopter for this particular mission 
due to the fact that these folks usually block the runways as soon 
as the smuggler aircraft touches down, and you need something 
that can enter the air space vertically. The Blackhawk, with its 
speed of close to 175 miles an hour, provides the required speed 
that the familiar UH-IH Huey at 115 miles an hour, can't provide. 

Here is another look at the mission concept as you would look 
down on it. You see the coast line depicted and we see the C-130 
platform flying the coast line, and obviously, it can offset from the 
ground-based radar site to broaden the coverage. 

When the air space is violated, a tracker aircraft is vectored to 
pick up the smuggler, and he is followed to where one of the Black 
Hawks depicted would do the final part of the mission. What we 
have basically as our territory is an area that is 150 miles wide and 
300 miles deep. 

The next slide indicates basically the mechanics. We would pro­
pose that a National Guard liaison team be located at the NNBIS 
Intelligence Center in New Orleans. It would be an Army National 
Guard officer and an Air National Guard officer to advise on the 
capabilities of the Guard to assist in these missions. 

The mission request would be forw.:.trded to the Chief of the Na­
ti.onal Guard Bureau, who would alert the adjutants general of the 
States who would be involved. When the mission was approved and 
handed down, it would go to a National Guard operations center, 
and we propose that there would be one such operation center. It 
would be manned by six National Guard personnel, again, half 
Army and half Air, and they would direct the appropriate units in 
the subarea to undertake the mission. 

Now we don't have in mind that this is an immediate response 
kind of proposition, but these would be preplanned missions to 
allow sufficient time to assemble the assets and employ them in 
the designated area. 

Here we see a series of options and our estimates of the price tag 
that would be attached to each of the options, both in terms of a 
startup cost and a continuing sustainment cost. 

The first option would consist of 16 missions a year, 16 10-day 
missions, 4 in each subarea. What this would provide would be one 
operation such as I have described in each of the foul' areas each 
quarter, 160 mission days, startup cost of $34.8 million and an 
annual cost of $5.8 million. There is a detail breakout of the cost in 
the material that you will be provided, but the bulk of the cost is to 
provide the additional equipment in terms of radars and FLIR. 
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Options 2(a) through 2(d) show an increase in the number of mis­
sions in each subarea per year and the number of mission days. 
These, again, have their associated costs, both in the one-time cost 
for equipment and the operating costs. 

Option 3 involves robusting the existing C-130 outfits by provid­
ing two additional aircraft to each of those outfits which would be 
committed to this mission, and therefore, you see a substantial 
jump in the original cost. 

The fourth option would be the creation of a special operations 
",ring as has been drafted by this subcommittee previously and it is 
a mission, again, in which we can see the National Guard provid­
ing the operational participation, and one in which the Guard 
would be prepared to participate. 

The cost estimate for the additional unit to include 48 additional 
Blackhawk helicopters and additional Nighthawk helicopters in 
the special operations wing, MC-130, we would estimate in the 
neighborhood of $800 million, with an annual operating expense of 
about $65 million. 

That concludes the options and a broad overview as we have it. 
Again, it is presented to you in more detail in the complete materi­
al. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, General Ensslin. 
General Weber, did you have anything further to say? 
General WEBER. I believe not, other than to reemphasize that 

this is a concept and that there are estimates in there. We think 
the costs are in the ballpark. We wouldn't want to go before a 
court and try to come up with the exact dollar, but we think these 
are ballpark figures and I want to emphasize again, this is a con­
cept. This is not a firm plan, because many thing" we talked about 
here, we don't have control over. So it is a concept. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Very good. 
General Ensslin, one of the primary concerns of' this subcommit­

tee has always been the issue of combat readiness. We have tried to 
be very sensitive in any suggestions that we have come up with 
that involve the military that it did not have a detrimental impact 
on the combat readiness. 

There was recently a press report that would indicate that the 
National Guard trains something like 39 days a year and that if 
you undertook this mission, that would detract from combat readi­
ness. You wouldn't be able to train those 39 days per year and that 
would have a negative impact. 

Could you address the issue of how much of the training in the 
proposals that you have put before us would enhance or detract 
from the combat readiness of these various units? 

General ENSSLIN. If I may, I would like to comment first on the 
39 days. The average National Guard enlisted soldler last year was 
paid for 49.8 days of duty and the average officer was paid for 71, 
and what this reflects is the increasing attention being paid to 
readiness, the additional training that is being done by the Nation­
al Guard to meet the readiness requirements and employment 
schedules that are in front of it. 

The effort that we present here is very similar to the training 
that we would do for the war time mission. The resourcing that 
would be provided would allow us, if that resourcing is provided, to 
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maintain the combat readiness that we have and not detract from 
our readiness. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So what you are telling me is that you put this 
plan together specifically with that concern in mind, and it has 
been woven in such a way that it enhances your combat readiness 
instead of detracts; is that correct? 

General ENSSLIN. That is my opinion, and I would like to ask my 
compatriots if they share that opinion. 

Mr. ENGLISH. General Dennis. 
General DENNIS. Yes, sir, most of what we are doing here is re­

lated to our readiness mission now. We will have to have additional 
money to bring the people out to perform this in their off-duty time 
or in additional time, so I think it will increase the readiness of the 
units. 

Mr. ENGLISH. General Owens. 
General OWENS. Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman. It is not a linear equa­

tion, so it wouldn't increase all the way across the board, but there 
are examples of some of the things that wa do in this effort that 
would increase readiness. 

You can take the radar sets, the tactical control units, part of 
their training is to be able to pack up, mobilize and move. That is 
exactly one of the things we WQuid be doing here. In that instance, 
it would enhance the readiness, but I can't say it is a linear in­
crease in readiness. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Also, General Ensslin, you have mentioned the 
Blackhawk helicopters. I believe that the various Guard units 
across the Nation are now receiving those. I talked to General 
Morgan in Oklahoma and he told me that they were scheduled to 
receive two Blackhawks in the very near future in that area, and 
those could be used to transport bust teams. As the C-130's were 
able to detect incoming smugglers, you would launch these bust 
teams to arrive on the scene. 

Obviously, we would not want to see National Guardsmen used 
as a bust team. We would need law enforcement officials. If we are 
utilizing the resources of local National Guard units, would they be 
able to then utilize further the local law enforcement, State police, 
perhaps even local police officers that would be delegated to make 
up these bust teams in cooperation with the National Guard? Is 
this something that the National Guard is envisioning with its 
plan? 

General ENSSLIN. That is correct, and we have 8. degree of coop­
eration with the Florida Department of Law Enforcement, and I 
know Georgia does with GBI, that allows this kind of cooperation 
at the present time. We have memorandums of understanding with 
those law enforcement agencies. 

Mr. ENGLISH. General Dennis, you are close to Oklahoma. Sup­
pose with those two Blackha'.yk helicopters that General Morgan 
is going to have up in Oklahoma, we put togethl~r a bust team with 
the Oklahoma City Police Department and the State Bureau of 
Narcotics in Oklahoma, and we launch on a tfLrget that appears to 
be heading in our direction. We go down to intercept him along the 
Red River, and let us suppose that instead of coming on into Okla­
homa, he circles back and lands in Texas. 



203 

Will it be possible for those law enforcement officials from the 
State of Oklahoma, then, with the Oldahoma National Guard 
Blackhawk, would they be able to move in and make the arrest in 
the State of Texas? 

General DENNIS. Yes, sir, I think we are going to have a letter of 
understanding between the Governors and between the States that 
this can be allowed to happen. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I assume that the Governors of your various States 
are aware that this kind of discussion has been taking place, that 
you have been working on this plan. 

Has there been any discussion, as far as you know, among the 
Governors as to how this type of letter of understanding and coop­
eration could be knitted together? Particularly, I know that the 
Southern Governors' Conference has been very active and interest­
ed in dealing with the drug threat as it affects the various States, 
as to whether there would in effect be this understanding of allow­
ing law enforcement from one State to make arrests in another 
State. 

General ENSSLIN. I don't think that would be any problem, and it 
certainly isn't between Georgia and Florida. Our Governors and 
our law enforcement agencies have that kind of understanding. We 
have the Georgia National Guard operating in Florida and Georgia 
Bureau of Investigation operating in Florida and vice versa. 

It poses no problems because of agreements that are in place be­
tween our two States and I would certainly imagine that the same 
kind of agreement could be put together between any States that 
were supportive. 

General WEBER. Mr. Chairman, if I may, this is not a new issue 
for the Guard. In the 1960's we dealt with the issue of civil disturb­
ances. Most all of our States had mutual agreements one way or 
the other to cross, particularly in those States where they had a 
major metropolitan area on the adjoining State borders, so it is not 
an obstacle to this particular concept. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So the precedent is already set and implemented? 
General WEBER. We know how to do it, yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. One last question. Along the southern border of the 

United States, how many C-130 aircraft would we have available? 
How many potential detection of platforms would we have avail­
able to us? 

General WEBER. Most all of the States that were depicted on the 
one viewgraph have a neighbor State to assist. As an example, Ten­
nessee has two large units of C-130's and in Oklahoma you have, 
C-130's; North Carolina has C-130's that go south. Each of these 
units, with the exception of Memphis and Nashville, have eight air­
planes. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Have eight airplanes in each of the units? 
General WEBER. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So we could be talking in the neighborhood of 50 to 

75 potential radar platforms from across the entire southern part 
of the United States? 

General WEBER. I would estimate closer to 100. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Closer to 100 platforms. And we would simply be 

ou.tfitting those with the F-15 look-down radar. As far as the Black­
hawks, do we know how many of the States would be receiving 



204 

Blackhawk helicopters that could be used to transport bust teams, 
any estimates? General Ensslin, you are shaking your head. 

General ENSSLIN. It is in the book here if I can find the right 
page. 

Mr. ENGLISH. All right. 
General ENSSLIN. I believe by the end of this fiscal year, we are 

going to have 13. 
General PATTERSON. That is 10. 
General ENSSLIN. That is 10. That is fiscal year 1985, 10. Fiscal 

year 1986 would be a total of 23. By the end of fiscal year 1987, a 
total of 38 Blackhawks in the Army Guard. 

Mr. ENGLISH. And General Patterson, would that affect virtually 
every State across the southern part of the United States? Would 
each State, in other words, be receiving some of those Blackhawks 
then? Would we have gaps? 

General PATTERSON. Not all the Southern States, however, by 
mutual agreement between the States they could be utilized. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So they could share in those assets? 
General PATTERSON. Just like the tactical control units. The tuc 

control units are located in New York, Ohio, Tennessee, Georgia, 
and Utah. 

General ENSSLIN. Unf('rtunately, Florida is not on the list. 
General PA'l'TERSON. We propose moving one of those units to the 

area you need it in. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Right. And General Owens, as a part of the train­

ing, you mentioned earlier that deployment is a part of the exer­
cise that they need to meet their combat readiness requirement. 
Would deploying a Blackhawk helicopter from one State to an­
other fit that type of requirement? Is that what you had in mind? 

General OWENS. Well, it could be developed so it would fit that 
kind of requirement, yes, sir. You see that the Black Hawks, there 
are a couple of States, Kentucky and Texas received 15 of those 
Blackhawks. And they come in sets of 15, basically, for their war 
time mission. They could be loaned from State to State, but you 
just can't loan the airplane, you would have to take the airplane, 
the crew, and the maintenance people along with it, but they 
would practice part of what they would be doing in their interac­
tion war time mission, picking up their aircraft and their people 
and deploying to another site and operating. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Kindness. 
Mr. KINDNESS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I would just like to ask if any of our panel of witnesses here, 

whose testimony I really appreciate this morning, have any 
thoughts about the interaction between the units that would be op­
erating on this combined National Guard function, on the one hand 
and Federal civilian law enforcement agencies on the other hand. 

There is cooperation that is occurring at the present time with 
Florida and Georgia operations, I understand. But could you de­
scribe, perhaps, what mechanisms you see as being necessary to 
assure smoothness of operation, partiCUlarly with regard to deter­
mining when and in what locations operations ought to be under­
taken? 
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General PATTERSON. Well, we propose putting two people at 
NNBIS, of course. They would be the initial contact from Customs, 
or the Federal agencies. The cooperation and the exercises we ran 
were very good. 

Obviously, you will have selected routes, selected times, the traf­
fic will be heavier in a certain area at a certain time, and they will 
recommend areas to set one of these exercises up in, and all they 
would have to do is recommend the area, tell us where they want 
it, we would have the two Guard people assigned there to coordi­
nate it with the National Guard Bureau and the States and have 
the equipment sent to that area. And that is basically how we did 
it in Georgia and Florida, except we did it through the local law 
enforcement agencies. 

Mr. KINDNESS. Now, in your operations, did you have any Feder­
al law enfore~ment personnel accompanying the National Guard 
personnel in the aircraft that would make the arrest? 

General PATTERSON. There were Customs people there. 
Mr. KINDNESS. Were there any DEA people involved in your op­

erations at all? 
General ENSSLIN. I think it was coordinated with DEA. I am not 

sure if we had anybody onsite. 
General PATTERSON. I am not sure. I don't believe we actually 

had them onsite, but I am not sure. 
Mr. KINDNESS. I am thinking also about the electronic communi­

cations aspect of this interaction and whether you know of any 
compatibility of radio communication for use in these operations 
between civilian law enforcement agencies and the National Guard 
units. Is there any such compatibility at the present time or would 
there be a need for additional equipment for that kind of communi­
cation? 

General PATTERSON. There is compatibility with the UHF radio 
now. It may require additional, more sophisticated radios-let me 
make that statement-to set up a good communications net. 

Obviously, communications is going to be a problem in any oper­
ations and you have to have good communications for it to work. 
And right now, we do have the UHF compatibility between tac con­
trol, the C-130's, and the chase aircraft. We also have a portable 
HF set that we can use between aircraft on the ground and the tac 
control site. 

Mr. KINDNESS. In all of this, of course, we have the problem of 
not having enough secure communications so that the dopers can 
be informed, but we won't go into that at the moment. Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I yield back. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you. Mr. Neal. 
Mr. NEAL. General Ensslin, you indicated that if the National 

Guard units were under Federal control that there would be some 
limitations that you would not experience if they were under State 
control. What are those limitations? 

General ENSSLIN. The Posse Comitatus Act, of course, limits the 
law enforcement activities of any Federal troops, and when our 
people are in a Federal status, then we are subject to that act. But 
as State forces were exempt from posse comitatus, and can engage 
in any range of activities that are allowed by our State statutes. 
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Mr. NEAL. But ultimately. you are suggesting that these units 
would be paid for by the Federal funds? 

General ENSSLIN. Yes. 
Mr. NEAL. In other words--
General ENSSLIN. Let me give you an example. The budget of the 

Florida National Guard is about $107 million a year; $102 million 
of that figure is Federal support; $5 million from the State of Flori­
da, so we are basically a federally funded force as it is. 

Mr. NEAL. And what you are saying, though, is that you don't see 
any problem by using this mechanism, you don't see any problems 
with the posse comitatus law? 

General ENSSLIN. No, I think that is well defined. I am not an 
attorney. I need a jag here to help me with that. 

Mr. NEAL. Is that a law that y5u agree with? Is that a concept 
that you agree with? 

General ENSSLIN. Yes, it is traditional in our country, and it, of 
course, is to keep the military out of the law enforcement business 
just as an additional protection to our citizens. 

Mr. NEAL. Well, I sense that this is a problem area, but I don't 
have a well-developed argument on it. 

General ENSSLIN. Well, it has not been to us in our operations, 
and we would foresee that being a State force would give us more 
leeway than any Federal force would have in dea1.ing with the 
problem. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Would the gentleman yield? 
Mr. NEAL. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. One point that needs to be made clear. The Nation­

al Guard Association is not recommending that the National Guard 
become involved in making arrests of civilians that may be guilty 
of this violation. 

General ENSSLIN. That is correct. 
Mr. ENGLISH. The National Guard is only recommending that 

they be used, that C-130's be used as detection platforms to fill 
that role. They would also provide additional communications as­
sistance and secure communications, and would also, then, provide 
transportation, namely, the Blackhawk helicopter for civilian law 
enforcement agencies to arrive on the scene and make an arrest. 

Now, under posse comitatus in the Federal Government, where 
there would be a possibility of a difference in the way the Guard 
would function as opposed to the Federal law enforcement, is the 
actual piloting of that Blackhawk helicopter. That gets into the 
area of how close you are to the actual arrest. I think from a Fed­
eral level that is something we would want to stay away from. 

However, the State could do that if their State laws allow it 
without any problem. 

Mr. NEAL. Is there a precedent for this kind of activity on the 
part of the National Guard? 

General ENSSUN. Well, we think we had a precedent in Florida 
with our operations over the past 11/2 years. Now, as to a historical 
precedent, I am not aware over our long history. Perhaps General 
Weber can address that. 

General WEBER. An underlying mission or responsibility of t.he 
National Guard is, indeed, support of civil authority, which is a 
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very key phrase to use, where everything we do is in support of 
someone else. 

We do have-I don't have them here, but in the Guard Bureau 
they have some examples they can give you in fact, in the drug 
interdiction business over the years where they have done this in 
coordination, cooperation with Federal officials, and indeed, with 
State law enforcement officials. 

Mr. NEAL. You mentioned the area of National Guard involve­
ment during the 1960's in dealing with civil disobedience, but that 
was pretty much of a State-by-State basis. 

General WEBER. Yes, sir; in every instance, it was in support of 
civil authorities. 

Mr. NEAL. Local law enforcement. 
General WEBER. Now, some States do have laws that permit the 

deputizing of' members of the Guard where in fact under State law 
they can make the apprehension. 

Mr. NEAL. Dv you know offhand if the National Guard was in­
volved in the enforcement of the prohibition laws? I wasn't around 
at the time, but I understand some of the alcohol that was used 
illegally actually came in from Canada and maybe other countries. 

General WEBER. I would like to research that one and get you an 
answer for the record, if you would like, sir. 

[The information follows:] 
A review of historical files yielded no information indicating National Guard par­

ticipation in Federal prohibition enforcement activities. Only one reference was 
found of the use of Guard personnel in State duty for prohibition enforcement. In 
that instance, the Governor of Texas used 55 Guard personnel to break up illegal 
alcohol operations after the proclamation of martial law at Mexia, Texas. 

Mr. NEAL. Let me ask just one other question. 
I think that you said in your presentation, General, I think both 

of you mentioned that your plan involved primarily or maybe 
wholly interdicting drugs coming into the country from outside of 
the country. Did I hear that correctly? 

General ENSSLIN. That is the plan. We also have an ongoing pro­
gram in many States, and Florida is one of them, for detecting do­
mestic cultivation, and our memorandum of understanding with 
our Florida Department of Law Enforcement allows them to fly on 
our helicopters on regularly scheduled training missions to look for 
domestic cultivation. 

We have also trained all of our aircrews in what to look for when 
you are looking for domestic cultivation. So we have got an ongoing 
program in that arena, too, but this concept that we presented here 
is a concept really to protect our borders, which are violated, of 
course, on a daily basis. 

Mr. NEAL. One final quick question. 
Would it be appropriate, in your opinion, to use the National 

Guard in a similar fashion to help enforce the immigration laws? 
General DENNIS. I would be reluctant to answer that, Congress­

man, without doing some research on it. We researched this prob­
lem in some depth and I wouldn't want to reflect on that instance. 

General ENSSLIN. I spent the first 2 weeks of the Mariel boatlift 
in Key West and that was a State of Florida problem, and we, of 
course, were involved up to our ears in at least the first 25,000 ref­
ugees that came in. And the Guard really stands ready to support 
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Jocal authorities in any situation that get beyond the capability of 
the authorities that are in place. So I would say that if the Guard 
were needed becaUSe existing agencies were overwhelmed, then it 
would be available to the Governors to use in that way, as Gover­
nor Graham used the Guard in the Mariel boatlift. 

Mr. NEAL. Well. clearly, the situation concerning illegal immi­
gration into this country is out of hand. Is there a difference, do 
you think, between using your forces for the interdiction of drugs 
and using your forces for illegal immigl'ation? 

General DENNIS. Congressman, I don't think there is a difference 
in the concept. The only thing is the drugs have a potential danger­
ous effect on the use and the moral fiber of this Nation. Illegal 
aliens is a different subject altogether that needs to be dealt with, 
and I think Texas is trying to deal with it when you look at Texas, 
and most of Texas is closer to Central America than it is to right 
here, and probably we have more border mileage than any other 
State. 

This is especially critical in Texas, and I think our Governor is 
trying to address both of those problems. 

Mr. NEAL. Well, very fortunately we have not been overwhelmed 
with the problem of terrorism, but it looks like that is a threat, one 
that we have to be mindful of. It seems to me that if we can't con­
trol the flow of people into our country, that we are going to have a 
great deal of difficulty controlling terrorist activities. 

I don't know myself; I am asking questions; I don't know myself 
to which I would give a higher priority. What you are saying, in 
essence, as I understand you, is that in your own mind, this prob­
lem is of a higher order of priority than the problem of illegal im­
migration, but you don't see any difference in the National Guard 
dealing with the two problems. Would tilat be correct? 

General DENNIS. Yes, sir; like General Weber said, it is still in 
support of local authorities and if we are needed, we stand ready to 
deal with that, and that is a concern of ours. Terrorism on the 
southern border is a definite concern of ours. We have just hired 92 
additional security police to protect our armories along the border, 
federally funded, State employees, federally funded through an­
other program. So it is a coneerr: of ours and we think about that 
daily. 

General WEBER. This group, sir, did not deal with that specific 
issue, and I would add that one of the underlying considerations for 
the commission of this group dealt with compatible training and if 
we get into the other issue that you have raised, the opportunities 
for Guard members to get compatible training, compatible with 
their Federal mission, WOUld, indeed, bl::' more difficult. 

Possibly you would have to deal with primarily military police 
and that type of soldier or airmen. 

Mr. NEAL. Mr. Owens. 
General OWENS. Yes, sir, Mr. Neal. I would like to address that. 

My position is that the National Guard could be used as logistic 
support to assist in the interdiction of drugs coming into the 
United States and that is the limit of 1.:vhat I would use them for, 
and simply the huge investment that we make in this equipment 
and machines and I think that is reasonable, but only in the drug 
interdiction role. 
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Mr. NEAL. What would be the difference between that and the 
attempt to interdict illegal aliens or terrorists? 

General OWENS. Well, the basis of my study was based on the 
drug problem and I did not address the others, and that is as far as 
I could go on that in an official capacity. 

Mr. NEAL. So you are not prejudiced against it, you have just not 
studied it to this point. 

General OWENS. I have only studied the ability to support law 
enforcement drug interdiction. 

Mr. NEAL. Thank you. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Kleczka. 
Mr. KLECZKA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
First of all, let me compliment the Guard Association on a well 

thought out, well defined white paper. I would be remiss if I didn't 
acknowledge the presence of the president of the Association, Gen. 
Ray Matera, from my home State of Wisconsin in the audience. I 
am sure he had a part in the preparation of this white paper. 

Gentlemen, that is the good news. The bad news is the Congress 
is facing what we have termed the Gramm-Rudman law. As I look 
at the back pages of your report, it seems that some of the expendi­
tures here are frankly not affordable at this time and possibly not 
for the foreseeable futUre. 

Any of the generals can answer. Basically, what assets do we cur­
rently have on hand in the four regions? It seems from the chair­
man's questioning that we do have a number of C-130's and I be­
lieve that in a short time we will have an ample number of Black­
hawks. What is actually necessary above and beyond that? The 
radar, is that readily available, or does that have to purchased? 

General DENNIS. It has to be purchased, sir. 
Mr. KLECZKA. Are any of the C-130's in the four regions 

equipped with the APG-63 radar? 
General DENNIS. No, sir, that is an F-15 radar, fighter radar. It 

would have to be purchased and palletized. 
Mr. KLECZKA. It seems to me that one of the largest costs of the 

proposal would naturally be the manpower cost, and that occurs 
basically because you are going the USC-32 status versus the 10 
status. What would be wrong with dovetailing this with your regu­
lar active duty training for Federal purposes, instead of having the 
active duty go on as it is today and have these hours, these mis­
sions as an add-on to your State function? 

General ENSSLIN. You don't touch all the bases for training in 
this mission th$lt we need to touch to meet the readiness require­
ments of the force. The pilots, for instance, would train in a certain 
number of their skills, but not all of the skills that they would be 
required to train in. So if we didn't get additional resources it 
would degrade the readiness of the force, which we have been 
working so hard to improve and have made great strides in improv­
ing over the past half dozen years. 

We have to provide instantly ready forces in time of mobiliza­
tion. There really will be no time to train if we meet the mobiliza­
tion and deployment schedules that are laid out for the National 
Guard today. Therefore, we need additional resourcing if we are 
going to take on additional missions. 
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Mr. KLECZKA. Additional resourcing at what leveI or what type? 
General E:NSSLIN. Well, I think it is spelled out in pretty much 

detail in the material that we provided you. You get a breakdown 
on the equipment, the estimated cost of the equipment, the addi­
tional manpower required and the cost involved in the concept as 
we have laid it out, at least our best estimate on that. 

Mr. KLECZKA. Now, I don't fully understand that. Basically, if, in 
fact, a flightcrew would fly one 10-day missi0n a year, thE: balance 
of his or her training could be on other readiness type activity, so 
to indicate that you wouldn't fulfill your Federal mandate, I don't 
fully understand it. 

It seems to me we could dovetail some of this training tv s&dsfy 
flight hours or whatever the case might be and in the balance, 
whatever doesn't meet the Federal regulations, would havf> to be 
made up through other training, sending your flightcrews to Nica­
ragua or whatever the case might be. 

General PATTERSON. Well, every time you run one of these mis­
sions, you are taking flying hours away from a programmed flying 
hour program that delegated so many flying hours per aircrew and 
if they fly one of these things, then they take those flying hours 
and that is taking them out of their scheduled readiness training. 

Mr. KLECZKf .. Does that eat up the bulk of the flying hours? 
General PATTERSON. No, it wouldn't eat up the bulk of it but it 

would detract from it. In other words, they would get some type of 
training, as General Em3slin said, but by the same token, it would 
use flying hour". those flying hours would have to be replaced if 
they did it on Ft l'cpeatl;d basis. 

Mr. KLECZKA. Well, with the budget constraints, for the DOD to 
su.pplement the full State personnel cost-I just can't see that as 
being part of the program today. 

General Owens, you wanted t.o make a comment? 
General OWENS. I don't think that is what we were saymg. An 

aircrew member receives about 150 hours, 126 hours a year, and he 
must accomplish what we call recurring training. He must perform 
so many takeoffs, so many landings, so many precision instrument 
approaches, using the 1LS system and so many using the ground 
control radar systems. They must do certain airlift units, like the 
C-130's, they have to do air drops now. 

They are doing all kinds of combat training which takes up most 
of their hours, where the advantage cernes is all the overhead and 
equipment and managf'ment structurf? is all there, so you just add 
the production of another pilot, additional hours, and that is where 
you get most of your savings. 

Mr. KLECZKA. General Ensslin, you have been involved in this ac­
tivity in the past. Have you faced any legal challenges by those ar­
rested or those representing those arrested by or for the involve­
ment of the Guard? 

General ENSSLIN. No. 
Mr. KLECZKA. That hasn't been brought up in any court of law 

up to date? 
General ENSSLIN. No. 
Mr. KI.ECZKA. Fine. Thank you very much. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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Mr. NEAL [pI·esiding1. Thank you, Mr. Kleczka. We have been 
joined by our very distinguished colleague, Senator DeConcini. Sen­
ator, we would certainly like to welcome you and commend you for 
all of your hard work. I am just sitting in for Glenn here for a 
moment. In fact, let me turn it back over to him at this point. 

Mr. ENGLISH [presiding]. I would like to make a very quick com­
ment. Most people who are familiar with the efforts of this subcom­
mittee, and generally the coalition that has been put together 
through the House and Senate, are certainly very familiar with the 
role that Senator DeConcini has played. He has been one of the 
leaders without question, and I would say in the U.S. Senate, the 
leader, as far as the war on drugs, particularly as it pertains to 
interdiction. So we are delighted that he could take time to join us. 
Senator DeConcini, we are very happy that you could be with us. 

Mr. DECONCINI. Chairman English, and Mr. Neal, thank you 
very much, and let me thank the other members for letting me 
interlope on the House side on this subject matter. 

Generals, we appreciate first what the Guard has so far attempt­
ed to do. General Weber, you have got some people here who you 
know better than I do; how outstanding they are in their willing­
ness to do something beyond their first mission, so to speak; and 
how valuable their assistance is in this area that we are covering 
today. 

I would like to ask, either, General Owens or General Dennis 
about the low altitude radar coverage. A number of those graphics 
show that the southern Arizona border and perhaps some areas of 
Texas, are virtually wide open to any drug smuggler flying at 500 
feet off the ground, and they won't hit radar until they are almost 
half way to Utah, I am told. 

Perhaps the scale on your map is off by a bit, but our informa­
tion shows that there are large radar gaps along the southern 
border of Arizona, New Mexico, and parts of Texas. 

No.1, can you verify that, and what specifically would the Guard 
plan be to provide in terms of ground radar coverage or other 
radar resources to close the gap along Arizona and the other south­
west border States? 

General Owens. 
General OWENS. Yes, sir; Senator DeConcini. The gaps do exist, 

as I am sure you are well aware of, and you can fly without being 
detected at low altitudes. Our proposal would put a radar, ground 
control radar set that we call the TPS-43E, at various locations 
wherever it was determined that an operation would be conducted. 

But this would not be a permanent installation. It would be 
moved as the operation moved, so the holes that you see in the 
southern border would pretty much stay there unless the otheJ' 
equipment, such as aerostats are permanently in place. 

Mr. DECONCINI. Do you have that equipment now and do you 
have that capability now? 

General OWENS. Yes, sir; the Guard has that capability and we 
have a unit in Arizona, in Phoenix. 

Mr. DECONCINI. How much help would some aerostats or an aer­
ostat be? 
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~i General OWENS. Well, I don't know the capabilities of the aero­
! stat, sir, so it would be inappropriate for me to answer that, but I 

can get you those for the record. 
Mr. DECONCINI. Yes, if we can get those from you, can you give 

us some kind of idea of what interplay would be possible between 
these various types of radar? 

General OWENS. Yes, sir, I believe we could provide that for you. 
Mr. DECONCINI. Thank you. 
General ENSSLIN. In Florida--
Mr. DECONCINI. Excuse me, General, I didn't mean to leave you 

out. 
General ENSSLIN. No, in Florida, what those aerostats do is, they 

are intimidators and they send the people to other routes, so 
indeed, they are effective because their locations are well known 
and their capabilities are well known to the bad guys, and it has 
been our experience that they avoid them. 

Mr. DECONCINI. Along that line, General Ensslin, are you satis­
fied from your observation-I realize it is a little bit different on 
the military side than, say, from Customs or DEA or something­
with the coverage now of the aerostats that are flying there, both 
the military ones and the ones that are deployed for law enforce­
ment? Is there greater need, I guess, is my question? 

General ENSSLIN. There is. 
Mr. DECONCINI. How many more do you think would be neces­

sary, or have you had an opportunity to look at the coverage in 
those areas that are not covered? 

General ENSSLIN. I haven't addressed that, so I wouldn't feel 
qualified to answer. 

Mr. DECONCINI. Do you have the capacity or capability within 
your organization to give an assessment, though brief as it may be, 
as to where the gaps are? 

General ENSSLIN. Yes, by going back and talking to the Florida 
Department of Law Enforcement, I think we could provide that. 

Mr. DECONCINI. I am wondering if the Guard has the capability 
because we would like to compare it to what the law enforcement 
people see to determine if we are looking at the same areas and if 
we are going to cover the same area by one more aerostat or two. 

General ENSSLIN. I think we would be pleased to do that. 
Mr. DECONCINI. I would appreciate knowing that. If it is a great 

burden to you, we will put it off until next fiscal year. 
General ENSSLIN. I don't thLlJ.k it would be. 
Mr. DECONCINI. Thank you. 
[The information follows:] 
Since the entire area encompassed by the southern boundary of the United States 

lacks radar coverage below an altitude of 500 feet, the entire boundary could be con­
sidered the gap for low-flying smuggler aircraft. An aerostat, a balloon-mounted 
radar platform anchored in place by a 10,000-foot cable, can provide radar coverage 
out to 150 nautical miles in all directions. Low altitude coverage, above approxi­
mately 100 feet, extends out 50 to 75 nautical miles. Using these capabilities, aero­
stats would have to be placed 250 to 300 nautical miles apart along the suspected 
drug smuggling air routes/corridors. Radar surveillance, to be effective, must com­
pletely cover the 500-foot and below altitude level. If complete coverage is not effect­
ed, the smuggler community will determine where the aerostats have been placed 
and then seek other routes and corridors that are devoid of coverage. If the Tactical 
Control and aerostat radars remain in a mobile configuration, we would be able to 
compound the drug smugglers problem. However, to completely seal off the south-
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ern boundary of the United States gap-fIller radars such as the TPS-43E and aero­
stats would have to emplaced with overlapping coverage. We have not attempted 
to derme the specific requirement to accomplish that goal. 

Mr. DECONCINI. General Owens, these plans that the Guard has 
come up with are going to entail cooperative Governors and per­
haps even some legislators, but certainly the Governors. Have you 
had an opportunity to review this with the Governor of Arizona, 
and have any of you other gentlemen, likewise, had an opportuni~ 
ty, and what is the response, if you can tell us? 

General OWENS. I have reviewed this with the Governor and the 
response is very positive, sir. 

Mr. DECONCINI. Gentlemen, is that likewise for all of you? 
General ENSSLIN. Yes, Governor Graham is very strongly sup­

portive of anything in this arena. We are, in Florida, of course, par­
ticularly sensitive to the problem. 

Mr. DECONCINI. Do you have any suggestions that you could 
either give us today or over a period of time? You fellows, in my 
judgment, are masters at coordinating civilian and military efforts, 
just by the nature of what you do for our national security and de­
fense. And to me it is sometimes amazing to see the great success 
that you have and the morale that you have within the Guard, Air 
and Army Guard units of this melding of civilian and military, 
even for short terms, and the personnel that you have. 

I would like to see if law enforcement couldn't gain some of the 
techniques that you use, or suggestions that you have, because in 
my judgment, that is one of the biggest problems that we have, the 
failure of close coordination and maintaining good morale at the 
same time between what sometimes are termed competitive law en­
forcement agencies because they are dealing with drug enforce­
ment and they have got different budgetary constraints and differ­
ent em~hasis, and different relations with the Justice Department. 

I don t need a long expanded answer today, and I hate to burden 
you when you have alrea1y been burdened to come forward with 
this plan. If you could give us any written suggestions or verbal, if 
you like, today, and the purpose of that will be to try to integrate 
when we-I believe we will have a southwest border task force 
formed. 

,Mr. Domenici and myself and four other Senators have written 
the President. He is going to visit with us about it and I think it is 
going to come about. It may be a little premature. 

Congressman English and this committee has pressed for the 
Southwest as well as the one that has been successful in Florida. 

I wonder if you can help me any on some of those types of tech­
niques and ideas that might be useful in law enforcement. Can I 
start with General Owens? 

General OWENS. Well, if I understand your question, sir, we do 
have an agreement with the Department of Public Safety in the 
State of Arizona. 

Mr. DECONCINI. Is that a written agreement? 
General OWENS. Yes, sir, it is a written agreement, and it entails 

marijuana observation on our normal training mission, incidental 
to training, and as in Florida our pilots have been trained and our 
aircrew people have been trained in what to look for when they are 
on a normal training flight. 
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And we do have a program that operates through, like I say, 
DPS and they are the ones that would request support from the 
National Guard in Arizona, in a purely State active duty status, 
different from title 32, which is a federally funded duty status. 

Mr. DECONCINI. What about other law enforcement? What about 
the sheriff in Maricopa County or Pima County, over, say, the gun­
nery range or Yuma County? Do you have any contact with them 
or do you channel that through the DPS? 

General OWENS. For law enforcement support of that nature it 
comes from DPS. However, in the State of Arizona, if a sheriff, for 
example, had a rescue mission or a lost person, they would go 
through the Division of Emergency Services, which is in the De­
partment of Emergency Service of Military Affairs. They work 
from the sheriffs to that department to us and we would provide 
them support. But for law enforcement, we go through DPS. 

Mr. DECONCINI. That agreement with DPS, does it have a person­
al contact, your delegate and theirs, that they meet, or is there a 
council? 

General OWENS. I will have to get that for you for the record, sir, 
but we do have a military support to civil authorities action officer 
at the National Guard and he coordinates with the DPS action offi­
cer. 

Mr. DECONCINI. What about the Federal agencies; DEA, FBI, or 
Customs, anybody? 

General OWENS. If they request our support? 
Mr. DECONCINI. Yes. 
General OWENS. They must go through their chain of authority 

to their national level, which comes over to the National Guard 
Bureau down through the State to ask for assistance. 

Mr. DECONCINI. There is no agreement? 
General OWENS. Not directly. 
Mr. DECONCINI. No informal discussions or anything going on? 
General OWENS. Well, there are probably some informal discus-

sions, sir. 
Mr. DECONCINI. No formal contact? 
General OWENS. No formal contact. 
Mr. DECONCINI. How about you, General Dennis? Is that about 

the same? 
General DENNIS. Yes, sir; we have a coordination with the De­

partment of Public Safety and we have an additional grant that 
comes through support to pay our people to carry public safety on 
the helicopters to pick up the domestic crops, and our people have 
also been trained. 

Mr. DECONCINI. Do you have an agreement? Is it just put togeth­
er verbally, or do you have a written agreement? 

General DENNIS. It's a verbal agreement that is renewed every 
year. 

Mr. DECONCINI. I see. 
General DENNIS. They do meet annually. But I don't think that 

the Department of Public Safety has the equipment to do anyoper­
ation on a large scale like this. We could certainly look into it. 

Mr. DECONClNI. General Patterson? 
General PAT'l'ERSON. We have a written agreement. 
Mr. DECONCINI. Similar to Arizona? 
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General PATTERSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DECONCINI. How about any Federal arrangements? 
General PATTERSON. Not a written agreement with a Federal 

agency as such. 
Mr. DECONCINI. Do you have any working relationship with Cus-

toms? 
General PATTERSON. Yes, sir; we work primarily through GBI. 
Mr. DECONCINI. And in Florida, General? 
General ENssLIN. Well, we have good cooperation in Florida, and 

I think it is because all of us feel we work for the Governor and 
various State agencies have always worked extremely well togeth­
er, and usually the Guard is in support of a sheriff. That is who we 
are usually supporting. 

In the Mariel refugee crisis, for instance, the State agencies fell 
together well in support of Monroe County, which was pretty much 
overwhelmed by the problem. But there was very good cooperation 
because everybody understood we were representing the Governor 
down there in that circumstance. 

Now, in the Federal agencies, I have noted more of a tendency to 
go back up their own chain of command rather than to seek to co­
ordinate on a local basis, but that just has to do with the structure 
of the agencies. 

Mr. DECONCINI. General Weber. 
General WEBER. Sir, if I might remind the committee, one of the 

reasons that the effectiveness is there, as it is, that in many, many 
instances, key people in law enforcement agencies are also mem­
bers of the Guard, commanders and senior officials. So they under­
stand the capabilities of the Guard and they are able to relate that 
into their other professions. 

Mr. DECONCINI. Good point. 
General WEBER. And this includes Federal agents, as welL So 

much of it is done on an informal basis, but by regulation to use 
Federal equipment, as an example, we do need a written agree­
ment. 

Mr. DECONCINI. You do need a written agreement? 
General WEBER. Yes, sir; between the State and the Federal Gov­

ernment. 
Mr. DECONCINI. General Weber, let me just ask you, is there any 

problem or prohibition that would keep the Guards in their respec­
tive States from dealing directly with, say, Customs or the DEA, if, 
in fact, you know time, personnel, and resources were available to 
help? Would they have to have your approval or do the other Fed­
eral agencies have to go through their-is there any reason why 
they can't cross over and deal directly on the State level? 

General WEBER. In all likelihood, sir, that would vary from State 
to State by their State law and the State code. 

Mr. DECONCINI. You mean as to the Guard's participation? 
General WEBER. Yes, to working with the other agencies, to a 

degree to which they could cooperate. 
Mr. DECONClNI. General Owens, do you know of any prohibition 

from you working with, say, Customs or Treasury, DEA, or the De­
partment of Justice in Arizona? 

General OWENS. Yes, sir; whenever they ask for support for drug 
or law enforcement, the request for support, other than observation 
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and reporting on a noninterference per training basis, requires ap­
proval above State level, and we go to the National Guard Bureau 
Military Support. 

Mr. DECONCINI. You do? 
General OWENS. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DECONCINI. Before you can give it? 
General OWENS. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DECONCINI. Now, why is that, General Weber? Is that by 

law, or do you know? 
General WEBER. I would think that in all likelihood that would 

be by regulation, possibly not by law, but by regulation, because in­
variably you utilize Federal equipment, and in utilizing the :Federal 
equipment, the State must pay the operations cost for that equip­
ment with other than Federal funds. 

Mr. DECONCINI. I guess my point is, can anything be done to fa­
cilitate the use of Federal law enforcement agencies at the proper 
times and available resources and, of course, the Guard units? For 
instance, if there is a DEA effort on the border of Mexico and the 
United States, or if there is a Custom effort there, or a Bureau of 
Tobacco and Firearms on exchange of drugs and there was need to 
call in some Guard equipment, personnel, communication or heli­
copters or something without having to go up two chains or three 
chains of command and back down, is there any reason that 
couldn't be put together? 

General WEBER. I would suggest that this could be accomplished 
by prior agreement. 

Mr. DECONCINI. Very good. 
General WEBER. Before the fact, the various ·agencies would 

agree from the FAderal to the State. 
Mr. DECONCINI. Thank you, gentlemen, very much. Again, my 

thanks for the tremendous efforts you are putting forward and to 
the Governors that you gentlemen work for, for their willingness to 
have the Guard involved in this effort. It is very important and we 
appreciate it. 

Mr. Chairman, thank you. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you, Senator. We appreciate it. 
Mr. DioGuardi. 
Mr. DIOGUARDI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you, gen­

tleman, for your testimony and for the efforts that you are provid­
ing to help us with the war on drugs. 

I am from New York State. I represent a district just north of 
New York City. The southern tier of my district is Mt. Vernon, 
Yonkers, New Rochelle, and I am concerned that the interdiction 
effort, while it is working well, or it appears to be working well 
right now at the southern tier in Florida, Texas, California, that it 
is not working too well in the New York area. 

I have always said that the way to deal with this war on drugs is 
to deal with it on both ends of the spectrum: No.1 at the source, 
keep the stuff from being grown and put into the distribution net­
works-and, at the other end, drying up the market, getting money 
so that we can educate the kids in the early grades that this is not 
something they should be experimenting with. 
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But, needless to say, we still need the interdiction effort. I think 
it is an inefficient way to deal with it, but we need to deal with it 
that way. 

My biggest problem with interdiction is that, the better the job 
you do in Florida, Texas, California, the more likely it is going to 
be that the drugs will now come in through the New York area. 

I think that is what we are beginning to see at this point, be­
cause there ie a tremendous increase in the amount of drugs now 
coming into my district and the southern tier, those cities that I 
mentioned being used as dropoff points for the drugs as they come 
into New York City, can now get them into the Westchester 
County area. 

I mean, you saw the priest that was just shot by an individual 
who was high on crack. This crack is allover the place right now 
in New York and, in my county it is being packaged in a very sinis­
ter way: It looks almost like candy the way they are packaging 
these vials with the colors, and we literally have a war on drugs 
going on when you see the hardware that is being used, the weap­
ons that are being picked up. 

So my question to you is, as inefficient as interdiction might be, 
we nevertheless have to provide as much money as we can to keep 
it off of our shores, but we need to build a net that is a total net 
around this country. Otherwise interdiction is only going to be as 
good as the weakest link in that net. You are tacticians. You un­
derstand that. We are in a war. You have got to do now the same 
as you would do if we were using your tactics against an enemy 
that we can really see. 

Now, I look at the map, and I look at the efforts that we have 
put in so far and I say to myself, are we able to do the job in the 
New York area? Is your subarea No.1 equipped well enough so that 
you can reach out and perhaps interdict what we call the New 
York Express, because apparently, there are vehicles, planes or 
boats, which are coming up past Florida on the outside the eastern 
tier and then coming into New York. 

Would you tell me whether or not the Guard, and I guess the 
New York Guard in this case, but whether your plan contemplates 
as strong an effort right now in the New York area as it does in 
the Florida area and, if not, what can we do to get it there? And I 
address that to anyone of you. I guess the gentlemen from Florida 
and Georgia. 

General ENSSLIN. Well, I think General Flynn, the adjutant gen­
eral in New York would have to address that issue, because I don't 
think any of us are prepared to speak for him. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. But in your subarea one, which is, I guess, Geor­
gia, that is the headquarters for that--

General PATTERSON. Virginia. 
Mr. DIOGUARDI. Virginia, do you see yourselves being able to 

reach out far enough to interdict vehicles that are going up past 
the southern tier of the country into the New York area. That is 
what I guess I am saying. 

General PATTERSON. Sir, it would mean if you spread the bounda­
ry out, you are going to reduce the number of missions you can op­
erate within that area. But, yes, you would be able to detect people 
coming up the coast, up to 50 or 100 miles out, if they are high 
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enough. If they are out on the water, it would be difficult, except 
with a C-130 with an F-15 radar on it. It would have some capabil­
ity by itself but not a lot. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Would the gentleman yield? 
Mr. DIOGUARDI. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGUSH. The gentleman is making a good point. That is the 

training area for the E-2C's for the Navy, and of course, that is a 
much more powerful radar and has a great deal more detection ca­
pability than does even the F-15, so ideally speaking they should 
be more active in there. 

In our discussions with them, the problem has been that the Cus­
toms Service doesn't seem to have any people that can respond 
even if they pick something up. They don't have an interceptor or 
they don't have any way they could move to make an arrest. 

Would there be the possibility or any capability for the Guard to 
work with the Navy in possibly providing interceptors or some type 
of intercept capability to utilize that E-2C coverage in that range? 

General PATTERSON. Yes, sir; it would require additional re­
sources, as we said, with the Black Hawk or Mohawk or some type 
of comparable aircraft, to be utilized in that area, cr a tracker or a 
chase aircraft. 

In other words, really what I guess I am trying to ~ay is, the con­
cept will work no matter where you put it. It is just going to re­
quire additional resources or additional effort to make it operate. 

General WEBER. Congressman DioGuardi, if I might, to get a 
grasp on this and actually to develop a concept, certain assump­
tions were made, so the assumption was built around the northern 
coast of Virginia around to the northern coast of California. '1'here 
was no intent to rule out Oregon and Washington and New York 
and Rhode Island and the east coast States. You could add another 
sector there where indeed the Georgia-Florida sector could work 
hand in glove with the New York sector. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. I think it is important to recognize that, because 
if you do a great job in one part of the country, all you are doing is 
putting your finger in the dike, and you are just going to create an 
incentive to corne into the country from another way and they will 
just get it in there and they will go throughout the country from 
within with another distribution network, by rail or by truck, or 
whatnot. 

So I think that in corning up with your plan, in bolstering that 
plan, we have to be sure that you are building a strong enough net 
around the country on its perimeters so that we don't allow for the 
effort to be designed around by creative drug dealers that are just 
going t(\ find some other way into the country. 

My fclar now is that while we seem to be doing a better job in the 
Florida area, and as we should be-that has been the major dropoff 
point-we are now creating incentives for them to corne directly in 
on the northern tier, and I would wish your plan would take into 
account that probabillty and work with the Guards in those areas, 
so that we build a net that is impenetrable at this point or very 
soon. 

With that, I am through with my questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGUSH. Thank you very much, Mr. DioGuardi. 
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I have got about three more questions. We will try to move 
through very quickly and get to our next witness. 

General Dennis, the plan spends some time focusing on the 
Guard's special forces participation. Could you elaborate how the 
special forces in the Guard could playa role in this operation? 

General DENNIS. Yes, sir; we did consider a role for Guard spe­
cial forces in the drug eradication effort. They might perform a re­
connaissance role or work as communications coordinators in di­
recting civil authorities into marijauna fields. We did not consider 
using special forces in the drug interdiction role defmed in this 
white paper. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Each of the options that you discussed in your plan 
includes the use of tactical control centers. Assuming that we can 
work out the details and DOD approval and funding, would the 
Guard make such a system available for, say, a 30-day proof-of-ccn­
cept trial? 

General DENNIS. I would have to rely on the Air Force for the 
tactical air control. 

Mr. ENGLISH. General Patterson, or General Owens, either one. 
General PATTERSON. Are you saying for the command control and 

net? 
Mr. ENGLISH. Yes. 
General PATTERSON. Yes, sir; you could set it up on a 30-day trial 

basis. It would require funding for the people and bringing them in 
on a temporary tour of 30 days. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Great. General Owens, I think on the southwest 
border is where that would be particularly important, given the 
weakness that we have there now. Could you elaborate on that? Do 
you see any problems? 

General OWENS. Well, the control that we thought of on this 
would be at a C-130 base, and there isn't a C-130 base in Arizona. 
The nearest one would be Van N uys, CA, or Dallas, TX. Do you 
have a 24-hour command post at Dallas? 

General DENNIS. Yes. 
General OWENS. A 24-hour command post is all you need and, 

yes, it could, as a command post exercise, determine the command 
and control procedures that could be done. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Very good. And also on the "routing request and 
tasking" briefing chart, you show that the NNBIS Intelligence Con­
trol Center is the requesting agency. Would there be any problem 
if a request came from four separate command and control centers? 
Customs command and control centers, are particularly what I was 
thinking about. General? 

General ENSSLIN. No, I see no problem in that. The concept will 
still work very well. 

General WEBER. Sir, this is just one idea of how to do this. Gener­
al Walker, the Chief of the Guard Bureau, may not agree with it at 
all, as well as the authorities in the Army and throughout DOD. 
That was only one concept or one idea of how it could be accom­
plished. 

And your previous question about doing this on a trial basis, 
there again, we want to be very careful that we are not making 
decisions for the people over in the Pentagon. They are the ones 
that can really answer those types of questions. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. Well, General, that is a very fitting note on which 
to end your testimony, and I want to assure you we are going to 
give them every opportunity to come up and visit with us about 
that, and we will get their views on this. 

I would like to say, though, that you are to be commended. Cer­
tainly the National Guard Association is to be commended for put­
ting together this proposal, and we are very appreciative of the 
Armed Services Committee for requesting it. 

I think that it gives us some idea of the real potential that we 
have within the Guard to assist in dealing with this problem. 
There is no question that we are very short on resources and 
assets. 

Also, I think that during these difficult times of Gramm­
Rudman, it makes a good deal of sense for the American taxpayer 
to be getting more than one use out of his tax dollar. I think that 
at least the constituents in my district, and I would think taxpay­
ers throughout this Nation, would applaud the idea that military 
assets in the National Guard could also be involved in the war on 
drugs, and that any funds that are spent on training the military 
could also be utilized to defend our shores against drug smugglers. 

I think that that gives us some real hope and it gives us a real 
chance, and quite frankly, it brings us to the point where I think 
we can look optimistically to the future; that we might have an 
honest to goodness real war on drugs. Now, that would be shocking 
and amazing, I know, but we might finally have the real thing. 

For far too long, we have had lots of folks that pose beside bales 
of marijuana and stacks of money and have photo opportunities 
and call that a war on drugs, but that isn't what it is. And I think 
it is time for the real thing, and I think that you have given us 
some potential in that area. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. DioGuardi. 
Mr. DIOGUARDI. I just want to include just a short note, that 

every crisis presents an opportunity, and the Chinese character for 
opportunity is also the same for crisis. I would say that with the 
crisis we face on drugs, on the war on drugs right now, and it is 
growing every day, there is a great opportunity for the military to 
improve its credibility with the public by not being reluctant in the 
least to jump into this. 

I have been here now less than 2 years, and I have noticed that 
these hearings that the chairman has had-I was down in Dade 
County with him-that there has been a history of a certain reluc­
tance of the military to jump into this, for whatever reason, as 
though they were admitting that maybe they had money that they 
didn't need, and therefore, it would disturb their budgets and what­
not. 

I don't think it is a secret that we have seen a lot of waste in 
Government. I don't think it 1s a secret that we have seen a lot of 
waste in the procurement system. Now we see that it took a disas­
ter with the Challenger astronauts to now truck out over 200 
audits from the closet to find that there was even $3.5 billion of 
waste in that system, and we thought that was the paragon of all 
programs. 
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Not to get into that, I am just suggesting that this is a great op­
portunity for the military to develop tremendous credibility with 
the public by openly embracing the opportunity to join with this 
committee in fighting the war on drugs head on. I believe the 
money is there. We should allocate it and get with the business of 
dealing with this great problem. 

Thank you. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you, Mr. DioGuardi. 
And I want to thank each of you gentlemen for your very, very 

fine contribution. Again, we commend you and we thank you. 
Thank you very much. 

General WEBER. Thank you, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Our next witness, will give us some idea as to how 

things would look from the civilian law enforcement side at the 
Federal level. We have with us the Commissioner of Customs, Hon. 
William von Raab, and we are looking forward to his views and 
thoughts as to the impact that this might have in the war on 
drugs. 

It is my understanding that appearing with Commissioner von 
Raab will be Mr. William Rosenblatt, who is the Assistant Commis­
sioner for Enforcement, and Clark Stuart, who is head of the air 
program. 

We are delighted to have you. It is my understanding that you do 
not have a written prepared statement, that you will simply make 
comments. 

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM VON RAAB, COMMISSIONER OF CUS­
TOMS, U.S. CUSTOMS SERVICE, ACCOMPANIED BY WILLIAM RO­
SENBLATT, ASSISTANT COM:~nSSIONER FOR ENFORCEMENT; 
CLARK STUART, HEAD, AIR PROGRAM; AND GEORGE HEAVEY, 
DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF INTELLIGENCE 

Mr. VON RAAB. My apologies for not having a written statement. 
This is my fourth hearing is less than 48 hours, and we have just 
run out of paper at the Customs Service. 

Mr. ENGLISH. We have been looking on with admiration to the 
comments that you have made in the last 48 hours, Commissioner. 

Mr. VON RAAB. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much for inviting 
Customs to comment on some of the initiatives that are underway 
and are being developed by your committee. 

Initiatives are an essential part of the improvement of the war 
against drugs and I would compliment your committee on having 
been responsible for not only the thinking of but the implementing 
of initiatives in the area of the release of some of the restrictions 
which we typically call posse comitatus, thereby allowing the De­
partment of Defense to play a bigger role in the drug war. Those 
have been of critical importance to the improvement that I think 
we have all seen taking place in this case, particularly in the 
Southeast. 

The U.S. Customs Service is also working very hard to try to de­
velop some initiatives. I had a very interesting exchange with Sen­
ator Long yesterday regarding what action we are capable of or are 
allowed to take, with respect to aircraft intrusions and, although I 
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said I agreed with him philosophically, our restdctions in terms of 
shooting the planes down are still pretty severe. 

But I think that that sort of imaginative broad .. runging thinking 
must be applied to this area, and I have charged the Customs Serv­
ice with taking a very good look at the statutes under which we 
operate and the practices we have been employ~ng, in some cases 
fo;: as l.r.any- 38 ;~DO ye2!rD, to see vifhethe~' there aren't some other 
clever and efj):lcth'0 techniques and tools that we may be able to 
pull o .. ~t· of ODT qUI Jr.:r in order to apply to this problem. I am I1t)t 
prosentin[~ them to you here today because we are still working Oil 
them, but ther(~ an: possibly opportunities of bi'oadening, for exam·· 
pie, the definition of '~he border, thereby allovving Customs a litth~ 
more flmdbility in the way it approa~hes possible law breakers. 

There are possibiliti",s of the use of forces out~ide of the Customs 
Service's cont.rol. i have had a long converRHiion with Ross Perot, 
who is a wen-known imaginative thinkm: in this area, and he and 1 
have compared notes. There are a lot of old practices that might be 
resurrected; one of which, amusingly enough, includes letters of 
Margue, which probably m'e too ancient in their former use, but 
nevertheless it is that sort of imaginativE" approach that I think 
would be helpful. 

It is in that context that I would applaud the suggestion of the 
involvement of the State militia or the National Guard acting as a 
State enforcement arm in the drug war. 

As you are well aware, and as your staff if; well aware, Ct...3toms 
has openly embraced and encouraged the St.ate and local police or~ 
ganizations to join with us in our efforts. This has particularly 
been successful in the Southeast, where you are aware of our so­
called Blue Lightning exercise, in which 24 sheriff and police de~ 
partments in the Florida area work side by side now with the Cus~ 
toms Service; in many cases on our boats and in other cases our 
Customs officers are on their boats. 

This whole effort is linked by a command center, which is up and 
coming, and though not completely operational, it is pretty oper~ 
ational, which not only will be linking the combined forces of the 
State and local officers but also many of the centers that are essen­
tial to a good job in drug interdiction. 

This brings me to the subject of the sl)Uthwest border. The suc~ 
cess that we have seen in the Southeast has caused a ...! ... :",··,i::m of 
some of that illegal, offensive, and dangerous activity, smuggling 
drugs into the Southeast, to be shifted to the Southwest, a natural 
result of any corrupt businessman who is looking for the easiest 
and quickest way to make a buck. 

This has been compounded by a galioping corruption that has 
been moving in Mexico. The combination of these two forces has 
caused the southwest border to become a crisis zone with respect to 
the illegal importation of narcotics. 

There are many, many figures that support this, but basically 
Mexico now is the No.1 supplier of heroin, No.1 supplier of mari~ 
juana, and according to DEA, is accounting for 30 percent of the 
actual smuggling of cocaine intI) the United States. 

I know that you are well familiar with all these figures, but I did 
want to put them, once again, on the record, because every time we 
put these figures on the record, I think we do the American public 
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a service in letting them know exactly the problems that we are 
facing. 

The southwest border is a difficult border to patrol. It is about 
1,800 miles. It is all land border. And it is particularly difficult 
when you can cross back across the border and find yourself in a 
safe haven. 

So the more assistance and the more cooperation, not only 
among the Federal agencies, but with the State and local resources, 
the better. So not only do I say that the use of the State militia in 
the Southeast would be a welcome addition to this war, it would 
also be a very, very welcome and critical addition in the Southwest. 

There are two reasons why the addition of the State militias 
would be welcome. One is the very, very real assistance it would be 
in supporting the activities of the other enforcement organizations 
in terms of its sheer logistics assistance. 

I don't want the other factor to be lost, and that is that once you 
employ a force in fighting a pt. ·blem, they become emotionally 
committed 24 hours a day to fighting that problem, not only while 
they are on duty, but if you have a State militiaman who is in­
volved in the drug war when he is on duty as a guardsman, he is 
also personally and actively involved in that drug war when he 
goes home because what he says to his wife and children lS, "I was 
out there fighting the drug war," and that sort of personal commit­
ment of these additional individuals is really critical in terms of 
just spreading this concern and spreading the involvement of every 
man, woman and child in the United States in the fight against 
these terrible menaces. 

So with those brief introductory comments, Mr. Stuart, Mr. Ro­
senblatt, and I would be happy and look forward to answering any 
specific questions that you have with respect to the subject matter 
of this hearing. 

Thank you very much. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I do have some questions, Commissioner, with 

l'egard to the threat issue, in particular as it applies to the south­
west border and what we are finding. But first of all, I want to go 
through some questions here and try to set something of I:i record. 

Mr. VON RAAB. I have some facts on the southwest border that at 
some point I would be happy to and interested in giving to this 
committee. We have a few maps and other things. I assume those 
will come out as the discussion develops. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I will try to go ahead and set the record with these 
questions and then perhaps we can move on to that. 

Mr. VON RAAB. Fine. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Commissioner, is it true that one of the problems 

along the southwest border is the inability to properly command 
and control current and future resources to be employed in that 
region? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Yes. One of the major problems encountered on 
the border has been and continues to be that of command and con­
trol. The ability to collect all existing detection capabilities, for ex­
ample, ground and airborne or military and civilian radar, and also 
to control the law enforcement assets, whether they be Customs or 
the dedicated DOD assets, or should we get the National Guard in-
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volved, the State and local aircraft. That does continue to be a 
major hurdle in combatting air smuggling activities. 

Mr. ENGLISH. And what is your long-range plan to solve that par­
ticular problem? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Well, specifically, on that particular problem, the 
Customs is currently undertaking planning to implement what is 
called in the vernacular a C31 faciBty in the Southwest to solve 
the command and control problems in that area. This facility 
would be the focal point of all planned and existing FAA, DOD, 
aerostat and other airborne radar or sensor capabilities. This facili­
ty, we would hope, would also incorporate all FAA flight plan in· 
formation, law enforcement and tactical information, historic 
smuggling data, and the latest intelligence information available. 

Also available would be a total communications capability to 
allow communications among Federal, DOD, State, and local au­
thorit.,.:ls, something that has been lacking in the past. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Would it be helpful to have occasional augmenta­
tion from the National Guard to assist a command and control 
aspect? 

Mr. VON liMB. Yes, as I indicated in my opening remarks, I 
openly welcome the employment of additional resources, not only 
because of their specific assistance to the Customs Service in the 
mobile command and control facilities. The mobility and range of 
thesp. modules, for example, would give Customs the ability to be 
more flexible in their deployment and utilization, and this would 
enable us to effectively employ the various facets of our interdic­
tion schemes. 

And secondly, just because I think it is good for the people of this 
country to become more involved directly in the fight on drugs. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Ar..; there any Customs' funds that might be avail­
able in the shortrun to take care of transportation costs and per 
diem if such ~rupport could be arranged? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Customs would be prepared to provide some 
funds in order to evaluate the potential effectiveness of some of the 
aspects of this proposed role of the National Guard. We could make 
them available for transportation and per diem. 

Of course, the extent and specific types of costs would have to be 
looked at and we would put them in the cOLtext of a special oper­
ation for evaluation purposes. 

As you are well aware, we do provide funds now for the involve­
ment in the Civil Air Patrol in some of our interdiction activities, 
so there is some flexibility, and I am sure that the Congress would 
be agreeable to any modifications that we might have to make in 
some of our line items in order to do that. But, yes, we would be 
prepared to do that. 

Mr. ENGLISH. The plan that was presented calls for the augmen­
tation of considerable assets in the way of trackers and as far as 
surveillance support for Customs is concemed. Would such support 
greatly increase the potential of the Customs Service? 

Mr. VON RAA.B. Yes, by dafinition, the additional assets would 
greatly increase the support and therefore the potential of the Cus­
toms Service in this area. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Have you had the opportunity to review the Na­
tional Guard Association plan, and if so, what part of the plan do 
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you believe would provide the greatest support for the Customs 
Service drug interdiction effort? 

Mr. VON RAAB. I only received the plan yesterday, Mr. Rosen­
blatt and I, and I have read the plan, but I don't assume that I can 
give an in-depth analysis that quickly. I would like to ask Mr. Ro­
senblatt or perhaps Mr. Stuart to comment on which aspects of the 
plan they feel would be of most helpful to the Customs Service. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Rosenblatt. 
Mr. ROSENBLATT. Well, with respect to the overall plan, as the 

Commissioner has said, we would appreciate a little bit more time 
to analyze it. There are some components that I would ask Mr . 
.3tuart to comment on. That, I think we can do right away. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Stuart. 
Mr. STUART. To somewhat mirror what the Commissioner said, 

the command and control element of this complex fighting ma­
chine is critical to its success and the immediate item that comes 
to mind is evaluation of that command and control element in a 
mobile environment where we can move and react to the threat. 

Until the full development of, again, a very complex command 
and control element for Customs, until that is completed, we are 
still reacting in a small war zone environment. The particular ele­
ment of that mobile command post may, in fact, be a commodity 
which would be very valuable, and that, I think, is one of the first 
items we would be interested in exploring. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Very good. 
Commissioner, it seems that any National Guard operationalliai­

son should be at the Customs' operational command and control 
center. Do you agree with that, and can you point out why it is im­
portant? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Yes, I do agree with that. If the National Guard 
is to be involved in the drug interdiction program they should be in 
a position to take advantage of the most up to date information 
that is available, and this information would be available at Cus­
toms' C3I centers, along with the full communications capabili­
ties. 

With this information available at one central location, and then 
the ability to coordinate activities with all law enforcement enti­
ties, it would be ill advised not to locate it at that center. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Commissioner, would you please have the appropri­
ate Customs personnel coordinate with the National Guard and de­
velop a coordinated operational plan on all the options presented 
by General Weber, and then would you please provide the subcom­
mittee with a copy of the plan for further consideration? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Absolutely, and I will insure that representatives 
of Mr. Stuart's office coordinate closely with General Weber and 
his staff, and when the copies of this proposed plan have been pre­
pared, we will forward them to the committee. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much. 
Mr. DioGuardi. 
Mr. DIOGUARDI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Thank you for your testimony, Commissioner. 
I guess it was about a year ago that I was down in Miami with 

you or some of' your people and managed to see first-hand some of 
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the new equipment that was on the new boat, I guess you call it 
Blue Lightning. 

Mr. VON RAAB. Blue Thunder. 
Mr. DIOGUARDI. A very incredible piece of equipment. 
Mr. VON RAAB. You know, it has made a number of seizures by 

now, so it has been christened. 
Mr. DIOGUARDI. That is what I was about to ask. How are things 

going down there? Have you seen a dramatic improvement in the 
interdiction effort since we have deployed that equipment? 

Mr. VON RAAB. l:i'rom a statistical perspective the improvement 
has been very dramatic, and from the operational capability per~ 
spective it is great. I would say that when you were down there, we 
probably had about 40 good boats in the water. We are now close to 
80, and when you link in the State and local resources that are 
pledged on a voluntary basis to this drug interdiction effort, we are 
looking at a flotilla of close to 160 boats that are working together, 
and through this operation center, they are being coordinated 
much better. 

I think it is a very, very good operation and the statistics will 
just continue to grow, and it is just making it much tougher on the 
smugglers. That is one of the reasons they are moving across to 
Mexico. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. Is there any real way to measure the effect of 
that effort in terms of what we are preventing coming into the 
country? It is difficult, I think, for us to understand what is really 
out there, and I don't know how you can really effectively measure 
it. I am sure we are doing something valuable, but how valuable is 
it when you look at the increasing amount of the" product, the sub­
stance that is being produced? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Well, you can look at it two ways: you can look 
retrospectively, and that is, if the effort had not been launched and 
it was not operating as successfully as it has been operating, the 
amount of drugs in the United States over the past 3 years, we 
would have literally been snowed under by cocaine. 

Prospectively, Customs judges its success in terms of the risks 
that the drug smugglers are prepared to take and the techniques 
that they employ to try to get around us. They are taking much 
greater risks and the techniques that they are employing are, once 
again, much more dangerous and risky to them. 

So we are still in a pitched battle with the drug smugglers, but 
what they have to do is 10 times more difficult than what they had 
to do 4 or 5 years ago, and we intend to raise that ante from year 
to year. 

The traditional tests of drug availability, price on the street, 
purity, I think is better addressed by the Drug Enforcement Ad­
ministration, because they watch that very carefully. 

I can only tell you that I make a regular practice of going out 
with the New York Police Department and the Metropolitan Police 
Department here in Washington, and the police officers are ex­
tremely thankful for the efforts that have been made, because they 
have seen that the reduction of the amount of drugs on the street, 
they believe is there, because they sort of can look out on the stree/; 
and see exactly whether it is 100 people on the street corner, 20 
people on the street corner or 5 people on the street corner. The 
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fact that there are 5 people on the street corner means that there 
are still drugs available, but it is a little more manageable problem 
for the local police departments than if we were just snowed under. 

So I think that there has been a lot of progress made, but I don't 
think that anyone in this room would argue with the fact that we 
just have a long way to go. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Would the gentleman yield? 
Mr. DIOGuARDI. Sure. 
Mr. ENGLISH. There is one point that might be of interest, and I 

would certainly like to have it on the record. Take cocaine, for in­
stance. In the last year, do you have at hand the number of tons of 
cocaine that were apprehended through all the various efforts that 
we have put forth? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Through all the various efforts, I can't tell you, 
but I know that Customs has booked, if you will, 55,000 pounds of 
cocaine in its last reporting period, fiscal year. 

Mr. ENGLISH. In particular, I was thinking not only of Customs' 
but the interdiction effort. 

Mr. VON RAAB. We have to supply that because there are consid­
erable amounts of cocaine that was picked up in the Bahamas. A 
recent operation, Hat Trick, that was run, for example, picked up 
thousands of pounds of cocaine in the Bahamas. DEA has obviously 
seized a lot of cocaine in the United States. Even Mexico, amazing­
ly enough, largely because they were led by the nose to a particu­
lar cache of cocaine in the Tijuana area seized a couple thousand 
pounds of cocaine. So there are large numbers of pounds of cocaine 
that has been seized, very impressive, but I have to get you the 
actual number. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I would like, Commissioner, the comparison with 
the total amount seized through all of our law enforcement efforts 
here in the United States. Let's say all Federal law enforcement 
efforts; keep it simple and you don't have to go to the States dig­
ging around hunting this information. Let's say all Federal law en­
forcement efforts, what portion of that came. about as a result of 
interdiction. 

The next comparison I would like is how that amount compares 
to what we were interdicting in the year before, the year before 
that, say, the last 5 years, each year, whether we interdicted more 
or less, up or down, whatever. That might be of interest. 

The one thing I am looking at is to give us some indication of 
whether or not, in fact, we are interdicting more cocaine now than 
we were, say, 3 or 4 years ago. 

Mr. VON RAAB. Ten times. I feel quite confident saying we are 
taking 10 times more cocaine, and the Customs activity in seiz­
ing cocaine is always a product of interdiction. I mean that is our 
job. And so, I know that back in 1981 or 1982, I think we seized 
about 4,000 pounds of cocaine. We seized 55,000 pounds of cocaine 
this year. That is about 10 times. 

Just for example, Mr. Stuart has passed me information, in fiscal 
year 1985 just in the air program alone, we seized 15,500 pounds of 
cocaine, which I can assure you is more than 10 times what we 
seized in the air program 4 years before. 

So, it is a huge leap in terms of the effectiveness of the program. 



228 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. Commissioner, how about the effort in the New 
York area? We have a New York area task force. What is the role 
of your agency with DEA and the others there, and what has hap­
pened in the last year that I can feel good about? 

Mr. VON RAAB. You can feel good about a number of things. One 
is that we put 100 Customs officers into New York in addition to 
the existing forces there. This is largely through the efforts of Sen­
ator D' Amato. I am sure you are aware, he personally made cer­
tain that 100 additional officers were there, which we put 75 in­
spectors~ 25 agents, all of whom are working solely on the narcotics 
problem there. 

I don't have the figures in front of me, but we have also now got 
aircraft and marine capability in New York which we did not have 
before. I would have to provide for the record the actual statistics 
on New York, because I don't have those with me. But we now do 
have three aircraft and 100 additional officers. I don't want to just 
imply it is just 100. There are 100 on top of the ones we had before, 
and our marine unit is up there as well. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. Just a point of information. How many agents 
do you have nationwide in your agency? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Approximately 1,200 agents. 
Mr. DIOGuARDI. In the past 12 months, have there been any of 

your agents killed? 
Mr. VON RAAB. We had a criminal investigator killed in Arizona. 

Officer Glenn Miles was killed by a drug smuggling group and that 
matter is still under investigation. 

We had two criminal investigators shot up in Puerto Rico, just 4 
weeks ago. Fortunately, they are both on the mend, although they 
were badly wounded. I think both of them took two rounds, one of 
which, amazingly enough, was shot in the head and fortunately it 
was at an angle that it didn't kill him, and it actually, I wouldn't 
call it a minor wound, you know, he was badly injured, but no long­
term effects. 

The life out there for a Customs agent and investigators is really 
getting rough. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. I guess as you increase the effort, the risk is 
greater that there will be that kind of physical violence in dealing 
with that from the point of view of the equipment that they wear. 

Mr. VON RAAB. That is right. We have put out considerably 
greater numbers of weapons. We are issuing body armor. We are 
continually reminding our supervisors of their responsibilities to 
insure that the men and women working for them are properly 
armed and are properly handling situations. 

What we are finding is that. what the greatest risk to a Customs 
officer is the ambush. In other words, you are hot on the trail of a 
particular drug smuggling event, and about 2 miles before you get 
there, someone is waiting for you. So we are upgrading our train­
ing and directives in that area. 

We are actually undertaking what we call survival training. It is 
not how to survive in the wilderness, but it is how to survive an 
effort in which you are about to hopefully apprehend a criminal. 

Mr. DIOGuARDI. Keep up the good work. I appreciate your testi­
mony. 

Mr. VON RAAB. Thank you. 
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Mr. DIOGUARDI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Commissioner, with regard to your map, could you 

give us a briefing with regard to what the situation is right now in 
the Southwest? 

Mr. VON RAAB. Although my eyes have made it so far in life, it 
might be helpful-you do a lot more reading than I do, so you may 
need a map to look at close up here. 

I would ask Mr. Rosenblatt to explain these maps to you. These 
are xerox copies of the map. 

Oh, I apologize. Mr. George Heavey, Director of our Office of In­
telligence, win explain the maps. Mr. Heavey is important to this 
committee for two reasons. One, he is charge of our intelligence op­
erations right now, but within a few weeks, he will be the Hegional 
Commissioner in Miami. So, I am sure that your staff is well ac­
quainted with him and I believe they get along very well, and we 
look forward to a long and profitable and effective associaticlll. 

Mr. HEAVEY. There are two initiatives from the perspective of 
the Customs Service Office of Intelligence in Washington B.nd also 
our southwest region. One was a national drug threat, and, concen­
trating on the United States-Mexico border, the other was aggres­
sive tactical intelligence collection effort, covering a period of 45 
days in the southwest region using all sources, customs officers, 
other Federal agencies, State and local, and other sources. 

The border spreads really from San Ysidro all the way down to 
the Brownsville, TX area. Our national estimates show that ap­
proximately 4,550 pounds of heroin is coming into the country from 
Mexico which represents some 35 percent of the national threat. 

Approximately 49,500 pounds of cocaiLe, or 30 percent of the na­
tional threat is coming in from Mexico, and approximately 
6,600,000 pounds of marijuana, or 30 percent of the national threat. 

During this 45-day period, using the sources that I mentioned, we 
detected about 760 confirmed land border penetrations. Now this is 
land vehicles and pedestrians associated with drug trafficking. 

In addition--
Mr. ENGLISH. If I may interrupt to ask a question. I was curious 

about how many of those did you catch, of those people that you 
were talking about, those 760? 

Mr. HEAVEY. I don't have those figures. We could provide them 
under separate cover. 

Mr. VON RAAB. Not enough, I can assure you. 
Mr. ENGLISH. We would like those. Any figures like that, where 

you have identified certain numbers, we would also like to know 
the number that represents. 

[The information appears in Mr. von Raab's letter which follows 
his testimony. Seep. 232.] 

Mr. HEAVEY. Known or suspected and identified 132 stash 
houses, drug stash houses north and south of the border. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Are the Mexicans doing anything about those stash 
houses that you are talking about? 

Mr. VON RAAB. They are well protected. 
Mr. ENGLISH. By their law enforcement? 
Mr. VON RAAB. In many cases, yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Of the 132, how many are north and how many are 

south? Are they all south of the border? 
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Mr. ROSENBLATT. We will have to provide you with the break­
down. 

[The information appears in Mr. von Rnab's letter which xollows 
his testimony. S~a p. 232.] 

Mr. HEAV:gy. hI the marim~ are:l, or the marine picture, over a 
peried of 1 yeart, VIe had a;r, Geiznres of vessels and also float­
ing bale recov01'ir:·s. orr the gulf coast there j<, a natuml barrier, 
Padre Island, where thm'e is an mvful lot of vGasel traffic outsidl~ of 
the Pad!',:, island, mother ship level, and also we do have ini,elli· 
gence of smaller ve3sels-:we also have some commercial fishing 
traffic we also EiUSPC(,f sod know is involved jn drug' t.rafficking. 

'rho ail' smuggling thre"rt:. Again, during '~he 45-day period, we 
had g; confii'med nil' bonbr penetrations. Now, these aTe con­
firmed as not having roportcd arrival, as illicit crossim~8, again, 
suspected with the> u;ual air drug !raHicldnlS mode. ' 

We !dentified in the EJouthv,"c;st aten, including the Customs Serv­
ice Paeific reg:1,on, a total of ,172 clandestine air strips 100 miles 
north and south of ,he border'. 'rhe breakdown of the 472 in OUt' 
Pacific region, Califowia, there were approximately laO, and coveT­
ing t.he rest of the border, ::142. 

The eight floating bale recoveries that I mentioned could have 
been, again, aSEociat3d with either marin(.: or air drops. That is i(; 

Mr. VON RAAB. This is. to my knowledge, the first, certainly 
recent, I will say, compilation of these kinds of sort of rudimentary 
statistics on how many intrusions can we document, how many air­
strips can we docum,mt.. And this is one of the first steps in a very, 
very special effort on Customs' part to mount an assault on the 
problem in the fouthwest border, in addition to which we are put­
ting additional Customs offi.cers down there and they will be de­
ployed down there within the next 3 to 6 months. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, this is certainly the best and most complete 
evaluation I hal',9 seen of the southwest border, and I certainly 
commend the Customs Service in their efforts to put it together. I 
think they did a fine job in that, and hopefully, this will under­
score any of those who lack an appreciation and understanding of 
the serious threat that you are facing down there. 

Mr. VON RAAB. I don't think there are many people left in that 
camp. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thei'e are some people down at the other end of 
Pennsylvania Avenue, and a few places like that, Commissioner, 
about whom I really have some question as to whether they have 
gotten an understanding. I hope that you will circulate this widely 
at OMB and a few other places that I can think of. 

Mr. VON RAAB. I think you will find that that is not the case, and 
that there are efforts underway, particularly at the Department of 
Treasury, to pull together a large planning effort to address the 
southwest border in a broader context. Customs is addressing it in 
a specific senSEl. In other words, we are throwing every additional 
resource we can identify at it, and are using up manpower at a 
great rate to try to develop this intelligence. 

We have a new Regional Commissioner down there. I assume 
you'!.' staff is quite familiar with William "Blue" Logan, and he has 
really hit the ground running, and I think you will see a lot of 
action coming out of there. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. I would also point out that you have very little 
in the way of resources facing this kind of threat down in that 
southwest border region. 

Mr. VON RAAB. We have about 900 inspectors, approximately 450 
investigators or agents, and we will be throwing just short of an 
additional 200 into that. 

Mr. ENGLISH. If we get to dealing with the problem of air-­
Mr. VON RAAB. That doesn't include the air. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And that doesn't ir.c1ude the difficultier, we are 

running into in the Texas area and the gulf with regard to sea 
drug smuggling. There is not much in the way of resources, if r re­
member correctly, down in those regions in those two areas. And if 
you look at that border, in many of those cases there is not even a 
barbed wire fence up there. 

Mr. VON RAAB. There is no question the physical border itself 
there is no physical barrier for most of its length. 

Mr. ENGLISH. In many cases what people have available to them 
down there, with the exception of a couple of airplanes, is basically 
t'H~Y are looking through a pair of binoculars. 

lVIr. VON RAAB. The National Guard would be a big help in that. 
Mr. ENGLISH. r think that is exactly the point, that we desperate­

ly need all the detection resources we can bring to bear on this 
problem. Certainly, we need to bring to bear any law enforcement 
officers we can, be they Federal, State, or local law enforcement of­
ficials. I think your testimony underscores the assistance that we 
could have and certainly enhancement of the overall drug interdic­
tion program, if we do, in fact, work out a plan, with the National 
Guard playing a major role. 

r think you are to be commended. We appreciate the briefing and 
the information that you brought to us. 

Do you have any objection, Commissioner, to this information 
being included in our record? 

Mr. VON RAAB. No, we have a rule in Customs, if it is on a piece 
of paper, it is usually going to make it, and we would just as soon 
be the first to give it to you, so we would be happy to have it 
appear in your record. 

[The information is retained in subcommittee files.] 
Mr. ENGLISH. I appreciate that, Commissioner. 
r think that takes care of it. We appreciate your testimony today. 
Mt. VON RAAB. Thank you. 
[Mr. von Raab submitted the following letter with additional in­

formation:] 
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July 22, 1986 'IVASlDlltN<G'll'ON. ».<0. 
INT-l-E:I:N RKJ 

Dear Mr. Chairman: 

May I take this opportunity to thank you and the other 
members of the Subcommittee for inviting me to appear and present 
testimony regarding the seriousness of the problems the U.S. 
Customs Service faces along the United States/Mexico border. 
Following are responses to questions raised at the hearing which 
required additional research. 

In response to the first of your three questions, you asked 
ho\~ many arrests had occurred at the 760 land border crossing 
points identified on our briefing maps. The crossing points, 
identified at locations between ports of entry, were located by 
enforcement personnel in the routine performance of their duties 
and included reports of holes in fences, tire tracks in remote 
areas, and sightings of aliens crossing the border. The request 
for these crossing identities did not include arrest or seizure 
information. However, from April 1985 to April 1986, there were 
47 drug~related arrests between the ports of entry. In addition 
to the ar.r.ests, 10,846 pounds of marijuana, 1.5 pounds of 
cocaine, 7 weapons, and $35,414 U.S. currency were seized. 

The second question dealt with how many of the 132 stash 
houses on our briefing maps are located in Mexico. There were 
119 stash houses located in Mexico. 

with your final question, you asked what was the total 
amount of cocaine seized by Federal agencies and hO~1 much had 
been seized by U,S. Customs? According to information obtained 
from the Drug Enforcement Administration's (DEA) Annual 
Statistical Report - FY 1985, DEA seized 17,613.1 kilograms of 
cocaine, which included Federal referrals of 1,353.4 kilograms. 
The U.S. Customs Service seized 22,857.5 kilograms of cocaine. 

Congressman DioGuardi expressed his interest in the Mexican 
border problem and especially how it might impact on Customs 
personnel in New York. At thJs time, the U.S. customs Service 
has no plans to move personnel from the New Yorle Region to the 
southwest border. 
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Congressman DioGuardi asked to be provided with seizure 
information relative to New York, \~hich is enclosed for review. 

Thank you again for the candid dialogue and discussion 
regarding the important issues of lIexico and the southwest 
border. 

The Honorable 
Glenn English, Chairman 
Subcommittee on Government Information, 

Justice and Agriculture 
GO'lernment Operations Committee 
House of Representatives 
Washington, D.C. 20515 

Enclosure 
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86 1I of Sl':(S. 
890,386.6 grms. 

21 - jl of Sl':(S. 
14,446,526.8 grms. 
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26 - II of szrs. 
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2,676.0 gtms. 

~ 
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Mr. ENGLISH. With that, we will recess subject to the call of the 
Chair. 

[Whereupon, at 12:45 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to recoll­
vene subject to the call of the Chair.] 



INITIATIVES IN DRUG INTERDICTION 

(Part 2) 

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 9,1986 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
GOVERNMENT INFORMATION, JUSTICE, 

AND AGRICULTURE SUBCOMMITTEE 
OF THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS, 

Washington, DC. 
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in room 

2203, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Glenn English (chair­
man of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Glenn English, John M. Spratt, Jr., Jim 
Lightfoot, Joseph J. DioGuardi, and John R. Miller. 

Also present: Theodore J. Mehl, professional staff member; Wil­
liam G. Lawrence, counsel; Euphon L. Metzger, clerk; and John J. 
Parisi; minority professional staff, Committee on Government Op­
erations. 

Mr. ENGLISH. The hearing will come to order. 
Those who have followed the hearings of this subcommittee over 

the past 5 years know that we have delved deeply into the drug 
interdiction programs of the Federal Government. We have con­
vened 38 hearings during that time, issued two reports and met 
endlessly with officials in the interdiction agencies. 

Our objective has not been to throw rocks but to identify pro­
grammatic deficiencies which have allowed endless tons of illegal 
narcotics to flow almost unimpeded into this Nation. Tomorrow the 
House of Representatives will consider the Omnibus Drug Enforce­
ment Education and Control Act of 1986. This legislation will, for 
the first time, commit the United States to a true war on drugs. 

Under its provisions we will, in about 2 years, finally have at 
least a minimum acceptable level of manpower and equipment 
which will confront air and sea smugglers. We will soon see wheth­
er drug interdiction can be made to work the way that we all want 
it to. 

But those who ignore history are bound to repeat its failures and 
we cannot afford to do that, even with the vast sums of money that 
the Omnibus Act will authorize. 

Today's hearing is very important. Fourteen months ago I re­
quested the General Accounting Office to conduct a eomprehensive 
review of the deficiencies in the current drug interdiction pro­
grams. While they are not yet ready to issue a formal report, they 
have consented to appear before us this morning and discuss their 
major findings. 

(237) 
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This testimony will serve as a guide to us by again underlining 
the vulnerabilities of our present drug interdiction programs as we 
vote on new assets to be authorized for the programs of the future. 

Our principal witness today is Mr. William J. Anderson, the 
GAO's Assistant Comptroller General for General Government 
Programs. He is accompanied by senior group director, John 
Vialet, and project manager, Charles Chappell. 

Bill Anderson has been involved for many years in major GAO 
investigations of the drug programs, and has been before us on sev­
eral occasions in the past. 

Gentlemen, we want to welcome you here today. 
The Drug Enforcement Administration tells us that 62 percent of 

the cocaine that enters the United States arrives by private air­
craft. Last year the U.S. Customs Service's Air interdiction pro­
gram, which is the only Federal interdiction program primarily 
aimed at air drug smugglers, spent $70 million. These funds were 
authorized and appropriated over the objections of the administra­
tion which at the same time claims that last year it allocated some 
$1.8 billion toward the drug law enforcement. 

This morning I would like to review the drug interdiction effec­
tiveness of our Government by region, with you commenting on 
our vulnerabilities based on your current study. 

I would like to recognize now, Mr. Miller, for any comments he 
would like to make. 

Mr. MILLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I think it is very timely that we are having this hearing this 

morning. I want to commend you, Mr. Chairman, for your work 
over the last several years in focusing on drug interdiction. This 
sc.bcommittee has held numerous hearings and the hearings are 
getting a little more attention than maybe some of them in the 
past. But I think it is also appropriate that we hear from the Gen­
eral Accounting Office on their study because we are going to be 
considering some very big measures tomorrow and I think it is im­
portant that we get the best understanding possible of what has 
been going on, how efficient, how effective we have been as we con­
sider broader measures. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Mr. Miller. 
I would wholeheartedly agree with the comments you made. I 

think that none of us who has been familiar with this problem and 
certainly those of us who have been involved as have members of 
this subcommittee for years, want to find ourselves simply throw­
ing money at a problem, and leading the American people to be­
lieve that that solves it. 

We have to target these resources. They have to be targeted very 
carefully. There are some gaping gaps and I think that that will 
become very plain to the public today. If we use those resources 
carefully, if they are targeted, I think in fact we can have a tre­
mendous impact on the amount of drugs flowing into this country, 
and therefore the amount of drug usage taking place in this coun­
try as well. 

I think it is particularly appropriate for the GAO, which is noted 
for its careful scrutiny of programs and needs and particularly the 
spending of money, and this subcommittee of the Government Op-
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erations Committee which has as its responsibility making sure 
that the taxpayer's dollar is well spent, to be examining what will 
be addressed by this major package tomorrow. 

So Mr. Anderson, with that we will let you begin. 

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM J. ANDERSON, ASSISTANT COMPTROL­
LER GENERAL, GENERAL GOVERNMENT PROGRAMS, GENERAL 
ACCOUNTING OFFICE, ACCOMP AmED BY JOlIN VIALET, 
SENIOR GROUP DIRECTOR, AND CHARLES CHAPPELL, SENIOR 
EVALUATOR 

Mr. ANDERSON. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman; good 
morning, Mr. Miller. Mr. Vialet and Mr. Chappell will be suppor1;­
ing me in our testimony. 

I would like to start off and with your permission have the full 
statement inserted in the record, and I will summarize some of the 
high spots this morning. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Without objection, so ordered. 
Mr. ANDERSON. The bottom line of everything we are going to 

say quite simply is we are spending millions and millions of dollars 
on interdiction but have left, and you used the word, so many gaps 
that the availability of drugs seems scarcely affected. 

Federal interdiction efforts that we talk about in our testimony 
are those directed largely against smuggling on private and com­
mercial vessels and on privately owned planes. It would seem that 
most attempts to smuggle in cocaine and marijuana are between 
the ports of entry: heroin seems to come primarily through ports. 
The great unknown is the smuggler's use of the commercial cargo 
cover, the thin thin Customs coverage there, something that we 
have also reported on in another context. 

Seizures are high. Cocaine seizures quadrupled between fiscal 
years 1982 and 1985 from 5.2 metric tons to 22.9 metric tons. 
Heroin seizures tripled over the same period from 130 kilos to 360 
kilos. Only marijuana seizures were down in fiscal year 1985, per­
haps reflecting the success of Projects Hat Trick and Wagon Wheel 
in late 1984-1 don't know, it seems like a reasonable cause-effect 
relationship. 

But availability has been seemingly unaffected. Supply continues 
to be more than adequate to meet an increasing d8mand for co­
caine. Consumption was estimated at 33 to gO metric tons in 1981 
up to 55 to 76 metric tons in 1984 and Cl.'l.stoms estimates that 
almost twice that much, 125 metric tons. vvill be smuggled in in 
1986. 

Cocaine, needless to say, is the dwg that represents a real and 
growing threat to American society. Heroin usage seems to more or 
less have stabilized at the 500,000 addict number that I know you 
have heard, Mr. Chairman, whereas cocaine seems to be still in­
creasing in popularity ar.d we are not being too successful in our 
current fight against it. 

Our full stateme7::tt contains an assessment of the interdiction 
effort across the .!ountry and I will start out with the Southeast. 
Our strongest ~ffort is there but gaps still remain in the barrier 
despite all thcl resources that have been put in place. Customs still 
expect that in 1986, 73 percent of the cocaine and 45 percent of the 
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marijuana will come through the Southeast. This is where we have 
mounted our most effective interdiction effort, but it doesn't seem 
to have scared the smugglers off much at all. 

The Customs forces in place in south Florida to counter smug­
gling by air include a radar surveillance system for detecting sus­
pect aircraft, jet interceptors, tracking aircraft and helicopters for 
d€:ploying interdicting teams. There are, however, not sufficient re­
sources for Customs to operate around-the-clock 7 days a week. 
Customs Miami Air Branch operates two shifts, 5 days a week, 
when personnel are available to monitor radar and when pilots are 
on alert to launch against a suspected smuggling intrusion. 

This leaves long periods of time when smugglers can enter the 
United States by air through south Florida without being chal­
lenged. In addition, the radar systems in south Florida are not 
always operational at the same time interceptors and tracking air­
craft are available to act, thereby increasing the windows of oppor­
tunity for drug smugglers. For example, the Customs aerostat in 
the Bahamas, which has been the most productive south Florida 
radar for suspect detection, was not in operation 49 percent of the 
time when the Miami Air Branch was operational in the period 
February 1985 to March 1986. It was not in operation because of 
routine maintenance, weather conditions, mechanical problems, 
and because the aerostat is a contractor-operated facility which is 
not operated around-the-clock. 

Wjth respect to marine smuggling in the Southeast, Coast Guard 
marine patrols monitor vessel movements between South America 
and the United States. Marine traffic to the east coast naturally 
flows through a limited number of chokepoints between islands in 
the Caribbean; this provides a means of detecting and seizing bulk 
loads of marijuana traveling through these Caribbean chokepoints. 

One of the points we made to you in our last testimony here, Mr. 
Chairman, was that most of our success in the Southeast region 
has been in interdicting marijuana. Of the drugs that we are con­
cerned about, and given the fact that all drugs are bad, marijuana 
provides us with the least amount of concern. 

Customs and Coast Guard attempt to interdict shipments of 
drugs through routine patrols and special interdiction operations 
but their methods are often unsuccessful because of the smuggler's 
ability to change their routes and methods and the limited re­
sources available to the interdicting agencies. 

In April 1986 the Customs-sponsored Blue Lightning Operations 
Center began operations ill Miami. The Center initially cost $2.2 
million, and has an operating budget for fiscal year 1986 of another 
$2.2 million. 'l'he Center is intended to identify suspected smug­
gling vesEels through a continuous centralized radar watch over 
marine traffic into the south Florida area. 

It brings together an extensive detection net consisting of the 
Cudjoe Key radar balloon and five (·ther radars located on rooftops. 
If suspected smugglers are detected, tIltOl Center can direct law en­
forcement vessels to their location and interdict them. It sounds 
good as far as it goes, but as we point out in the full statement, 
because of the options that the smuggler has in routes and meth­
ods, the value of the Center very well may be limited to deterring 
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the smugglors from using their traditional patterns rather than in 
identifying suspect smugglers. 

Traditional marine smuggling methods have been detected by 
radar; for example, the smugglers' use of fast boats, usually at 
night, to ferry drugs from offshore air drops or from storage areas 
in the Bahamas or from mother ships offshore. If the smugglers 
use secret boat compartments and/or blend in with legitimate 
marine traffic or if they use fiberglass boats that don't provide dis­
tinctive radar images, the Center's effectiveness will be reduced. 

Another recent Customs initiative, marine modules, provides de­
tection, sorting, tracking, interception and apprehension capability 
for marine interdiction. I should say it is supposed to provide those 
things. A module consists of one 50- to 60-foot boat equipped with 
radar assisted by two or more 30- to 40-f'oot interceptor or chase 
boats. The modules are intended \'0 identify and intercept suspect 
vessels at night. Routine patrols were not effective against night 
smuggling because the smuggling vessels operated 'without lights 
and with fast boats which could flee Customs' slower patrol boats. 

We visited Customs marine stations at Key West, Miami, 
Houma, LA, Galveston, TX, and San Diego where marine modules 
had been assigned. 

We found they often were not in service because of the need for 
maintenance and repairs and lack of operating personnel. For ex­
ample, Houma, LA, was provided ,"-rith a radar-equipped boat in 
January 1985. Out of 220 scheduled operational days in 1985, the 
boat was inoperable for 162 days; 67 for repairs and 95 for the lack 
of operating personnel. This meant that out of 365 days in 1985, 
the boat was operable for 58 days, or not much more than 15 per­
cent of the time. 

At Galveston, TX, Customs took delivery of a radar boat from a 
factory in North Carolina in November 1985. However, because of 
mechanical problems, the trip to Galveston required 6 weeks. At 
the time of our visit in May 1986, the resident agent-in-charge said 
that the marine module concept had not yet been employed as it 
was intended because of maintenance problems. 

Records show the two support interceptor boats were inoperable 
there 84 and 100 percent of the time in the period April 1985 
through December 1985. 

For the most part, the Coast Guard relies on patrol and utility 
boats for making seizures in coastal waters. The Coast Guard has 
76 patrol boats which range in length from 82 to 110 feet. The 
boats are old and inoperable a high percentage of the time because 
of maintenance problems. 

In the Coast Guard Seventh District, which includes south Flori­
da, there are 15 patrol boats which on average were removed from 
active service for maintenance 45 percent of the time. The Coast 
Guard has 330 utility boats of which 34 are stationed in the sev­
enth district. The patrol and utility boats are slower than the 
smugglers' small boats. These patrol and utility boats, it should be 
recognized, have been augmented by 3 surface effect boats, and 10 
new high-speed patrol boats delivered in the last few months. 

Let me turn to the Southwest briefly. There is general agree­
ment among tl:e drug law enforcement officials we interviewed 
that the southwest border has reemerged as a prime entry point 
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for illegal drugs either produced in Mexico or transshipped from 
Colombia through Mexico. Customs expects that 11 percent of the 
cocaine and 25 percent of the marijuana smuggled iuto the United 
States in 1986 will enter across the land border with Mexico in the 
Southwestern United States. 

Interdiction resources are spread more thinly along this border 
than in south Florida. In particular, the southwestern land border 
lacks the intensive radar coverage found in south Florida and the 
maritime and aviation chokepoints off the coast of south Florida 
which allow interdiction forces to concentrate their resources on a 
relatively limited geographic area. 

In August 1986 the Vice President and the Attorney General an­
nounced a new program, Operation Alliance, aimed at choking off 
the flow of drugs and other contraband being smuggled across the 
southern border. Let me describe briefly what Operation Alliance 
would do and then speak a little bit to what is already there at the 
border. 

Operation Alliance would add 350 Customs agents to the 1,200 
currently on duty there. It would reassign 28 FBI agents, 100 DEA 
agents, 100 IRS agents to the border. It would provide authority to 
1,000 members of the INS Border Patrol to conduct customs 
searches. It would add 60 Federal prosecutors along the border. 

In the way of equipment, it would provide five aerostat radar 
balloons which are supposed to be able to cover the entire border. 
It would provide for four E2-C radar planes, but I understand that 
the P-3's that are currently being used would be traded in connec­
tion with that acquisition. 

It would provide for two C-130's outfitted as radar platforms and 
six helicopters. Along the southwest border currently the principal 
aircraft available for interdiction include two P-3's, two of the four 
I mentioned, two Citation-II's, two King Air 200's, one King Air 
E-90, three Cobra helicopters, and three Black Hawk helicopters. 

Let me speak a little bit to the vulnerabilities that we describe in 
our report. One of the points we make is that we are thinly 
equipped and staffed along the border, and that the limited re­
sources we do have deployed can easily be defeated. One thing we 
have found is the smugglers are sophisticated and learn from their 
mistakes. For example, a smuggler can identify when people are 
working at the radar. watch sites, since watch personnel are nor­
mally not working around the clock. If you are a smuggler, that is 
when you try to cross the border. You can also check interdiction 
readiness, just by looking to see whether the aircraft are there and 
whether you have pilots around or whether the ships are ready to 
hit the water or whether Coast Guard cutters are on station. I 
might mention that the Dallas Morning News in June of last year 
did a big favor to a lot of drug smugglers in providing a map show­
ing gaps in radar coverage along the southwest border. One Cus­
toms official told us that some smugglers took advantage of this in­
formation. 

I would like to turn 1l0W to another subject, tactical intelligence, 
which we cover in our full statement. There is no doubt that some 
intelligence is being used. I think also that there is room for con­
siderably more effective acquisition and use of interdiction intelli­
gence. 
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But an analysis that DEA prepared, and that was presented to 
you, Mr. Chairman, by Deputy Attorney General Jensen last year, 
DEA indicated that there WDf,; prior information on about half the 
cocaine seizures of lOO-plus kilos. They indicated that they had 
prior intelligenc3 on ~ljy ut 42 percent of the cocaine m~iznres be­
tween 10 and 100 kilos. 

In any event, the fact ::;)mains thnt I know a lot of observorb of 
this scene h8lieve that we are f[~lling short in obtaining thG amouilt 
of intelligence tha~ 'Nd need unci. that we could obtain W{W~ the 
effort properly foeused. 

When we testified befure you last year. we told j'ou that we were 
informed. bv at least one NNBIS locaUon--th(~ one in Miami-that 
they were beginning to get a greatei' amOUGt of ta;;"I:Rcal int('lligence 
from the intelligence comrmmity. You ma~" remembm' that at that 
time, sir, we had a i;pecially c!€?area GAO port'on, \,ve ourselves 
have top secret and that icl not high enough w v;et tlOIl!e of this 
data, look at it and they confirmed that. it FGbmed to h:? true that 
there in fact had been an upswi!1g' in some of the inteHigence 
coming from that dirtctioll. I have no idea how much. 

I note that Customs is now going to have some of its own officers 
overseas at DKI\. offices in Bogota, Caracas, anrl Mexko City, pre­
sumably to try to d~"elop a little more useful interdiction intelli­
gence. 

Let me kind of draw a conclusion now or maybe a lack of a con­
clusion. I W[;:,8 struck by some things d::lt Assistant Secretary 
Darman said to you when he testified before this committee eadi('o' 
this year. I will just quote. "Given severe fiscal constraints and 
considerable uncertainty as to optimal resource allocation strate­
gies for addressing the drug problem, we have decided essentially 
to stabilize the investment in Customs drug interdiction, increasing 
the current deterrent capacity only marginally, while continuing to 
examine competing alternatives for incremental investment." 

I \yotlld gather that thG increasl\.~ in assets and other re~ources as­
sociated with Operation Alliance by this definition might have 
been another increment that the administration proposes to add. 

What I don't sense, what I don't know, and I won't say it doesn't 
exist, is whether tlll ... re is any kind of a master plan that says-this 
is what we need, this is the mdar, this is the detection capaeity we 
need along the southwesL border and elsewhere, this is the chase 
capacity and tracking capacity that we need in connection with 
those detection assets. 

Let me stop there, Mr. Chairman, and we will try to answer any 
questions you or other members of the committee may have. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Anderson fonows:] 
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extensive interdiction efforts have been geographically 

concentrated along the coast of South Florida and in the 

air and water space which separates South Florida from 

the Caribbean Islands and Latin America. 

--Federal interdiction efforts have resulted in the seizure 

of substantial amounts of illegal drugs in the last 5 

years. Cocaine seizures have.~ncreased; marijuana 

seizures have declined; and heroin seizures have 

increased. Nevertheless, the amounts of illegal drugs 

captured by federal interdiction efforts are believed to 

be small compared to the amounts of drugs successfully 

smuggled into the United States. ~onsequently, smuggled 

drugs remain widely available within the United States. 

--The drug smuggling threat is dynamic. Drug smugglers 

respond to changes in the demand for illegal drugs by the 

U.S. domestic market. 

--The federal drug interdiction system is vulnerable 

to smugglers. Drug smugglers are adept at changing their 

routes so as to penetrate the U.S. border at its weakest 

and least defended points. The locations, capabilities, 

readiness, and operational security of federal 

interdiction resources and activities present weak points 

which drug smugglers successfully exploit. At your 

request, I will discuss the vulnerabilities and weak 

points in more detail in this statement. 

2 
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee: 

I am pleased to be here today to discuss the preliminary 

results of the review of federal drug interdiction efforts that 

we are conducting for the Subcommittee. As you requested in 

your letter of September 1, 1986, my remarks today will 

summarize our preliminary observations regarding key drug 

interdiction issues. We will provid~ ,the Subcommittee with a 

report on the results of our work later this year. 

Mr. Chairman, I would like to begin by briefly listing our 

observations, and then discussing them in more detail. Most 

importantly, we observed that: 

--Federal interdiction efforts in recent years have focused 

primarily on catching drug smugglers who use privately 

owned aircraft and private and commercial marine vessels 

as conveyances. Many but not all of these smugglers 

attempt to smuggle drugs across the U.S. border between 

ports of entry rather than through U.S. ports. Movements 

of illegal drugs through U.S. ports of entry via 

passengers and cargo shipments have also been the object 

of federal interdiction efforts as part of the normal 

Customs' inspection process. (We have recently reviewed 

Customs' ~argo processing at the request of Senator 

D'Amato and the report should be released shortly.) 

Until recently, movement of illegal drugs by land across 

the U.S. border between ports of entry has received 

little emphasis as an interdiction target. The most 
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We also observ.ed two other issues relating to the federal 

drug interdiction efforts which we will discuss in more detail 

later: (1) the role of the military in supporting civilian 

interdiction agencies, and (2) the limited availability of 

tactical intelligence (who?, what?, when?, where?, and how?) 

regarding drug smuggling operations which interdiction agencies 

can use to target smugglers. 

SCOPE AND METHODOLOGY 

During our review, we interviewed officials and examined 

records at headquarters and field locations of the two main 

federal interdiction agencies (Customs and Coast Guard). We 

also interviewed and obtained information from officials and 

representatives of the Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA), 

the military services, the National Narcotics Border 

Interdiction System, and the National Drug Enforcement Policy 

Board. The emphasis of our work was on observing the 

interdiction process firsthand. We observed some of the 

activities and resources of the civilian and military personnel 

and units who are responsible for detecting smuggling intrusions 

by air, sea, and over land; seizing illegal drugs and smuggling 

equipment; and arresting drug smugglers. Our focus was 

primarily on efforts to interdict smuggling by private aircraft 

and boats because these efforts involve most of the federal 

interdiction activities that occur separately from the Customs 

Service inspection process at U.S. ports of entry. (As 

mentioned previously, we have just concluded a review of the 

3 
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inspection process.) We therefore concentrated our fieldwork on 

the border areas whe~e most cocaine and marijuana smuggling is 

believed to occur: along the Southeastern border and off the 

coast of Florida~ in the Gulf of Mexico; along the land border 

with Mexico; and along the Pacific coast. Our field work was 

conducted from November 1985 to July 1986. 

FOCUS OF FEDERAL DRUG INTERDICTION EFFORTS 

Federal drug interdiction efforts fall into two broad 

categories: (1) interdicting drug smugglers in international 

waters and smugglers who try to avoid the normal U.S. Customs 

inspection process by smuggling drugs across the 0.5. border 

between ports of entry; and (2) interdicting drug smugglers who 

try to smuggle drugs through ports of entry and to ev~de the 

Customs inspection process by hiding or disguising the illegal 

drugs. 

The first category of interdiction is performed primarily 

by air and marine units of the U.S. Customs Service and U.S. 

Coast Guard marine units. These agencies' efforts are augmented 

by operational and intelligence assistance from other federal, 

state, and local law enforcement agencies--especially the Drug 

Enforcement Administration--and by air and marine surveillance 

missions conducted by the military services, and from the 

national intelligence community. The focus of the interdiction 

efforts is almost totally on drug smuggling by aircraft and 

marine vessels. Until recently, very little attention was 

devoted to smuggling across land borders by motor vehicles or on 

foot. 

4 
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Resources applied to interdictions by the Coast Guard and 

Customs account for most of the federal spending on border 

interdiction. It was budgeted for about $522 million in fiscal 

year 1986. This total includes $398 million for Coast Guard 

drug interdiction activities, $90.4 million for Customs air 

programs, and $33.8 million for Customs marine programs. 

The second type of interdiction is performed primarily by 

the U.S. Customs Service. Most of these interdictions occur 

during the course of Customs' normal inspections of passengers 

and cargo passing through ports of entry. Customs also has 

established special Contraband Enforcement Teams whose primary 

function is to find illegal drugs being smuggled in cargo 

shipments. Most heroin seizures are made through port of entry 

interdictions. As with the first type of interdiction, Customs 

receives operational and intelligence assistance from other 

federal, state, and local government agencies. Customs expects 

to spend about $255.9 million in fiscal year 1986 on other 

interdiction activities, mostly at ports of entry. 

I will devote my remarks today to the first category-­

between port interdiction. 

Since 1982, interdiction efforts have been geographically 

concentrated along the South Florida Coast and in the air and 

sea areas which separate South Florida from the cocaine and 

marijuana exporting countries in the Caribbean and in Latin 

America. These interdictions are carried out by the Coast 

Guard's S- pnth District and the Customs Service's Southeast 

Region, both of which are headquartered in Miami, Florida; and 
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by the ~liami Customs Air Branch. Coast Guard marine units 

perform multiple missions in addition to drug interdiction, such 

as search and rescue missions, and environmental and fisheries 

protection. As of November 14, 1985, the Coast Guard's Seventh 

District had 28 of the Coast Guard's 122 cutters. 

As of February 1986, Customs' Southeast Region was assigned 

103 of the 173 marine vessels operated by the Customs Marine 

Program, and the two Customs air branches in the region (Miami 

and Jacksonville) were assigned 26 of the air program's 80 

airclaft. South Florida is the only geographic area in the 

country with an extensive radar surveillance system to identify 

drug smugglers using low-flying airplanes. The Southeast area 

has also been the location of the largest multi-agency special 

drug interdiction operations in recent years such as Operations 

HAT TRIC.:I< I and II and Operat.ion BLUE LIGHTNING. 

RESULTS 

Drug interdiction efforts have resulted in the seizure of 

substantial amounts of drugs in recent years, but the amounts of 

drugs seized are relatively small compared to the amounts 

successfully smuggled into the Unlted Staten. According to 

available data, the supply of the three principal smuggled 

drugs--cocaine, heroin, and marijuana--as measured by the price 

and purity of drugs sold to consumers has remained high 

throughout the 1980s. The following table shows the total 

amounts of cocaine, heroin, and marijuana seized in fiscal year 
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1985 compared with Customs' fiscal year 1985 and 1986 estimates 

of the amounts destined for the U.S. 

Cocaine 

Heroin 

14arijuana 

Seized in FY 1985 
--metric 'ronsl-

22.90 

.36 

1093.60 

Customs' estimate of 
illegal drugs destined 

for the U.S. 
1985 1986 

(Netn.c Tons) 

53.0a 121.6 

4.5 5.9 

13,880.0 9,979.0 

aCustoms' officials told us that this estimate was grossly 
understated as reflected in the 1986 estimat.e. 

Cocaine and heroin seizures have increased significantly in 

recent years, \·,hile marijuana seizures have declined: 
Seizures 

(Metric Tons) 
FY 1982 FY 1983 FY 1984 FY 1985 

Cocaine 5.20 8.90 12.5 22.90 

Heroin .13 .27 .3 .36 

Marijuana 1795.70 1239.70 1485.5 1093.60 

Most marijuana and cocaine seizures took place in the 

Southeast and in international waters adjacent to the Florida 

Coast. ~lost heroin seizures took nlace at three or four 

international airports outside the Southeast. 

Cocaine 

Heroin 

Marijuana 

__ ~~~ Seizures FY 1985 
Souifieasta Rest of U.S:-

85.0% 

3.2% 

71.0% 

15.0% 

97.8% 

29.0% 

aCustoms' Southeast Region and Coast Guard Seventh District. 
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I would like to note that these statistics on seizures were 

drawn from Customs' computerized law enforcement reporting 

system. We have not audited the accuracy of this system. 

DRO~ SMUGGLING THREAT 

The drug smuggling threat is dynamic. Smugglers ha\~ 

historically displayed an ability to respone t,iJ changes .i.'! the 

u.s. market for illegal drugs, adapt to change in nrug 

in-terdiction strategy and tactics t and exploit weakne3st;>>.l in the 

interdiction system. For example, the use of cocaine has 

increased dramatically in recent years. The National Narcotics 

Intelligence Consumers Committee, an interagency group of 

federal agencies concerned with drug abuse and drug law 

enforcement, estimates that consumption of cocaine increased 

from 33-60 metric tons in 1981 to 55-76 metric tons in 1984. 

Customs officials told us that they estimate about 125 metric 

tons will be smuggled into the U.S. in 1986, based on the amount 

seized in 1985 and the lack of effect that seizures had on the 

price and purity of cocaine sold to consumers. Thus, the market 

for cocaine has tripled over a five year period--and drug 

smugglers have responded by supplying that market with a supply 

so lacge that prices in some major metropolitan areas have 

actually decreased while purity has remained steady. 

In a similar fashion, drug smugglers have changed their 

methods and tactics to respond to changes in drug law 

enforcement strategy and tactics. For example, until the 

19705, Mexican growers and traffickers supplied nearly all of 

the marijuana consumed in the U.S., smuggling the marijuana in 
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across the Southwest border by car or truck. The Mexican 

monopoly ended in 1975 when Mexico and the u.s. began a joint 

venture to interdict and eradicate marijuana. By 1981, the 

Mexican share of the marijuana market in the u.S. had dropped to 

4 percent. Colombian criminal groups fill~d the vacuum using 

marine vessels and large four-en~ine aircraft capable of 

transporting large amounts of marijuana. By 1982, Colombia 

provided 57 percent of the marijuana available in the U.s., and 

Jamaica provided 16 percent, \~hile Mexico's share remained low 

at 6 percent. The marijuana from these new sources of supply 

was brought in by marine vessels and aircraft via the most 

dir~ct route to the closest U.S. border--(Southeast U.S.) and in 

quantities which overwhelmed the interdiction forces in place. 

The South Florida area has been the geographic focus of 

federal drug interdiction efforts since the early 1980s. In 

1982 Prf!sident Reagan established the South Florida Task Force, 

an interugency anti-crime group headed by the Vice-President and 

focused primarily on drug law enforcement. Drug law enforcement 

efforts in South Florida were augmented with additional law 

enforcement personnel and equipment, and the interdiction of 

smuggled drugs into South Florida became a priority objective of 

the federal government and the South Florida Task Force. 

Substantial amounts of illegal drugs have been and continue 

to be interd~cted in South Florida and the adjacent coastal and 

Caribbean waters and air space. Nevertheless, drug smugglers 

62-047 0 - 86 - 9 

, I 
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continue to smuggle drugs into South Florida in large 

quantities, taking advantage of weaknesses in the existing 

interdiction system. In addition, there are indications that 

drug smugglers are shifting their smuqgling routes to other 

parts of the country where the interdiction system is more 

vulnerable. 

Customs officials told us that they estimate that 73 

percent of smuggled cocaine and 45 percent of smuggled marijuana 

will enter the U.S. through Customs' Southeast Region in 1986. 

The conti.nued preferen-::e ;;or smuggling across the South Florida 

border reflects the economic advantages of taking the shortest 

route to the United States from the supplying countries in Latin 

America and the Caribbean Islands. It also reflects the ability 

of drug smugglers to penetrate the interdiction system around 

South Florida, despite the relative strength of this system 

compared to other areas of the country. 

I iFinally, although large amounts of drugs are being smuggled 

! i\nto South Florida, drug sm~gglers are also transporting drugs 

across to more vulnerable parts of the 96,000 mile U.S. land 

border and coastline. There is general agreement among the drug 

law enforcement officials we interviewed that the Southwest 

border has reemerged as a prime en'try point for illegal drugs 

either produced or transshipped from Colombia through Mexico. 

Customs expects that 11 percent of the cocaine and 25 percent of 

the marijuana smuggled into the U.S. during 1986 will enter 

across the land border with Mexico in the Southwestern United 
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States. Interdiction resources are spread more thinly along 

this border than in South Florina. In particular, the 

Southwestern land border lacks the intensive radar coverage 

found in South Florida and the maritime and aviation chokepoints 

off the coast of South Florida which allow interdiction forces 

to concentrate their resources on a relatively limited 

geographic area. In August 1986, the.Vice President and the 

Attorney General announced a n~w program, Operation Alliance, 

aimed at choking off the flow of druga and other contraband 

being smuggled across the Southern border. 

VULNERABILITIES OF DRUG 

INTERDICTION EFFORTS 

I would now like to discuss the vulnerabilities of the 

federal drug interdiction forces that we observed. Drug 

smugglers can and do change their smuggling methods and routes 

in response to changes in strategy and tactics by the 

government. 

Smuggling by air 

The Customs' forces in place in South Florida to counter 

smuggling by air include a radar surveillance system for 

detecting suspect aircraft, jet interceptors, tracking aircraft, 

and helicopters for deploying interdiction teams. There are not 

sufficient resources, however, for Customs to operate 

around-the-clock, 7 days-a-week. Customs' Miami Air Branch 

operates two shifts, 5 days a week, when personnel are available 

to monitor radar and when pilots are on alert to launch against 
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a suspected smuggling intrusion. This leaves long periods of 

time when smugglers can enter the U.S. by air through South 

Florida without being challenged. 

In addition, the radar systems in South Florida are not 

always operational at the same time interceptors and tracking 

aircraft are available to act, thereby increasing the windows of 

opportunity for drug smugglers. For.example, the Customs' 

aerostat (a balloon which carries a radar system) in the Bahamas, 

which has been the most productive South Florida radar for 

suspect detection, was inoperable 49 percent of the time when the 

Miami air branch was operational during the period February 1995 

to March 1986. It was inoperable because of routine maintenance, 

. weather conditions, mechanical problems, and staffing 

constraints. 

Despite these shortcomings, there are indication~ that 

CUstoms has been successful in keeping some smugglers from flying 

their illegal drugs directly into South Florida, and thus 

depriving them of their preferred mode of operation. In April 

1986, we observed that the Miami Air Branch identified 18 private 

aircraft flights on radar which appeared to be suspect. None of 

the 18 were confirmed as smuggling intrusions into South 

Florida. ."he only seizure that the branch was involved in during 

April involved an aircraft flying with nearly all lights out 

which was spotted by a Customs' aircraft on routine patrol. The 

suspect plane was tracked to a public airport in Ponlpano Beach, 
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near Hiami, where a search showed the plane to be carryin~ 500 

pounds of marijuana. 

Outside South Florida, Customs' anti-air smuggling efforts 

lack the extensive detection capabilities found in South Florida, 

and the O.S. border is particularly vulnerable to drug smuggling 

by aircraft. Customs officials told us that, because there is 

little radar coverage to detect low-flying aircraft outside South 

Florida, many smugglers who once preferred to fly into South 

Florida now fly across other parts of the South~rn border, from 

Florida to California. 

Outside the South Florida area, Customs operates four 

airborne radar platforms--converted Navy aircraft equipped with 

radars designed for use in military fighter planas. In the first 

10 months of fiscal year 1986 the four aircraft flew a total of 

1,723 hours--rahging from 71 hours in Dpcember 1985 to 275 hours 

in June 1986. Because of their limited flying time and the 

limited Rurveillance capabilities of their radar equipment, these 

planes provide radar coverage for relatively small portions of 

the O.S. border, and for limited periods of time each month. 

Additional radar coverage is provided by Navy and Air Force 

surveil'i.E;nce aircraft. The ability of some of these radar 

systems to detect low flying aircraft over land is limited 

because of interference with radar signals resulting from ground 

terrain features such as hills. Thus, outside South Florida, 

Cllstoms officials told us they used other methods of identifying 
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air smuggling attempts, such as the use of confidential 

informants and the use of covert transponders on suspect aircraft 

to monitor their movements. 

Meanwhile the interceptors, trackers, and other aircraft do 

not get much use in capturing smugglers. For example, Customs' 

Tucson Air Branch was involved in 14 seizures in 1985, even 

though Customs officials believe a much larger nUmber of air 

smuggling operations occurred during that time in the Tucson Air 

Branch's area of responsibility. One particular problem in 

attempting to capture smugglers from Mexico is that there is no 

international airspace between the Mexican-U.S. border to allow 

the lead time needed after detection of a target to successfully 

launch intercept and tracking aircraft. Customs has reported 

many instances where suspected smugglers across the Southwest 

border were detected by radar and the suspect simply returned to 

Mexican air space. 

~Iarine smuggling 

Coast Guard marine patrols monitor marine vessel movements 

between South America and the U.S. Because marine traffic on the 

East Coast naturally flows through a limited number of 

"chokepoints" between islands in the Caribbean, this provides a 

means of detecting and seizing bulk loads of marijuana traveling 

through the Caribbean chokepoints, The U.S. continues to be 

vulnerable, however, to marine smuggling of cocaine and to 

smugglers who travel through the Caribbean chokepoints when the 

Coast Guard is not on station or who use other routes on the 



259 

Atlantic and Pacific coasts. Customs and the Coast Guard attempt 

to interdict such shipments through routine patrols and special 

interdiction operations but their methods are often unsuccessful 

because of the smugglers' ability to change their routes and 

methods, and the limited r~sources available to the interdicting 

agencies. 

In April 1986, the Customs' sponsored Blue Lightning 

Operations Center began operations in Miami. The Center 

initially cost $2.2 million and has an annual operating cost for 

fiscal year 1986 of another $2.2 million. The Center is intended 

to identify suspected smuggling vessels through a continuous 

centralized radar watch over marine traffic into the South 

Florida area. It brings together an extensive detection net, 

consisting of the Cudjoe Key radar balloon, and five other radars 

located on rooftops. If suspected smugglers are detected, the 

Center can direct law enforcement vessels to their location to 

interdict them. 

However, because of the options the smuggler has in routes 

and methods, the value of the Center may be limited to deterring 

the smugglers from using their traditional smuggling patterns 

rather than identifying suspect smugglers. Traditional marine 

smuggling methods have been detectable by radar--e.g., the use of 

fast boats, usually at night, to ferry drugs from offshore 

airdrops, or from storage areas in the Bahamas, or from 

motherships anchored off shore. If the smugglers use secret boat 

compartments and/or blend in with legitimate marine traffic or if 
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they use fiberglass boats which do not provide a distinctive 

radar image, the Center's effectiveness will be reduced. 

Another recent Customs initiative--marine modules--provides 

detection, sorting, tracking, interception, and apprehension 

capability for marine interdiction. The modules consist of one 

50 to 60 foot boat equipped with radar, and two 30 to 40 foot 

high-speed interceptor boats. The modules are intended to 

identify and intercept suspect vessels at night. Routine patrols 

were not effective against night smuggling because the smuggling 

vessels operated without lights and with fast boats which could 

flee Customs' slower patrol boats. 

We visited Customs' marine stations at Key West, Florida; 

Miami, Florida; Bouma, Louisiana; Galveston, Texas; and San 

Diego, California, where marine modules had been assigned. We 

found that the modules were often not in service because of the 

need for maintenance and repairs and lack of operating 

personnel. For example, Bouma, Louisiana, was provided with a 

radar-equipped boat in January 1985. Out of 220 scheduled 

operational days in 1985, the boat was inoperable for 162 

days--67 for repairs and 95 for lack of operating personnel. 

At Galveston, Customs took delivery of a radar-equipped boat 

from a factor~ in North Carolina on November 1, 1985; however, 

because of extensive mechanical problems, the trip to Galveston 

required six weeks. At the time of our visit in May 1986, the 

resident agent-!n-charqe said that the marine module concept had 

not yet been employed as it was intended because of maintenance 



261 

problems. Records showed that the two inte.~ceptor boats were 

inoperable 84 and 100 percent in the period April 1985 through 

December 1985. 

For the most part, the Coast Guard relies on patrol and 

utiJ..ity boats for making seizures in coastal waters. Then; are 

76 patrol boats which range in length from 82 to 110 feet. The 

patrol boats are old, and are inoperable a high percentage of 

time because of maintenance problems. In the Coast Guard Seventh 

District, which includes South Florida, there are 15 such patrol 

boats which on average were removed from active service for 

maintenance 45 percent of the time. The Coast Guard has 330 

utility boats of which 34 are stationed in its seventh district. 

The patrol and utility boats are slower than the smugglers' small 

boats. These patrol and utility boats have been augmented by 3 

high speed surface effect boats and 10 high speed patrol boats 

(delivered in the last few months). 

Another Coast Guard vulnerability is its need to give first 

priority to protecting against loss of life and property in 

marine distress incidents. The extent to which smugglers have 

used fake distress signals to lure Coast Guard boats away from 

smuggling intrusions is unknown but drug law enforcement 

officials believe this practice is common. 

The Eleventh Coast Guard District, in Long Beach, 

California, has one medium endurance cutter which is used 

principally for drug interdiction purposes together with smaller 

patrol boats and helicopters. It has been used as a detection 

17 
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station off the coast of Mexico, San Diego, and Santa Barbara 

with engines shut down, while smaller boats and helicopters 

patrol the coastal area and respond to detections. In calendar 

year 1985, the cutter devoted 117 days to interdiction. Thus, 

marine smugglers had am~le opportunity to cross the U.S. border 

on the Pacific Coast. 

Smuggling by land 

Until the establishment of Operation Alliance, the Customs 

Service did not have a program for interdicting drugs crossing 

the U.S. borders by land between ports of entry. Federal law 

enforcement presence between ports of entry consisted of members 

of the Immigration and Naturalization Service's Border Patrol, 

who have limited search authority and w110se principal 

responsibility is to apprehend illegal aliens crossing the 

border. Operation Alliance is intended to expand interdiction 

forces along the Southern U.S. land border. 

OPERATIONAL SECURITY AFFECTS 

INTERDICTION CAPABILITIES 

Because the key surveillance assets--principally radars used 

to identify smuggling attempts and the equipment used to respond 

when they are identified--are few in number and are not 

operational at all times, smugglers can use information on \~hen 

the assets are operating to avoid detection. The lack of secure 

communications on air and marine interdiction missions enables 

smugglers to identify the positions, objectives, and operational 

status of law enforcement aircraft, vessels, and radar 
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equipment. With this information, smugglers can avoid detection 

and pursuit. In its assessment of Customs' Air Program in 

September 1983, a "Blue Ribbon Panel", consisting of contract 

experts and funded by Customs, commented that security within the 

Customs Air Program was notable by its absence. Although we 

found that some actions have been and are being taken to p-ovide 

greater operational security, we beli~ve the panel's comments 

continue to apply to the Customs' Air Program, and to the Customs 

and Coast Guard marine interdiction programs as well. 

There were no consistent security standards within the law 

enforcement agencies for protecting information which might be 

used by smugglers to neutralize interdiction operations. The 

interdiction agencies are faced with the need to obtain and use 

such information from a wide variety of sources in their efforts 

to identify smuggling intrusions. They are also faced with the 

need, in many cases, to widely share that information, both 

within and outside of their agencies, in coordinating 

interdiction operations. 

The extent to whi~h smuggling organizations gather 

information to reduce their risks is not known, and is only 

suggested by the known cases where such attempts have been 

discovered. However, the foll.owing examples illustrate how 

relatively low-level espionage can negate the effectiveness of 

interdiction assets. 

--Knowledge of the duty hours of Customs' radar watch 

personnel, who monitor the extensive network of radars 

beamed at smuggling traffic by air into South Florida, 
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allows smugglers to choose the time to leave with their 

loads to minimize their risk of detection. This 

information can be obtained by observing the arrival and 

departure of Customs' watch personnel at their work site, 

or by obtaining a copy of the watch work schedules--which 

carry no securi.ty classification. 

--Knowledge of when Customs' jet interceptors are in 

operation or in maintenance is obtainable from visual 

observations and from maintenance records. Some plans for 

special interdiction operations carry no security 

classification. such information could allow the smuggler 

to pick a point of border penetration where, even if 

detected by radar, the smuggler could pass through the 

radar net and be unobservable by radar surveillance before 

interception efforts could get underway. 

--Knowledge of when the Coast Guard cutters are on station 

in the chokepoints, which can be monitored by use of air 

patrols, could allow smugglers to choose the time and the 

particular marine passage they will use to evade 

detection. 

--Knowledge of the meager radar surveillance capabilities to 

spot low-flying aircraft along most of the U.S. borders, 

outside South Florida, can be used to plan points of 

border entrance with minimal risk of detection. The 

vulnerabilitie', of the detection system along parts of the 

SouLhwest border were published in a metropolitan 

20 
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newspaper, which graphically showed the elevations between 

geographical points at which radar surveillance did not 

exist. This information was based on a federal study of 

surveillance coverage. The Customs Air Branch Chief at 

El Paso believed smuggling traffic increased substantially 

in a corridor within his jurisdiction, not monitored by 

radar, afte: this data was published. 

Without adequate security standards to govern the handling 

of information critical to interdiction success as it passes to 

and from those who need to know, unintentional security breaches 

may occur. Intentional security compromises have also occurred. 

In one incident, two Customs marine supervisors were charged with 

intentionally diverting law enforcement resources away from 

planned smuggling attempts. According to officials in Customs' 

South Central Region, this security leak compromised the entire 

marine interdiction strategy of the Region in fiscal year 1985, 

as well as the identity of confidential informants who might be 

known by the supervisors. Customs officials told us that this 

completely dried up their confidential informant network. 

OBSERVATIONS ON OTHER 

DRUG INTERDICTION ISSUES 

In the course of our review we have also explored other 

issues which relate to the federal government's ability to 

interdict drug smugglers. I would now like to briefly summarize 

our preliminary observations regarding these important pieces of 

the federal drug interdiction picture. 
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Since the passage of the Posse Comitatus Amendment in 

December 1981, which clarifies the role that the military may 

play in assisting civilian law enforcement agencies, the military 

has played an increasing role in the federal interdiction 

effort. Its primary contribution ha~ .been airborne radar 

coverage of areas thought by Customs and Coast Guard to be major 

air and marine smuggling routes. Air Force AWACS and Navy E-2 

aircraft have flown numerous missions for the purpose of 

detecting aircraft smuggling drugs across the border. The AWACS 

and E-2 aircraft, in addition to Air Force C-130s and B-52s, and 

Navy P-3s and S-3s, also provide surveillance information on 

suspect marine vessels. Military aircraft also provide 

interdiction support in other ways. Army OV-ID Mohawks take 

aerial intelligence photographs ~long the Mexican border. Marine 

Corps OV-10 aircraft visually identify and track suspect aircraft 

until a Customs interceptor is launched. 

Other military support is provided to interdiction agencies 

in a variety of forms. Since 1983, Air Force UB-IN helicopters, 

operated by Air Force personnel have transported Bahamian law 

enforcement teams on drug apprehension missions in the Bahamas, 

as part of a joint u.S. Drug Enforcement Administration -

Bahamian government effort known as Operation BAT. As vf July 1, 

1986, Operation BAT has resulted in the interdiction of 121 

metric tons of marijuana and 6.4 tons of cocaine, according to 
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the Air Force. Coast Guard law enforcement teams have been 

stationed aboard Navy ships on maneuvers in the Caribbean in 

order to board suspect vessels encountered by the Navy ships. 

The Army has made numerous equipment loans to the interdiction 

agencies. The most notable are the Blackhawk and Cobra 

helicopters and C-12 King Air aircraft that the Army has 

furnished to Customs on an extended basis. 

The military, Customs and Coast Guard do not maintain 

complete records on the amount of military support provided to 

the interdiction effort, the cost of this support, or the number 

of arrests and seizures linked to the military's contribution to 

this effort. The following examples, gathered in the course of 

our review, illustrate some dimensions of the military's role in 

drug interdiction. The Air Force reports that in the period 

beginning fiscal year 1984 through the second quarter of fiscal 

year 1986, AWACS flew 108 sorties specially d~signated for drug 

interdiction and nearly 800 regular training sorties in areas of 

interest to interdiction agencies. Air Force records show that 

the cost of the 45 specially designated AWAC ~orties flown in 

fiscal year 1985 was about $3.6 million. According to the Navy, 

its E-2s flew 867 surveillance sorties in support of drug 

interdiction agencies during the period fiscal year 1984 through 

the first half of fiscal year 1986. The Navy reports that from 

fiscal year 1982 through fiscal year i985, E-2 drug interdiction 

sorties cost $4.7 million. 

Information provided hy the Customs Service on drug seizures 

indicates that the AWACS and E-2 sorties have aided in some 
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interdictions. From fiscal year 1983 through the first half of 

1986, Customs reports that AWACS contributed to six interdictions 

resulting in the seizure of 4,903 pounds of marijuana. Over the 

same period, Customs estimated that it made 33 interdictions 

based on information from E-2 flights, resulLing in seizures of 

2,593 pounds of cocaine and 31,667 pounds of marijuana. 

It is difficult to calculate th~.total cost of military drug 

interdiction activities. None of the participating 

agencies--civilian or military--maintain complete cost records on 

military assistance. Also, it is difficult to allocate costs ~o 

interdiction related activities because many military missions 

are mUlti-purpose--e.g., training plus surveillance for drug 

smugglers. Finally, it is difficult to measure the results of 

military assistance. It is unclear whether results should be 

limited to seizures and arres~s attributable to military 

assistance, or should include some measure of deterrence--making 

drug smuggling more difficult and more expensive. As a result, 

the cost effectiveness of military assistance is still a subject 

of controversy. 

need for Tactical Intelligence 

Tactical intelligence can be defined as information on 

smuggling operations which is perishable in nature and must be 

acted upon within a matter of hours in order to exploit its 

value; that is, the who?, what?, when?, where? and how? of 

specific smuggling attempts. Tactical intelligence allows the 

interdiction agencies to use their resources more effectively. 
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Depending upon how reliable and how specific the intelligence is, 

resources can be employed in a way that increases the chances of 

a successful seizure. Intelligence is particularly valuable when 

radar detection methods are not available or are ineffective. 

Information we obtained from Customs' computerized seizure 

reporting system demonsi.rates the value of obtaining intelligence 

prior to interdictions. A relatively ,small portion (16 percent) 

of fiscal year 1985 cocaine interdiction cases were based 0:\ 

prior information, but over 32,000 pounds of cocaine were seized 

in these cases. This accounted for 64 percent of the total 

cocaine seized as recorded in Customs' reporting system in fiscal 

year 1985. 

customs and the Coast Guard develop intelligence 

domestically, but have no authority to gather intelligence on 

drug shipments in foreign countries. The authority for source 

country intelligence collection rests with the DEA. However, 

gathering intelligence related to specific drug shipments is of 

secondary concern to DEA agents statjoned in sourc~ countries. 

Recently, Customs and DEA began a trial program aimed at 

increasing the amount of tactical intelligence Customs receives 

from source countries. Under the program, Customs officers have 

been stationed at the DEA offices in Bogota, Caracas and Mexico 

City and have access to the information DEA agents collect in the 

course of their wotk. Customs hopes that these officers will be 

able to obtain tactical interdiction intelligence that DEA agents 

may not have othenlise reported, and that the C~lstoms officers 

will disseminate the intelligence while it is still timely. 
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According to Customs, this program has not yet produced any 

interdictions. 

The lack of tactical intelligence has forced interdiction 

agencies to depend heavily on "cold hit" radar detection and 

random air and marine patrols as the main line of defense against 

drug smugglers. As drug smugglers have demonstrated an 

increasing ability to evade radar and ,random patrols, Coast Guard 

and Customs have become increasingly concerned about the limited 

availability of tactical intelligence. 

Mr. Chairman, this completes my pr(pared remarks. My 

colleagues and I will be happy to answer any questions you may 

have. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Mr. Anderson. I think as 
you correctly point out there is a vast difference between what weQ 

are talking about in marijuana and cocaine. I think that is particu­
larly true whenever you start dealing with such factors as intelli­
gence. 

There are a couple of points I want to clarify with you. 
Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Last year the Customs Service was successful in 

interdicting 210 flights. It is my understanding that only three of 
those had any type of :prior information, not 42 percent that you 
quoted from Mr. Jensen s letter. 

Could you verify that? 
Mr. ANDERSON. What I can tell you is that the numbers I cited 

were for interdictions of all kinds, not restricted to air. So there 
may not be a consistency. I can get behind these numbers but I 
would have to do it as a separate effort. We don't have-well, let 
me check with my staff here. 

Mr. CHAPPELL. I don't have that. 
Mr. ANDERSON. We don't have that. But as I said the 42 and 50 

percent apply to all interdictions, maritime and others. 
Mr. ENGLISH. The point is, Mr. Anderson, wouldn't you agree 

that the primary concern we are focusing on right now is cocaine? 
Mr. ANDERSON. Absolutely. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And it is crack. 
Mr. ANDERSON. Absolutely. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That is the issue. That is what we are dealing with. 

And would you agree that even the Drug Enforcement Administra­
tion says 60 percent of that cocaine is coming into this Nation by 
air? 

Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir. Let me see if I can clarify that. It could 
even be more. That is the point I want to make. What they say is 
thl'1.t in 1985, 62 percent of what actually was intercepted was on 
airplanes. To me that certainly doesn't mean by any stretch of the 
imagination that 62 percent of what comes in on a continuing basis 
was on airplanes. In fact, I would be greatly surprised if that was 
the case. 

1 did some quick calculations on some numbers that Deputy At­
torney General Jensen had provided on 1984 interdiction results; 
that is, that 62 percent was based on 1984 cocaine interdiction re­
sults. On 1985 results the percentage being seized from airplanes 
goes down below 50 percent. 

But to me the very fact that they had so many big hits on air­
planes, the fact that we have such a relatively weak program for 
intercepting small aircraft, indicates to me we could be talking 60, 
70,80 percent. We don't know. But I would hold out the possibility 
that 62 percent is not a good number for citing the proportion of 
cocaine that comes by air. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So the indications are that that may be very low. 
Mr. ANDERSON. I believe so, because I think we are probably rela­

tively more successful with interdicting cocaine arriving by boats 
than by small aircraft. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Is that because of the speed? When you are talking 
about ships that is a slow moving type of vehicle. You are not talk­
ing about the very rapid type of shipment. 
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Mr. ANDERSON. That is correct. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Also, if in fact we are going to apprehend or inter­

dict these drugs before they hit the streets, whenever you can 
catch them in bulk before they are cut and distributed to thou­
sands of people to be sold, that is where your best chance is, at this 
particular point. The chokepoint as far as cocaine is concerned is 
those airplanes, is that not correct? 

Mr. ANDERSON. Correct, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Now, with regard to intelligence then, of the 210 

flights out of a possibly 18,OOO-Stanford Research Institute esti­
mates that the flights may be up to 18,000 a year and we got 210 
last year-only 3 had prior intelligence. 

Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So how in the world can we say anything other 

than the fact that there is no intelligence as far as air interdiction 
is cOliCerned? 

Mr. ANDERSON. It is a sad commentary, sir, I agree with you. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Another point you mentioned, the Dallas Morning 

News did the smugglers a favor. I would like to take issue with you 
on that. 

Mr. ANDERSON. All right, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That particular information had been posted on 

the Customs wall in EI Paso in their office. 
Mr. ANDERSON. OK. 
Mr. ENGLISH. The whole thing is up there on the wall and has 

been for some time. There is no classification to it whatsoever. So 
before the Dallas Morning News gets too heavy a rap on that, all I 
am saying is they picked up what they found on Cm;toms walls and 
in their own offices. 

Mr. ANDERSON. I wasn't aware of that. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So that needs to be pointed out, too. 
What I would like to do now, is to begin on the west coast and 

simply take it region by region, all the way around the Nation and 
examine in depth what we actually have. 

Let me say before we go any further, this subcommittee, as I 
pointed out, has had 38 hearings in which we have revealed numer­
ous shortcomings and problems, partiCUlarly in the air branch. 
Most of the cocaine is coming by air. 

We found that there has been very little response to our findings, 
and also there have been numerous other studies done, million 
dollar studies have been done time and time again. In 1979 we had 
a Stanford Research Institute study; 1982 there was a Stanford Re­
search Institute study; 1984 the Mitre study; 1984 the Vice Presi­
dent's Joint Surveillance Committee study; between 1983 and 1985 
the President's Commission on Crime looking into all these prob­
lems. 

Some 0., these studies have never been made public. Members of 
Congress have had difficulty getting them to find out what is hap­
pening. Have you found any evidence at all that any of that infor­
mation that resulted from studies-any evidence that anyone has 
ever taken note of or implemented any of this information? 

Mr. ANDERSON. I am not aware of it, sir, of it ever being acted 
on. Let me turn to my experts here. 

Mr. VIALET. I would say probably in general that is correct. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. None of it has been acted on. 
Mr. VrALET. Very little acted on. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Particularly as far as interdiction? 
Mr. VrALET. Particularly. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So we paid millions and millions of dollars for stud­

ies and haven't done a blooming thing with them, have we? 
Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And now we have others that are once again call­

ing for another study. It is my understanding the Attorney General 
is calling for this. We are studying this thing to death. There is no 
evidence when we get the study that anything is ever done. 

r might say on a very pleasant note, I would like to recognize 
Her Excellency, the Ambassador Margaret McDonald from the Ba­
hamas. Ambassador McDonald, we are glad to have you here. We 
would like to recognize you. Thank you for coming. 

Beginning on the west coast, looking at the marine interdiction 
program, I believe that according to your testimony we have one 
medium endurance Coast Guard cutter, is that correct? 

Mr. ANDERSON. That is correct, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That runs from Seattle, W A, all the way down 

below San Diego, is that correct? 
Mr. VIALET. No, sir, that is the 11th Coast Guard District's cutter 

based in Long Beach, CA. 
Mr. ENGLISH. What do we have in the Seattle area? 
Mr. VIALET. North of Santa Barbara there are two Coast Guard 

districts and there are some additional cutters up there. 
Mr. ENGLISH. How many? 
Mr. VIALET. I don't have that information. Do you have that? 
Mr. ANDERSON. Do we have it here? We will provide it for the 

record if we don't. 
[GAO subsequently stated that there are two high-endurance cut­

ters based in Seattle and four based in San Francisco.] 
Mr. ENGLISH. While he is looking for that, let's go south. 
Mr. VIALET. Basically, the cutter that you mentioned is working 

out of Long Beach and covers the area south of Santa Barbara on 
down to San Diego. 

Mr. ENGLISH. All the way down to San Diego; what do we have 
there? 

Mr. VIALET. One medium-endurance cutter. 
Mr. ENGLISH. One cutter. 
Mr. VrALET. One radar-equipped medium-endurance Coast Guard 

cutter, mainly used as a radar platform. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And that deals with the threat coming around 

from Baja, CA, and up north, is that correct? 
Mr. VIALET. Yes, along the west coast of Mexico and Baja and on 

the southern California coast. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You stated in your testimony that is available for 

only 117 days, is that what it has been available? 
Mr. VIALET. That is correct. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So we have one cutter to deal with all the sea traf­

fic coming from South America up Baja, CA, up to southern Cali­
fornia. 
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Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir; basically that cutter of course is augmented 
by Coast Guard patrol boats as well as Customs marine boats and 
State of California patrols. 

Mr. ENGLISH. That is even when those others-the 248 days it is 
not operating? 

Mr. VIALET. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. All these other boats are out there. 
Mr. VIALET. Yes, but generally they have to depend on visual 

sightings rather than radar information from the Coast Guard 
cutter. 

Mr. ENGLISH. That is a lot of ocean out there. 
Mr. VIALET. It is an awful lot of ocean. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So we have a guy out there in a boat with a pair of 

binoculars and that is the detection system of the United States on 
those other 248 days. 

Mr. VIALET. Yes. 
Mr. ANDERSON. Even when the medium-endurance cutter is out 

there that radar only has 30 or 40 mile radius so we are not getting 
too much coverage even when that cutter is at sea. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So our detection system to protect this Nation on 
the west coast, at least along the coast of California from San Fran­
cisco south, is one cutter that has a radar of 40 miles and it has 
been there only 117 days. The rest of the time, the other 248, it is 
not at sea, no radar, no detection, and we are relying on people in 
small boats with binoculars. 

How many of these men, platforms do we have out there with 
eyes glued to binoculars? How many boats are available for that? 

Mr. VIALET. I would like to provide it for the record. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Give me a guess, we need to get a little more-tie 

this down so we have a good idea of what exists out there. 
Mr. CHAPPELL. There are nine boats. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Nine boats? 
Mr. CHAPPELL. Eighty-five foot patrol boats. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Nine 85-foot patrol boats that are able to go to sea. 
Mr. CHAPPELL. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And those nine, all they have in the way of detec-

tion systems are binoculars? 
Mr. CHAPPELL. I think they have radars. 
Mr. VIAJ.ET. Short-l'ange radars. 
Mr. ENGLISH. What would they be? 
Mr. VIALET. Basically 4 or 5 miles. 
[GAO subsequently revised this estimate, and noted that the 

patrol boats had a radar range of 12 to 15 miles.] 
Mr. ENGLISH. That is about the same range as binoculars, isn't 

it? 
Mr. VIALET. Yes, this is not anything major. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You can just about eyeball it as good as the radars 

can do. 
Mr. VIALET. Right. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Are those out there 365 days a year'? 
Mr. VIALET. They are not always operational either. Mr. Ander­

son mentioned many of the patrol boats are very old and frequent­
ly out of service. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. We have nine boats, many frequently out of serv-
ice. How many are frequently out of service on average? 

Mr. ANDERSON. About close to half, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So we are down now to four or five boats. 
Mr. ANDERSON. Yes. 
Mr. VIALET. That is augmented and I cannot give you the 

number, but that is augmented by State of California boats and 
Customs marine boats. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Do they have sea-going boats? 
Mr. VIALET. In the coastal waters, yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. rrhat is what we must be very careful about. The 

public gets misled with that sort of business because there is a big 
difference between a boat that can set around and hug the coast 
and a boat that will be out there off the Baja giving us warning to 
be able to put together assets to be able to make an arrest. 

So let's focus on what they are doing at sea and we will come in 
and take a look at those coastal waters later. 

We have four or five boats with guys with binoculars, we have 
one boat with a 35- to 40-mile range radar and that is it. Only the 
one boat with the radar isn't out there most of the time. He is out 
there about a third of the time. 

Now, where is he usually located? Where is that boat usually lo­
cated? 

Mr. VIALET. Out of Long Beach working down to San Diego and 
south of there, I guess. 

Mr. ENGLISH. How hard is it to keep track of that boat when it is 
in port? 

Mr. VIALET. It is a fairly easy job for someone to know when that 
boat is in or out of port. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So anyone with the resources of the drug smug­
glers have no problem at all knowing when--

Mr. VIALET. When the boat is down. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Of knowing what 2 out of 3 days that boat will be 

setting in port. 
Mr. VIALET. That is correct, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So we have virtually no threat there. 
Mr. VIALET. I think in terms of what you have got out there basi­

cally. I would like to add there are E2-C flights which the Navy is 
providing which is giving additional radar coverage. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Let's examine that now. I wasn't planning on get­
ting to it this quick but let's go ahead with it. I have a red circle on 
the map which is the training range for the E2-C. 

Mr. VIALET. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Did you receive any reports of any E2-C coverage 

being provided to the Coast Guard? Did they cite any instances of 
arrest in which those E2-C's had provided detection? 

Mr. VIALET. We are not aware of any case where the seizure re­
sulted from E2-C coverage. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Are you aware of any system in which that cover­
age is being provid~d? That information being provided? 

Mr. VIALET. BaSIcally we are aware of the fact that E2-C does 
report into the Coast Guard. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Now, again we are getting into this misleading 
business. Let's be very careful and precise in what we are saying. 
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Are you aware of any reports that have ever come from that train­
ing area from those E2-C's while they are training to the Coast 
Guard reporting on a suspect vessel? 

Mr. VIALET. I would have to be careful about this. I know we are 
not aware of any seizures. Let me turn and ask Ed Laughlin who 
worked with us on that. 

Ed, are we aware of any reports of suspect vessels? We are not 
aware of any reports of suspect vessels either. 

Mr. ENGLISH. OK. So in effect we can just take that red, that 
orange circle up there and take it off the map as far as marine cov­
erage is concerned, correct? 

Mr. VIALET. I think--
Mr. ENGLISH. From a practical standpoint. 
Mr. VIALET. Yes; but you can also practically say, sir, there is 

very little interdiction activity going on at all on the west coast. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That is the reason we want to focus on this. You 

know, I want to make certain that the American people and the 
Congress understand tomorrow when we take up this legislation 
just exactly what it is we are trying to do. We are trying to put 
together a system basically where there is nothing now. 

Mr. VIALET. Right. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Absolutely nothing. And all this talk, all this dis­

cussion about the fact that we are doing all kinds of wonderful 
things in the war on drugs is misleading. There is no effort. 

Mr. VIALET. I think that is basically the point. We can talk about 
specific detection systems and detection vehicles and things like 
that, but when you talk about it as a whole there is no comprehen­
sive detection system; there isn't this kind of comprehensive net 
that keeps the smugglers out. 

Mr. ENGLISH. OK. 
Now, north of San Francisco, what do we find out there, what do 

we have? 
Mr. CHAPPELL. The Coast Guard has four high-endurance cutters 

in San Francisco and two in Seattle. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Four in San Francisco and two in Seattle. Are 

those involved in the drug effort? I was wondering why we have 
four in San Francisco and two in Seattle when our greater threat 
is down in Baja, CA, and we have one boat. 

Mr. CHAPPELL. I don't have any breakdown on the days that they 
spend in drug enforcement. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I will trust you on this; I will label this one judg­
ment. Why do we have four in San Francisco, two in Seattle, and 
one down here where we have the war on drugs going? 

Mr. CHAPPELL. I would think it's the Coast Guard's judgment 
that is relative to its other missions, such as search and rescue, 
fisheries protection, et cetera. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So, in effect they don't have a drug mission, those 
people are not involved in the war on drugs; is that correct? 

Mr. ANDERSON. I would say in terms of deploying west coast 
assets, they decided that one cutter out of Long Beach would be 
what they would put into place where it could be used, and likely 
would be mainly used in the war on drugs and the other six cutters 
on the rest of the coast, no. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. So, of the major Coast Guard assets on the west 
coast, only one-seventh are being involved, dedicated to the war on 
drugs? 

Mr. ANDERSON. That is correct. 
Mr. VrALET. That is correct. 
Sir, I think we have to emphasize though it is a very, very long 

coast line and the Coast Guard does have other major responsibil­
ities. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I agree with that. 
Mr. VrALET. So, really in terms of the total equipment they have, 

they just don't have much to go around. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I agree with that wholeheartedly. That is exactly 

the point. They have very little to go around. 
If we are ever going to make headway in this, we have to catch 

the drugs before they can be broken down and distributed. This is 
where we can catch them in bulk. This is where we have a shot at 
it. This is why I want to find out what is going on. 

Dealing with air smuggling, what do we have in the way of 
assets on the west coast to deal with air? I lmow that the Navy per­
formed searches for 3 days 1 year ago in the California border 
there. And they found I believe, what was it, 30 flights a month 
were coming in? 

Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Over just that short little stretch of southern Cali-

fornia border. 
What do we have to respond to that threat? 
Mr. ANDERSON. Nothing. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Let's start with detection. What do we have in the 

way of detection? 
Mr. VrALET. Basically, sir, there is essentially no detection except 

for the FAA and defense radars. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Those FAA, do they come down to 500 feet or so? 
Mr. VIALET. No; they don't. That is the problem. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So there is no--
Mr. VrALET. Effectively what happens is you can fly under the 

existing radar coverage along there. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So, in all honesty and candor, there is no detection 

on the entire southern coast of California. 
Mr. VIALET. Basically that would be it. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Now, with respect to-with the exception I might 

say, let's make sure that we don't mislead anybody, there are 25 
hours of E2-C time per month being provided at the direction of 
the Congress. The Congress is the one that directed that, right? 

[GAO subsequently reported that, according to the Navy, over 
the period fiscal year 1985 through the first three quarters of fiscal 
year 1986, its Pacific fleet provided an average of about 36 hours of 
E2-C flighttime.] 

Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Now the E2-C's on the training range, we were 

promised by the Navy that they would keep an eye out for drug 
smugglers. Has there ever been a report from that E2-C training 
area that you are aware of, of any drug smugglers being seen in 
that region? 
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Mr. VIALET. As far as we know, no smuggler aircraft have been 
caught by Customs crossing the Pacific border in that region. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I am talking about E2-C's, particularly that train­
ing area that runs 500 miles west and GOO miles south of San 
Diego. 

Mr. VIALET. Nobody has caught any aircraft crossing the Pacific 
border in that area. 

Mr. ENGLISH. All right, so none. 
Mr. VIALET. None. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So, of all these flights, not a single one got caught. 
Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. It is not much of a risk to a smuggler, is it? 
Mr. VIALET. It is a very minimal risk. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You are almost guaranteed if you come blasting 

across that border you are not going to get caught; isn't that cor­
rect? 

Mr. VIALET. It is an awfully good chance. 
Mr. ENGLISH. One hundred percent? 
Mr. VIALET. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That is pretty good. 
Mr. VIALET. There are detection and interceptor aircraft in 

Tucson and Customs tries to bring them over to San Diego to help 
out. But it is basically a wide open--

Mr. ENGLISH. Let's say we spot them. What kind of interceptors 
do they have down there in San Diego to respond to the call that 
that Navy E2-C comes in with: I got a hot one coming across the 
border. 

Mr. VIALET. They have none. They have to call on an interceptor 
from Tucson. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Tucson? That is over in Arizona. 
Mr. VIALET. That is correct. 
Mr. ENGLISH. What are the chances of an interceptor from 

Tucson to get airborne and come over there and catch some guy 
before he comes down and they lose contact with him and he lands 
in southern California at some airstrip or airport? 

Mr. VIALET. Effectively nonexistent. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Nonexistent. So we have no detection. OK. 
Let's assume though that somehow they do it. You know by 

magic they get over there. I don't know how they get over there 
fast enough but assume by magic that they do. It happens to be in 
the air, maybe he is over close to the border. 

Mr. VIALET. If they have prior intelligence it might be possible to 
get somebody out there. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Have we ever known of any prior intelligence? 
Mr. VIALET. At this point as I say during the past year nobody 

got caught crossing the Pacific border. 
Mr. ENGLISH. There is no prior intelligence, OK. 
Let's assume we do, and assume we have an airplane up. He got 

detected. Assume we have somebody from Tucson out close enough 
to the border that he could go over there and track him, then he 
finally lands. What do we have in the way of bust aircraft to make 
an arrest in southern California? 

Mr. ANDERSON. One Blackhawk. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. One Blackhawk. So the only function we can ful­
fIll out of detection, interception, and arrest, is the arrest function. 
So we have guys sitting down there with one Black Hawk helicop­
ter as a bust team and nobody to tell them where to go. Is that 
about it? 

Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Miller. 
Mr. MILLER. We have been discussing several aspects of this 

problem, the apportionment of the resources, where the present re­
sources are used effectively, whether they are available, existing 
resources not used. All of these questions are useful as a prelude to 
deciding tomorrow what more we want to do in this area. 

It is a very basic question, but I think it would be helpful if, 
starting out with that apportionment issue, you could give your 
best estimates or guesstimates going around the whole country, the 
whole border, as to where cocaine to be specific-if you want to in­
clude drugs overall, that is fine-is coming in. We just had a ques­
tion of San Diego versus Seattle versus San Francisco. If you could 
start there in southern California and give us your estimates on 
what percentage of the drugs come in there, what percentage of 
the drugs come in the San Francisco area, Seattle area, Canadian 
border, and down the coast. 

Mr. ANDERSON. When you are talking cocaine now, I have to rely 
on the estimates of the agencies themselves. They say that three­
fourths of it is coming in through the southeast region. In other 
words, for reasons perhaps of convenient access coming up from 
South America they say that three-fourths of it is still coming up 
through the southeast region despite the presence of the radar sys­
tems around Florida. It looks like Florida is well covered by radar 
but despite the forces that we have in place there, the bulk of the 
cocaine is coming through there. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Anderson, could I again underscore before we 
go any further; that is a guesstimate. 

Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. The fact of the matter is we don't have enough de­

tection on that border to have any idea where these people are 
coming in. All we can do is guess. We got windage, somebody lick­
ing his fmger holding it up, I think he is coming in there. That is 
the best we can do. 

Mr. ANDERSON. That is it, sir, that is right. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Whenever we throw these numbers out about 75 

percent coming there-we cannot tell you anywhere where it is 
over 50 percent. 

Mr. ANDERSON. We are guessing. 
What we don't know, all those planes coming in over that south­

ern border around San Diego that we have not caught that may 
have had cocaine on board, we have no sense of that at all. But the 
agencies would estimate, Mr. Miller, getting back to your question, 
though, that around 73 percent of it is coming in through the 
Southeast, particularly Florida, and around 10 or 15 percent across 
the Mexican border and the region. 

Mr. MILLER. These estimates are based on what, seizures? 
Mr. ANDERSON. Seizures, primarily. 
Mr. MILLER. Contacts, et cetera. 
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Mr. ANDERSON. Yes. 
Mr. MILLER. So, they are talking about 75 percent southeast and 

12 percent did you say---
Mr. ANDERSON. I think they said 11 percent across the southwest 

border. 
Mr. MILLER [continuing]. Across the Mexican border, and did 

they break it out further or does that just leave 14 percent for the 
whole rest of the Nation's borders, including that whole west coast? 

Mr. ANDERSON. They say 7.5 percent is coming in somewhere 
along the California coast but not across the land border. 

Mr. MILLER. 7.5 percent--
Mr. ANDERSON. 7.5 percent across the Pacific border, 73 percent 

across the southeast border, and 11 percent across the southwest 
border with Mexico. 

Mr. MILLER. And 7.5? 
Mr. ANDERSON. 7.5 percent in the Pacific region. I presume that 

would be primarily by sea coming in somewhere along tha west 
coast. 7.5 percent. 

Mr. MILLER. The whole west coast. 
Mr. ANDERSON. Yes. 
Mr. MILLER. That is Seattle to San Diego. 
Mr. ANDERSON. Yes; that is correct. And New York region which 

would be coming in, I presume, basically by sea, although maybe 
some flights come up that far. I doubt it. Four percent into the 
New York region, 

The only other thing of any consequence is the south-central 
region, which would be the gulf borders of New Orleans, Louisiana, 
around that area. 

Mr. MILLER. So, that would be 75 percent southeast, 11 percent 
Mexican. We are up to 86. 7.5 percent Pacific; that brings us up to 
93.5. Four percent New York; that is 97.5. 

And then you are saying there is something in the gulf port 
States? 

Mr, ANDERSON. 4.1 percent in the south-central region. 
By the way, the southeast region was 73, not 75. Then there are 

minuscule amounts coming into the Northeastern States on up 
around Massachusetts, three-tenths of 1 percent, if you want to run 
across the whole table. 

Mr. MILLER. That is all right. 
It is helpful, because when we talk about this problem to give it 

some perspective, and recognizing these are guesstimates, we have 
to have something to go on. 

Now we get to the issue of the efficient use (If the present re­
sources. You have given numerous examples of how in different 
areas this boat or that radar balloon is only operable 50 percent of 
the time or 30 percent of the time or 40 percent of the time, and so 
one conclusion is that we need more resources, but another conclu­
cion is, my gosh, we are not using the resources Vile have, 

So, let's just take as an example in the southeast area: The Cus­
toms Service aerostat radar in the Bahamas was inoperable 49 per­
cent of the time. That sounds like if it were operable 97 percent of 
the time we would double the effectiveness. 

That is what it sounds Hke, right? 
Mr. ANDERSON. Yes. 
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Mr. MILLER. Then you say this is due to routine maintenance, 
weather conditions, mechanical problems, staffing constraints. 

Could you break that down? I assume we don't control weather 
conditions, but we do control routine maintenance. 

If it is not getting done, how much of that is at the root of the 
problem of this facility being down? We do control mech.:mical 
problems. Staffing constraints-what is the staffing constraint? Is 
it lack of manpower? Is it--

Mr. ANDERSON. Give me just a second, sir, and I will give you 
some specifics. 

Twelve percent of the time it was down for weather and 38 per­
cent of the time it was down for maintenance reasons including 
scheduled maintenance. I don't have specifics on the remainder of 
the downtime. 

I would suspect that, No.1, a piece of sensitive equipment like 
that is going to be down. You could probably, through investing a 
lot of money and a lot of skill in maintenance, keep it up, perhaps, 
some greater amount of the time. 

But still, either you are going to have to have other resources to 
provide coverage when the aerostat is down or just forgo coverage 
for some part of that time when the equipment is down-just like 
on an aircraft, I am not saying that it is wrong that the aircraft 
are down 30 or 40 percent of the time, or that the Coast Guard cut­
ters are down 45 percent of the time in the southeast region. 

They are going to be down, because ships require that kind of 
maintenance. But if you want to provide coverage you have to 
double the number of them. 

Mr. MILLER. So, now we are generalizing, We are not only talk­
ing about aerostats, but ships and planes. 

Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. MILLER. As a Member of Congress, when I look through your 

testimony and I see these statistics of 30 percent, 50 percent, 60 
percent downtime, what you are telling me is that I should not 
draw the conclusion that that is abnormal, that we should expect, 
basically, those downtimes, and the only way to corr.ect it is not to 
improve staffing, not to improve maintenance, not to improve me­
chanical handling, but to just have more of these ships or planes or 
radars available. 

Mr. ANDERSO!~. I would say, for example, when you can only man 
one shift out of three, it is a staffing problem. 

You have not put enough people in there to operate around the 
clock. 

So to me, the basic problem is a commitment of resources, gener­
ally. We are not saying there is any great problem out there with 
respect to the way the people on duty are doing the job and the 
way they are maintaining the equipment and that sort of thing. 

Mr. MILLER. This may be getting a little outside your effort, but 
when we talk about where the resources are going to come from, 
one of the big issues in this committee, as we have wrestled with it 
under the chairman's leadership for some time, is the role of the 

t military. 
We got into that just a little in terms of the Navy and the Coast 

Guard. When we talk about additional resources here, is it your 
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opinion that a small part of these resources, a large part of these 
resources, almost all of these resources, now exist in the military? 

Mr. ANDERSON. I would say that one thing that has come out so 
far is that dedicated resources produce much greater results than 
those where, say, detection is an incidental duty. 

As long as the DOD assets are primarily devoted to a training 
mission or to their own mission, then you are not going to get the 
bang for the buck in terms of the impact on the interdiction side. 

I guess my own sense would be that the solution is not to have 
more DOD ships and planes just looking out the window for a drug 
vehicle, be it an aircmft or be it a ship. 

Mr. MILLER. All right. That is what I asked you for, your opinion. 
So, you think it is limited what we can get from further military 

involvement in terms of effectiveness? 
Mr. ANDERSON. Unless they are absolutely turned over and dedi­

cated. I don't think the DOD would ever stand for that. 
I think what I am saying is that we have seen the part-time re­

sults such as the E2-C of the west coast that really isn't coming up 
with anything in the way of hits. 

I hate to recite the stories on the AWACS flights and the money 
that those have involved, but again, it is an incidental duty, but 
there have been very few hits and interdictions as a result of their 
intelligence. 

Mr. MILLER. Is this because the military has so many other mis­
sions they are asking the ships or planes or AWACS to do or is it 
just a lack of commitment or energy on its part to accepting this 
drug interdiction mission? 

Mr. ANDERSON. I think they are bending their mission a little to 
try and incorporate some kind of an antidrug element to it, but it 
is not being bent enough to really serve drug interdiction purposes, 
like for example, on the AWACS flights that are arranged months 
in advance on where they are going to go because the drug inter-
diction community says, well, this will be a good place to go. . 

And I don't know what the problems are in making hits in that 
type of arrangement, but they are not dedicated resources. 

I think that is basically the problem. 
Mr. MILLER. Thank you very much. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much. 
I have one final question on that. Has there ever been any indi­

cation with respect to the E2-C's out there, saying there is nobody 
at home if we call, you know, so why should we be out here looking 
for drug smugglers. There is nobody to reapond even if we put in a 
call. 

There are no interceptors in San Diego. What are they going to 
do if we tell them about it? 

Mr. VIALET. Sir, I think it is true that that does occur. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Isn't that true of AWACS? 
Mr. VIALET. It is a negative thing. Things that are not happening 

because, for example, there is not a command and control center 
that is set up because there aren't any dE '.:ec.tion capabilities out 
there. 

And, therefore, there is not a coordinated way--
Mr. ENGLISH. There isn't an interceptor there, either, so it 

doesn't make any difference. 
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Mr. VIALET. That is right. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So, if the Navy decides they will respond with the 

E2-C's, there is nobody for them to call. 
Mr. VIALET. That is right. 
Mr. ENGLISH. All they can do is say, well, we will chart this one 

down and turn it in to somebody and make a record, I guess. 
And we have had the same thing. I saw a deal on one of the net­

works the other night I thought interesting, flying the A WACS 
down on the border. One of the Customs guys was asked why are 
we flying in the daytime? 

He said, "Well, drug smugglers fly anytime." But we have had 
testimony that over 90 percent of the drug smugglers fly at night. 

Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Was there ever any indication that these AWACS 

flights were set up and flown during the daytime because they 
could not get somebody from Customs up that could fly? 

They don't have a night capability, so they got a guy with some 
binoculars that can look around and spot the guy and get behind 
him. 

Is there indication that that is happening? You got one fellow 
nodding his head. 

Mr. LAUGHLIN. There are indications that A WACS planes have 
not flown at night because there wouldn't be anybody there to re­
spond. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Nobody home. 
Mr. ANDERSON. He is Ed Laughlin. 
Mr. ENGLISH. They would have been in terrible ~hape, call home 

a.Tld nobody's there. 
Mr. Spratt. 
Mr. SPRATT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
You mentioned this in your testimony and in response to ques­

tions, but what mechanism exists for coordination among DEA, 
Coast Guard, Customs, INS, FBI, and the various agencies that 
have a hand in trying to detect and enforce the drug laws and 
smuggling laws of this country? 

Mr. ANDERSON. Right now, as you know, sir, the National Nar­
cotics Border Interdiction System [NNBIS], has a role in irving to 
coordinate interdiction missions. Now in a lot of locales aroul~<l the 

. country we have the Organized Crime Drug Enforcement Tas~t 
: Forces which bring together people from these various agencieEI . 
. We have now in the Department of Justic~--

Mr. SPRATT. Does that deal with interdiction? 
Mr. ANDERSON. No, sir. Were youjust-':-
Mr. SPRATT. That is right. I gave you a broader question. 

& Mr. ANDERSON. That is right. I am sorry. Now we have the Na­
t tional Drug Enforcement Policy Board chaired by the Attorney 
~ General, which is also providing an overview look at who is doing 
~ what and how much money we are spending on it. There is, I pre­
r sume, a responsibility on the part of the Attorney General, that if 
~ he sees anything, any aberrations in what people are trying to do, 
~ to raise the flag and try and do something about it. So that is basi­
~ cally--
~ Mr. SPRATT, Let's take the use of the military assets, E2-C's, 
J~ A WACS, Blackhawks, whatever it may be. How are these assets 
,~ 
1 , 
~ 
[~ 
-~ 

t 
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committed to the interdiction effort? Is it sporadic? Is it regular? 
The routine? Who makes the decision to ask for them and who 
makes the decision to grant their usage? 

Mr. ANDERSON. All right, I am going to let these gentlemen sup­
plement. But I know again, through NNBIS, the AWACS schedul­
ing is done at quarterly meetings looking ahead as to what we are 
going to have, what do we want in the way of flights at some point 
in time. NNBIS sits there as a focal point for calls coming in from 
the agencies, saying that we would like to have a DOD asset of 
some kind doing this in this particular place. 

An important part of NNBIS' function is to be the conduit for 
taking the requests from the law enforcement community, perhaps 
showing some discrimination on what might be in order and what 
won't be in order and then passing them on to DOD. 

Mr. VIALET. I guess to supplement that, basically what you have 
is what you would call designated flights which normally are ar­
ranged through an advance request by the interdiction agency, 
such as Coast Guard or Customs, which goes through NNBIS and 
then goe::. up through the Defense Department. Those commitments 
are made, and arranged 3 to 6 months in advance. 

Mr. SPRATT. That was my next question. What is the leadtime? 
Mr. VIALET. The minimum leadtime would be about 3 months 

and the maximum would be about 6. I must emphasize that there 
are occasions in which the Coast Guard has received a much 
qui·,;,l;;er response for E2-C coverage in specific cases because they 
have (,O(ltacts with the local Navy commands. But in the normal 
patterll, it is a formal process going through NNBIS. Those are 
called designated flights. In addition, you have nondesignated 
flights, which are simply routine training flights in which the mili­
tary might see something happening. Its like, "Let's also take a 
look out the window and see if we can see a doper coming across 
the border." 

Mr. ENGLISH. If you would yield on that. I don't want the public 
to be misled. We have just got through saying on those flights noth­
ing has ever happened. 'rhere has never been any communication 
from those routine training missions that you are talking about. 
We just talked about the Southwest and I think we can go to the 
east coast and do the same thing. 

Isn't it also true basically what we are talking about are 2 days 
out of every month are being flown by the military? One of them is 
done by E2-C's, the other one by AWACS. You have 75 hours with 
the E2-C's, right? 

Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir. I can give you some statistics. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Excuse me, 3 days. 
Mr. VIALET. In ] 985 there were 45 specially designated AWACS 

missions, about 8 hours a mission. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Those arc 4 hours on station time? 
Mr. VIALET. AWACS missions, sir? 
Mr. ENGLISH. That is correct, 4 hours on station? 
Mr. VIALET. On station. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Again let's not fool anybody by saying, well, you 

are going to be flying from Oklahoma City to someplace and we are 
going to say that that is time that we have had drug detection cov-
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erage. We don't have any detection coverage at that time. The only 
time you have got it iR when the guy is finallY on station. 

Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That has to be scheduled 6 months in advanc? anrl 

has to be done 6 months from today. Six months from now if the 
smugglers shift their course somewhere, there is nothing there. 

Mr. VIALET. I think it would be a shorter period for E2-C's. Some 
of the A WACS flights are pre-positioned. They will fly out of 
Tinker and they will move to a staging area, which means they 
will be spending a longer period of time in the air, on station. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Four hours per mission is the information that we 
have. If yoU have more than that, we sure would like to see the 
proof of that. From what we see, only 4 hours. We have never seen 
any indication of longer time than that. 

Mr. VIALET. We will go back to our numbers. My numbers are 
somewhat higher than that. 

[For the record, GAO stated that Air Force records indicate on 
station time ranges from about 4 hours to about 7 hours.) 

Mr. ENGLISH. We appreciate that. 
Mr. SPRATT. How about the E2-C usage? 
Mr. VIALET. In terms of the E2-C's, there were 303 specially des-

ignated E2-C missions. Each of those was about 4 hours' duration. 
Mr. SPRATT. That was fiscal year 1985? 
Mr. VIALET. Yes. 
Mr. SPRATT. Do you have any opinion, having looked at these 

missions, as to which aircraft is more effective? 
Mr. VIALET. I guess, sir, I would have to say probably the E2-C 

would be a more effective aircraft than the A WACS just in terms 
of the results that you have gotten out of the two. Neither one of 
them is really, perhaps, the most effective aircraft. They are mili­
tary aircraft and they are out there but they are being used for an­
other purpose. 

Mr. SPRATT. What about P-3C's or P-3's? 
Mr. VIALET. The P-3's are also having some effect and they are 

producing some results. I think all of these things have been at­
tempts to try to provide some radar coverage. They are not bad 
ideas necessarily but they are not totally perfectly designed for the 
mission. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Will the gentleman yield? Wouldn't you agree with 
me the kind of aircraft we are talking about other than range, 
other than the issue of range it really doesn't make any difference 
whether you are talking about an E2-C, 2C, a Boeing 707 or a P-3 
Orion; the question is, What kind of radar has the thing got on it? 

Mr. VIALET. That is correct. 
Mr. ENGLISH. As far as the degree of sophistication, there is no 

radar more sophisticated than the one that the AWACS has? 
Mr. VIALET. That is correct. The AWACS has a much, much 

bigger complement of electronics. 
Mr. ENGLISH. A bigger footprint, you have got the whole busi­

ness. The real question you have with the E2-C is the flying time. 
They can fly about 6 hours without extra tanks? 

Mr. VIALET. Right. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I know the real question is, it is simply a platform. 

It doesn't matter. The other issue it comes down to, if you are 

62-047 0 - 86 - 10 
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taking an E2-C with an APS-138 radar as opposecl to one of the 
earlier radars, it makes a big diflel'ence, becausp if you fly over 
land in one of the earlier radars it has all kinds of :.;round clutter 
and it doesn't pick it up. So the issue is whether it is an APS-138 
on that E2-C, right? 

Mr. VrALET. Yes, sir. It is a B rather than a C. The B's are more 
affected by the ground clutt6r than the C. 

Mr. SPRATT. Is there any other organization than this Narcotics 
Board which is involved in central planning on the use of military 
assets? 

Mr. VIALET. Well, sir, basically the way it works is that there 
is-I think we haven't really gotten into that, but I think that per­
haps would be a real gap, that is to say there really hasn't been 
that much central planning. If there is a request by the interdic­
tion agencies to the military, they go through NNBIS. Then the 
military responds back. 
Then~ has been some attempt on both sides to try to plan, but 

there hasn't been a central directing agency. 
I would also say that NNBIS has planned, and run special 

projects. There you have had centralized planning of the use of 
military and other civilian assets. 

Mr. SPRATT. Who in DOD-does each service in DOD have a dedi­
cated office? 

Mr. VIALET. Each of the military services has officers, and their 
activities are coordinated through an office in the Department of 
Defense. I would like Mr. Laughlin of our staff to comment on how 
DOD's role is organized 

Mr. LAUGHLIN. The main body in DOD is the Task Force on Drug 
Enforcement, and that serves as a clearinghouse in DOD. Requests 
are submitted to that office, and then they are farmed out to the 
various services depending on what kind of--

Mr. SPRATT. I know how those task forces operate, that are a con­
federation of differf>nt officers. Is there a particular officer in DOD 
who has this as hL Role or one of hi::; major responsibilities? 

Mr. LAUGHLIN. Up until very recently, General Tice headed the 
DOD task force, and his sole responsibility was drug enforcement. 

Mr. SPRATT. One further question. You indicated that it would be 
better to have dedicated assets than assets that were occasionally 
and at random available for these missions. Would it also be better 
to have a particular service that was dedicated or a particular 
branch of one service dedicated to coastal surveillance for drug 
interdiction and to border surveillance; for example, the National 
Guard Reserve components of some particular wing of the Air 
Force or something like that? 

Mr. ANDERSON. I really haven't thought about that, sir, and we 
would hesitate to say anything off the top of our heads. 

Mr. SPRATT. Thank you very much. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Staff informs me I did misspeak a minute ago 

when .r talked about the 25 hours of E2-C time on the southern 
border. 'fhe Congress directed the investigative flight. The Vice 
President is responsible for the existing 25 hours, so we want to 
give the Vice President credit in those cases where credit is due. 

Mr. DioGuardi. 
Mr. DIOGUARDI. Thank you. 
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You mentioned before that only 4 percent of the cocaine comes 
through New York. I represent Westchester County, NY, which is 
the county just on the north end of New York City, and New York 
City has been dubbed the capital of crack in the world right now. 

If only (1, percent is coming through to New York, how do you 
think all this cocaine is getting to New York? 

Mr. ANDERSON. Apparently it is coming into the Southern United 
States and then being transshipped, sir, just that simple. In other 
words, they are making the border penetration apparently by plane 
in the majority of the instances and then transhipping from the 
southern tier of the United States into their northern markets. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. Do you think by rail or is this again by water? 
Mr. VIALET. The volume that you are talking about is so small, I 

mean in terms of the physical volume, that you can pretty easily 
put that in a container, a truck container or a rail container. I 
mean, there is no real problem carrying that up. You can put it in 
the trunk of a car, except that is more likely to get stopped by 
somebody. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. I guess the point I want to make is that 4 per­
cent can't be representative of the amount of cocaine being sold in 
New York at this time. 

Mr. ANDERSON. Oh, no, sir, that 4 percent just represented their 
estimate of what actually came in from oversefls to that part of the 
country. New York probably represents at least 10 to 15 percent of 
the American cocaine market, based on the size of the population 
in that area. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI, It raises the question in my mind of how effec­
tive interdiction is just as a method, not that I would say we 
shouldn't do it, but I think what you are saying here, you have 
done an operational audit. I spent a good part of my life in audit­
ing, as you know, and I am trying to figure out whether or not you 
have learned enough by your exercise that you can give us a macro 
view as to how to design an effective interdiction system. 

Because what you have just told me is that even if we do a good 
job here or there New York State may have to have its own inter­
diction effort around its borders to keep it out. And, it begins to 
tell me that maybe we have got to look at the broader picture here. 
Let me ask you a couple of questions. 

I guess these are going to have to be guesstimates at this point. 
Reading your testimony, and looking at the numbers which you say 
can't be validated, because you didn't go into the systems used to 
accumulate the estimating procedures for how much cocaine and 
other substances are coming in, it appears to me that, looking at 
cocaine, which is the problem right now, interdiction is responsible 
for about 20 percent. I think the number was 22 out of 124. 

Mr. ANDr.:RSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DIOGUARDI. You can see that the difference between the esti­

mate from 1984 to 1985 was tremendous, which means that we are 
probably still learning about the real amount of cocaine coming 
into this country, and no one probably knows, although you try to 
make a stab at it. But just looking at these numbers, and they are 
pretty raw, I think what you have said is that about 20 percent are 
being interdicted, is that correct-cocaine? Are you comfortable 
with that? 
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Mr. ANDERSON. Yes. Well, I don't know, sir. Fifteen, twenty per~ 
cent probably. If you believe these guesstimates, that is where it 
would be, yes. 

Mr. VIALET. They are so rough, I think you shouldn't be too 
quantified about it. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. Again, I don't know that you are really capable 
of answering many of these questions, but you probably right now 
are the repository of more knowledge than anybody else in Govern~ 
ment as to the overview of these interdiction efforts. 

I think the GAO does a :fme job in these operational audits, by 
the way, but going forward, if you want to again conclude or try to 
conclude about the effectiveness of our current interdiction oper­
ation, if the current operation were efficient, if we could conclude 
that the resources, the assets and the people deploying our working 
with those assets were operating efficiently, they were effective, 
what would be the percentage that we could interdict under the 
current mode that you have described and witnessed? 

Mr. ANDERSON. I would say marginally more, sir, yes. With the 
resources that are currently assigned to the task, even if they were 
operating with considerable more efficiency and the equipment was 
up and that sort of thing, I guess 1 wouldn't feel that we grabbed 
more than another couple of percentage points. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. That is the answer I expected. Does that tell us 
that really no matter how much money you put into interdiction­
let's wait a minute here-I guess you are staying with the current 
configuration? 

Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DIOGUARDI. I guess there is a design that you may have in 

mind, whereby this can be expanded so that the percentages can go 
up? 

Mr. ANDERSON. Obviously the one thing that I haven't seen-and 
this would probably be a war gaming exercise that the folks in the 
Pentagon might be able to do for us, by looking at 18,000 flights a 
year with these types of characteristics-and determining what 
type of a system is it going to take to detect, track, and seize. Obvi­
ously I think 100 percent would be totally impossible. I have no 
idea, but you could probably get more than you are now with some 
different mix of resources. But I don't know exactly. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. You don't know? 
Mr. ANDERSON. That war gaming exercise, to my knowledge, I 

don't know if it has been attempted. SRI might have taken a stab 
at it, but I don't think there is anything that has been done that is 
really credible to the chairman or to people who are really knowl­
edgeable about the area. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. Mr. Chairman, you see this is really an example 
of the nonsense that goes on here in Washington, and this is not 
directed at you. Here we are being asked in Congress to make mul­
tibillion-dollar decisions, and I can't get reasonable data, informa­
tion upon which to make those decisions. I came to Congress-I am 
a new Congressman-thinking I was joining the board of directors 
of Government, the agency or the entity that would do the strate­
gic planning, set the policies. 

What I have witnessed in 2 years is more micromanaging than I 
would like to talk about. The point here is another example. We 



289 

are going to be asking Congress in the next few weeks to make 
some decisions to deploy billions of dollars of manpower and equip­
ment. Some have estimated that we need to find maybe $5 billion 
and many of us are saying if that is what it takes regardless of the 
budget crisis we can't hold the youth of this country hostage to 
that budget crisis, let's do it. And yet I am beginuing to get the 
feeling that we are not going to be presented with the data that I 
need, Mr. Chairman, in order to make that decision. 

For instance, what is it costing us right now to interdict about 20 
percent, if that number is--

Mr. ANDERSON. The 1987 budget will be over $700 million. It has 
been running over $500 for a couple of years now. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Will the gentleman yield? 
Mr. DIOGUARDI. Sure. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Again, what I think we are getting into here is ex­

tremely misleading, because we are talking about $1.8 billion has 
been spent on the war on drugs. That is what the administration 
puts out. But, Mr. Anderson said well over 60 percent of cocaine 
comes in by air. That is what you are talking about. You are talk­
ing about crack. Well, ofthat, we find that there has only been $70 
million out of $1.8 billion that has been spent on the air program. 

You have only got seven airplanes, interdiction airplanes, for the 
whole darn Nation. Now, the amazing thing to me-if you want to 
get in and look at the numbers, if that is what the gentleman is 
interested in-it is amazing to me that we have been able to inter­
dict, if you will, as much cocaine as we have. Seven airplanes for 
the whole blooming country, up against 18,000 flights? 

You know that is the amazing thing-$70 million out of $1.8 bil­
lion, that is what it really comes down to. This country has never 
seen an effort. We have yet to see a war on drugs. That is the 
whole darn point, and the bottom line is the question of whether 
this Nation has the commitment to provide the resources to really 
do it. 

There is no single magic bullet. It is going to take treatment, it is 
going to take crop eradication where these crops are grown, inter­
diction, education. Education across the board. It is that serious. 

That is what a war is all about. That is the reason I say if we are 
really going to look at this, we look at not $700 million, we are 
looking at $70 million. That is what the air interdiction program 
costs. That is it. That is all we spent. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. Those are good observations, and I conclude 
though, from what I have heard, that I am going to have a lot of 
trouble deciding in the next few weeks how much of the money in 
the omnibus drug bill is going to be dedicated to interdiction versus 
the other important things, like drying up the market, getting to 
the farmers down there, drying up the market up here by educa­
tion, because I don't see right now the data that I need to make 
those decisions on what is the quintessential interdiction program. 
How far can we go with monty on interdiction before we are play­
ing a marginal game, as you just said? Who is qualified to answer 
that question? 

Mr. VrALET. If I could make one point on that, we too are very 
troubled by the lack of data that you find, and I think one thing 
that is fairly clear, one of the reasons why you lack good data 
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about how much drugs is coming into the country and what kind 
and where and by what mode is that we lack a surveillance system 
which would enable us to know even who is coming in and how 
they are coming in. 

So until you have the capability to detect the number of smug­
gling intrusions and intelligence about the amount of drugs that 
are coming in, you are not going to be able to make a very good 
judgment. You won't have the data you need to accurately deploy 
the interdiction resources. 

Mr. DIOGuARDI. $1.8 billion, is that the price tag for interdiction? 
Mr. VIALET. No, sir. 
Mr. DIOGUARDI. That is all law enforcement? 
Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DIOGuARDI. What would you say is being spent? You say 

$700 million was the price tag? 
Mr. ANDERSON. That includes an awful lot of Coast Guard 

money. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I believe the figures that I have seen are $400 and 

some odd million, between $400 and $500 million, and over $350 
million of that is Coast Guard. Whenever you get a Coast Guard 
cutter out there-for instance, that Coast Guard cutter out of Long 
Beach that we are talking about, obviously if it has an air and sea 
rescue need, it is going to be involved in air and sea rescue. 

It. has a lot of functions other than strictly drug interdiction, and 
those cutters that are up out of San Francisco, those four cutters 
and the two out of Seattle I would dare say are being counted as a 
part of the war on drugs even though they have virtually no func­
tion. That is what is misleading, I think. 

Mr. VIALET. Mr. Chairman, we have looked at the numbers that 
are put out. These are basically coming out of the drug law en­
forcement budget that the White House puts out. They collect 
those numbers from the budget offices of the different agencies in­
cluding the Coast Guard. The Coast Guard does have a system, a 
cost allocation system, which is, we would say, pretty reasonable, 
and the numbers they put out in terms of drug interdiction are ba­
sically based on mission hours that are dedicated to this. They 
would not be inel uding search and rescue type missions. 

Mr. ENGLISH. The point I am making is, though, if an air and sea 
rescue mission team came up for that boat in that area, they cer­
tainly wouldn't say, "No, we are doing drugs today, we are not 
going to perform air and sea rescue." 

Mr. VIALET. They would divert to that. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That is exactly right. 
Mr. VIALET. But the budget numbers are only the interdiction 

hours. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Still, the point we make is that primarily the Coast 

Guard money has been spent on marijuana. 
Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. DioGuardi's concern is cocaine and crack. 
Mr. VIALET. If I can just give you some numbers. In fiscal 1986 

when we talk about Federal spending on drug interdiction, border 
interdiction, not talking about the stuff at the ports of entry-­

Mr. ENGLISH. Can you separate out between that which is pre-
dominantly spent on marijuana as opposed to cocaine? 
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Mr. VIALET. You can do a pretty good job because you can say 
the Coast Guard is mainly catching marijuana and you are talking 
about $398 million for Coast Guard drug interdiction activities. 
They are catching some cocaine but mainly what Coast Guard is 
catching is marijuana. 

You have got $90.4 million budgeted for fiscal 1986 for Customs 
air programs and you have $33.8 million budgeted for Customs 
marine programs. So in total you are talking about $120 to $130 
million budgeted for those two Customs programs where you would 
be catching a major portion of the cocaine that is being seized. 
That would be the predominant way you would catch that cocaine 
coming into the country. 

In other words, you are talking about $120 million being budg­
eted primarily to catch cocaine. There is also cocaine coming 
through the ports of entry and being seized by Customs inspectors. 

[For the record, GAO added that approximately $250 million was 
budgeted for Customs' interdiction efforts in addition to the air and 
marine programs: most of this is spent at ports of entry.] 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. As one member, I have concluded we need to 
devote substantially more resources to the overall effort involving 
drugs in this country, and now I have got to decide how much of 
that money should be interdiction money, and I need to get my 
hands on better information, both quantitative and qualitative. Let 
me ask you another question here, a few more questions. 

If you were to guess or if you were to-l don't know whether you 
can conclude. How do you think the present interdiction system 
was put there? Do you think it was because a couple of Congress­
men got so excited they yeUed and screamed, put pressure on the 
system and therefore we have it here and there; or is there some 
design that you see, some overall macro design, so that we can look 
at the country and be sure that the interdiction net is an effective 
one? 

Mr. ANDERSON. You know the Southeast situation, the relatively 
effective coverage there goes back to the Vice President's South 
Florida Task Force, when the marijuana and cocaine situation ab­
solutely got out of hand there and Colombians and Cubans were 
killing each other on the streets of Miami. That focused national 
attention and high-level administration attention on the Florida 
area. All at once the resources, the aerostats, the Coast Guard pres­
ence, the aircraft were made available, and so that is I think what 
lay& behind that. 

I am not aware of any master plan that drives what we have in 
place here. It has been reactive and, I think, at the prodding of 
Chairman English and others. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Let me correct you very quickly. The two aerostats 
you talked about, one at Patrick and one at Cariball, came about 
because Congress put them in, and the administration fought those. 
Congress was responsible for those aerostats. The only one that was 
there earlier was the one at Cudjoe Key, an Air Force ael'ostat, and 
again the Congress insisted on the information being given to Cus­
toms. 

The Air Force was not in favor of that particular idea. I think 
you would need to be careful as far as exactly who is responsible 
for what went on down in south Florida. 
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Mr. ANDERSON. I think a real problem here, Mr. DioGuardi, is 
that people responsible for interdiction say that Customs saw the 
problem but given the financial problems we are operating in 
where Customs has seen 2,000 people go off the payroll in the last 5 
years it was absolutely unrealistic for them to think that they 
could ever acquire the resources that they probably saw were 
needed to do the job. I think that is a consideration here as well. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. The thing that concerns me most is that if we do 
a very effective job, which I think we are beginning to do maybe in 
the Miami area, and others, it is like putting your fmger in the 
dike. We have seen that interdiction is really not working, because 
the amount of cocaine is increasing that is coming into this coun­
try, and it seems to me that we have to look at a macro system 
here, a net, if you will, so that if we do a good job here and they 
try to get around it it is going to be caught somewhere else. Whose 
responsibility is it to design this system? 

Mr. ANDERSON. I would say that right now if you look for a place 
in Government where that responsibility ref:;ides, it would be part 
of the Attorney General's role as Chairman of the National Drug 
Enforcement Policy Board. 

Mr. DIOGuARDI. Mr. Chairman, shouldn't we maybe have the At­
torney General down here at one of our meetings to ask him what 
he is doing to come up with a strategic plan? 

Mr. ENGLISH. He has been invited numerous times, Mr. Dio­
Guardi. He is not interested in coming before this subcommittee. 
We also had the Deputy Attorney General, Mr. Jensen, come up, 
and he enlightened Ub with regard to the Drug Enforcement Policy 
Board's knowledge on interdiction, which seemed to be extremely 
limited. In fact we talked to him a good deal about the fact that 
they took a White House policy paper and reproduced it, and sent 
it over to the Congress as their report to the Congress. 

I have got to say personally I haven't been terribly impressed 
with the Drug Enforcement Policy Board's sincerity in thib area, 
and particularly their knowledge as far as interdiction in general is 
concerned. So I would be delighted to have the Attorney General 
any time that he is willing to come, and we will continue to invite 
the Attorney General. But we have not seemed to be able to do it. 

Let me also say time is getting away from us. We have two mem­
bers who haven't had an opportunity to ask questions, and I would 
like to move on as soon as we complete this round. I want to go to 
the 5-minute rule and we will try to restrict discussions. 

Mr. DIOGUARDI. Just to conclude then, I think what I am looking 
for is something that is cost effective. Certainly something that is 
effective, but somt:,thing that is cost effective. Is the public getting 
its money's worth from the money we are going to spend? I think 
we need to design a system that is going to convince me that it will 
work before we can start talking about the money. I think that in 
the next couple of weeks you will find many Congressmen who say, 
hey, we have got to allocate money in spite of the budget crisis. 
This is something we can't hold back on, but how much and why. I 
think we need a lot more information before we can do that, and I 
hope, Mr. Chairman. we are going to be able to get that informa­
tion, because I would like to see an effective net designed that can 
protect all of us. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. I would simply say, Mr. DioGuardi, that there are 
38 hearings backing up the recommendations in the interdiction 
area, and I would dare say that that is probably more in the way of 
substantiation, information, whatever you would like, to back up 
that portion of the bill than perhaps any other. So you might want 
to review the hearings, the 38 hearings that we have had, and I 
think you can see at each and every point the need for those items 
that are contained in that portion of the proposal. Mr. Neal. 

Mr . NEAL. I am sorry I had to miss the earlier part. 
Mr. Chairman, maybe you are the one to ask this question of'. 

You have been a real leader in this field for a long time, and have 
held numerous hearings on the subject. I know you have come to 
the conclusion that we need a multifaceted program, interdiction 
being an important part, education, and so on. 

Have you concluded in your own mind a list of priorities in this 
program? Do you know what percent of our resources we ought to 
commit to education, how much to interdiction, and so on? 

Mr. ENGLISH. The only observation I could make on that, Mr. 
Neal-I appreciate that-is from the standpoint that we are in fact 
fighting a war. It is one we are losing and we are losing badly. We 
have two options available to us. We can continue along with the 
rhetoric. We can issue the press releases, you know, and every 3 or 
4 years we will have some politician that is going to rediscover that 
we have a problem with drugs in this country, and he will declare 
a new war on drugs. 

The first one, as far as I know, was back when Jerry Ford was 
President, and he declared the first war on drugs. I think Jimmy 
Carter declared one. And now Ronald Reagan has declared one. 
The situation has continued to deteriorate, continued to get worse, 
and we have found that very few Presidents, Democrats and Re­
publicans, have really put their money where their mouth is. That 
is the bottom line. 

Now, if this is a war, if it is that serious, if this country really 
wants to do something about it, we are going to have to fight it like 
a war. It is going to have to be approached on that basis. That 
means that each and every facet of it, from the point where that 
crop is grown all the way down to the individual who consumes it, 
through education and treatment, we are going to have to fight 
that war. 

Now, there is not going to be any easy way out, and quite frank­
ly it is going to take a commitment of resources. But I don't know 
that we can go in and say, you know, this percentage ought to go 
for education and this percentage for treatment and this percent­
age for investigation. I think we have got to look at where the real 
gaps are, and we have got to make a total effort, a solid commit­
ment all the way across the board. I am hopeful that is what the 
Congress is going to do. The package that I have seen that has been 
put together I think certainly comes very close to meeting those re­
quirements. It is a minimum. 'rhis is not a package with fat in it. It 
is a trimmed-down version, and certainly can only be viewed as 
being a minimum. But if we are going to fight the fight and if it is 
worth fighting, let's make the commitmant now and let's do it. 

Mr. NEAL. Have our witnesses interpreted--
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Mr. ANDERSON. Here is how I would respond to that question, 
Mr. Neal. Let's think of the components of the drug war, and 
where the probabilities of success might lie, if we attack that part 
of the problem. I think with respect to education, when I look at 
what happened to alcohol and cigarettes-and 35 percent of Ameri­
can adults are still smoking, after everything that we have heard I 
can't be too optimistic that that boat can be turned around any­
time soon through education of young folks. I don't know. That 
would be my sense of it, that might help a bit in the long, long run, 
but it is not going to turn the situation around anytime quickly. 

As for overseas eradication, some of the hinterlands of too many 
countries are really, you know, almost out of the control of the cen­
tral government. It would seem to me there is always going to be a 
supply-Burma, the bandit warlords and that sort of thing and the 
hinterlands of Bolivia and Peru. Source eradication, crop substitu­
tion, I think, has been shown to be really a bankrupt idea. So that 
kind of leaves it to interdiction to keep the drugs away. I see y:hat 
DEA is trying to do in breaking up the criminal networks arresting 
the big crooks is a means of keeping the drugs out of circulation. It 
is a tough war all across the fronts. 

My priorities? I don't know, but I guess what I am saying is that 
I don't see much hope in drug abuse education in the short run. 
Maybe what we can do is constrain the supply, and perhaps 
through criminal penalties try to discourage some people from get­
ting involved in drug trafficking. 

Mr. NEAL. I am struck with several observations, and I don't 
really know what they all add up to. Back in the earlier part of 
this century, we declared war on alcohol apparently, and that war 
went on. I believe people would say that was a fairly serious war. 
We changed the Constitution of the United States, went through a 
war. That war was not won. 

I am struck by a couple of other things. I understand that the 
heroin population, heroin-using population, heroin addict popula­
tion in this country, has remained almost constant at about 500,000 
people for many, many years. 

Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. NEAL. I remember 20-some years ago that the drug called 

speed, methylamphetamine, was very popular for a while, and I 
don':.. know that there was any war on speed, but the word sort of 
got out that speed was harmful to people, and people pretty much 
quit using it. I don't hear about people using that drug anymore. 
Maybe they do. I don't read about it in the paper. Maybe it is a 
major problem. 

These are sort of unrelated, it looks like unrelated facts, but it 
seems to me one of the things it says, it would seem to me if educa­
tion didn't work, then you would probably have a much larger 
heroin-using population in this country. I mean, I raise the ques­
tion: Why do we only have-any is too much, I guess, but why has 
that population remained about static? 

Certainly we haven't stopped the flow of heroin. It apparently 
comes in just like cocaine doC''}. It is grown in many parts of the 
world. Why don't we-why aren't as many people using speed? 
Why don't we read about the problems with it? 
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Mr. ANDERSON. It seems that the younger people are turning to 
the other drugs. The younger folks seem to be going for PCP and 
some of the other drugs like cocaine. I don't know the reason. 
Maybe some of the folks here with me can venture a guess. 

Mr. NEAL. Is it possible that a lot of people have a little bit of 
common sense, and they say, "We don't want to be addicted to a 
drug for the rest of our lives," and therefore don't take it? 

Mr. ANDERSON. When I see those numbers going up on the 
people that are using cocaine year by year by year--

Mr. NEAL. Let me stop you. I think that is correct, but wasn't it 
felt for a long time that cocaine was not addicting, and it appears 
now, from what I read, that more and more folks are telling us 
that it is addictive, and that this crack, a derivative of cocaine, is 
very highly addictivp.. I don't know how widely that word is spread, 
but my guess is that the more people that know that, the fewer 
that will be tempted to fool with it. 

Mr. ANDERSON. GAO s~udied high school seniors annually, and I 
¥J10W in the last couple of years cocaine use has been going up, up, 
up. My recollection is that about 6 percent of high school seniors 
admit to using cocaine in the last 30 days. I can't remember exact­
ly how the question is posed. It will be interesting next year, after 
we have had the Len Bias and other widerly publicized situations, 
to see whether we have a down turn in high school seniors using 
cocaine. As I said, until this year it has been a straight lineup, and, 
you know, your premise will be tested, sir. I will be interested to 
see the results of the next survey. 

Mr. NEAL. I will, too. 
Mr. ENGLISH. It might be best if we get someone from NIDA or 

some psychologist to respond. GAO studied strictly interdiction. 
Mr. NEAL. That is all you looked at, is interdiction'? 
Mr. ANDERSON. Yes. 
Mr. NEAL. May I just ask one other question. You mentioned, I 

know hesitatingly, a few minutes ago that you thought the inter­
diction rate was about 15 or 20 percent. How do you make that es­
timate? Let me tell you why I ask the question. 

I remember years ago along with the chairman on the Select 
Committee on Narcotics, was given estimates by DEA and other 
Government officials. It turned out the way they were estimating 
the amount of drug interdiction was to multiply by 10 whatever it 
was that they picked up. They said we are interdicting about 10 
percent of what is being used. 

Mr. ANDERSON. I can lead you through that, sir. First, it really 
starts with overseas estimates on gross cocaine cultivation, estimat­
ed coca leaf yield, maximum capacity, diversion to other countries. 
That is how they estimate the amount available, then they try and 
account for its distributio a. 

In terms of consumption, it is through surveys of what people are 
buying on the streets, that they guesstimate the user popUlation 
and what quantities they ar:e buying. The whole thing is very, very 
soft, especially in terms of coca production. I can never forget that 
a couple of years ago in Mexico they seized about five times more 
marijuana than they thought we were taking in from Mexico. In 
any event, they do start with actual production capacity in the 
coca-producing countries. 
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Mr. NEAL. May I ask just one final question. If you were spend­
ing x amount of dollars on interdiction now, and we are getting 20 
percent, is it your conclusion that if we spend five times that 
amount we would get 100 percent? If we upped the interdiction--

Mr. ANDERSON. What we haven't had anyplace along that border 
yet is a very good detection capability. In other words, I won't say 
that we could achieve 100 percent with people being people and 
equipment being equipment. But we have never even come close to 
that. I really don1t know. If the whole border were covered with 
continuing detection ability so that we actually knew when they 
were coming in all instances and had the necessary assets to 
pursue, chase, and capture, it would make a difference, but we 
have never had that or even on any part of the border, so we really 
don't know what is achievable. I guess I can say that it is an un­
tested assumption. 

Mr. NEAL. Have you ever looked back at our war against liquor 
and tried to draw any conclusions on that? 

Mr. ANDERSON. No, we haven't, sir. 
Mr. NEAL. I wonder if there are any lessons to be learned there? 
Mr. ANDERSON. The lesson is probably the futility on the educa-

tion side of trying to change people's desire to seek some kind of a 
mental high in one fashion or another. 

Mr. NEAL. Thank you. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Lightfoot. 
Mr. LIGHTFOOT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let's go back to num­

bers for just a minute. Last February this subcommittee was told 
that the Customs Service had a number of authorized, in fact a 
large number of authorized positions that were not filled. Basically, 
some of them due to trying to recruit pilots and this type of thing. 
Did you, when you were going through the Customs Service re­
sources, did you take a look at those vacancies and the cause for 
them being vacant, and how much they hurt interdiction efforts? 

Mr. VIALET. Well, sir, we can say a couple of things about that. 
First of all, Customs has been in recent months undergoing a re­
classification of many of its personnel to investigative positions. 

When we were out in the field we talked to operating people at 
the air and marine branches and they told us that there were prob­
lems occurring simply as a result, first of all, of a long period of 
uncertainty about who was going to be affected by this. 

And then there was a problem in terms of the shifting of people 
at these air and marine units specifically, out of their former jobs 
and into investigative positions so that they no longer directly re­
ported to the air or marine branch. Although they remained there 
physically, they are reporting to the Customs special agent in 
charge in the area. 

Mr. ANDERSON. I think on an overall basis what we do know is 
that Customs has taken about a 2,000-person cut over the last 4 
years or so. In the work we have done on the cargo inspection side, 
the other part of what the Customs mission is all about, we heard 
severe complaints about shortages of people to do that work. They 
were saying that their people were going over to the interdiction 
side of the business, that Customs was trying to man as best they 
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could ihis side of their mission at the expense of effectively inspect­
ing cargo. 

Mr. LIGHTFOOT. Are there vacancies, authorized vacancies, in 
Customs now? 

Mr. ANDERSON. Yes. 
Mr. LIGHTFOOT. How much? 
Mr. VIAI.ET. Yes, sir; there are. I can't give you a number at this 

point in time but I will be happy to provide it for the record. 
Mr. LIGHTFOOT. I would appreciate it if you would. 
[The information follows:] 

The Customs Service's fiscal year 1987 budget submission provides the following 
information on unfilled positions: 

Total permanent pOSitions ............... . 
Unfilled positions end of year .......... . 

Fiscal year 
1985 

fiscal year 
1986 

(estimate) 

fiscal year 
1987 

(estimate) 

.................................... . 14,301 14,078 13,358 
___ {~16)~~(521L~_ 

fotal permanent employment end of year..... ................... . ........................... . 12,685 13,557 12,864 

Mr. LIGHTFOO'l'. It seems strange that they are talking about cuts 
but yet they still have vacancies. It doesn't pan out too well, unless 
my country mathematics don't work all that good, which they don't 
at times. 

What about Mexico? We are having some problems with Mexico, 
as most of us are aware, I guess. There is no international air 
space. The aerostats that we used over in the Southeast, we had 
some problems there with efficiency. I believe you testified it is 49 
percent operational. Do you think that is a route we should pursue 
in that area? What are your feelings on that? 

Mr. ANDERSON. Right now we do not have that detection capabil­
ity in most places along the border to even detect smuggling air­
craft, There are real problems with interdicting smuggling aircraft 
arriving from Mexico. Of course I presume we could look into 
Mexico with radar, so smuggling aircraft would not be visible for 
the first time when they cross the border. But it is going to be a 
tough situation to sort out the real smugglers from legitimate traf­
fic and track them, because I presume there will be some traffic on 
the radar that is going to stay in Mexico. 

You would have to be capable of quick reaction once they cross 
the border. You would have to spot them in Mexico, seemingly bent 
on an intrusion, and get your aircraft up in the air, recognizing in 
some instances they are probably going to turn around once they 
know that they are locked on radar and turn around and go back. 
There are difficulties on that border because there is no interna­
tional air space, 

Mr. LIGH'l'FOOT. What about cooperation with the Mexican Gov­
ernment? 

Mr. ANDERSON. I am sorry, all I know about that, sir, is what I 
read in the paper. Unfortunately, we are not privy to the specifics. 

Mr. LIGHTFOOT. Due to the fact that we don't have the interna­
tional air space, is the aerostat the best system we have available 
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under today's technology to put in that area, or do you see some­
thing else that could work better? 

Mr. ANDERSON. I gather what we need is the capability to reach 
into Mexico as far as we can, in order to detect the targets as they 
are heading in our direction. I personally am not technically quali­
fied to speak about the best system. 

Obviously we have surveillance aircraft, the E2-C's would be up 
there with radar, perhaps, looking into Mexico at a farther dis­
tance than the aerostat could. I don't know what all the options 
are, sil', but obviously the higher you go and the more sophisticated 
the r!:1dar, the farther you can look into Mexico, the better off you 
are going to be in anticipating a target coming through. 

Mr. LIGHTFOOT. I lived in Texas at one time and, being a pilot, 
was making a late-night flight for a legitimate reason and was ac­
costed by people who thought we had something on board. It is 
kind of a shattering experience. They do, a lot comes across that 
border, and most of it at night. You can fly that border and see all 
kind of places where aircraft can land, that have been deserted. 
Operational security, you mentioned in your testimony, I think, 
that you feel that that is lacking in some areas. What can we do 
about it? 

Mr. ANDERSON. Some vulnerabilities are going to remain regard­
less, such as the smuggler identifying whether a cutter is in the 
harbor or at sea. There is not much you can do about that. A cor­
rectable vulnerability is the lack of secure voice communications. I 
am sure you are aware that in some drug busts they have found 
extensive hours of taping by smugglers of communications among 
law enforcement folks, but secure communications, even at this 
late date, still hasn't been accomplished throughout the law en­
forcement community, and so smugglers still have the opportunity 
to monitor conversations-at least that is the latest information I 
have. They are working at it, high-frequency single-side band com­
munication of some kind or another. But they are not there yet. 
That is something that they could address. 

I guess the information on deployment schedules and that sort of 
thing, now unclassified, could be better protected with security 
classifications. The point that the chairman made earlier about the 
map on the radar coverage just being up for public display in the 
Customs headquarters in EI Paso, there is not a sensitivity to this 
kind of information as there would be if it was military-type infor­
mation. 

Mr. LIGHTFOOT. I am not trying to read something into what you 
are saying, but something that is available, encrypting equipment, 
for example, the technology that we have, equipment is available 
today. The introduction of that into these units that are trying to 
patrol these areas, that would be of benefit then? 

Mr. ANDERSON. I am sure that the Department of Defense has 
ways to secure communications in some fashion. Even big busiI).ess 
encodes its communications. 

Mr. VIALET. Just to expand further, sir. For example, there is a 
lack of extensive detailed background checks on many of the people 
that are working in some of the customs stations. There are very 
simple kinds of security problems which I think a good security 
survey could identify and fix with a minimum amount of money, so 
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that although there may be some major problems that cost some­
thing to fIx there are also some low-cost fIxes that are available; 
such as background checks, keeping sensitive information classified 
and put in safes, not letting just anybody in the doors, and other 
security improvements. 

Mr. LIGH'fFOOT. Then it would be possible and a very good idea if 
we would introduce some of those measures right now? 

Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir. 
Mr. LIGHTFOOT. And that could be done at a relatively low cost? 
Mr. VIA-LET. Yes, sir; and that would be a top priority in my judg-

ment. 
Mr. LIGHTFOOT. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Mr. Lightfoot. 
I would like to very quickly take you around the rest of the 

border, Mr. Anderson, and to see what we have available there. As 
I understand it, we now have, say in the Tucson area support 
branch, we have two P-3's that have F-15 radars, we have one 
Cessna Citation as an interceptor, and two Blackhawks. 

At the EI Paso air support branch we have no detection. We 
have no interceptors. We have no seizure aircraft. 

At San Antonio, TX, we have no detection aircraft, one intercep­
tor, no seizure aircraft. 

In Houston, TX, we have no detection aircraft, we have no inter­
ceptors, and we have no Reizure aircraft. Is that correct? 

Mr. ANDERSON. That is correct, sir. There are some helicopters in 
El Paso. I know you are aware they have two Cobras. And in Hous­
ton they have a Cobra as well. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Do those helicopters have the range? 
Mr. ANDERSON. No, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And can they carry a bust team? 
Mr. ANDERSON. No. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So they are not properly equipped. In effect, you 

are carrying one guy who has to turn his back on smugglers as he 
crawls out before making an arrest. We have little in the way of 
detection resources other than the two P-3A's. The aircraft that we 
have there, how many days a week can they fly? How many hours? 

Mr. ANDERSON. 'I'hey are scheduled for alert for 8 hours, 5 days a 
week. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Two-thirds of each day even of those 5 days that 
they will be flying there is no crew? 

Mr. ANDERSON. 'rhat is correct. 
Mr. ENGLISH. There is no one there to fly them, right? 
Mr. VIALET. Tucson does extend that a little bit, 3 or 4 days a 

week they will be on alert an additional shift, but EI Paso and San 
Antonio are on alert one 8-by-5 shift. 

Mr. ENGLISH. But this 8-by-5 situation exists all the way around 
the border? 

Mr. VIALET. Basically. 
Mr. ENGLISH. All the Customs air support branches? 
Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir; that is correct, except, for Miami which op­

erates two shifts, !) days a week and Tucson which is increasing its 
weekly schedule to over 40 hours. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Increasing or have increased? 
Mr. VIALET. Have increased it somewhat. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. Somewhat? 
Mr. VIALET. Three to five days a week they are on alert for an 

additional shift. 
Mr. ENGLISH. The other thing that we get down to, then, that 

means two-thirds of the time-well, better than two-thirds of the 
time, that would take us up, what, at least 70 percent of the time 
we don't have anybody there to detect, do we? 

Mr. ANDERSON. That is right. 
Mr. ENGLISH. There is no crew, no nothing. We can't even fly. 

Even with the aerostat down in the Florida region off Freeport, 
Cariball, even when it is up flying there may not be a crew there to 
respond to the targets that they fmd; is that correct? 

Mr. VIALET. That is correct, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. How many additional personnel would it take to 

bring that up to the Customs Service's target of 7 days a week, 16 
hours a day? 

Mr. VIALET. We would have to provide that for the record. 
[The information follows:] 
As of March 1986. Customs had 258 persons on board its Air Program compared 

with 392 authorized. In its Five-year Force Structure and Financial Plan, 1986-1990, 
Customs projected a staffing need of 591 for a 16-hour, 7-day a week operation with 
the number of aircraft expected to be in service. With planned additions of aircraft, 
Customs projected a staffing need of 867 in 1987 and 1,002 in 1988 to sustain a 16-
hour, 7-day a week operation. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I believe that Customs has testified it takes 650 
people, and they now have 280? 

Mr. VIALET. That sounds about right. 
Mr. ENGLISH. In effect, they are going to have to more than 

double what they have in place. Also I noticed, Mr. Anderson, 
when you were talking, you were talking about on the southwest 
border they are increasing by 350, but isn't it also true that the 
President earlier this year requested cuts of 770 personnel? 

Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir; that is correct. 
Mr. E,NGLISH. SO the 350, in effect he is restoring 350 of the 770 

he had already cut, which still leaves a loss? 
Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir. We are not sure where those 350 would be 

coming ;rom or in what capacity they would be deployed. It is pos­
sible that some of those would be in investigative positions. 

Mr. ENGLISH. It is also my understanding none of those would be 
in the air? 

Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir. We don't know where they are going to put 
them. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So that would not in any way put Uti in a position 
to respond to the air threat. These people would be on the ground. 
They can be down there watching those smugglers as they fly over 
in the nighttime, I guess. That is about what location they would 
be in, wouldn't it? Isn't that correct? 

Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And if they. are investigators, as far as FBI and 

DEA and people that are bemg brought down there, they are not 
involved in interdiction, are they? 

Mr. VIALET. No, sir; they are not. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That has absolutely nothing to do with interdic­

tion? 
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Mr. VIALET. No, sir. The Operation AlliRnce is an expansion of 
what was called the Southwest Border Initiative several months 
prior to that time. At that time it was more clearly aimed primari­
ly at drug interdiction. Since that time the concept has been ex­
panded somewhat, so it does include these other things like the 
prosecutors and the FBI and ATF and so forth. 

Mr. ENGLISH. It takes on more of a Justice Department hue, 
right? 

Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. After the Attorney General has had a chance to 

kind of massage it a little bit; is that correct? 
With regard to the gulf coast, you were mentioning the boats 

that we have down there. Would you go through that again, Mr. 
Anderson? Specifically, what do we have in the way of boats in the 
gulf coast area? 

Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir, let me dig that out, if I may. 
[The information follows:] 
GAO subsequently stated that Customs marine interdiction programs has 28 ves­

sels in its South Central Region, and the U.S. Coast Guard has 4 medium-endurance 
cutters based in its 8th district which includes the gulf coast area. These cutters are 
used to patrol the Yucatan Channel. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Could I touch on another subject very quickly, Mr. 
Anderson. With regard to all these areas, whether talking about 
the west coast, southwest coast, gulf coast, the southern Florida 
area or up the east coast, what kind of command and control is 
there? Is there a command and control center that coordinates the 
marine and air traffic and coordinates with what detection we may 
be pulling down from the military, to make certain that thf'se re­
sources mesh and work together? 

Mr. ANDERSON. I think the closest thing we have to it is in Flori­
da, where we have a jointly colocated facility. where we have the 
various agencies relatively accessible to one another. Beyond 
that--

Mr. ENGLISH. Is there any evidence that those agencies are work­
ing together? Do we have those various agencies, the Customs and 
the Coast Guard, working together, meshing plans? "We are going 
to be here tonight, you be over here so we get all this entire broad 
expanse of water and air covered." Is there any evidence of that? 

Mr. ANDERSON. I can't speak to that, sir. 
Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir; I can say that the National Narcotics 

Border Interdiction System has been engaged to some extent in co­
ordinating these activities, not obviously to the extent that we 
would like to see, but compared to what we saw in our prior look, 
there has been an increase in the coordination. 

Mr. ENGLISH. You are telling me then that the National Border 
Interdiction System is telling Customs, "You will have your boats 
here, you will have airplanes there"? 

Mr. VIALET. No, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. "You will have Coast Guard there"? 
Mr. VIALET. No, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. What are they doing then? 
Mr. VIALE'l'. They are passing information along, basically serv­

ing as a conduit. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. All they are doing is passing information as to 
what one person has done? 

Mr. VIALET. 'I'hat is correct. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So there is absolutely no one that says, "OK, let's 

get together here, we are going to plan this thing out. We will have 
our boats in this particular area. You have your boats in that area, 
and we are going to have our airplanes in this region." Is there any 
of that going on? 

Mr. ANDERSON. We know that the arrangements have been criti­
cized because there is this disconnect on marine versus air, and 
now we have some of the smugglers coming in with a combination 
of the two, and we are really not geared up to address that. 

Mr. ENGLISH. The majority of the smuggling activity in south 
Florida is taking place that way, isn't it? 

Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Is that happening? Is there coordination there? Did 

you find any evidence of it? 
Mr. VI 'LET. The negative of it, sir. We have seen complaints that 

it isn't occurring. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I wailt to know, though, if you have any evidence 

that it has taken place. 
Mr. VIALET. Sir, I would have to say that when we talked to op­

erating personnel, they said that NNBIS was giving--
Mr. ENGLISH. I am not talking about passing information on. I 

am talking about planning sessions where these' people work to­
gether, whether this system is meshed together. Keep in mind you 
have your own test, you have Cariball operating at times when you 
haven't any airplanes up. You will have to explain that to me if 
you come back and say yes. 

Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir; I guess I would have to say that the NNBIS 
people, members of the NNBIS group, are. 

Mr. ENGLISH. NNBIS, you have already told me, is not operation­
al. You said all they have done is passed on information. Have they 
done more than passed on information or not? 

Mr. VIALET. They are, for example, planning special operations, 
sir. 

Mr. ENGLISH. That is not what we are talking about. We are 
talking about day in and day out activities. 

Mr. VIALET. In terms of coordinating, I guess I would have to say, 
sir, that passing on information is a pretty valuabJe thing. 

Mr. ENGLISH. What about execution of operations? 
Mr. ANDERSON. I am afraid there are questions out there we 

didn't ask, Mr. Chairman. That is why we are hemming and 
hawing here. Most of our attention was on individual agency mis­
sions, and I am afraid something may have slipped through that 
we don't know about. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Look, OK, let's get down to it, though, gentlemen, 
and just say so if you don't know. Is there joint planning taking 
place on a day-by-day operation as far as the Coast Guard and Cus­
toms, air and marine branches are concerned in south Florida? 

Beyond that, if there is any planning-which I certainly don't 
know about-but if there is any such planning, is there any evi­
dence then that those activities are executed in cooperation? 

Mr. ANDERSON. Can we caucus for just a second, sir? 
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Mr. ENGLISH. Sure. 
Mr. ANDERSON. They are not getting together on a daily basis to 

coordinate operations, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That is the point I am getting to. So there is no 

coordination of operations. 
Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir, that is what I am told. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So we have the left hand that doesn't know what 

the right hand is doing? 
Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That is the point I want to come down to. 
Now, we have at Patrick Air Force Base the Patrick balloon. We 

have it listed up there. You mentioned it as one of the aerostats. 
Congress provided the money for that particular aerostat. 

Mr. ANDERSON. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Is that aerostat operating today? 
Mr. ANDERSON. I think it is. 
Mr. VIALET. Would you repeat the name? 
Mr. ENGLISH. Patrick. 
Mr. VIALET. Patrick has been down since the Challenger went 

down. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Why? 
Mr. VIALET. I am not privy to the exact reasons. I know it was 

damaged in some violent weather. As to why the Air Force has 
chosen not to redeploy it, I don't know. 

Mr. ENGLISH. The Air Force has chosen, even though the Con­
gress provided the money-the Air Force decided they don't want 
to do it. 

Mr. VIALET. It is my understa.nding they have not put it back up 
again. As to why they didn't, I don't know, sir. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So we can take that one off, can't we? 
Mr. ANDERSON. You can, yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Take that one off, then. 
With respect to the one at Freeport, I believe you mentioned that 

that is up around 50 percent of the time. 
Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. It is down the rest of the time. Why? 
Mr. ANDERSON. Weather, scheduled maintenance and mainte­

nance problems. 
Mr. ENGLISH. What percentage of the time it is down is mainte-

nance? 
Mr. ANDERSON. I have some numbers on that, sir. 
Mr. VIALET. We just gave those earlier in a question. 
Mr. ANDERSON. Twelve percent down for weather, 38 percent 

down for maintenance reasons, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. The other is staffing, isn't it? 
Mr. VIALET. A large part of it would be, yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. OK. 
Are you talking about 12 percent of the 50 percent or are you 

talking about 12 percent of the total? 
Mr. ANDERSON. 'I'welve percent of the total. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And isn't it true that that aerostat is only contract­

ed for 16 hours a day? 
Mr. VIALE'l'. I believe that is the case, yes, sir. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. So, the rest of the time would be the fact that we 
simply-the Government has not contracted for any more addition­
al time than that. 

Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So, we could cut off half that aerostat, couldn't we? 
Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir; that is effectively what you are doing. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So that remains for the entire east coast of Florida 

which is where we have the majority of our effort. That is our show 
case place, right? 

Mr. VIALET. Right. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Of the entire Nation, that half the time there is 

nothing that can detect anything on the east coast of Florida. 
Mr. VIALET. Not much, no, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Well, more than half the time? 
Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. OK. 
So then, all the smugglers have to do then is to see when the aer­

ostat is up. 
Mr. VIALET. Right. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And whenever the contract time runs out, bring 

the aerostat down, and boom, that is where they go. Ninety miles 
across, boats 70 miles an hour. 

Tell us about the marine program out of Florida, south Florida. 
How many boats do they have available, interceptors, properly 
equipped interceptors that can communicate with each other, inter­
ceptors that can communicate with aircraft? 

Mr. VIALET. In terms of communication, or how many boats they 
have in total? 

Mr. ENGLISH. I don't want total. I want properly equipped. I 
don't want to get back in the business of this guy out there in a 
rowboat with a pair of binoculars and we count them in our overall 
detection system. 

Mr. VIALET. I would have to defer to Mr. Chappell to get the 
number. 

Mr. ANDERSON. I have gross numbers that are too large, but we 
will have to break that down. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Let's limit to high-speed interceptors. That ought 
to simplify it. 

Mr. CHAPPELL. Customs Miami has one marine module which in­
cludes a radar platform, and two high-speed interceptors. 

Mr. ANDERSON. I know there are three hydrofoil-sorry, Navy 
hydrofoils fUrther south at Key West, one of which is on standby to 
take on a Coast Guard law enforcement group for interdiction pur­
poses. So, apparently we are talking three high-speed interceptors. 

Do you want to add to tha'~? 
Mr. CHAPPELL. To clarify what I said. Miami Customs has one 

marine module, with two intercept boats, but they also have five 
other high-speed intert::eptors. 

Mr. ENGLISH. How many of those interceptors are generally oper­
ational? 

[GAO provided the following information for the record: Cus­
toms' Miami marine vessels were reported out of service an aver­
age of 51 percent of the time in 1985-42 percent for maintenance 



305 

and repairs, 7 percent due to lack of staff, 2 percent for other rea­
sons.] 

Mr. ENGLISH. Let me get through this so we don't take a lot of 
time. 

Isn't it true that some of those interceptors are interceptors that 
have been taken from drug smugglers. They are broken ':::'-'-,Hl 
much of the time. Much of the time we have had problems. There 
is often no money available for maintenance. They have set at the 
docks. Therefore, we have had absolutely nothing to challenge 
smugglers. 

Mr. VIALET. That is correct, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Isn't it also true that the Congress is providing 40 

new interceptors coming on line now? Do they have personnel in 
Customs to operate those 40 new interceptors? 

Mr. VIALET. Not at the present time, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So we don't have anyone to put on them to man 

them. With respect to communications-and we mentioned this 
communications a little bit ago, particularly as far as Customs is 
concerned. 

I think you were talking about DEA as far as secure communica­
tions. Does Customs have any secure communications coming on 
line? 

Mr. VIALET. They are, I think, in the beginning stages of trying 
to test some secure communications equipment there, but they 
have not yet implemented a secure communications program. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So at the present time, have no secure communica­
tions. There is no money that has been requested of the Congress 
for secure communications, is that correct? 

Mr. VIAJ.£T. I would have to go back to the record, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I can assure you it is correct. 
And is it not also true, then, that those interceptors, unless we 

get the communications equipment, they will not be able to speak 
to each other securely? 

Mr. VIALET. Not securely. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So the smugglers can listen in to what they say, 

where they are going, what their plans are, the whole business? 
Mr. VIAI..ET. That is correct. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And they cannot talk to aircraft above whom they 

see who may see smugglers. 
Mr. VIALET. They can't talk securely to the aircraft, no. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So, basically; we have half an aerostat out of Free­

port--
MI'. VIALET. Right. 
Mr. ENGLISH [continuing]. That cannot see boats. And we have 

detection aircraft that can fly 8 hours a day. We have some, at 
least. We don't have very many. We have two interceptors as far as 
aircraft and a couple bust helicopters. 

Mr. VIALET. Right. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And that is pretty much it, isn't it? 
You mentioned the radars on some of the condominiums which I 

thought was an innovative idea. Do they have crews to man those? 
Up until recently they didn't have any crews. 

Mr. VIAI..ET. At the time we looked at it they were not manned. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. So you have radars up there but nobody to man 
them. 

The President has asked for a cut of how many people this year? 
Mr. VIALET. I believe 700-plus, something like that. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So 770 people cut out, and we don't have enough 

people to man the boats, radars, and aircraft that we already have 
on hand, is that correct? 

Mr. VIALET. That is correct. 
Mr. ENGLISH. OK. 
Mr. DioGuardi was talking about New York. We have the train­

ing area for E2-C of Norfolk and the Navy committed to us that 
they would keep an eye out for drug smuggl'ers in that particular 
region. They would notify us if they saw anybody who fit the pro­
fIle of a drug smuggler. 

The New York Freeway goes through the Windward Passage, 
through Bahamas Strait north to New York, yes? 

Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That is heavily trafficked. They don't call it a free­

way for nothing, do they? 
Mr. VIALET. No, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. A lot of smugglers are running that route, aren't 

they? So they are going right into New York. 
How many reports have we had from the E2-C's to the Customs 

people about smugglers that are running through that route? 
Mr. VIALET. None that we are aware of. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Not a single one. So we might not as well have that 

orange E2-C up there. 
You might as well peel off that one, and you might as well peel 

off the one on the southwest coast, because we don't use that 
either. Is that fairly accurate as the detection system of the United 
States on our borders to it? 

[Staff removes indicators from map of United States.] 
Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir. 
I think the important thing we uught to emphasize is that there 

is not very much out there in the way of detection equipment. 
Overall, there is just basically more hole than there is cheese. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I would say there is more hole than cheese. You 
are naked. 

Mr. VIALET. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Absolutely naked. There is not even a fig leaf out 

there, is there? 
Mr. VIALET. That is pretty close to the truth. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And we have been talking, as I said, 10 years' 

worth of rhetoric from both political parties talking about the fact 
we have a war on drugs, by golly. 

Mr. VIALET. And I think--
Mr. ENGLISH. The American people believe that. They have been 

misled, haven't they? 
Mr. VIALET. Well, sir, I think it is important to say, if you look at 

the military flights, that the military flights themselves, obviously 
are a good idea, but they are augmenting flights and not intended 
to provide a full-scale detection capability. 

You don't have that capability, and therefore the military flights 
obviously can't perform as effeetively as they might have if you 
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had a full-scale detection system set up with adequate tactical in­
telligence. 

So, I don't want to knock the military for what they are doing. I 
think it is--

Mr. ENGLISH. What are they doing? 
Mr. VIALET. They are flying some detection missions. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Just out there cutting donuts in the sky, aren't 

they? Isn't that right? 
Mr. VIALET. It tends to end up that way. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Putting in their time. That is what we call putting 

in your time, cruising around, just flying around, and if you see 
something. it doesn't matter. Of course, you know nobody is down 
there to respond, so why bother to call in. 

Isn't that right? 
Mr. ANDERSON. I guess the main thing is the probability of get­

ting caught is so low even in south Florida where we have put a lot 
of assets that we still expect--

Mr. ENGLISH. Tell me, you said it-we put in a lot of assets. Tell 
me what. 

Mr. ANDERSON. I say that relatively. We have done-­
Mr. ENGLISH. Half an aerostat? 
Mr. ANDERSON. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Is that what you call a lot of assets, half an aero­

stat? Those run $13 million apiece. The drug effort of the United 
States as far as we are where we put a lot of assets, we put $7.5 
million. No, $6.5 million, excuse me. My arithmetic is a little high. 
That is the shame. That is what it is. It is a shame. 

You know, that is what I hope, Mr. DioGuardi-when we consid­
er this legislation and you look at what we have done, it is a 
wonder to me we caught any of those 18,000. A good portion of 
them crashed. That is the reason we caught them, frankly. 

Mr. ANDERSON. Yes; that is right. 
Mr. ENGLISH. It is a wonder. How in the world did we catch 210 

with no more than that? Just pure blind luck. We ran into the 
guys up in the sky. That is all it is. It is sad. 

Mr. Spratt. 
Mr. SPRATT. No questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. DioGuardi. 
Mr. DIOGUARDI. No questions. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Again, I am serious about that aerostat up at Pat­

rick Air Force Base. The Congress put the money up for that and 
directed that aerostat be flying. Isn't that your understanding? 

Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And it i.:; !'wt up and hasn't been up since Febru­

ary. 
Mr. ANDERSON. Right. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You have no-you have heard no explanation as to 

why that aerostat is not there? 
Mr. VIALET. We don't know. We don'i, know why that is not up, 

sir. We have heard gossip, but I don't Imow what it is. 
Mr. ENGLISH. What is the gossip? That is all we got to go on 

these days. 
Mr. VIALET. Sir, I respectfully decline to say, sir. I think it would 

be hearsay. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. I was told by staff it is operational but it is not r 
being used. That is even a greater mystery. You won't even give 
me a hint from t.be rumors standpoint? 

Mr. VIALEr. No, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I understand we have Col. Harvey Pothier here. 
Would you like to come up? Do you have any 'explanation for us 

from the Department of Defense as to what-why this aerostat is 
not being utilized? 

I know I am putting you on the spot, and I apologize for that, but 
my curiosity is killing me. I don't understand, as naked as we are 
in this country, why that thing is not up there performing its duty. 

STATEMENT OF COL. HARVEY POTHIER, rSAF, DOD TASK FORC'8) 
ON DRUG ENFORCEM'~NT 

Colonel POTHIER. Thank you, Mr. Chairr.1an. 
I believe that the point of its not being utilized-may I ask for 

clari.fication of that, because it is up and operational since June 28 
and it is digitally linked to the Miami J-cubed just as the Cudjoe 
Key aerostat is. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I appreciate that very r.lUch. 
Mr. DIOGUARDI. Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. DioGuardi. 
Mr. DIOGuARDI. Another comment here. It just seems to me that, 

No.1, I have to applaud your efforts. I think you have done a great 
job in getting information to the pu"JIic on the interdiction effort. 
Many of those meetings preceded my coming to Congress. 

You have referred to 10 years of interdiction. But yet in the next 
few weeks you, probably more thaa any other Congressman, are 
going to be looked to in terms of mE.king a recommendation to Con­
gress as to how much money we have to now allocate to this effort. 
Based on what I have heard here, the management of what we now 
have allocated. which apparently 1:S not enough in terms of quanti­
tative resources, is not good. 

Is this going to be another exarrple, Mr. Chairman, where we are 
going to be throwing money at a problem and it is going to be 
wasted because we don't have in place right now the quarterback, 
we don't have in place the team to carry out the mission to do the 
job? Yet, because of political pressures we are going to have to be 
forced to allocate the money to make it look like we are doing our 
job. 

What I have heard here, Mr. Chairman, and I think you have 
made a good point, is that we f.re not getting the responsiveness we 
need. There is not in place right now a team that is linked. There 
is certainly not in place right now a quarterback that is calling the 
shots and communicating. 

Yet, Congress, it seems to me, will have to allocate a lot of 
money in the next couple weeks. So I want to work with you in 
coming up with the best pOE'sible system. But doesn't that scare you 
in the sense that we may 'Je allocating $1 billion or more just for 
interdiction and yet we don't have the comfort of a management 
system here that seems to be able to deliver the services? 

Mr. ENGLISH. I think y.m make a good point, Mr. DioGuardi. Ob­
viously, as you know, the Congress can authorize. The Congress can 
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appropriate. We can make available the tools. The. bottom line is, it 
is up to the President of the United States and the administration 
to utilize those tools. 

Now, I have, let me say, the greatest respect for the President, 
and particularly for the First Lady's efforts. I think she is very sin~ 
cere in what she is doing. I cannot say the same as far as others 
within the administration. 

When I find this kind of activity coming out of the Defense De­
partment, when we find that the Department of Defense takes it 
upon its own to interpret and carry out the law the way that they 
want to carry it out, not the way that it was written, when I find 
that the former Secretary of the Treasury and the man who is 
today Chief of Staff for the President of the United States decides 
it is more important to refurbish some offices down at the Treasury 
Department than it is to provide the gas and oil for detection air­
craft, I have to wonder about his priorities. 

That is the bottom line. At some point the administration has to 
assume the responsibilities to carry out this program. 

We have a lot of dedicated law enforcement officials out there, 
people who really want to do the job. They wouldn't be here if they 
were not dedicated. 

Given the starvation that they have had over the years in assets 
to carry out their responsibilities and do their job, yot;. know it is 
amazing that they are still there and willing to go out day in and 
day out and go up with a pair of binoculars and take on this kind 
of onslaught. 

It is amazing, but they have been willing to do it. 
I think that we have an obligation to them to give them a 

cham~e. Let them do the job. I think that we have a responsibility 
to put the heat on the administration to make sure that those 
assets are well used. There is no question about the need. 

There is no question that we can bring a tremendous amount of 
pressure to bear as far as interdiction is concerned. We can do it in 
investigations. We can do it with crop eradication. We can do it 
with treatment, but we have to do a complete program, a complete 
effort. 

You are absolutely right in requesting documentation as to how 
those assets can best be utilized. The program I put forth that I of­
fered in the five bills that I submitted cost $970 million. It is a lot 
of money. 

Most of that is first time-or one time, I should say, purchase of 
assets-aircraft, radars, command and control centers, so we can 
make sure all this stuff works together, as it obviously is not doing 
today, making sure that we do have a united effort that those 
assets are spread and used in the most effective way. 

I think that in the 38 hearings-39 with this hearing-that we 
had, we can go through and document each and everyone of those 
dollars. There is no question in my mind if those dollars are uti­
lized correctly it will have a big impact, a powerful impact. 

I am hopeful it will be done. 
Staff had generally put up where those assets would be located, 

and they do include the utilization of the military, and it does re­
quire the military to cooperate and playa major role in supporting 
law enforcement officials, particularly using detection assets. 
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r think with those kinds of assets in place we can have a tremen­
dous impact on the war on drugs. 

Mr. Anderson. do you have any comments? 
ML ANDERSON. I would comment that in terms of the overall 

management of these assets, you know, it is something that obvi­
ously you and the Congress should be concerned about, sir. 

r think the point might be well taken that you are placing the 
responsibility on the people that will get these assets to use them 
effectively, and you obviously should be assured that these coordi­
nation problems that NNBIS isn't solving in terms of joint fashion 
should be part and parcel of the package, and I don't know what 
provisions have been made or should be made in that regard. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Now that you bring it up, there is another of those 
bills-one of the five bills deals with reorganization. 

I think that is a very. very important issue. 
Mr. ANDERSON. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. It requests-in fact, it requires the President 

within 6 months to submit his ideas as to how he thinks this 
should all be pulled together. 

I think the law enforcement assets of this Nation with its inter­
diction, investigations, should be pulled together in a coordinated 
effort. As it is now, though, as you well know. they are far too 
often in rivalries, fight with each other, struggle with budgets. 

All this gets in the way of a comprehensive effort. one that is co­
ordinated and makes sense. 

That piece of legislation asks the President to submit his recom­
mendations, and it will require those of us on this committee to 
come back, examine those things. and to move forth legislation 
that may be necessary for a more effective utilization of these 
assets. But first of all, we have to give them the assets. 

Mr. ANDERSON. Very good, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. r appreciate having your seal of approval on that 

one. 
Mr. ANDERSON. You don't need it. but you have got it. 
Mr. ENGLmH. Well, great. 
As it stands now, we can't take seven interceptors and expect 

that anybody is going to be able to hold the line. We can't take 
four detection aircraft and expect that that is going to detect 18,000 
flights coming across each year. 

You have to provide the resources and then we have to make cer­
tain that those resources are utilized and utilized well, and that is 
the responsibility of this subcommittee. and we will definitely be 
calling on the GAO to playa major role in making sure that that is 
implemented properly. 

Thank you. 
Mr. Spratt. 
Mr. SPRATT. Thank you, Mr. English. 
Excellmt hearing. r don't have any qnestionH. 
Mr. ENGLISH. With that we will reces~~ subject to the call of the 

Chair. Thank you very much. 
[Whereupon, at 12:2G p.m., the subcommittee adjournt>d. to recon­

vene subject to the call of the Chair. J 
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WHITE PAPER 

INCREASED ROLE OF THE NATIONAL GUARD IN DRUG INTERDICTION 

To present Q concept of operation and support developed by National 
Glard senior leadership in the field in response to a congressional 
request for National Guard augmentation to civil drug enforcement 
authorities in combatting the flow of illegal drugs into the United 
states. .. 

~ 

This paper proVldes a range of increasing capability options and 
their associated costs from a base of 160 mission days to a dedicated 
capability of 400 mission days per year. 
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WHITE PAPER 

INCREASED ROLE OF THE NATIONAL GUARD IN DRaG INTERDlcrION 

1. Mission--

The National GUard will augment civilian drug enforcement authority ef­

forts along designated drug corridors by providing ground and air identifica­

tion and chase aircraft capable of transporting law enforcement authorities 

and vectoring aircraft to targets. 

2. concept of SUpport --

a. Area of operations will include the southern boundary of the CONUS 

running from the northern border of Virginia to the northern border of 

california. 

1) The Threat (See Attach!nf!nt 1). 

2) Existing radar coverage (See Attachment 2). 

b. This paper will discuos two areas of consideration in drug 

interdiction; long-range airborne detection and reporting of aircraft and 

ships and chase aircraft capable of following drug aircraft and transporting 

law enforcement officers who will apprehend, detain and arrest drug 

traffickers to include:. 

1) C-130 E/K aircraft (equipped with the APG-63 radar) employed in 

long-rdnge atrborne detection in conjunction with ground based radar (TAC 

Control flight unit). 

2) OV-l (equipped with FLIR) or other suitable aircraft used to track 

suspect aircraft to the appr.oxiwate target area. 

DR A E' '1' 
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3) UH-60A (equipped with FLIR) used as chase aircraft to follow and 

transport law enforcement officials to target area. 

4) Missions will be of a maximum of eight hours in duration (hours of 

darkness) for periods of ten days. 

c. A range of options will be discussed which cover a full spectrum of 

involvement. 

d. All activity by Guardspersons will be in a USC Title 32 status. 

e. The raethod of using ground tactical control units in conjunction with 

a C-l30 E/H specially equipped aircraft has been tested in a joint Florida 

and Georgia operation and has proved successful. 

f. The area of operations has been divided into four sub-areas. This is 

a recommended method of linking mission support units to geographical areas 

and of defining support for operations in designated locations. (See Attach­

ment 3). 

3. Routing of Requests and Command and Control. (See Attachment 4). 

a. Establish a two-man liaison detachment in the National Narcotic sorder 

Interdiction System (NNBIS) intelligence facility in New Orleans. These 

should be an Air National Guard TAC Control weapons controller and an ~ 

National Guard aviator. Their function would be to advise NNBIS on National 

Guard capabilities and limitations and coordinate requests for National Guard 

support through the chief, National Guard Bureau (CNGB). Costing at 

Attachment 5. 

b. Simultaneously with the receipt of the mission request from NNBIS, the 

CNGB sends a warning order to T~n(s) concerned and the National Guard 

Operations Control Center of the impending mission and determines if 

sufficient resources are available to meet mission requirements. 

D R AFT 
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~. v;ith the determination by CNOS that sufficient mission resour~e3 are 

available, the mission j s tasked through th" TAG(s) concerned and the National 

GUard Cperations Contrc,l center to appropriate APllG/A.."lG uni ts 

d. A National GUard Operations control Center (NGOPCC) is established at 

an Air National GUard (ANG) base currently having a 24-hour operating ,~om­

mand. This center would be responsible for controlling all National GUard 

assets in support of the interdiction mission program. This center would be 

manned with two hrmy National GUard officers (aviation and logistics) and two 

Air National GUard officers (c-130 pilot/navigator and TAe Control weapons 

controller), and two administrative personnel (one Air National GUard 

operations sergeant and one Army National Gu~.td clerk). Costing at Attachment 

5. 

In each option discuszed in the following paragraph, there is 

unlimited opportunity for innovative mission-oriented integrated training for 

both the Army and Air ~tional Glard force&. Training opportunities exist for 

joint operations, command and staff operations planning and execution, 

instrument training, night flying operations with night Vision devices, 

airlift, etc. 

4. (ptions. A summary of tte options to be discussed appears in the chart 

below. These options conform to the area of operation d~,fined. EXpansion in 

geographical area would of necessity increase a part or all of the 

requirements/resources to meet the expansion. 

ORA F T 
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NUl·lBER IN 

EACH SUB- NUMBER ANNUAL 

AREA (10- 111SS1oo RECURRIOO ONE-TIME 

~ !!ISSIONS DAY DURATION ~ COSTS COST 

$ $ 

1 (Base) 16 4 160 5.8H 34.8M 

2A 20 5 200 6.m 49.4M 

2B 24 6 240 7.714 61.4M 

2C 2B 7 280 10.2~1 61.4M 

2D 32 8 320 11. 1M 6l.4M 

3* 40 10 400 23.lM 449.7M 

4* 

* Utilizes dedicated aircraft and crews. 
** Special Operationa Wing (congressional initiative) 

a. Cption 1 -

As a starting point Cption " was del/eloped to provide a degree of support 

at minimal cost. 

1) Air National GUard -- Place eight (APG-63) radar sets, ~llet­

ized for quick installation and removal at four C-130 E/H units (two per unit). 

This will require two APG-63 radar technicians per unit. Charleston, '¥est 

Virginia; Savannah, Georgia; Dallas, Texas; ;lnd Van Nuys, california, would be 

the squadrons utilized. '¥est Virginia would be responsible for Sub-Area !, 
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Georgia for Sub-Area II, Texas for ~_.-rlIea III and California for Sub-Area 

IV. The tactical control units participating would be those with co-located 

(two TAC Control Flight units per location) flights, (Kenesaw, Georgia; Blue 

Ash~Ohio; Salt Lake City, Utah; Alcoa, Tennessee and syracuse, New York). one 

C-l30 EiH would be specially equipped with an APG-63 radar and the remaining 

radar set would be used as a spare. Designated c-l30 units will transport the 

selected TAC Control flight to the operating area. l~en they arrive at the 

site the local Army/Air National GUard units would furnish all necessary 

ground transportation and logistic support. Initially, operations would be 

for ten days, but would probably be reduced as field experience is acquired. 

Intermediate maintenance support for the radar would be provided by ANG F-l5 

·ri~. 

a} problems which arise du'Lng an operation would be addressed to 

the National GUard Operations Control Center for solution. 

b) The specially ~ipped C-l30 E/H would operate out of home 

station. It would remain on station from two hours prior to dusk thrr ~h the 

hours of darkness. 

c) The concept of operations would be for the TAC control radar 

to identify a suspected drug aircraft by the established profile and vector 

the C-130 E/H to intercept while at the same time alerting tracker aircraft. 

once the C-l30 E/B has the suspect on its radar, he will vector the tracker 

aircraft into a position to follOW. The c-l30 E/H will then return to its 

designated orbit position. The tracker aircraft will follow the suspect 

aircraft and notify and guide chase aircraft, with law enforcement personnel 

aboard, to the exact target site. See Attachment 6. 
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d) The C-130 E/H specially equipped aircraft would require a crew 

of two pilots, a navigator. flight engineer, loadmaster, and two APG-63 radar 

operators (WSO qualified preferreo, but not necess~ry). TWo radar operators 

should alternate so that continuity will be maintained during the mission. 

e) The TAC Control unit is a minimum Forward Air Control Post. 

Equipment will consist of: TP5-43E, an ope,ations van, two power generators, 

four M-series vehicles (one 11-35, one M-49, two M-I009), one 5-530 shelter 

(WRSK, bench stock, test equipment). Personnel will be five officers and 14 

enlisted. Airlift requirement for this package is ~~rae C-130 aircraft. 

f' Communications between the TAC control facility and ~AA would 

be by l&nd llne. Ultra-high frequency (UHF) I,ould be the primary 

comr.unication b-atween t.he radar site, the C-130 E/H and the chase aircraft. 

Communications between the site and the Cper~tions Center would be with 

portable high-frequency (HP) sets backed up by ~ommercial telephone lines, if 

available. 

g) Approximately 18 wo.:f:ing hours will be reqJired to install the 

APG-63 radar on the C-130 E/H and approximately four working hours are 

required to return it to its airlift configuration. 

h) COsts for the Jption are shown at Attachment 7. Tab to 

Attachment 7 defines assumptions used for TAC Control support estimates. 

2) Army National GUard -- The Army National GUard is currently c~ip­

pe~ with OV-l MohaWK fixed-wing aircr~ft and OR-lH and UH-60A (in very limited 

quantities) helicopters. The ov-t Mohawk is a suitable aircraft to perform 
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the tracker aircraft mission. (Other possible candidate aircraft are shown at 

Attachment 11). O8-IH helicopters have a range of 200 statute miles and an 

operational speed of 115 statute miles per hour. These characteristics 

render the O8-IH ineffective in a chase aircraft role. BGcause of the 

enhanced speed (173 statute miles per hour) and greater range (288 statute 

miles), the O8-60A helicopter must be used for the chase mission and lifting 

law enforcement personnel on short notice to potentially widely dispersed 

target areas. 

a) The chase aircraft plan (see attachment 13) assumes a radar 

fan coverage of 150 mile chord of the coast and provides for response to a 

depth of 300 miles and the availability of 20 UH-GOA helicopters to meet the 

chase mission requirement. (The National GUard will have insufficient O8-6QA 

in its inventory through 1986 to cover this requirement -- see Attachment 

10). The plan provides for the five dedicated crews of three personnel each 

for a ten-day period per area of operations. There are opportunities to use 

individuals in a training status, depending on the scenario and geographic 

location of the 150-Im.le chord which would dramatically reduce operating costs 

to crews in full-time duty and TOY status. Maintenance plans can be developed 

by the separate States with contact teams and backup support provided by the 

servicing Aviation Classification and Repair Activity Depot (AVCRAD.) 

b) Costs for this Option are shown at -Attachment 3. 

b. Option 2. 

l) Air GUard -- This would be an expandable option which will cover a 

spectrum from 16 missions per year (Option 1) to 32 per year. The following 

chart will indicate capability along with additional assets needed to achieve 

each le,'"l as we progress upNard. 
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pull-
TOY for Time 
c-130 T~C COntrol APG-63 Radar 

Missions Augmenta- Augmenta- Radar Main- FUll-Time 
Per Year tion ~ ~ ~ Aircrews (AGR) 

16 (Base) .Q. ~10 Aug* ~ i i 
20 2 8 8 4 

24 6 12 12 

28 6 12 12 a 

32 10 12 12 8 

* At no time will more than five TAC Control units be available for 
simUltaneous employment withOl.lt impacting on the federal mission. 
costs for incremental increases are shown at Attachment 7. 

Flyin9: Hours 

1,280 

1,600 

1,920 

2,240 

2,560 

2) Army National GUard -- Same r.cncept as Q;ltion 1. Costs for the 

incremental mission increases are shown at Attachment 8. 

c. Q;ltion 3. 

1) Air National Guard -- This option uses t.'1e same concept of fOllr 

primary units of C-130 E/H aircraft. F,ach unit is robusted vlith two additional 

C-130 H aircraft and two Active, Guard and Reserve (AGR) a~rcrews (tive officer 

and two enlisted). A maximum of 40 missions (3,200 flying hours) can be flown 

assuming home station operation and the addition of ten AGR enlisted nainte­

nance personnel to eaC'h unit. One-tiJrle costs include l:he purchase of C-130H 

aitoraEt (ei3ht) and 12 APG-63 radar sets. 
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a) To participate on a full-time basis, the Army National Guard 

would employ a different concept. Army National GJard aviation requirements 

for state Area command (STARC) headquarters are now being addressed by Deputy 

Chief of staff Operations (DCSOPS) with NGB input. combining the wartime 

requirements with the drug control effort could possibly justify four UH-60A 

in STARC headquarters. Under this concept, each STARC aviation section to be 

authorized ten AGR aviators. In addition to other duties, they would be the 

aircraft commanders for all interdiction operations. Other manpower 

requirements will be filled by the Table of Distribution and Allowances (TDA) 

authorizations for the aviation section of the STARC. 

b) Costs for this option are at Attachment 8 and are 

categorically different than Cption 1 and 2 since some part of the operation 

is in keeping with the wartime mission of the STARC aviation section. 

c) Maintenance plans would be the same as other options. 

d. Cption 4. 

1) Air National Guard -- Same concept as Option3 utilizing an Air 

Wing consisting of two groups dedicated to the interdiction mission. Each 

group consists of eight MC-130 aircraft 3nd six HE-60X Nighthawk helicopters. 

n11s option is consistent with a previously articulated congressional 

initiative. 

2) Army National Guard -- Same concept as Option 3. 

5. Total cost Recap for all options is at Attachment 9. 

6. SUb-Area resource allocation chart is at Attachment 12. 

DRAFT 

05/01/86 



NNBiSSUMMARY1fm6 

ANruU~ !ESTIMATE 

10 BILLION 
COMMISION 

CRIME 

.. . 
·s 

;> 
...; 

~ 
~ 
~ 



lOW-Al T~TUDE RADAR COVERAGE 
SOUTHERN UN~TED STATES 

.. 
~'" 

o COVERAGE 500' AND ABOVE 

o 
o 

~ 
-l 
::> 
9 
;;: 
m 
Z 
-l 

CA:I 

~ 



.'4~:.~~'P.I;>1""<"N" ~'~~~.(fl-<"""""'7':>""""""'''"'''''<'''''~ ... " .,.-•• 

AREA Of SUPPORT - ~NTIERD~CTn]ru PROGRAM 

o Q, ~ 

't'\) 
\) 

SUB AREA 4 

\....l-l..., I'· 

"' 
co 

B 
-APG ·63 RADAR i (PAllET/ZEO) , 
i SUB AREA 3 
B , 

I 

I 
I -
D 

I 
I 

SUB AREA 2 

--Q =-
.. 
C/ 

' .. : 

IJ.:) 
l\:J 
01 



ROUTING REGUEST AND TAS~<~NG 
LEGEND: 

............. REQUEST 

.... =. - RESOURCES DETERMINATION 
~_"'a INFORMATION. COORDINATION. WARNING 

T ASI{ING/COORDINATION 

G"-'-'-'-'-'? eNGB ~·-·-·-·-·-t>B 
""",:$1 "'~"n. 

NNBIS """'" TAG(s) 
INTEL CENTER "" NGOPCC 
NEW ORLEANS t . I.~ -- ~~U. I 

(NGB LIAISON - 2) . 

ANG/ARNG I ANG/ARNG I I ANG/ARNG I I ANG/ARNG I 
UNITS UNITS UNITS UNITS 

SUB-AREA 4 SUB-AREA 3 SUB-AREA 2 SUB-AREA 1 

;;J 
-4 
-4 
> 
~ 
'" Z 
-4 

<-

CI:) 
I:>:) 
0') 



327 

D RAE' T 
ATl'ACIlHENr 5 

NNBIS AND NATIONAL GU~.PD OPERATIONS CON!ROL CEtfl:BR PERSONNEL COSTS 

COst of NNBIS Liaison Personnel - continuous ~~ing 

Requirement 

1 Air GUard Officer 

1 ArmY GUard Officer 

'l'Ota1 

COst 

$ 66,430 

66,430 

$ 132,860 

Cost of Nat10nal GUard operations COntrol Center Personne! - continuous Manning 

Reauirerrent Oost 

2 Air GUard Officer (2 X 66,430) $132,860 

2 Army GUard Officer 

1 Q:?erations Sergeant (M,G) 

1 Clerk (ARNG) 

Total 

A'I'TACI!!1ENT 5 

(2 X 66,430) 132,860 

ORA E' ~ 

36,865 

29,930 

~332,515 

0i/ad/86 
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ATl'AOOIENT 7 

AIR NATIONAL GUARD COSTS 

Base Cost-16 10-Day Missions (4 per Sub-Ar~a) - Option I 
o Recurring cost3* 

category 

C-130 E/H 
r'lying Hours 
Aircrews 

Travel and Per Diem 
workdays (Add'l crew) 

Requirement 

1,280 
20 Officers 

8 Enlisted 
Home station 
80 Officers 
32 Enlisted 

Naintenance (Add'l AGR) 16 
Radar Tech (APG-63) 8 civilian 

C-130 1I/B 
TAC Contro1** 

o One-Time Costs 

C-130 E/H subtotal 

(TAC control Spt Airlift) 
(16 X 30,350) 
Pers 5 Officers 

14 Enlisted 
Log FOOd 

Fuel (JP-4, 
Diesel) 

$ 9,100 
11,200 

$ 4,750 
3,800 

Supplies and l,SOO 
Spares --­

$30,350 
Grand TOtal (Recurring Costs) 

Costs -r-
U/A 

960,000 
1,456,000 

272,000 
-0-

137,600 
25,600 

540,000 
236,300 

3,627,500 

252,300 
485,600 

4,365,400 

APG-63 Radar 8 X 3,000,000* 24,000,000 

*InGludes acquisition and installation costs. 

Base TOtal c.ost:Q?tion 2 
o Recurring Costs· 

category 

C-130 E/a 
C-130 AlB 
TAC p.adar 

SUb-TOtal 

2a 
(20Msn) --r 

4,051,700 
315,375 
607,000 

4,974,075 

2b 
(24 Msn) 

$ 
4,603,500 

378,450 
728,400 

5,710,350 

o ~1e-Time cost3 24,000,000 36,000,000 
(APG-63 Radar) 1 

DR AFT 

2c 
(28 Msn) 

$ 
6,765,200 

441,525 
849,800 

8,056,525 

36,000,000 

2d 
(32 Msn) 

$ 
7,199,400 

504,600 
971,200 

8,675,200 

36,000,000 

04/08/86 
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Base TOtal cost*-Qption 3-40 Missions 
o Recurring COsts* 

Category 

C-130 B/H 
Flying Hours 
AGR (2 Crews)Officer 

Enlisted 
Maintenance 
Travel and Per Diem 
w::>rkdays 
Radar Tech (Aro-63) 

Sub-Total 

cost -r 
N/A 

2,400,000 
2,912,000 

544,000 
1,350,000 

-0-
204,000 
354,000 

7,764,000 

C-130 A/B Costs (TAC control Spt Airlift) 
Tac Radar costs (40 X 30,350) 

630,750 
1,214,000 

TOtal (Recurring costs) 

o One-Time COsts ( 8 C-130 H) 
(12 Aro-63) 

'rotal One-Time COsts 

9,608,750 

150,000,000 
36,000,000 

186,000,000 

Base Total Cost - g?tion 4 - 40 Missions 
Recurring and one-time costs are under stUdy. 

*Costs do not include ANG manpower cost at Attachment 5 ($236,155). 
**Assumptions used for costing are at ~ to this attachment. 

DRAFT 
04/08/86 
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DRAFT 

TAC O?NTROL SUPPORT 

Assumptions: 

Only colocated TAC control radar units equipment will be deployed; GA, OH, 
NY, ~, UT. 

Operational period - 12 hours per day. 

Bare base concept is b~se line, as support is made available equipment! 
personnel may be subtmcted. 

FUll complement of equipment considers road march deployment, for airlift 
package reduce equipmen': by one generator and one H-l009, will equal three 
c-130s. 

Shuttle concept is consi~ered for equipment movement from deployed airport 
to radar site 10ca~ion. 

support Required: 

FUel (JP-4 or Diesel) 360 gal per day. 

Quarters (motel or tentage). 

Food and food preparation capability. 

Security (Personnel and weapons), 

I'later. 

One VHF AM and FH radio. 

Personnel: Five officers, 14 enlisted. 

Nwnber Duty Title AFSC 

1 Air weapons COntroller I<NBIS 17XX 
Intel Center, New Orleans 

2 Air weapons COntroller ANG 17XX 
COmmand Post 

2 Air weapons COntroller Radar Site 17;0: 

2 TAC COntrol weapons COntroller 17XX 

2 weapons Technician 276XX 

04/08/86 
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2 Air Surveillance Operator 276XX 

2 TPS-43E Radar Maintenance 303X2 

2 Ground Radio Maintenance 303X4 

2 Power Production Specialist 423X5 

2 
19 

Security/Command Post 276XO/303X2 

TAB ro Nl'rACHMENT 7 

DR AFT 
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ATl'ACHMENT 8 

ARMY NATIONAL GUARD COSTS 

Base COst/lO-Day Mission - Option 1 
o Recurring Cost* 

Category 

Tracker 
Aircraft 
Flying Hours 
Aircrews Off 
Travel and Per Diem Off 

Enl 
Maintenance Enl 

Sub-Total 
Chase 

Aircraft 
Flying Hours 
Aj.r crews & spt Pers Off 

Enl 
Travel and Per Diem Off 

Enl 
Sub-Total 

Requirement 

(OV-l) 
(30 hours X $275) 
(2 X 10 X 182) 
(2 X 10 X 60) 
(1 X 10 X 50) 
(1 X 10 X 82) 

( 5 UH-60A) 
(30 hours X $329) 
(12 X 10 X 182) 
( 6 X 10 X 82) 
(12 X 10 X 60) 
( 6 X 10 X 50) 

Total One-Mission COst 

cost -r 
N/A 

8,250 
3,640 
1,200 

500 
820 

14,410 

NA 
9,870 

2l,840 
4,920 
7,200 
3,000 

Total Recurring COst for 16 10-Day Missions 

46,830 
61,240 

979,840 

o One-Time COst 

Category 

Tracker 
Night Vision Goggles 
FLIR 
FLIR Installation 

Sub-Total 
Chase 

Night Vision C~gles 
FLIR 
FLIR Installation 

Sub-Total 

Requirement 

( 20,000) 
(850,000) 
(Estimated) 

(1 per aircraft) 
(5 X $20,000) 
(2 X $850,000) 

Total One-Time Cost for One Sub-Area 
Total One-Time COst for Four Sub-Areas 

DR AFT 

cost/Sub-Area 
~ 

20,000 
850,000 
10,000 

880,000 

100,000 
1,700,000 

10,000 
1,810,000 
2,690,000 

10,760,000 

04/08/86 
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COst/Msn COst X Msn 

+ One-Time COsts 
($10,760,000) 
(4 Sub-Areas) 

2a 
2b 
2c 
2d 

20 
24 
28 
32 

$ 
61,240 
61,240 
61,240 
61,240 

~ 
1,224,800 
1,469,760 
1,714,720 
1,959,680 

Base Cost/10-Day Mission - Option 3 
a Recurring Cost* 

$ 
11,984,800 
12,229,760 
12,474,720 
12,719,680 

Category Requirement 

Tracker 
Aircraft 
Pay and ~~1owances Off 

En1 
Travel and Per Diem Off 

Enl 
Flying !lours 

. Maintenance 

OV-1 

Sub-Total (1·1,'llO X 40) 
Chase 

Aircraft 
Pay and Allowances Off 

En1 
Travel and Per Diem Off 

Enl 

(UH-60A) 

Flying Bours (5,700 hours X $329) 
Sub-Total 
Total Recurring COst 

DR AFT 

A'I'TAClll1ENT 8 

+ One-Time COsts 
($25,420,000) 
(12 states)** 

$ 
26,644,800 
26,889,760 
27,134,720 
27,379,680 

Cost 
-.r 

N/A 

576,400 

6,600,000 
3,840,000 

60,000 
30,000 

1,875,300 
12,405,300 
12,981,700 

04/08/86 
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o One-Time cost 

Category 

Tracker (QIl-l) 
Chase 

Aircraft 
FLIR 

Night Vision Goggles 

Navigation System 

Ground Commo 

Maint Spt Equip 

Sub-Total 

335 
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Regc:rement 

(B80,000 X 4) 

48 Blackhawk X $4.8M/acft 
24 (2 per state) X 

$850,000/FLIR 
48 :1 per acft) X 

$20,000/goggle 
48 (1 per acft) X 

$100,000 (est) 
12 (1 per state) X 

$100,000 (est) 
l2 (1 per state) X 

$200,000 (est) 

Total One-Time COst 

Base COst/10-Day Mission:Qetion 4 
Recurring and One-Time COst-Onder Study 

*COsts do not include ARNG costs at ATTACHMENT 5 ($229,220). 

COst 
T 
3,520,000 

230,400,000 
20,400,000 

960,000 

4,800,000 

1,200,000 

2,400,000 

260,160,000 
263,680,000 

** 880,000 X 4 3,520,000 (Tracker -- One-Time COst X 4 Sub-Areas) 
1,810,000 X 12 = 21,720,000 (Chase -- One-Time COst X 12 states) 

25,240,000 

DRAF'l' 
05/01/86 
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TOTAL COST RECAP 

OPTION 1 -- 16 10-DAY HISSIONS 

ACTIVI'rY 

Recurring costs 
NNBIS Liaison Pers 
OPNS COntrol etr Pets 
C-130 E/H OPNS 
TAC COntrol spt Airlift 
TAC Radar 
Tracker 
Chase 

One-Time COsts 

Total 

.$ 
66,430 

169,725 
3,6~7,500 
~52f300 
485,600 

24,000,000 

28,601,555 

OPTION 2A -- 20 la-DAY MISSIONS 

ACTIVIT'l 

Recurring costs 
NNEIS Liaison Pers 
OPNS COntrol Ctr Pers 
C-l30 E/H OPNS 
TAC COntrol s:;>t AirHft 
TAC Radar 
Tracker 
Chase 

One-Time Costs 

Total 

ATl'AC!lMENT 9 

$ 
66,430 

159,725 
4,051,700 

315,375 
607,000 

24,000,000 

29,210,230 

DR AFT 

.$ 
66,430 

162,790 

230,560 
749,280 

lO,760,OOO 

11,969,060 

.$ 
66,430 

162,790 

288,200 
936,';GO 

25,420,000 

26,874,020 

.$ 
13~,860 
332,515 

3,627,500 
252,300 
485,600 
230,560 
749,280 

34,760,000 

40,570,615 

$ 
132,860 
332,515 

4,051,700 
315,375 
607,000 
288,200 
936,600 

.49,420,000 

56,084,250 

05/01/86 
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'IOTA!. COST RECAP 

OPTION 2B - 24 10 DAY MISSIONS 

ACTIVITY M!Q. ~ ~ 

Recurring COsts $ $ $ 
NNBIS Liaison Pers 66,430 66,430 132,860 
OPNS COntrol CTR PERS 169,725 162,790 332,515 
C-130 E/f! OPNS 4,603,500 4,603,500 
TAC COntrol spt Airlift 378,450 378,450 
TAC Radar 728,400 728,400 
Tracker 345,840 345,840 
Chase 1,123,920 1,123,920 

One-Till1E! COsts 36!000!000 25/420£000 61,420!000 

Total 41,946,505 27,118,980 69,065,485 

OPTION 2C - 28 10-DAY MISSIONl 

ACTIVITY M!Q. ~ 'IOTAI .. 

Recurring COsts $ $ $ 
NNBIS Liaison 66,430 66,430 132,860 
OPNS COntrol ctr Pers 169,725 162,790 332,515 
C-130 E/f! OPNS 6,765,200 6,765,200 
TAC COntrol Spt Airlift 441,525 441,525 
'l'AC Radar 849,800 849,800 
Tracker 403,480 403,480 
Chase 1,311,240 1,311,240 

One-Till1E! COsts 36,000!000 25!420!000 61,420,000 

Total 44,292,680 27,363,:140 71,656,620 

OPTION 2D - 32 10-DAY I1ISSIONS 

ACTIVITY ~ ~ ~ 

Recurring costs $ $ $ 
NNBIS Liaison Pers 66,430 66,430 132,860 
OPNS COntrol ctr Pers 169,725 162,790 332,515 
C-130 E/f! OPNS 7,199,400 7,199,400 
TAC COntrol Spt Airlift 971,200 971,200 
TAC Radar 504,600 504,600 
Tracker 461,120 461,120 
Chase 1,498,560 1,498,560 

One-Till1E! COsts 36,000,000 25,420!000 61,420,000 

Total 44,911,355 27,608,900 72,520,255 

ATTACHMENT 9 
DRAFT 
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'roTAL COST RECAP 

OPT!ON 3 - 40 10 - DAY HISSIONS 

ACrrVITY 

Recurring COsts 
NNBIS Liaison Pers 
OPNS COntrol ctr Pers 
C-130 E/l{ OPNS 
TAC COntrol spt Airlift 
TAC Radar 
Tracker 
Chase 

One-Time COsts 

Total 

$ 
66,430 

169,725 
7,764,000 

630,750 
1, 2lil, 000 

186,000,000 

195,844,905 

OPTION 4 - 40 10 - DAY MISSIONS 
Recurring and One-Time COst5 - Under Study 

ATI'ACHMENT q 

DRAFT 

$ 
66,430 

162,790 

576,400 
12,405,3(J0 

263,680,000 

276,890,920 

$ 
132,860 
332,515 

7,764,000 
630,750 

1,214,000 
576,400 

12,405,300 
449,680,000 

472,735,825 

05/01/86 
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ATrACHHENT 10 

STATUS OF OR-50A DISTRIBUTION* 

~ 

~ 

Kl: 4-
OS: 2 
AK 4 
OK 
VA 
TX 

TOtal 10 

* Dynamic at Best -- as of 4-3-86 
** End FY Year Totals 

ATTACHl1ENT 10 

FY"" 

§§. 

13 
2 
4 
2 
2 

23 

ORA F T 

87 

15 
2 
4 
2 

15 

38 

~ .2Q. 

15 
2 
4 
2 

15 
_8_ 

46 83 
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POSS:BLE A..re:G TRACKER A:RCRAFT 

a. C)'J';ratbnal and Stadstlcal Data: 

T'l?2/QJanLitl **" **** 
Aircraft U-21 (14) C-12 (12) 011-1 (37) 

Speed (KTAS) 180 230 230 

Range (tll1) 1,250 1,150 350 

Direct Flying 
Hour cost $195 $65 " $275 

Ft.IR (.;:ach) $8501< $850K $350K 

b. Cpera!:.ional Costs for One-10 Day Ml.3sion for One Ai.rcraf!:.: 

personnel 
2 Pilots (Off) 

'IV l/l'er ni em 
@ $60/day 

Flying Hour OOst 
Rate X 30 hours 

TOtal ** 

c. cne-ti'lle OOSts: 

Four FLL"-S 

Install,/11aint 

$ 3,640 

$ 1,ZOO 

$ 7,800 

$12,640 

$ 3.4M 

$10,000+ 

$ 3,540 

$ 1,200 

$ 2,600 

:$ 7,440 

$ 3.4M 

$10,000+ 

$ 3,640 

$ 1,200 

$ 8,250 

$13,090 

$ 3.4M 

.~10, 000+ 

T-39 (4) 

425 

1,300 

$300 

$850K 

$ 3,640 

$ 1,200 

$12,000 

$16,840 

$ 3.4M 

$10,000+ 

* POL only - does not include Repair Parts oontracted thru 'IFOSCOM. 

** Maintenance OOsts to be Determined. 

*** AI< AR TX 
CO CA I..'T In place 
IlL IL NY 
IX: FR VA 

comir,g an Board 
GA 111 
ID NC 
PA 

A'l":ACEMENT 11 
DRAFT 

**** GA ~5 FH 4,057 
OR 85 FH 1,943 

04/08/86 
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